

Université de Toulouse

THÈSE

En vue de l'obtention du

DOCTORAT DE L'UNIVERSITÉ DE TOULOUSE

Délivré par :

Institut National Polytechnique de Toulouse (INP Toulouse)

Discipline ou spécialité :

Pathologie, Toxicologie, Génétique et Nutrition

Présentée et soutenue par :

Mme BRANKICA ALEKSIC le lundi 5 décembre 2016

Titre :

Mycotoxins and indoor environment: Aerosolization of mycotoxins during development of toxigenic species and development of tools for monitoring in habitats

Ecole doctorale :

Sciences Ecologiques, Vétérinaires, Agronomiques et Bioingénieries (SEVAB)

Unité de recherche : Toxicologie Alimentaire (ToxAlim)

Directeur(s) de Thèse :

M. JEAN-DENIS BAILLY M. ENRIC ROBINE

Rapporteurs :

M. DOMINIQUE LISON, UNIVERSITE CATHOLIQUE DE LOUVAIN M. MANFRED GAREIS, LUDWIG-MAXIMILIANS-UNIVERSITAT MUNCHEN

Membre(s) du jury :

Mme ISABELLE OSWALD, INRA TOULOUSE, Président M. DENIS CAILLAUD, CHU CLERMONT-FERRAND, Membre M. ENRIC ROBINE, CENTRE SCIENT. ET TECHNIQUE DU BATIMENT, Membre M. JEAN-DENIS BAILLY, ECOLE NATIONALE VETERINAIRE DE TOULOUSE, Membre "I strongly believe in the rule of compensation. True awards are always in proportion with work and sacrifices."

Nikola Tesla, Serbian inventor

For amazing people I get the privilege to call my family, to you Gordana, Olgica and Draško

Acknowledgements

I have always appreciated the value of education, not only for the opportunities in life that it opens, but for the extension of knowledge it provides from one person to another. As many believe, there is no greater gift than the gift of knowledge.

I consider myself fortunate to be able to do my PhD while working with many talented people who have enriched my education. People that shared with me their endless enthusiasm, patience, and kindness. I would like to write few words to the persons that helped me to travel this long but fruitful journey.

First and foremost (if the words can come even close to explain all my gratitude) I would like to gratefully acknowledge my PhD supervisor Prof. Dr. Jean-Denis BAILLY from National veterinary school of Toulouse (ENVT). You have provided me continuous support, excellent scientific guidance, various advices and encouragement during these three years. In particular, I would like to express my appreciation for your support during the chaotic "fourth quarter" and for always opening your door whenever I needed help. Above all I am thankful for invaluable guiding me back to right paths whenever I strayed and expressing great amount of patience during these three years. I am also very thankful for precious knowledge, network and professional experiences that I have collected while presenting our team worldwide, and I sincerely thank you for providing me opportunities to have that. If I asked for the best team to spend my PhD adventure I am sure I will be still doing it here. I had found my scientific home and it has been my great privilege to be your student.

I am sincerely grateful to Prof. Dr. Isabelle OSWALD for accepting me as a PhD student and receiving me in her team, Biosynthesis & Toxicity of Mycotoxins (Toxalim). My gratitude goes for all your support you bestow to young scientists by giving us great conditions to work, develop and growth, personally and professionally. Even as a foreigner, I have always felt as an appreciated member of this amazing team.

I am also very thankful for the valuable contribution I have received from Dr. Enric ROBINE (CSTB), co-supervisor of my thesis; and also Dr. Marjorie DRAGHI (CSTB). You have been important guides on nearly every aspect of this project. I would like to express my special thanks for incredible support I received throughout my time in Division for biological agents and airborne contaminants (CSTB). You have accepted me, taught me and helped me to successfully finish all

projects. It was enormous experience for me, and I am very grateful to have that opportunity. I wish to thank you as well for all suggestions and advices for my work. Marjorie, I will remember all the random conversations, your help and advices always when I needed them. Finally, Enric, thank you for all breathtaking SEM photos.

Especially, I would like to express my most sincere gratitude to Dr. Sylviane BAILLY (ENVT) for your enormous help with many aspects of my research. For your time, energy, and resources you generously shared with me. For insights, valuable advices and for introducing me to this project, with important guidance and with great patience in the early stages of my PhD. Thank you for letting me step into your "microscopic" world, it has been always huge fun. I will treasure all memories we had together during these past years, sincere laughter, interesting discussions, life advices, my "redecorating" of our office with your support... Above all, I am thankful for always looking out for me, for even being my boss, nevertheless being my family at the same time.

I wish to express my deepest appreciation to our laboratory assistant, Arllete QUERIN (ENVT). Dear Arlette, I will always be grateful for taking time to teach me and to share your knowledge with me, but most of all thank you for your big warm heart. Many thanks for helping me learn about the magic of French language. I sincerely thank you for support, joyful discussions, coffees and lunch word puzzles.

My most sincere thanks go to Philippe PINTON and Joelle LAFFITTE, for your invaluable guidance, advices and patience during my work in your lab. Thank you for introducing me to the domain of Cell cytotoxicity, I appreciate all new knowledge I gathered. Above that I warmly thank you for all your kindness. Moreover, I express my appreciation to Imourana ALASSANE-KPEMBI and Delphine PAYROS. Thank you all for being there to help at all times when I needed it and for all interesting chatters we had, and thanks Delphine for all fun we had during Mycotoxin Workshop.

I extend my thanks to each person in the team 5 of Toxalim, Biosynthesis and Toxicity of Mycotoxins, INRA. Olivier PUEL, Alain DELOLY, Sophie LORBER, Soraya TADRIS, Thais HAUTBERGUE, as well as Selma SNINI, Pascal GOURBEYRE, Sophal CHEAT, Joanna TANNOUS and dear Anwar EL MAHGUBI. Thank you all for all your help and support.

Who run the world....? To my dearest women power in THE Team 5. Isaura CACERES, Laura COSTES, Amaranta CARVAJAL-CAMPOS, Rhoda El KHOURY, Joya MAKHLOUF, Alix PIERRON, Christelle EL HAJJ ASSAF and Vanessa GASS DA SILVEIRA. Thank you all for everything we shared during these years. It is sure that without you my thesis wouldn't be even half fun as it is... I will

treasure all memories we collected during this time. I would like to thank you for all crazy laughing sessions, random conversations, evenings, concerts... And your love as well. Amy, thank you for all fun evenings and for introducing me Equator in such a nice way, thank you for your care and your happy smile. Rhody, special thanks for the delicious cookies of all kind and our cooking sessions. Alix thank you for laser game and especially social games evenings, I enjoyed it so much. Thanks for fun we had at the Night of Researchers. Joya, thank you so much for time we spend together in lab and always being there for me. Christelle, you are my photo sister, I loved all our evening together that we memorized on your super smart phone, that way I will treasure them forever (Instagram will for sure [©]). Vanessa, thank you for all life advices, many laughter and our cool trips around France.

One special thanks goes to two amazing beauties in our girl group. Laura, thank you for all fun, French lessons and endless behind-thescenes help. For your support, care and enormous encouragements. Thank you for always be around in these few challenging months. I will always treasure your sketch of lab Bianca. ©

And finally, to you... Isa, you became a family to me. I can't even express all my gratitude for caring so much about me, for pushing me to finish my thesis and for all happiness and positive energy you are sending me daily. Thank you for sharing so many great ideas and your endless creativity. Especially thank you for your contagious smile and positivity. My life is bright because of several stars in my life, you are one of them.

Additionally, I would like to thank Marlene LACROIX (AXIOM) for your help, time and advices you offered to me, especially analytical ones and for your enormous help on developing method. I would like to thank Master 2 student Joya MAKHLOUF and DUT intern Sophie PLAZA, who helped with some experiments.

My sincere gratitude goes to Stephane Moularat (CSTB) as well. For tirelessly answering my countless questions, for introducing me to some new and interesting scientific domains of VOCs, for being great guide, for your support and cheerful coffee sessions during my stay in CSTB. I extend my gratitude to Sebastien and Christelle for great help with the data and all experiments performed in CSTB.

I would like to express my sincere appreciation and gratefulness to Prof. J.J. Pestka and co-workers (Michigan State University, USA) and Prof. J. B. Nielsen with co-workers (Technical University of Denmark) for valuable collaborations. Moreover, I express my gratitude to Prof. J.J. Pestka for providing us with macrocyclic trichothecenes standards and Prof. J.B. Nielsen for generous gift of *P. brevicompactum* strains.

I would like to extend my gratitude to several organizations for financial support and my PhD grant:

CSTB (Centre scientifique et technique du bâtiment - Scientific and Technical Center for construction, Marne-la-Valle)

ADEME (Agence d l'Environnement et de la Maîtrise de l'Energie - The French Environment and Energy Management Agency, Paris)

PRIMEQUAL (project DSC-BIO/2013-121)

ANSES (project AeroStachyTox).

My deepest appreciation goes to my friends I made in France. To you Marija, Sheyla, Adri, Sanja, Ubavka, Natasa, Andres, Atilio, Vedran,... for being part of my story in this beautiful country. I am very grateful for all memories, love and kindness you gave me.

Finally I would like to thank my family for your constant support and unconditional love. Without you this journey would have been impossible. I would love to dedicate this thesis to my grandparents whom I am hoping would have been proud of my achievements throughout the life, firstly as a person and then as a scientist as well.

A very special thanks to my dearest... My sister Olgica, my brother Draško, my dad Milan, my mom Snezana and my aunt Suzana, for their love, support and encouragement which never faltered. Thank you all for always believing that I could complete this journey. You are everything that is generous and good in my world.

Goga, the most sincere gratefulness goes to you, my baby sister. Thank you for always being there through my struggles and happiness. Your love, kindness, care, positivism, happy laughers and unconditional support throughout these years have definitely been among the highlights of this journey. Thank you for being such an amazing person and thank you for being the best sister there is. I love you.

Brankica Aleksić 14. 10. 2016. Toulouse, France

List of publications and communications

<u> Article - published:</u>

Aleksic B., Bailly S., Draghi M., Pestka JJ., Oswald IP., Robine E., Bailly JD., Lacroix MZ. Production of four macrocyclic trichothecenes by *Stachybotrys chartarum* during its development on different building materials as measured by UPLC-MS/MS. *Building and Environment* 106 (2016) 265-273

<u> Article - submitted:</u>

Aleksic B., Draghi M., Ritoux S., Bailly S., Lacroix M., Oswald IP., Bailly JD., Robine E. Aerosolization of mycotoxins after development of toxinogenic fungi on wallpaper. Submitted to Indoor Air

Lectures in international and national congresses:

- Aleksic B., Draghi M., Ritoux S., Bailly S., Lacroix M., Oswald IP., Bailly JD., Robine E. Evaluation of the exposure to the mycotoxins aerosolized after development of toxigenic moulds on wallpaper. The 14th international conference on indoor air quality and climate 'Indoor Air', Ghent, 3rd 8th July 2016
- Aleksic B., Draghi M., Ritoux S., Bailly S., Lacroix M., Oswald IP., Robine E, Bailly JD. Transfer of mycotoxins from mouldy wallpaper to indoor air. 38th mycotoxin workshop, Berlin, 2nd-4th May 2016
- Aleksic B., Draghi M., Ritoux S., Bailly S., Lacroix M., Oswald IP., Bailly J.D., Robine E. Exposure to toxic aerosols related to mycotoxinogenesis on building materials used in indoor furnishings. European Aerosol Conference, Milano, 6th -11th September 2015
- Aleksic B., Bailly S., Draghi M., Lacroix M., Oswald IP., Robine E., Bailly JD. Mycotoxin production during the development of toxigenic fungal species on materials used in indoor furnishing. 37th mycotoxin workshop, Bratislava, 1st-3rd June 2015
- Aleksic B., Bailly S., Draghi M., Oswald IP., Bailly JD., Lacroix M. Développement d'une méthode analytique permettant l'analyse de la toxinogénèse de *Stachybotrys chartarum* sur matériaux, Journée AFSEP, Toulouse, 13th November 2014
- Draghi M., Aleksic B., Lacroix M., Moularat S., Robine E. Surveillance des environnements intérieurs vis-à-vis du développement de moisissures et du risque mycotoxique. Journées Mycotoxines, Montpellier, 5th-6th June 2014

Posters in international and national congresses:

- Draghi M., Aleksic B., Bailly S., Lacroix M., Ritoux S., Bailly J.D., Robine E. Study of mycotoxins aerosolized during the shaking of hays contaminated with *Stachybotrys chartarum*. European Aerosol Conference, Tours, 4th – 9th September 2016
- Aleksic B., Bailly S., Draghi M., Lacroix M., Oswald IP., Robine E., Bailly JD. Production de mycotoxines sur les matériaux de construction par trois espèces fongiques toxinogènes contaminants communs des environnements intérieurs. Journées Mycotoxines, Toulouse, 15th-16th March 2016

Lacroix M., Aleksic B., Bailly S., Draghi M., Robine E., Bailly JD. Développement et validation d'une méthode de dosage de mycotoxines par UPLC/MS/MS dans les matériaux d'environnement intérieur. 11ème congrès francophone des sciences séparatives, Paris, 31st March – 2nd April 2015.

Lectures in annual conferences for Ph.D students:

- **Aleksic B**. Mycotoxines et environnement intérieur: aérosolisation lors de développement d'espèces toxinogènes et développement d'outils de surveillance des habitats. Journée annuelle des doctorants CSTB, Paris, 4th October 2016
- Aleksic B. Étude de la mycotoxinogénèse sur les produits du bâtiment: de l'exposition aux aérosols toxiques aux procédures de décontamination. Journée annuelle des doctorants CSTB, Paris, October 2015 (poster)
- Aleksic B. Etude du développement d'espèces toxinogènes et de l'aérosolisation des mycotoxines produites: Application à l'élaboration d'outils de surveillance. Journées des doctorants AIR Ademe, Paris, 7th July 2015
- Aleksic B., Bailly S., Draghi M., Lacroix M., Oswald I.P., Robine E., Bailly JD. Production de mycotoxines lors du développement d'espèces fongiques toxinogènes sur des matériaux utilisés dans l'aménagement intérieur des habitations. Journées des doctorants Toxalim, Toulouse, 26th June 2015
- Aleksic B. Production de mycotoxines lors du développement d'espèces fongiques toxinogènes sur des matériaux utilisés dans l'aménagement intérieur des habitations. 8ème Colloque 2AD-ADEME, Angers, 3rd-4th February 2015
- Aleksic B. Étude de la mycotoxinogénèse sur les produits du bâtiment : de l'exposition aux aérosols toxiques aux procédures de décontamination. Journée annuelle des doctorants CSTB, Paris, 20th November 2014 (poster)
- **Aleksic B**. Etude du développement d'espèces toxinogènes et de l'aérosolisation des mycotoxines produites appliquée à l'élaboration d'outils de surveillance et de remédiation. Journées des doctorants AIR ADEME, Paris, 27th June 2014
- Aleksic B. Aérosolisation lors de développement d'espèces toxinogènes et développement d'outils de surveillance des habitats. 7ème Colloque 2AD-ADEME, Angers, 3rd-5th February 2014 (poster)

Scientific expositions:

- European researchers' night La nuit européenne des chercheurs 2015, Cité de l'Espace, Toulouse, 25th September 2015
- Événement éducatif "Journée de la science" Muséum d'histoire naturelle, Toulouse, June 2013

<u>Award:</u>

• Best presentation by the scientific jury of Journée AFSEP (Association francophone des sciences séparatives), Toulouse, November 2014

List of figures

Figure 1: Life cycle of fungi (asexual and sexual reproduction of Aspergillus nidulans)	. 21
Figure 2: Life cycle of fungi (asexual and sexual reproduction of <i>Penicillium</i>)	. 22
Figure 3: Methods to detect fungi in indoor environments	. 27
Figure 4: Andersen multistage; Slit-to-agar; Casella, SAS, Centrifugal sampler	. 29
Figure 5: Variety of fungal species growing on MEA	. 33
Figure 6: Fiberglass samples (supplemented with 0.5 mL or 1 mL of NS) contaminated with	h 2
different strains, NCPT 54 strain (TOX+) and E26a strain (TOX-) of <i>Aspergillus versicolor</i> af	iter
Eigune 7. Starigments quarties and disting by 14 Agrangillus versionlass started after 10 days	. 0Z
rigure 7: Steriginatocystin production by 14 Asperginus versicolor strains tested after 10 days	5 OI 0 A
Cultivation at 25°C on PDA	. 04
on DDA at 25 %	oc
OILFDA dt 25°C	. 00 . 00
at 25°C	98
at 25 Generation of TOV and TOV strains of <i>Danisillium bravicompactum</i> of tor growing	. 00 . on
fiberglass supplemented with 0.5 mL and 1 mL NS	, 011
Figure 11. Aspect of the S <i>chartarum</i> ST81 and ST82 strains after cultivation on fiberglass at	. 25
°C	88
Figure 12: IIPI C-MS/MS System used in this study	91
Figure 13: Structures of analysed macrocyclic trichothecenes	92
Figure 14: Structures of sterigmatocystin and myconhenolic acid and their naired inter	nal
standards	. 92
Figure 15: MRM chromatograms of all six mycotoxins of interest	. 96
Figure 16: STG production by toxinogenic strain of <i>Aspergillus versicolor</i> NCPT 54 after 10 days	s of
culture on different materials at 25 °C followed by observation about fungal growth	112
Figure 17: Development of Penicillium brevicompactum Pb25 strain on different build	ing
materials	113
Figure 18 : Production of MPA by the toxinogenic strain of <i>Penicillium brevicompactum</i> Pb25,	10
days of incubation on different materials at 25 °C	114
Figure 19: Experimental setup dedicated to collect the VOCs emitted during fungal developme	ent
······	118
Figure 20: Schema of the experimental assembly (sampling chain)	118
Figure 21: The GC–MS analytical chain	119
Figure 22: Obtained chromatogram for TOX+ strain of <i>P. brevicompactum</i> (Pb25 pare	nt)
emissions' while growing on WP	120
Figure 23: Chromatogram for TOX+ strain of <i>P. brevicompactum</i> (Pb25 parent) emissions' wh	nile
growing on WP, between 60 and 65 minute of sampling	121
Figure 24: Chromatogram for TOX+ strain of <i>A. versicolor</i> (NCPT54) emissions' while growing	on
Fir (red), compared to paired control (fir without fungal inoculum) (pink)	121
Figure 25: Analysis of mass spectra of chosen peak, thanks to NIST spectral library	122
Figure 26: Analysis of mass spectra of chosen peak, thanks to NIST spectral library	122
Figure 27: Schema and photography of the whole experimental assembly used for aerosolizat	ion
of mycotoxins from wallpaper	141
Figure 28: Blowing device and its placement	142
Figure 29: Illustration of the cascade impactor and domain of particle's size investigated	1n
allerent stages of Andersen collector and its correlation with numan respiratory system	143
rigule 50: Number of particles aerosofized from <i>P. previcompactum</i> culture, after differ	
Sullitations applieu	144 150
for different air solicitations	110, 1/5
Figure 32. Evolution of the overall particle concentration generated during the three success	140
aeraulic solicitations of 1 m/s, on culture of <i>Panicillium bravicompactum</i>	146
actaune sonettations of 1 m/s, on culture of 1 entennum brevicomputatin	1-10

Figure 33: Granulometric profiles of aerosols generated from <i>Penicillum brevicompactum</i> solicitations of 1 m/s	during 147
Figure 34: Evolution of the particulate concentration generated by the different air v applied to a culture of <i>Aspergillus versicolor</i> on PDA	velocity 147
Figure 35: Granulometric profile of the fungal aerosols emitted from a culture of Asp	ergillus
versicolor on PDA generated after aerodynamic solicitations of 6 m/s	148
Figure 36: Evolution of the particulate concentration in successive solicitations of 8.4 m culture of <i>Stachybotrys chartarum</i>	/s on a 149
Figure 37: Profile size of the aerosol produced from a culture of S. chartarum on MEA ac	cording
to the applied air speeds	149
Figure 38: Effects of different solvents on cell viability measured by Luminescent Cell V Assay	'iability 176
Figure 39: Effects of different solvents on proliferation of A549 lung cells	176
Figure 40: Structure of MTS tetrazolium and formazan product	178
Figure 41: Cytotoxicity of STG on human lung cells A549	179
Figure 42: Cytotoxicity of STG on human intestinal cells Caco-2	179
Figure 43: Cytotoxicity of MPA on human lung cells A549	180
Figure 44 : Cytotoxicity of MPA on human intestinal cells Caco-2	180
Figure 45: Cytotoxicity of VerA on human lung cells A549	181
Figure 46: Cytotoxicity of VerA on human intestinal cells Caco-2	181
Figure 47: Cytotoxicity of MCT mixture on human lung cells A549	182
Figure 48: Cytotoxicity of MCT mixture on human intestinal cells Caco-2	182
Figure 49: Schema of different sampling steps and obtainment of samples	188
Figure 50: Flask system: wallpaper (A), painted fiberglass wallpaper (B) and fir (C) before	ore and
wallpaper (D) after fungal development	189
Figure 51: Decontamination of wallpaper with diluted bleach until disappearance of	visible
contamination	190
observations made by naked eye (left), under stereo-microscope (middle) and by SEM (ri	iterials,
wallpaper. B: painted fiberglass wallpaper. C: fir	191
Figure 53: Edge of fir, highly colonized with development in "brushes"	192
Figure 54: Observations of different building materials after treatment with bleach, mac	de with
naked eye (left), under stereo-microscope (middle) and by SEM (right). A: wallpaper. B: j	painted
nberglass wallpaper. C: nr	193
Figure 55: Residual A.Versicolor contamination on edges of painted fiberglass wallpaper (16	ert) and
Figure 5(, Observations of different building materials after as insubation, mode by pol	194
Figure 56: Observations of uniferent building materials after re-incubation, made by nar	xeu eye
nainted fiberglass wallpaper. C. growth on fir	106
Figure 57: Development of Aversicolor during re-incubation on odges of painted fib	orglass
wallnaper (left) and fir (right)	106
Figure 58. Total snore count for <i>Aversicolor</i> developed on three different materials a	at three
different stages of experiment	197
Figure 59: CFU count for <i>Aversicolor</i> developed on three different materials at three d	ifferent
stages of experiment	198
- ·	

List of tables

Table 1: Fungal contamination of building materials in indoor environments in EU countries	. 44
Table 2: Fungal contamination of building materials in indoor environments in USA	. 46
Table 3: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in EU countries	. 47
Table 4: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in USA	. 51
Table 5: Fungal contamination of dust in indoor environments in EU countries	. 54
Table 6: Fungal contamination of dust in indoor environments in USA	. 56
Table 7: Toxin contamination of building materials in indoor environments in USA and	EU
countries	. 67
Table 8 : Toxin contamination of air in indoor environments in USA and EU countries	. 68
Table 9: Toxin contamination of dust in indoor environments in USA and EU countries	. 69
Table 10: Identification and origin of the different fungal strains tested in this study	. 81
Table 11: Sterigmatocystin production by A. versicolor strains NCPT54 (TOX+) and E26a (TO	X-)
after 10 days of incubation on FG	. 85
Table 12: Toxin production by S. chartarum strains quantified by ELISA	. 88
Table 13: Parameters of the electrospray source in positive mode ESI+ used for ionization	ı of
mycotoxins of interest	. 92
Table 14: AcN / H ₂ O gradient used in developed method	. 92
Table 15 : MRM transitions, cone voltages and collision energies used for toxin detection	. 93
Table 16: UPLC-MS/MS analysis of toxins produced by Stachybotrys chartarum ST82 us	ing
different solvents for extraction	. 96
Table 17 : Extraction recovery of the pair Internal Standard/Analyte of interest	. 98
Table 18 : Matrix factors observed for STG, O-mSTG, MPA, VerA and RL2	. 98
Table 19: Comparison of MF between UPLC-MS/MS and TLC method for MPA	. 99
Table 20: Results of mycotoxins calibration standards used to assess linearity	. 99
Table 21: Validation results and chosen internal standards for each mycotoxin of interest	100
Table 22: Global extraction recoveries observed for STG, O-mSTG, MPA, VerA and RL2	100
Table 23: Pairs TOX+ and TOX- strains used for VOCs analysis for three species of interest	117
Table 24: Characteristics of the analytical chain and analysis parameters	120
Table 25: MVOCs emitted during development of <i>P. brevicompactum</i> strains on FG	123
Table 26: MVOCs emitted during development of <i>P. brevicompactum</i> strains according to t	the
growth material	125
Table 27: MVOCs emitted during development of three <i>P. brevicompactum</i> strains according to	the
growth material	129
Table 28: MVOCs emitted during development of <i>A. versicolor</i> strains on FG	134
Table 29: MVOCs emitted during development of <i>S. chartarum</i> strains on FG	135
Table 30: IC50 values for various mycotoxins on two tested cell lines	183

List of abbreviations

acetonitrile
French agency for food, environmental and occupational health & safety
analysis of variance
adenosine thiotriphosphate
water activity
colony forming units
chloroform
coefficient of variation
dichloran glycerol
dimethyl sulfoxide
deoxyribonucleic acid
enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
environmental relative mouldiness index
electrospray ionization source
positive electrospray ionization mode
ethanol
European Union
fiberglass
fluorescence in situ hybridization
epifluorescence microscopy
painted fiberglass wallpaper
gas chromatography
high performance liquid chromatographicy
concentration inhibiting 50 % of cell viability
internal standard
liquid chromatographicy
light microscopy
limit of detection
limit of quantification
Matrix assisted laser desorption/ionization time of flight mass spectrometry
macrocyclic trichothecenes
malt extract agar
methanol
matrix factor
mycophenolic acid
mycophenolic acid - d3
multiple reaction monitoring
mass spectrometry
microbial safety cabinet
mould specific quantitative PCR
microbial volatile organic compound(s)
nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
nutritional solution

o-mSTG	o-methyl sterigmatocystin
PBS	phosphate buffer saline
PCA	principal component analysis
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PD	petri dish
PDA	potato dextrose agar
QC	quality control
RH	relative humidity
RL2	roridin L2
RSD	relative standard deviation
RT	retention time
SBS	sick building syndrome
SD	standard deviation
SEM	scanning electron microscopy
SG	satratoxin G
SH	satratoxin H
STG	sterigmatocystin
TLC	thin layer chromatography
TOX-	non-toxinogenic strain or weakly toxinogenic strain
TOX+	toxinogenic strain
UPLC	ultra performance liquid chromatography
USA	United States of America
VerA	verrucarin A
VerJ	verrucarin J
VOC(s)	volatile organic compound(s)
VWP	vinyl wallpaper
WP	wallpaper

Table of contents

List of publications and communications	7
List of figures	9
List of tables	11
List of abbreviation	12
PART ONE. Bibliographic review	16
CONTEXT OF THE STUDY	17
1.1 MOULD AND MYCOTOXINS IN HABITATS – GENERAL INTRODUCTION	
1.1.1 Generalities on fungal development	20
1.1.2 Fungal development in indoor environments	22
1.2 BIOMARKERS OF FUNGAL CONTAMINATION	
1.2.1 Environmental sampling techniques	27
1.2.2 Methods to characterise fungal population	31
1.2.3 Methods to assess global fungal development	
1.3 FUNGAL CONTAMINATION OF INDOOR ENVIRONMENTS	43
1.3.1 Comparison of mould contaminations observed in EU and USA - Conclusion	57
1.4 HEALTH PROBLEMS RELATED WITH EXPOSURE TO MOULD CONTAMINATIONS	59
1.4.1 Types of health problems	59
1.4.2 Implication of fungal metabolites on health problems	64
	71
PART TWO. Experimental work	72
1 CHAPTER ONE. FUNGAL DEVELOPMENT AND TOXINOGENESIS AFTER CONTAMINATION OF I MATERIALS OF INTEREST WITH CHOSEN FUNGAL STRAINS	NDOOR 73
1.1 INTRODUCTION	74
1.2 SELECTION OF STRAINS OF INTEREST FOR THIS STUDY	80
1.2.1 Materials and methods	
1.2.2 Results and discussion	
1.2.3 Conclusion	
1.3 DEVELOPMENT OF AN ANALYTICAL METHOD FOR MYCOTOXINS' ANALYSIS BY UPLC-MS/MS	
1.3.1 Materials and methods	
1.3.2 Results and discussion	
1.3.3 Conclusion	101
1.4 CHARACTERIZATION OF TOXINOGENESIS OF THREE FUNGAL SPECIES AFTER DEVELOPMENT ON DIFFERENT INDO)R
MATERIALS OF INTEREST	101
1.4.1 Production of four macrocyclic trichothecenes by Stachybotrys chartarum during its deve	lopment
on different building materials as measured by UPLC-MS/MS. 2016. Building and Environment 10 273)6, 265– 101
1.4.2 Supplementary data	111
1.4.3 Conclusion	
	1000
2 CHAPTER TWO. DEVELOPMENT OF A MONITORING TOOL FOR INDOOR ENVIRONMENTS BY ANALYSIS RELATED TO MYCOTOXIN PRODUCTION	VUCS 115
2.1 INTRODUCTION	
2.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS – DEVELOPMENT OF METHOD	117
2.2.1 Samples	117
2.2.2 Experimental assembly and VOC sampling	118
2.2.3 Chemical analysis of samples by GC-MS	119
2.2.4 Analysis of chromatograms	120
2.3 RESULTS	123
2.3.1 Comparative analysis of chemical emissions of P. brevicompactum (parent/mutant)	123

2.3.2	Study of chemical emissions from Pb16 strain (04891) on various materials	129
2.3.3	Determination of global footprint for production of mycophenolic acid	133
2.3.4	Identification of MVOCs issued from the fungal growth of A. versicolor and S. chartarum	134
2.3.5	Determination of global footprint for production of mycotoxins	136
2.4	DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	136
З СНАРТЕ	R THREE. AEROSOLIZATION OF MYCOTOXINS FROM CONTAMINATED BUILDING MAT	TERIAL
3.1		140
3.2		
3.2.1	Description of the experimental system	141
3.2.2	Characterization of derosolization conditions	
5.5 Mariori	AEROSOLIZATION OF MYCOTOXINS AFTER DEVELOPMENT OF TOXINOGENIC FUNGI ON WALLPAPER. BRANKICA P	LEKSIC,
	E DRAGHI, SEBASTIEN RITUUX, SYLVIANE BAILLY, IVIARLENE LACKUIX, ISABELLE P. USWALD, JEAN-DENIS BAILI SURMITTED TO INDOOR AIR	LY, ENRIC
RUBINE. J	Conclusion	150
5.4		15172
4 CHAPTE TRICHOTE	R FOUR. TOXICITY OF STERIGMATOCYSTIN, MYCOPHENOLIC ACID AND MACROCYCL HECENES ON HUMAN PULMONARY CELLS	IC 173
4.1		174
4.2	PRELIMINARY RESULTS: METHODOLOGICAL DEVELOPMENTS	175
4.2.1	Choice of method	175
4.2.2	Choice of solvent	176
4.3	MATERIALS AND METHODS	177
4.3.1	Mycotoxins	177
4.3.2	Cell lines and culture conditions	177
4.3.3	Cytotoxicity assay (MTS test)	177
4.3.4	Statistical analysis	178
4.4	RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	179
4.4.1	Sterigmatocystin	179
4.4.2	Mycophenolic acid	180
4.4.3	Macrocyclic trichothecenes	181
4.4.4	Determination of IC50 values	182
4.5	CONCLUSION	184
5 CHAPTI	ER FIVE. EVALUATION OF MOST USED PROCEDURE OF DECONTAMINATION IN HOMI	E S ON
PERSISTE	NCE OF FUNGAL CONTAMINATION	185
5.1	INTRODUCTION	186
5.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	188
5.2.1	Fungal strain	188
5.2.2	Building materials	189
5.2.3	Contamination procedure	189
5.2.4	Decontamination procedure	190
5.2.5	Re-incubation procedure	190
5.3	RESULTS	191
5.3.1	Examination of fungal development under stereo-microscope and SEM	191
5.3.2	Evaluation of fungal development by mycological methods	197
5.4	DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	199
GENERAL	CONCLUSION AND PERSPECTIVES	201
Annex 1		208
Annex 2		211
Annex 3		222
REFERENC	CES	226

PART ONE. Bibliographic review

Context of the study

With new life style today, people spend most of their time inside the buildings and indoor air quality progressively rose as an important concern for human health. There are many described air pollutants, such as: physical, chemical or microbiological pollutants.

Among these, fungi are frequent contaminants with possible important impact on health. Indeed, some species are well known for their ability to produce toxic secondary metabolites named mycotoxins.

These toxic compounds are frequent food contaminants and therefore, their deleterious effect following ingestion have been widely studied and led to the setup of regulations at international level. By contrast, the possible presence of mycotoxins in case of development of toxinogenic moulds on non-alimentary substrates is less documented. However, the frequent identification of potent toxinogenic species in indoor environments, especially following water damages, rose the question of the possible consequences for inhabitants in case of contact with contaminated materials or if toxins can be aerosolized from support to the air and subsequently inhaled.

Our overall objective was to generate data allowing a better risk assessment regarding mycotoxins in indoor environment.

For that, we characterized successively the production of mycotoxins on different building materials, their possible aerosolization and their toxicity on pulmonary cells.

In parallel, we also studied the possibility to use specific volatile organic compounds to identify an active toxinogenesis; as well as the efficacy of a common remediation procedure on the persistence of moulds.

All these results will be presented in distinct chapters following a general introduction on bibliographic data available on moulds and mycotoxins in indoor environments.

1.1 Mould and Mycotoxins in habitats – General introduction

Today, in industrialized countries, people spend most of their time inside the buildings (work, school, home, sports etc.). Therefore indoor air quality presents an important aspect of human health. Many air pollutants can contaminate indoor environments such as: physical, chemical or microbiological pollutants.

Fungi are members of a complex community of biological indoor agents, along with bacteria, viruses and protists, such as amoebae; pollen and other plant material; and even arthropods, such as house dust-mites and ants (Nevalainen *et al.*, 2015). Fungi are omnipresent in nature and more than 100 000 species have been identified. They are found in air, water, soil, plants and many other substrates. However, only a few hundred of them are known to cause diseases (Douwes *et al.*, 2003). Fungi can also be found in indoor environments. They are able to grow on almost all natural and synthetic materials, especially if water activity is sufficient (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). The minimum requirements for temperature, pH, light, and availability of nutrients are usually present in buildings, and therefore, moisture is the key factor regulating microbial growth.

Several hundreds of fungal species can be found in indoor environments (Gutarowska and Akowska, 2002). *Cladosporium, Penicilium, Aspergillus, Alternaria* and *Stachybotrys* are the most found genera in dwellings and other buildings (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

Fungal development in a building can represent a source of air pollution, more precisely as spores, fragments of hyphae and spores, but also microbial metabolites such as microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOCs) or toxins can be transferred to air following aeraulic solicitations of contaminated supports. Due to its possible health effects, mould contamination of homes is a public health concern.

In a study performed by Hulin et al. (2013), it was estimated that more than 35% of French dwellings were contaminated with moulds. Other available surveys confirm the importance of this problematic. In 2009, the survey on housing conditions in Ile de France, reported that 21% of households surveyed reported traces of moisture on the walls of their homes, humidity and this presented the leading cause of discomfort (IAU, 2009). Similarly, according to ESMHA investigation, an epidemiological study in the Ile-de-France, performed in 2010, 25% of homes surveyed had at least a trace (patch) of dampness or mould presence. Thus, according to the index of contamination build by CSTB, 750 000 housing might be concerned by the presence of visible mould development. It is probably that this number underestimated the reality considering the

fact that the most vulnerable households weren't in condition to be sampled (Host *et al.*, 2010). Moreover, a national campaign by the Observatory of the Quality of Indoor Air revealed that more than 610 000 homes had mouldy surfaces of more than 1 m² (Moularat *et al.*, 2008a). The percentage of contaminated homes revealed to be more important in urban areas, probably due to overpopulation. According Host et al. (2010) in Île-de-France, the presence of visible mould was partially linked to overcrowding. They concluded that 63% of dwellings with visible mould were over-occupied, against 15% of dwellings being unoccupied. The results of Rocchi et al. (2015) confirmed the link between occupancy rate and the presence of mould in homes in France.

Nielsen (2002) estimated that proportion of dwellings with mould contamination in Northern Europe and North America varied from 20 to 40% affected buildings. Report for specific countries showed comparable frequency:

- 30-45% in the United Kingdom
- 20-25% in Netherlands
- 20-30% in Finland in USA
- up to 40% in USA
- up to 30% in Canada.

Mould growth only occurs when water conditions are favourable, therefore mainly in waterdamaged and humid constructions. Accordingly the major part of the problems in Scandinavia and North America are due to insufficient aeration (Nielsen, 2002). In the USA about 40% buildings suffer from poor indoor air quality (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007).

Such a high frequency of mould contamination goes with direct impact on health of inhabitants or workers. As an example, studies performed in offices in Canada revealed that 30–69% office workers display symptoms typical for sick building syndrome (Miller *et al.*, 1988). Studies concerning Czech Republic and Romania revealed that more than 30% of all surveyed buildings suffered from health implications of fungal growth. In the USA, Mudarri and Fisk (2007) estimated that more than 4.5 million cases of asthma result from exposure to damp and mould damaged buildings. Such health problems have important social and economic consequences since annual economic cost of asthma was estimated at approximately \$3.5 billion in USA (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). It was also estimated that fungi are responsible for over 80% of total building material degradation (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007).

The interest in mould exposure in different indoor environments has increased over the last 20 years. Probably the main reason is that exposures to those biological pollutants in occupational and residential environments are associated with a wide range of adverse health effects with

major public health impact, including irritations, inflammations, infectious diseases, acute toxic effects, allergies and other respiratory diseases (inhalation exposure), skin diseases (dermal exposure) and even cancer (Douwes *et al.*, 2003). Moreover in new buildings, increased insulation allowing energy saving, together with poor ventilation and multiplication of steam making apparatus (coffee machine, smoothing iron...) lead to more favourable environment for mould development.

Overall significance of this problem led to publishing guidelines for indoor air quality related to humidity and mould by The World Health Organisation (World Health Organization, 2009).

To further describe the problems related to mould contamination of indoor environment, we will now present parameters influencing their development, markers that can be used to monitor their presence, available data on indoor contamination with a special focus of the situation in Europe, compared to USA and finally, we will describe their possible deleterious effects on health of inhabitants.

1.1.1 Generalities on fungal development

A *fungus* is any member of the group of eukaryotic organisms that includes microorganisms such as yeasts and moulds, as well as macroscopic fungi known as mushrooms. These organisms are classified in a kingdom *Fungi* which belongs to the domain *Eukarya* (Cahagnier, 1998).

In this work the terms "mould" or "fungi" will be related to microscopic fungi. They belong to the division *Eumycota* (Silar and Malagnac, 2013). Fungi are not capable of photosynthesis; they are heterotrophic and use complex organic compounds as sources of energy and carbon (Boullard, 1997). For this, they degrade complex organic matter thanks to the excretion of enzymes and acids in the external medium and they absorb the digested components, all this taking place through the permeable wall of their vegetative system (Silar, 2016). Like bacteria, fungi play an essential role in ecosystems because they are decomposers and participate in the cycling of nutrients by breaking down organic materials to simple molecules. Fungi are most often saprophytic and develop on the inert organic material. However, some can also act as parasites and develop on the living organisms (*Fusarium* in cereal plants or *Aspergillus fumigatus* in animals). Some others are symbiotic and live together in mutual benefit with other organisms (*Neotyphodium* in fescue).

"Perfect fungi" reproduce both sexually and asexually, while imperfect fungi reproduce only asexually (by mitosis) (Figure 1 (Casselton and Zolan, 2002) and Figure 2 (Samiksha, 2016)). In both sexual and asexual reproduction, fungi produce spores that disperse from the parent

organism by either floating on the wind or transported by humans, animals or insects. The most common mode of asexual reproduction is through the formation of asexual spores. Spores allow fungi to expand their distribution and colonize new environments. They may be released from the parent thallus either outside or within a special reproductive "bag" called a sporangium.



Figure 1: Life cycle of fungi (asexual and sexual reproduction of Aspergillus nidulans)

The germination will be triggered by the combined presence of water, light intensity, temperature or the types of nutrients available on substrate. In a general matter, fungi develop more easily on substrates with high carbohydrate/proteins ratio. However, their enzymatic abilities make them able to colonize many substrates, with various compositions. The spores will germinate and then give birth to a first undifferentiated filament, called hyphae, which will lengthen to form a group called mycelium. This set of filaments, more or less branched constitutes the thallus of fungus. In the presence of favourable conditions for sporulation, the mycelium will generate more specialized structures that will produce asexual spores (conidia) or, more rarely, sexual spores. Each mould produces a great number of conidia that are dissemination and resistance structures. The size, shape and colour of conidia vary greatly from one species to another. These elements are one of the parameters used for morphologic identification (Cahagnier, 1998; Pitt and Hocking, 2009; Samson *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 2: Life cycle of fungi (asexual and sexual reproduction of *Penicillium*)

1.1.2 Fungal development in indoor environments

Broad spectre of fungal species is found in outdoor environments and can be transferred to indoor by people movements, animals, insects or airflows. There is no sterile indoor space (except for special facilities such as surgical block) and the presence of biological contaminants at low concentrations is normal. The contamination problem occurs when concentrations of biological agent(s) arise or increase above certain level.

Probably the first reference about the destructive influence of fungal flora on human dwellings and clothes is found in the 3rd Book of the Bible, Leviticus (Bible, n.d.). Prehistoric times (confirmed by the analysis of rock paintings from Paleolithic caves), archaeological investigations and conservation studies revealed that the destruction of inorganic and organic materials was mainly connected with fungal and actinomycetal biodeterioration activities (Górny, 2004).

Colonization abilities of microorganisms present in indoor environment are determined by the physical and chemical characteristics of building materials. The main factors influencing mould

colonization of indoor environments are moisture, available nutrients and temperature (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). This latter parameter, usually ranging from 18–25°C, promotes the growth of mesophilic fungi and can't be used to control microorganisms' development.

1.1.2.1 Humidity as a major factor for mould growth

Among the most important factors, the moisture content in the substrate, together with the nutritional substances derived from building materials, initiate the development of microbial colonies. Therefore, the growth of microorganisms depends to the highest degree on the availability of water. Availability of water is usually expressed in terms of water activity (a_w). It corresponds to the ratio of the water vapour pressure exerted by the material to the vapour pressure of pure water at the same temperature, i.e. 1/100 of the equilibrium relative humidity (ERH) for a defined temperature. It is important to note that water availability and temperature are interdependent and, for example, increasing temperature has been found to lead to a reduction in the a_w requirement of moulds (Grant *et al.*, 1989). Several studies have shown that a_w equal to 0.65 is the lowest value necessary to initiate the microbial growth on the material when enough nutrition substances are available (Górny, 2004). Microbial activity and ability to colonize new surfaces increase as the water activity approaches 1, i.e., when water is freely available. Based on aw parameter, fungal and actinomycetal microorganisms can be categorized according to their ability to initiate the growth on building materials and the order in which they appear on material's surface as primary, secondary, and tertiary colonizers. Combined classification for several fungal and actinomycetal species is summarized by Górny (2004):

- Primary colonizers (aw<0.85): Alternaria citri, Eurotium amstelodami, E. repens, Aspergillus candidus, A. niger, A. penicillioides, A. restrictus, A. versicolor, Paecilomyces variotii, Penicillium aurantiogriseum, P. brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum, P. commune, P. expansum, P. griseofulvum, Wallemia sebi;

- Secondary colonizers (aw=0.85-0.90): Aspergillus flavus, Cladosporium cladosporioides, C. herbarum, C. sphaerospermum, Mucor circinelloides, Rhizopus oryzae;

- Tertiary colonizers (aw>0.90): Alternaria alternata, Aspergillus fumigatus, Epicoccum spp., Exophiala spp., Fusarium moniliforme, Mucor plumbeus, Phoma herbarum, Phialophora spp., Rhizopus spp., Stachybotrys chartarum, Trichoderma spp., Ulocladium consortiale, Rhodotorula spp., Sporobolomyces spp., Actinomycetes. Microbial investigations on building materials can be also expressed in terms of relative humidity (RH). It appears that building materials become sensitive to microbial colonization when the RH reaches 70% for wooden materials, 85% for gypsum-board and around 90-95% for cementitious and concrete materials. Study conducted by Johansson et al. (2013) provided different ranges of critical RH according to the nature of material. They also highlighted the influence of the temperature, incubation time and criteria used for mould growth assessment on the results of such testing. Adan (1994) showed a significant increase in the development of *P. chrysogenum* during testing on gypsum substrates when changing RH from 86 to 97%. Several authors highlighted that increased humidity favours the germination, the proliferation, and the diversity of mould on building materials. Several studies also showed that RH measurements could be used as a microbial contamination indicator for construction materials in water-damaged buildings. Pasanen et al. (2000) stated that RH of a material describes the water availability for microorganisms better than the moisture content does. Some authors have even developed mathematical models for predicting contamination by moulds, which use RH as a major parameter (Chase *et al.*, 2016; Lugauskas *et al.*, 2003; Thelandersson and Isaksson, 2013).

Some major characteristics of most building materials are high porosity and surface roughness. Thanks to the high porosity, materials have particular abilities for water absorption. When the environment provides high moisture levels, porous materials become supplies of water for microorganisms and offer them a larger growth subsurface (Hoang *et al.*, 2010). In addition, surface roughness and porosity could favour the attachment of nutrients carried by dust and resulting from the activity in buildings (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

Water damage of homes can occur due to flooding or storm damage, leaks in plumbing, damage of air conditioners, dehumidifiers, humidifiers; as well as because of ice damming on building roofs (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). Each time when the water appears on the surfaces of construction materials or penetrates them through holes and cavities, it can provoke microbial contamination. American investigations reveal that 27-56% of homes have problems with visible fungal contamination of surfaces, and/or bad quality of indoor air. In Europe, this percentage ranges from 12–80% (summarized in Górny, 2004). Microbial contamination of buildings is very often connected with environmental disasters. One of the latest examples is Katrina hurricane in the USA in 2005 (Chew *et al.*, 2006). In those cases, long terms effects provoke serious health outcomes, influencing mostly the families whose dwellings had not been rebuilt, drained or protected against moulds.

1.1.2.2 Impact of material composition and surface biodeterioration

Concerning the nutrition requirements, moulds are very elastic and have several adaptation possibilities. They are able to grow on almost all natural and synthetic materials, especially if they are hygroscopic or wet. These microorganisms reach basic nutrients, rich in carbon and nitrogen, thanks to the decomposition of organic materials. The majority of fungi present in indoor environment are saprophytic, which means that they gather nutrients from dead materials such as: wood, paper, paints, glues, soil, dust, food chips, etc. Moreover, they are able to frequently colonize surfaces consisting of inorganic moist material (glass, fibreglass, metal or concrete) if they are covered with dust, air contaminants or even finger-marks, creating invisible layer of biofilm (Górny, 2004; Samet and Spengler, 2003). Nevertheless, the works of Hoang et al. (2010) and Gutarowska (2010) indicate that cellulose-based materials are more sensitive to contamination than inorganic materials (gypsum, mortar, concrete, etc.) because cellulose can be metabolised by some fungi (Gutarowska, 2010; Hoang *et al.*, 2010).

Wood is highly vulnerable to fungal contamination. *Cladosporium* and *Penicillium (Penicillium brevicompactum and Penicillium expansum)* are reported to infest wooden building materials. Kiln dried wood surfaces are more susceptible to fungi (Sailer *et al.*, 2010). Acetylated wooden furniture, wood polyethylene composites, plywood and modified wood products are susceptible to infestation by *Aspergillus, Trichoderma and Penicillium* (Doherty *et al.*, 2011; Thacker, 2004). Inner wall materials used in buildings, such as gypsum board which is hygroscopic, highly favours the growth of *Stachybotrys chartarum* (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). Also, paper and glue used for indoor surfaces are very good substrates for growth of most of indoor fungi. Fiberglass insulation and ceiling tiles support the growth of a number of fungi, among them *A. versicolor, Alternaria, Cladosporium, and Penicillium* species were frequently isolated (Erkara *et al.*, 2008). *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* grow superficially on painted surfaces. Acrylic painted surfaces can be attacked by *Alternaria, Cladosporium, and Aspergillus* (Shirakawa *et al.*, 2011). Air filters and ventilation ducts can also be colonized by fungi (Noris *et al.*, 2011).

The physiological, biochemical and morphological properties of fungi and their frequent presence make them the most important cause of biodegradation of building materials. While growing on material, fungi produce various substrate-specific enzymes that destroy and/or disintegrate organic materials. Bio-corrosion occurs due to the microbial excretion of organic and inorganic acids. They include a variety of acids as oxalic, citric, gluconic and others formed during respiration. Moreover, biogenic organic acids produced by moulds are considered as one of major damaging agents leading to biodeterioration of stone, rocks, minerals (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007). Such degradation process of homes has major economic importance. Only in Germany the costs related to mould damages in buildings are estimated to more than 200 million Euro per year (Sedlbauer, 2001).

Among fungi, there are many organisms with strong cellulolytic (e.g., *Trichoderma, Botrytis, Chaetomium, Alternaria, Stemphylium*), proteolytic (e.g., *Mucor, Chaetomium, Aureobasidium, Gymnoascus, Trichoderma, Verticillium and Epicoccum*), and lipolytic properties (e.g., fungi from the previous group plus *Paecilomyces*) (Górny, 2004).

pH range of 5–6.5 observed on most building materials allows the growth of most of the fungi (Hoang *et al.*, 2010; Vacher *et al.*, 2010). Cementitious materials, which are alkaline (pH around 12 - 13) are relatively insensitive to colonisation at early ages. However, over time, the carbonation process reduces the pH of these materials to values around 9, which allows fungal growth. These materials thus become the target of significant contamination (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

Sufficient light and oxygen are also critical for the growth of fungi in indoor environments (Airaksinen *et al.*, 2004; Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012; Voisey, 2010).

Degraded building materials then represent sources of small particles easily aerosolized to indoor air, with numerous adsorbed substances, some of them being biologically active.

1.2 Biomarkers of fungal contamination

Evaluation of fungal contamination in indoor air samples to estimate health risks for occupants has been widely reported (Pasanen, 2001; Portnoy *et al.*, 2004). Indeed, the identification of a direct relationship between moulds' exposure and health problems in habitants requires a precise measurement of fungal colonization of indoor environment and several techniques can be used to estimate fungal presence.

Culture-based methods are the traditional approach in mycology, but other methods such as chemical, immunological and PCR-based methods are now also frequently used for examination of indoor environments. All these techniques have advantages and limits, so it seems that combining them should probably allow producing wider picture about fungal flora in indoors (Niemeier *et al.*, 2006; Pitkäranta *et al.*, 2008; Reboux *et al.*, 2009). Méheust et al. (2014) proposed schema below (Figure 3) to summarize methods to detect fungi in indoor environments.



Figure 3: Methods to detect fungi in indoor environments MVOCs - microbial volatile organic compounds. GC-MS - gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. LC-MS - liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry. ELISA – enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay

A presentation of the possible interest of these different methods will be done in following part of this manuscript. However, the first and major step in estimating the presence of indoor moulds is sampling.

1.2.1 Environmental sampling techniques

The consequences of exposure to fungal particles on health are related to several parameters, such as species of microorganisms, exposure pathway (inhalation or contact with skin/eyes) and environmental conditions, quantitative importance of microbial growth, aerosolization of contaminants, etc. (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). Many authors highlighted that air sampling is not sufficient to describe the entire microflora present inside buildings, especially in water-damaged buildings (Andersen *et al.*, 2011; Lappalainen *et al.*, 2001). Identifying microbial flora on building materials by surface sampling, has been shown to provide additional information about the potential sources of airborne microbial contaminants (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). In addition, species producing mucilaginous spores, that remain attached to substrates, require the use of surface sampling methods to determine full microbial biodiversity. Although microbial contamination present on surfaces is not directly correlated with health troubles of the occupants, French Agency for Food, Environmental and Occupational Health & Safety recommends sampling such communities on building materials, in addition to air sampling, in order to evaluate microbial proliferation indoors (ANSES, 2016).

1.2.1.1 Surface sampling

Surface sampling is used to determine nature of the microbial presence on environmental surfaces to measure the relative degree of contamination and identify the types of present fungi (Cabral, 2010). It can also assess the effectiveness of remediation and clean-up of indoor environments (Méheust *et al.*, 2014). The samples provide the hyphae fragments and the reproductive structures, spores, which may help for identification (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). Different methods exist for sampling microbial populations on materials: swab, bulk, adhesive, contact plate, etc. (Verdier et al., 2014), but the collecting process has not been well standardised yet, which makes it very difficult to compare results (Méheust et al., 2014). Moreover, although many of these methods have been tested to evaluate their collecting efficiency on non-porous and nonabsorbent surfaces (glass, steel, plastic, etc.), few studies have concerned construction materials such as concrete, coatings, mortar, and gypsum board, which are porous, rough and more or less dusty materials. The "Mould in the home" working group of the French Agency for Food, Environmental and Occupational Health & Safety has issued methodological recommendations for sampling on surfaces of building materials and suggests the use of at least two of the following surface sampling methods: swab, bulk sampling, adhesive tape and agar contact (imprint methods)(ANSES, 2016). Swab, adhesive and contact plate sampling, along with bulk sampling, are techniques commonly used on the surface of building materials to collect microorganisms and microbial contaminants prior to analysis.

Many authors emphasise the need for standardisation of the protocols for microorganism sampling on construction materials (ANSES, 2016; Bellanger *et al.*, 2009; Brown *et al.*, 2007; Hyvärinen *et al.*, 2002; Santucci *et al.*, 2007). At present, results can be influenced by the operator and many other factors, including the sampling technique itself and its different steps (sampling location, size of sampled surface, pressure applied, conservation of strains, etc.), the analysis method (observation, chemical, molecular, etc.) and/or the chosen culture medium. Moreover, the number of microorganisms collected from a surface is likely to depend on the species and the stage reached in the adhesion and biofilm formation process. This aspect has also been little studied to date (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

1.2.1.2 Air sampling

Since moulds are associated with various respiratory disorders, air sampling is usually performed in indoor environments. This way of sampling is useful for determining whether the air in homes or workplaces is normal or not in the sense of microbiological composition. Air samples are also taken in hospitals as part of surveillance programs, especially in facilities where fungal presence can have direct and important health consequences (surgical blocks, areas with immunecompromised patients...) (Méheust *et al.*, 2014).

The concentration of spores in the indoor air is a reliable indicator of the air quality and, indirectly, of some of the health hazards. Assessment of mould contamination of indoor air involves estimation of total number of fungi, classification of mould species and their relative proportion (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007).

Air sampling for fungi can be done by three standard methods including: impactor, liquid impinger, and air filtration methods (Godish and Godish, 2007).

In the impactor method, the air stream passes through a slit into a culture medium and adhesive microscopic slide or tape strip is used to collect the sample (Zhen *et al.*, 2009). The most common impactor samplers (Figure 4) that are used are: Single stage impactor, Andersen, multistage impactor, Burkard, slit samplers, rotorod, casella, SAS, sierra marple impactor and centrifugal samplers. The air flow rate can be from 2 to 180 L/min (Engelhart *et al.*, 2007).



Figure 4: Andersen multistage; Slit-to-agar; Casella, SAS, Centrifugal sampler (from left to right)

The use of impingers is a flexible method for producing samples for a range of laboratory techniques (Méheust *et al.*, 2014). Liquid impingers collect the samples directly into the fluid and the microorganisms are retained in the liquid until they are cultivated on media or evaluated by techniques like biochemical or immunoassays (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). The most common impinger devices that are used are: multistage, AGT– 30, shipe sampler, midget, and micro impingers. The airflow rate can be from 0.1 to 55 L/min and the sampling time varies from minutes to hours. Centrifugal samplers such as Reuter centrifugal sampler, aerojet cyclone are devices with 40–100 L/min air flow rate (Gralton *et al.*, 2011).

The use of high- volume centrifugal samplers is increasing since the air flow rate is often greater than 300 L/min. Collected solution is used for the cultivation of microbes or examination with analytical techniques. Filtration methods allow long-term measurements. Sampling volumes are

usually adapted to measure the fungal concentration. The design of the air samplers is known to influence their efficiencies for measuring airborne microbial concentrations (Yao and Mainelis, 2007). In air filtration sampling most common filters that are used are: glass, polycarbonate cellulose ester and Teflon filters. The air flow rate for this sampling is 1–1000 L/min (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012).

1.2.1.3 Dust sampling

Dust is analysed to evaluate presence of fungi or fungal agents that have accumulated with time. This method provides an indication of the microbial agents that may have been airborne. The term "settled dust" is usually used to describe the particulate matter that collects on horizontal surfaces, primarily floors. Over a defined time period, vacuum cleaners or suction devices are used to collect dust from a given surface of carpets or hard floors in homes (usually 1–2m²). This method is commonly performed following moisture damage and/or health complaints in workplace investigations. Furthermore, efficiency of the air treatment in hospitals can be practically indicated by analysing dust in ventilation ducts. One of the main advantages of dust sampling is that this matrix may be analysed by different techniques. Nevertheless, variables such as the type of carpet, vacuum cleaner capture velocity and relative humidity can affect how well dust is removed from the floor (Macher, 2001). Moreover, the inhalable fraction of the dust and the length of the dust accumulation are unknown. Passive airborne dust collection methods, such as electrostatic dust fall collectors, may thus be a low-cost means of assessing long-term fungal exposure in standardizing the time and the surface of dust accumulation (Frankel *et al.*, 2012; Madsen *et al.*, 2012; Normand *et al.*, 2011).

As conclusion, sampling strategies is of major importance since can influence the nature of information given by analysis. The method used may depend on the type of sampled environment. Surface and air sampling are generally used in hospitals to confirm that the care environment is safe, especially in Europe. They are also useful in houses to quantify the exposure and evaluate the biodiversity. Dust is more often sampled in homes because it is an indicator of the past fungal exposure. Even if methods differ slightly depending on the level of fungal contamination, air sampling is the most commonly used technique in indoor environments, as it provides a better characterization of the airway exposure (Méheust *et al.*, 2014).

1.2.2 Methods to characterise fungal population

1.2.2.1 Microscopy

This type of sample examination can give different information. Identification and enumeration of fungal spores collected by spore-trapping samplers (airborne contamination) or tape adhesive samples (surface contamination) or even direct observation of contaminated material can be done (Godish and Godish, 2007). Three types of microscopy are used for identification of fungi – light microscopy (LM), epifluorescence microscopy (FM), and scanning electron microscopy (SEM) (Martinez *et al.*, 2004). Which one will be used depends on sample preparation (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012).

Fungal identification can be achieved thanks to the observation of specific morphological features. But it should be noted that such identification requires specific skills (ANSES, 2016; Santucci *et al.*, 2007). Samson performed detailed descriptions of fungi and his identification method based on morphological observations is widely used (Samson *et al.*, 2010; Verdier *et al.*, 2014). Nevertheless, identification of the fungal spores is usually difficult, mainly because just a small number of fungal spore types can be identified with confidence at generic level, and significant genera such as *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* differentiation is very difficult. Moreover, as previously mentioned, high level of expertise is required (Mandal and Brandl, 2011). Some of disadvantages of this method can be that the procedures are laborious, complicated and time consuming (Méheust *et al.*, 2014).

Quantitative measurement of microbial forms on samples is based on direct counting (spores, fungal propagules etc.) (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). General advantage of this method is that the counted number of particles in conjunction with counted microscopic area and the volume of air or surface/weight of solid sample, can give the total number of particles in sample (Martinez *et al.*, 2004). While microscopy allows quantification of living as well as dead microorganisms (Douwes, 2005), including both culturable and non-culturable cells in the total count, its disadvantage is that aggregation of spores can affect the accuracy of total counting (Martinez *et al.*, 2004).

Recently, studies in microbiology started using epifluorescence microscopes for this purpose. The principle is based on the irradiation with specific wavelengths of light of a fluorochrome, which is fixed to the DNA. The advantages of this method are rapidity and representative determination of the concentration of spores in a fluid (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). In addition, the use of such a device to study building materials could be attractive because the observations do not require a transparent substrate. Protocols for determination of fungal contamination by those methods, directly in contaminated facilities, are developed and used as previously described in work of Méheust

(2012), but some adaptation are still needed. Finally, electron microscopes have been used as well. Like epifluorescence microscopes, these devices do not need a transparent substrate and are therefore commonly used for microbial investigation on building materials. Observations of surfaces may give information about eventual damages of materials due to the fungal development (Gadd *et al.*, 2014; Wiktor *et al.*, 2009). The technique can also be used to estimate the number of fungal propagules (Andersson *et al.*, 1997) or to observe the fungal growth directly on the substrate through SEM observations (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). On the other side, SEM has higher magnification than LM or FM. It can be used to identify mould spores and has the ability to detect even the small actinomycete spores and virus particles (Cabral, 2010). SEM is useful for determining surface characteristics, especially for mould spores, but is not routinely used for microorganisms' identification.

1.2.2.2 Culture-based methods

Culture-based methods can be used to determine qualitative and quantitative information on viable and culturable fungi in almost all types of sample. Those methods are widely used and recommended. Results are nevertheless influenced by many factors, particularly incubation conditions (such as culture medium, temperature) and competition between species (Méheust et al., 2014). Also, collection process should be done with many precautions, in order not to underestimate fungal number (Martinez et al., 2004). Among others, culture medium has a major impact on fungal growth. Some selective media can be used to isolate selected species/genera by promoting their growth (Mandal and Brandl, 2011; Sharma et al., 2010). In work of Samson et al. (2010) it is recommend to use a specific culture media depending on the type of analysis and the microorganisms that will be studied (Samson et al., 2010). Malt extract agar (MEA) has a high sugar content and its water activity is favouring fast-growing species, whereas dichloran glycerol (DG18) allows more diversity but doesn't support the growth of some fungi because of its low water activity (Chao et al., 2002a; Martinez et al., 2004; Méheust et al., 2014; Yang and Heinsohn, 2007). Temperature is another important factor, and therefore Sabouraud media are incubated at 30-37 °C (for detection of fungal pathogens), whereas MEA and DG18 are incubated at the temperatures below 28 °C (for saprophytic ones) (Martinez et al., 2004; Méheust et al., 2014).

Quantitative evaluation is achieved by counting the number of active Colony Forming Units (CFUs) developed on a chosen medium. It represents the number of spores or mycelium fragments initially present and can be related to volume, mass or surface of the sample. The culturing of microorganisms on specific media is the traditional method of identifying fungi to the species level (Pitt and Hocking, 2009; Samson *et al.*, 2010). Different microorganisms (Figure 5) can be identified thanks to different characteristics of mycelium and spore appearance, size, shape,

pigmentation etc. Culture-based analysis is one of the most economical ways of identifying moulds at species level (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). Nevertheless, it is relatively time-consuming, usually requiring at least a seven-day incubation period, and it absolutely needs to be performed by highly qualified personnel (Méheust *et al.*, 2014).



Figure 5: Variety of fungal species growing on MEA (Photo: S. Bailly)

In last years, microbiologists have agreed that the exclusive use of culture-based methods may not be sufficient to characterise a contaminated area with high accuracy. These methods are usually more sensitive to sampling procedure than other methods (Reboux *et al.*, 2009). Also using this method just part of complete microbial flora present in sample is determined (ANSES, 2016; Santucci *et al.*, 2007; Verdier *et al.*, 2014). In particular, they detect active forms that are capable of growth; but not slow-growing microorganisms (viable non-culturable) or inactive and nonviable forms, although these can be allergenic and/or irritant (Méheust *et al.*, 2014).

One sampling campaign by Santucci et al. (2007), performed in-situ, showed that fungal flora identified after culture-based methods following swab and imprint sampling were different and more complete than those found by direct observations from adhesive tapes. Indeed, if 87 % of the genera identified by direct observations were also found after culturing, only 42% of genera identified by culturing were also identified by direct observation (Santucci *et al.*, 2007).

It is known that quantitative assessment tends to underestimate populations and especially interspecies ratios. For example, many studies have shown that concentrations of some species were much higher when quantified by molecular methods than when assessed by culture methods (Hospodsky *et al.*, 2010; Meklin *et al.*, 2004; Yamamoto *et al.*, 2011). It shouldn't be forgotten that important advantages of qualitative assessment are the possible isolation and preservation of strains.

1.2.2.3 PCR-based methods

The use of molecular techniques as methods for studying of microorganisms in the environment has increased significantly with polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification and DNA sequence analysis (Peccia and Hernandez, 2006). Methods using recombinant DNA are based on the isolation of specific DNA sequences in order to target a particular phenotype, which presents the signature of group of microorganisms. Since K. Mullis invented it in the 1980s, PCR has become one of the most essential tools in most of the studies about microorganisms. The reason relies in the fact that PCR-based methods enable the detection, identification and even quantification of microorganisms present in variety of sample types. The process is based on the use of two primers, which function is to bind to a DNA region that is specific to a species or a larger group (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

PCR methods have been used to detect and quantify microorganisms from various environments (Haas *et al.*, 2010; Millon *et al.*, 2006; Norbäck and Cai, 2011; Pinheiro *et al.*, 2011). PCR can be used for human clinical samples, like blood, urine, feces, in order to obtain a positive identification of the infectious organisms in a short time period (Yang and Rothman, 2004). This technology has also been used for biological contaminants in indoor environments (Bellanger *et al.*, 2009; Nonnenmann *et al.*, 2012; Vesper *et al.*, 2005). Commercial licenses are available for the DNA sequences for several fungal species commonly found in damp indoor environments (US EPA, 2004).

Mould Specific Quantitative PCR (MSQPCR), a DNA-based mould analysis method, was created for 130 moulds (Vesper *et al.*, 2011). In the USA, national sampling campaign using MSQPCR in homes produced a scale for comparing the mould contamination in homes, called the Environmental Relative Mouldiness Index (ERMI) (Vesper *et al.*, 2007a). This index showed to be useful for the characterization of homes of severely asthmatic children (Vesper *et al.*, 2008).

These methods have been used in many studies in different indoor environments. They have been applied in studies in schools (Simoni *et al.*, 2011), in hospitals (Morrison *et al.*, 2004; Pitkäranta *et al.*, 2008), in homes (Bellanger *et al.*, 2009; Fairs *et al.*, 2013; Godish and Godish, 2006; Iossifova *et al.*, 2008; Kaarakainen *et al.*, 2009; Méheust *et al.*, 2012, 2013b; Meklin *et al.*, 2007; Nonnenmann *et al.*, 2012; Pitkäranta *et al.*, 2011; Vesper *et al.*, 2013, 2005, 2007b), in shopping centres (Yap *et al.*, 2009) and in day-care centres (Cai *et al.*, 2011, 2009). Moreover it is used in agricultural environments (Zeng *et al.*, 2006) and even in hotel rooms (Norbäck and Cai, 2011).

Molecular techniques can be expensive but they offer rapid (generating results in a few hours) (Martinez *et al.*, 2004; Stetzenbach *et al.*, 2004) and sensitive assessment of fungal presence (Verdier *et al.*, 2014). They are sensitive enough for the detection of specific microorganisms,

which are slowly growing and difficult to cultivate, and furthermore they have capacity of speciesspecific identification (Goebes *et al.*, 2007). For instance, a work on fungal contamination of moisture-damaged dwellings, by Bellanger et al. (2009), found *Stachybotrys chartarum* on 21 samples using real time-PCR while only one was isolated with a culture-based method. On the other hand, no distinction is made between viable and dead cells and this could also participate to such differences (An *et al.*, 2006; Mandal and Brandl, 2011). Moreover, the results may be strongly impacted by contamination during or after sampling due to the high sensitivity of the method and special care has to be taken to avoid such problem.

This approach also requires some preliminary knowledge on the organisms that are suspected to be present, and available data bank to select DNA sequences and the corresponding primers. Some authors have selected more specific regions such as ITS (internal transcribed spacer) for fungi. This implies that PCR should be coupled with other methods in order to add a degree of specificity.

1.2.2.4 Cytometry

Several studies have used cytometry methods for the detection of fungi in indoor environments. In flow cytometry, a suspension of cells is passed rapidly through a capillary in front of a measuring window. Light emitted from a source is scattered by particles in the liquid and several particles characteristics such as size, shape, biological and chemical properties can be measured simultaneously (Mandal and Brandl, 2011). This method can have some interference from other particles that can stain such as plant and animal fragments (Martinez *et al.*, 2004). On the other side, flow cytometry technique is used to detect fungal propagules labelled by fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) (Prigione *et al.*, 2004). Fluorescent intercalating agent, that is not specific for fungi, is used to stain DNA (as propidium iodide). It allows differentiation of fungal propagules from other particles present in samples (Méheust *et al.*, 2014). Combination of FISH and flow cytometry can result in a more powerful analysis of air samples (Mandal and Brandl, 2011).

Solid-phase cytometry is also useful method to quantify fungal spores in environmental samples (Méheust *et al.*, 2013b). By combining flow cytometry and epifluorescence microscopy principles, highly dynamic detection range is achieved and moreover results are obtained within a few hours (Méheust *et al.*, 2014). Moreover solid-phase cytometry based on immunofluorescent labelling was used for detection of specific fungi. For example, Vanhee et al. (2009) quantified *Aspergillus fumigatus* in air samples.

Advantages of cytometry for use in environmental microbiology are the quantity and quality of the data it provides in short time, even its use is still not highly applied. One of the major drawbacks presents the lack of "stainability" of most fungal propagules since they proved to be stainable or fluorescent in a small percentage only (Prigione *et al.*, 2004). Moreover it is

insufficiently specific to particles of fungal origin and must be supported by additional methodologies.

1.2.2.5 MALDI-TOF

Matrix assisted laser desorption/ionization time of flight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF MS) is spectroscopic technique that is more and more used for the identification of microorganisms such as bacteria or fungi and recently has been introduced as tool for the analysis of bioaerosols. They are mainly identified by measurements of highly abundant proteins in linear positive mode in a mass range of mass per charge (m/z) of 2000–20 000 Da. Generated fingerprint mass spectra are compared with reference spectra by dedicated software and compared with stored known profiles. This method is suited for identification of microorganisms on at least genus, partially species, or even subspecies level (Ulrich *et al.*, 2016).

Main advantages are that species diagnosis by this procedure is much faster, more accurate, and cheaper than up-to-now standard procedures based on immunological or biochemical tests. In combination with an impactor sampler, bioaerosols directly deposited on a target have been analysed (Kim *et al.*, 2005). Using instrumental improvements it is even possible to obtain a mass spectrum of a single airborne particle allowing on-line measurements and analysis without the need of prior cultivation (Kleefsman *et al.*, 2008).

Main disadvantage of this method is that MALDI-TOF MS reference spectra are not well known and poorly available for many species. Also, filamentous fungi are considered as being technically more difficult to differentiate than yeasts or bacteria for example, because of different cell wall/membrane compositions. It was shown by several authors that in the case of fungi more complex and elaborate protein extraction methods are needed (Clark *et al.*, 2013; Ulrich *et al.*, 2016).

In overall conclusion, considering all presented methods and approaches, it is essential to distinguish two analytical approaches: targeting specific species or analysis of the overall population.

Several methods are available for sampling and analysing fungal presence on building materials but the obtained results are usually directly linked to the chosen method: for example, specific culture medium could promote the growth of one species and therefore lead to some species being overlooked. Concerning sampling and analysis processes, particular attention must be paid to the handling of samples.
Great needs for methodological standardisation were pointed out by many authors. Since in published data various methods can be found for quantitative assessment, it makes the comparison of results very difficult. Moreover, to evaluate fungal contamination of building materials and eventual health risk assessment for occupants, criteria such as surface coverage, amount per square meter, toxicity potential, etc. should be uniformed and standardised.

1.2.3 Methods to assess global fungal development

Environmental samples can also be analysed in order to assess global fungal contamination or exposure. Moreover, some cell components and fungal metabolites may be specifically quantified to characterize the risk for occupants since some of them are well known to be associated with adverse health effects.

Several chemical methods can be used to estimate the metabolic activity and moreover the toxic potential of a microbial population on a substrate. Measurement of such chemical components may have two aims:

- Measurement of fungal presence measurement of the chemical components that form the mycelium cells for fungi (ergosterol, chitin) (Gutarowska, 2010) (Pasanen *et al.*, 1999; Szponar and Larsson, 2000), or adenosine triphosphate (ATP) which is an energyproducing molecule, or polysaccharides of the cell walls (b-D-glucan) (Andersson *et al.*, 1997). Quantification of those components can give information about the quantity of microorganisms or indicate the type of microorganism. It should be noted that these methods can be applied on microorganisms that are in an inactive form.
- Measurement of fungal metabolism measurement of chemical compounds such as MVOCs, mycotoxins and other metabolites produced or emitted during fungal development on material (Bloom *et al.*, 2009b; Peitzsch *et al.*, 2012b; Polizzi *et al.*, 2012b). This approach is an indirect method for assessing the metabolic (or biological) activity of fungi, so the precise estimation of the microbial population is not accurate. This type of method is more used to assess the quantity of potentially dangerous compounds and estimate pathogenic potential that microbial population presents for health. In several cases it has been proven that there is no significant correlation between the presence and level of fungal species and targeted (expected) compounds (Bloom *et al.*, 2009a, 2009b; Polizzi *et al.*, 2009). Moreover, it is well known that a single species can produce various metabolites (Andersen *et al.*, 2002) and that production can occur at specific stage of fungal growth (general opinion is that secondary metabolites are produced in the latest stages of growth.

Chromatography (high performance liquid, gas, thin layer) and mass spectrometry are the main analytical methods employed for evaluation of the chemical compounds/components from contaminated surfaces.) (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

1.2.3.1 Measurement of cell wall components: Ergosterol and glucans

Ergosterol

Methods based on measurements of chemical components forming the mycelium cells like ergosterol and chitin can determine the both, active and inactive mycelium (Choi *et al.*, 2014; Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007; Robine *et al.*, 2005, 2006). Determination of ergosterol content is a widely applied method of microbial growth monitoring in food industry studies as well as in studies on building materials. Ergosterol is the major sterol in cell membranes of hyphae and spores of filamentous fungi and in yeast's cellular membranes (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). It is absent or occurs in very small quantities in plant cells. This method can provide a good estimation of present fungal biomass (Pasanen *et al.*, 1999, Gutarowska and Akowska, 2002). Nevertheless, it is considered that the ergosterol estimation depends on many factors, some of them being the microorganism species and age, the type of material, the moisture content and the growth conditions. By contrast, temperature does not seem to have a significant effect on ergosterol production (Verdier *et al.*, 2014).

Ergosterol, can be used as indicator of fungal contamination in building material, dust and even air, in case of long-term sampling (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007; Martinez *et al.*, 2004). However, it gives no information on the species that are present (Portnoy *et al.*, 2004). Ergosterol is generally analysed by liquid-phase chromatography (Robine *et al.*, 2005) or by high-resolution gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (Dales *et al.*, 2010; Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007; Park *et al.*, 2008; Pitkäranta *et al.*, 2008). The amount of ergosterol can be correlated by established mathematical calculations to the number of colony-forming units (CFU) of mould-contaminating building materials. Ergosterol content in spores is estimated to ranges from 1.7-5.1 pg/spore depending upon fungal species and subsequent spore size (Miller and Young, 1997).

<u>Glucans</u>

The term glucan is defined as a polysaccharide that is a polymer of glucose. If related to fungi, the term glucans is restricted to polysaccharides made of glucose joined through β -1,3 or β -1,6 linkages (Martinez *et al.*, 2004).

(1-3)- β -D-Glucan is a biologically active, most abundant and well-studied constituent of the fungal cell wall that has been shown in several studies to be related to respiratory health disorders (Douwes, 2005; Méheust *et al.*, 2014).

For detection of glucans, a very sensitive method, the Limulus amebocyte lysate (LAL) test is applied. It can detect quantities as small as a few picograms in samples (which corresponds to the presence of a few tens of fungal spores) (Bex *et al.*, 2011; Bex and Squinazi, 2006; Crawford *et al.*, 2009; Foto *et al.*, 2005). The glucan content can vary according to the fungal species (Seo *et al.*, 2007). This biological active poly-glucose molecule may represent up to 60% of the weight of the fungal cell wall (Tischer *et al.*, 2011). Main disadvantage of using glucans as prediction of fungal presence is that they are not specific to moulds and are also present in vegetable cells (including pollen) and some bacteria (Méheust *et al.*, 2014). Therefore, the level of fungal exposure is likely to be overestimated by using (1,3)- β -D-glucan as indicators.

(1-3)- β -D glucans can be detected in house dust (Adhikari *et al.*, 2010; Iossifova *et al.*, 2007; Reponen *et al.*, 2010) and different building material samples (Adhikari *et al.*, 2009; Seo *et al.*, 2008, 2009). The exposure to glucans is often assessed in homes (Dales *et al.*, 2010) and in workplaces (Adhikari *et al.*, 2011; Hansen *et al.*, 2012).

Evidences suggest that these agents play a role in bioaerosols-induced inflammatory responses resulting respiratory symptoms (Srikanth *et al.*, 2008). Several epidemiological studies have reported that those components have strong immune-modulating effects (Méheust *et al.*, 2014). Field studies performed in the indoor environments suggested a relation with respiratory symptoms, airway inflammation, lung function and atopy in exposed individuals (Douwes *et al.*, 2003; Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012; Weinmayr *et al.*, 2013).

1.2.3.2 Measurement of ATP

Adenosine triphosphate (ATP) is the most important biological fuel in living organisms. It plays a central role as an intermediate carrier of chemical energy linking the catabolism and biosynthesis in microbial cells. Assay using ATP has been recognized as very good and reliable method for estimating the total microbial biomass in almost all types of environmental samples (Kim *et al.*, 2011; Mandal and Brandl, 2011). ATP bioluminescence is a method based on a light generating reaction with luciferin and firefly luciferase. Emitted light from the reaction is proportional to the ATP concentration contained in the total biological contaminants. Techniques using the ATP bioluminescence have been used to quickly access and monitor microbial contamination on surfaces, especially in food industries. Advantages of this method are rapidness, easiness to perform, affordable price and it is able to detect cultivable as well as non-cultivable organisms (Mandal and Brandl, 2011). Combination of an aerosol condensation system with an ATP-bioluminescence system has been developed to detect ATP from aerosols in real-time and to determine the existence of airborne microbes within 10 min (Lee *et al.*, 2008). However, this

measurement is not specific to fungi and only gives information of the global microbial load of one sample/surface.

1.2.3.3 Measurement of secondary metabolites: MVOCs and mycotoxins

<u>MVOCs</u>

There are numerous sources for indoor volatile organic compounds (VOCs) such as the outdoor air, the activities of people living and working inside the building, and the building materials and furniture themselves. In the 1990s, it was shown that indoor mould can also be a source of VOCs (World Health Organization, 2009). It was shown by Pasanen et al. (1997) and Claeson et al. (2002), and more recently by Moularat et al. (2008c, 2008d) that indoor fungi can produce VOCs while growing on building materials and that some of found compounds exclusively belong to fungal metabolism.

Microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOCs) are secondary metabolites produced by fungi during their growth and emitted into the environment. Indoors MVOCs may have strong and unpleasant odours and exposure to these components has been linked to some health problems. It is suspected that exposure to high concentrations of some of the VOCs can have toxic effects, while exposure to lower concentrations is suspected to trigger sensory irritation (Gminski *et al.*, 2010). Exposure to MVOC may lead to acute respiratory and neurological troubles (Araki *et al.*, 2012; Burton *et al.*, 2008; Wålinder *et al.*, 2005).

MVOCs compounds comprise a great diversity of chemical structures including alkenes, alcohols, ketones, aldehydes, terpenes, ethers, esters (Joblin *et al.*, 2010; Moularat *et al.*, 2008d). Among MVOCs generally issued, alcohols (hexanol, 2-ethyl-1-hexanol, 1-butanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, 2-methyl-1-propanol, 2-terpineol), terpenes (limonene), sesquiterpenes (thujopsene, cedrene, farnesene), ketones (acetone, butanone, pentanone, 2-hexanone, 3-octanone), furans (pentylfuran), dimethyl disulfide, aldehydes, aromatic compounds (1,3-dimethoxybenzene), as well as ammonia and various amine compounds have been identified (ANSES, 2016; Gao and Martin, 2002).

It should be noted that volatile compounds are only produced by actively growing fungi, but from the beginning of their development (Moularat *et al.*, 2008c).

It is estimated that more than 500 different MVOCs have been identified so far (Van Lancker *et al.*, 2008). Usually, sampling methods for those compounds involve capture onto carbon-based or TENAX adsorbents, followed by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry analysis (Joblin *et al.*, 2010; Moularat *et al.*, 2011). Other methods include computer detection of volatile compounds, so-called electronic nose (Kuske *et al.*, 2005). The method involves the application of neural

networks for the identification of individual volatile compounds and their measurement (Keshri *et al.*, 1998).

Main factors that are influencing production of MVOCs are substrate on which fungi grow and the environmental conditions (Reboux *et al.*, 2011), as well as fungal species (Moularat *et al.*, 2008c).

Use of the MVOCs as fungal biomarkers has often been obstructed by their low concentrations, unless the environment is heavily contaminated (Schleibinger *et al.*, 2005), and by the lack of specificity of most of the compounds emitted (Moularat *et al.*, 2008d; Polizzi *et al.*, 2012a; Schleibinger *et al.*, 2008; Schuchardt and Kruse, 2009). Therefore, some studies suggest that MVOC analysis can rely on the detection of several compounds forming characteristic patterns (Claeson *et al.*, 2007; Moularat *et al.*, 2008d). An index of fungal contamination based on MVOC measurements was recently used to evaluate the exposure of French population to moulds at homes (Hulin *et al.*, 2013; Moularat *et al.*, 2011). This chemical index of fungal contamination has been developed by Moularat et al. (Moularat *et al.*, 2008d) and is calculated as a function of the source and specificity of each VOC emitted by moulds.

Mycotoxins

Mycotoxins are secondary fungal metabolites, that include a chemically diverse group of molecules that cause a toxic response at low doses in vertebrates (Bennett and Klich, 2003; Jarvis and Miller, 2005; Reboux, 2006). They are non-volatile with a molecular weight below 1500 Da (Nielsen, 2003).

These compounds are mostly known as frequent food contaminants and their toxicity has been widely studied in case of ingestion. However, some of them also demonstrated toxicity by inhalation or dermal exposure.

The presence of toxinogenic fungi in the buildings does not necessarily mean that mycotoxins are present. Nevertheless, many potentially toxigenic fungi have been isolated from building materials and even from air samples in buildings with moisture problems, where the residents have suffered from nonspecific symptoms possibly related to mycotoxin production, such as cough, irritation of eyes, skin, respiratory tract, joint ache, headache and fatigue (Bonetta *et al.*, 2010; Boutin-Forzano *et al.*, 2004; Gottschalk *et al.*, 2008).

The analytical methods for detecting mycotoxins include biological assays, analytical chemistry assays, and immunoassays. No single method has been recommended for all mycotoxins, either on building materials, in air or in settled dust (Martinez *et al.*, 2004).

Identification and measurement of mycotoxins often require advanced analytic instrumentation, such as gas chromatography/mass spectroscopy and liquid chromatography/mass spectroscopy (Bloom *et al.*, 2007a, 2007b; Polizzi *et al.*, 2009; Tuomi *et al.*, 2000). Competitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) tests and array biosensors have also been developed (Brasel *et al.*, 2005a; Charpin-Kadouch *et al.*, 2006).

Martinez et al (2004) highlighted some of the problems related to determination of mycotoxin contaminations of indoor environments. Biological assays tend to be sensitive but nonspecific. Analytical chemistry assays and immunoassays are specific, but given the hundreds of possible mycotoxins, it is not clear for which specific mycotoxins one would select to assay. Many studies evaluating mycotoxins in air are qualitative because of the limitations of air sampling (requiring high-volumetric sampling) and analytical methods (primarily biological assays).

High performance liquid chromatographic (HPLC) methods provide a comprehensive quantitative and qualitative analysis of mycotoxins but because of high sensitivity of this method, extensive procedures for samples' cleaning are required, which is time and money consuming. Moreover, these methods rely on the availability of pure standards to quantify the level of contamination of samples.

Since many mycotoxin-producing fungal species produce, simultaneously, several different mycotoxins and several mycotoxins can be produced by different fungal species (Cabral, 2010) measurement of mycotoxins do not always allow the correspondence with fungal species.

1.3 Fungal contamination of indoor environments

Many studies conducted in various countries reveal that more than 600 fungal species may occur in indoor environments including homes (water-damaged, mould-damaged, damp and even homes without visible mould or moisture problems), schools, university facilities, offices, work buildings, hospitals, day centres, care centres, archives etc.

Among all fungi, the most frequent genera were *Aspergillus (A. versicolor, A. fumigatus, A. niger, A. ochraceus, and even A. flavus,), Penicillium (P. chryysogenum, P. brevicompactum, P. oslonii and others), Cladosporium, Alternaria and Stachybotrys.* Also some genera like *Basidiospores, Cheatomium, Aureobasidium, Acremonium, Trichoderma, Rhizopus* and *Mucor* were found in different investigations.

However, summarization of bibliographic data collected by different research groups in different countries is complicated since every performed study had its own specificity, either in terms of sampling methods and performed analysis or in terms of interpretation of results, implying that overall comparison is not possible.

To have wide picture about mould contamination problem in indoor environments and to evaluate subsequent risk for occupants related to this problem we have chosen to collect data from surveys published during last 15 years in European Union (EU) and United States of America (USA). Indeed, since last years revealed the most comprehensive examinations of fungal contaminations in indoor environment and in parallel since significant changes in climatic conditions and indoor conditions (type of buildings, different materials, lower aeration of homes etc.) were observed in the past, it is not sure that data published more than 15 years ago are still valid for comparison with data obtained more recently.

In tables below we summarized collected results and some specific points will be further discussed and compared.

Table 1: Fungal contamination of building materials in indoor environments in EU countries

Nature of location	Country	Nb of locations/samples	Method	Genera	Species	Year	Reference
archives	Portugal	swabs from contaminated surfaces in 3 archives	culturing (MEA, DG18, mycobiotic agar)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp	A. niger, A. versicolor, A. fumigatus	2011	Pinheiro et al.
archives and museums	Poland	6 museums & archives: swab samples of shelves, walls, historical objects	culturing (YES, Czapek agar)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Alternaria spp	Aspergillus versicolor, A. furrigatus, A. niger, A. flavus, A. ochraceus, A. parasiticus, C. herbarum, P. carheum	2012	Gutarowska et al.
buildings (MD)	Denmark	>5300 samples from building materials with visible mould growth in various buildings (homes, offices, schools etc.)	culturing (V8 medium)	Penicillium spp, Cheatomium spp, Acremonium spp	Aspergillus versicolor, Cladosporium sphaerospermum	2011	Andersen et al.
buildings (MD)	Germany	15 samples: 3wallpapers, 10 walls, 2 gypsum boards	culturing (Sabouraud agar)	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp		2006	Gottschalk et al.
buildings (WD)	Finland	16 samples: 2 WD buildings (before and after remediation); 2 control buildings	ITS sequencing and culturing	Aspergillus spp, Eurotium, Penicillium spp		2011	Pitkaranta et al.
buildings (WD)	Norway	11032 samples: 58% concrete, 27% wood, 10.6% gypsum board, 6.5% wallpaper, 6.8% wind barrier	Optical microscopy	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp		2012	Nunez et al.
buildings (WD+MD)	Sweeden, Lund	WD and mould infested building materials: 2 gupsyum board papers, 1 mineral wool, 1 masonite	culturing (DG18, MEA)	Stachybotrus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cheatomium spp	A. penicillioides	2003	Wady et al.
dwellings	United Kingdom	83 energy efficient homes	culturing (MEA)	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Ulocladium/Alternaria/Epicoccum spp, Fusarium spp and Trichoderma spp		2016	Sharpe et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	France, Lomaine	90 dwellings from Lorraine patients: 1080 swab samples: 4 rooms/home: 2 humide (bathroom, kitchen), 2 dry (living room, patient room). 3 samples / room: ventilation, window frame, corner opposite to heating	culturing (Sabouraud chloramphenicol agar)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp, Rhizopus spp	Aspergillus fumigatus, A. niger, A. versicolor, A. flavus	2014	Rivier et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	France, Marseille	100 dwellings, patients with respiratory diseases: 458 wall samples (schotch)	direct mycroscopic	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Stachybotrys spp, Aspergillus spp	C. sphaerospermum, S.chartarum, A.versicolor	2004	Boutin - Forzano et al.
dwellings (MD)	France (Eastem)	2 swab samples (1 bedroom, 1 bathroom) / home: 30 moisture damaged homes 25 allergic patient homes 55 paired control homes	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp, Stachybotrys spp	MDH: C. sphaerospermium, P. chrysogenum, A. versicolor APH: C. sphaerospermium, P. chrysogenum, A. versicolor, Altermaria alternaria Ctrl: C. sphaerospermium, P. chrysogenum, A. versicolor	2009	Bellanger et al.
dwellings (MD)	France, Marseille	149 homes of total 400 patients from MIEC (Medical Ind. Env. Counselor)		Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Ulocladium spp, Acremonuim spp, Stachybotrys spp, Penicillium spp		2009	Speyer - Olette et al.
dwellings (MD)	Poland	34 dwellings, wall samples	culturing (CYA)		Penicillium chrysogenum, Aspergillus versicolor, A. niger, A. flavus, Stachybotrys chartarum	2010	Gutarowska et al.
dwellings (MD)	Poland	22 dwellings with wisible mould: scrapings from mouldy surfaces (22 samples)	culturing (MEA, Oatmea agar for Stachybotrys)	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Ulocladium spp, Acremonium spp	Aspergillus versicolor, C. cladosporioides, P. chrysogenum, U. chartarum and Acremonium charticola	2016	Ježak et al.
dwellings (MD+health problems of occupants)	France (Eastern)	2 swab samples(1 bedroom, 1 bathroom)/home: 30 moisture damaged homes 25 allergic patient homes 55 paired control homes	qPCR	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Peniciliium spp, Alternaria spp, Stachybotrys spp	MDH: C. sphaerospermium, Aspergillus versicolor, P. chrysogenum, Alternaria alternata, S. chartarum APH: C. sphaerospermium, A. versicolor, P. chrysogenum, Alternaria alternata, S. chartarum Chrl: C. sphaerospermium, A. versicolor, P. chrysogenum, Alternaria alternata, S. chartarum	2009	Bellanger et al.
dwellings (MD+health problems of occupants)	France (Eastern)	surface samples by swabbing from 118 dwellings: 32 visible mould, 27 allergic patients, 59 control buildings	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp	A. versicolor, A. niger, A. ochraceus, A. fumigatus	2009	Reboux et al.
dwellings (WD+MD)	Belgium	7 WD homes for at least 1 squared metar - 25 wallpapers (cut away), 25 mycelium (scraped off with scalpel), 2 silicone (cut away)	5 culturing (PDA, MEA) + sequence analysis	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cheatomium spp, Cladosporium spp	P.chrysogenum, A.versicolor	2009	Polizzi et al.

Table 1: Fungal contamination of building materials in indoor environments in EU countries (continued)

dwellings (WD+MD)	Sweeden	57 water damaged dwelings: 100 samples : 40 gypsum boards, 37 wood based samples, 7 linoleum flooring, 6wallpapers, 10 other	culturing (MEA)	Stachybotrus spp. Aspergillus spp. Chaetomium spp. Penicillium spp.		2009b	Bloom et al.
elderly care centers	Portugal, Lisbon	swabs from 4 elderly care centers	culturing (MEA)	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Chrysosporium spp	A. niger	2014	Viegas et al.
hospital	France, Dijon	1301 samples - biocontact applicator	culturing (Sabouraud chloramphenicol plates)	Search and found Aspergillus spp.		2010	Foumel et al.
hospital	France, Dijon	64 samples	culturing (Sabouraud chloramphenicol plates)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Arthrographis	Aspergillus fumigatus, A. niger, A. versicolor, A. flavus,Sterile mycelium	2007	Sixt et al.
hospital	France, Grenoble	surface samples (contact plates; wet swabs)	culturing (Sabouraud chloramphenicol agar) - microscopy	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp		2002	Faure et al.
hospital	France, Paris	78 swab samples in patient rooms + 45 swab samples in other sites	culturing (MEA)	Aspergillus spp, Cheatomium spp, Penicillium spp, Fusarium spp		2001	Alberti et al.
hospital	Greece	3 hospitals : 634 premoistured cotton-tipped sticks	culturing (Sabouraud dextrose agar+chloramphenicol+ gentamicin)	Candida spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp	C.albicans, parapsilosis Aspergillus niger, A. flavus	2002	Panagopoulou et al.
wine cellars	Austria	36 wine cellars from 20 vintners - sterile swabs: 62 wall swabs 23 wooden barrels	culturing (DG18, MEA) and qPCR sequencing	wall: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp barrels: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Basidiomycetes spp, Aspergillus spp	A. versicolor	2010	Haas et al.

Fungal contamination of building materials in different indoor environments in EU was studied in more than 10 countries, predominantly Scandinavian and west European countries (Table1). The most examined sites are dwellings, representing almost 45 % of surveys. They are followed by buildings and hospitals that represent each 20 % of performed examinations. Mostly mould damaged dwellings or dwellings with occupants reporting health problems were studied. Number of studied environments, samples or even type of samples are very variable among studies.

Methods used for investigation of fungal contamination are mostly based on culturing (84 % of studies). Sometimes this method is supplemented by quantitative PCR (4 studies). In three studies direct counting on microscope was performed, and in two of them that was the only method used.

Almost all surveys, with one exception, determined the most predominant fungal genera. Many of them also went to the identification of the most predominant species in tested environments. The most predominant fungal genera are *Penicillium, Aspergillus* and *Cladosporium*. They are always found in indoor environments. In almost 30% of studies *Stachybotrys* was found as well. Other detected genera were *Alternaria, Cheatomium, Basidiospores, Acremonium, Trichoderma, Rhizopus, Mucor,* and *Aureobasidium*.

Regarding the species found in samples, *A. versicolor, A. fumigatus, A. niger,* and even *A. flavus* were the most predominant *Aspergillus* species, being found in more than 30 % of surveys which determined fungi up to species level. *Penicillium* genus was mostly represented by *P. chrysogenum*. Finally, for *Cladosporium* the most found species was *C. sphaerospermum* whereas for *Stachybotrys* it is *Stachybotrys chartarum* that was always identified.

Nature of locatio	n Country	Nb of locations/samples	Method	Genera	Species	Year	Reference
dwellings	California, Placentia	31 residentials: 150 wall and ceiling cavity samples	counting microscopically, cultivation (MEA, com meal agar)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Stachybotrys spp	Stachybotrys-like spores in 25% of the samples by counting method, S. chartarum colonies were only detected on 2% of samples on MEA and 6% of samples on CMA.	2003	Spurgeon et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Indiana, Muncie	2 building with occupants health concerns; 2 buildings with structural damage - WSACI (wet spray-applied cellulose insulation)	qPCR		Penicillium chrysogenum, Stachybotrys chartarum, Aspergillus versicolor, Cladosporium cladosporioides	2006	Godish and Godish
dwellings (WD)	Louisiana, New Orleans	7 homes with WD after Katrina	microscopic counting + cultivation (MEA, com meal agar)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp		2007	Schwab et al.
dwellings (WD)	Maryland, Pocomoke City	5 buildings with possible SBS history of WD: tape liftor + bukl sample	culturing	Stachybotrys spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp	S. chartarum, A. niger, A. ustus, P. aurantiogriseum	2005	Shoemaker and House
dwellings (WD)	Texas, Houston	200 homes with history of water incursion: surface, wall cavity air samples		Search for Stachy: 58,5% homes positive for Stachybotrys spp		2005	Kuhn et al.
hotel (WD)	Ohio, Cincinnati	14 bulk samples of materials	culturing and non-culturing techniques	culturing: Acremonium spp, Alternaria spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Stachybotrys spp Non culturing techniques all same but S.chartarum found in 13/14 samples	Aspergillus niger, A. sydowii, S. chartarum	2001	Trout et al.

Table 2: Fungal contamination of building materials in indoor environments in USA

In the USA, bibliographic data are less numerous (Table 2). Dwellings, mostly water-damaged ones, were analysed in 5 of the 6 considered studies. As for EU studies, number of buildings and samples as well as types of samples were variable.

Same types of methods were applied, culturing being also the most used one. Concerning genera, besides mentioned *Aspergillus spp.* and *Penicillium spp.*, in USA *Stachybotrys* is one of the predominant genera. More interestingly, *Stachybotrys chartarum* was the most predominant species, followed by *Aspergillus niger*. Of course, these results should be taken into account together with fact that only 6 surveys were at our disposal. However, it could be related to differences in building materials used in different countries but also to the fact that, in USA, surveys were generally conducted following natural disasters that led to water damage of many buildings.

Table 3: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in EU countries

rable 5. rung	ai containina		I VII OIIIIICIIC	3 III EO COUITCITES			
Nature of location	Portugal	Nb of locations/samples	Method culturing (MEA, DG18, mycobiotic agar)	Genera Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp	Species A. niger, A. versicolor, A. furnigatus	Year 2011	Reference Pinheiro et al.
archives	Portugal	archive of the University: 12 air samples	culturing	Penicillium spp, Fusarium spp, Aspergillus spp	P. griseofulvum, F. solani, A. fumigatus	2013	Nunes et al.
archives and museums	Poland	6 museums & archives	culturing (YES, Czapek agar)	Aspergillus spp, Pericillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Alternaria spp	A. versicolor, A. fumigatus, A. niger, A. flavus, A. ochraceus, A. parasiticus, C. herbarum, P. carheum	2012	Gutarowska et al.
children daycare centers	France, Paris	28 children daycare centers	culturing (MEA)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp		2011	Roda et al.
dwellings	EU: Nicosia, Budapest, Dublin, Helsinki	lobbies of buildings	culturing (PDA)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Hyalodendron, Aspergillus spp, Alternaria spp		2010	Bernasconi et al.
dwellings	Finland	18 buildings without visibe mould damage (except in insulation)	culturing (MEA)	Cladosporium spp, Aureobasidium spp, Aspergillus spp	Aspergillus versicolor	2002	Pessi et al.
dwellings	France, Paris	homes of 190 newborne babies without health problems: 190 air samples	culturing (MEA)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp		2008	Dassonville et al.
dwellings	Lithuania	14 dwellings		Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Alternaria spp		2002	Gorny and Dutkiewicz
dwellings	Poland	> 100		Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Mucor spp	P. italicum, P. fuscum, P. onobense; A. fumigatus, A. niger, A. ochraceus	2002	Gomy and Dutkiewicz
dwellings	Poland		culturing	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp		2004	Gorny
dwellings	Sweeden	8 airborne samples from 8 homes	culturing (MEA)	Stachybotrys spp, Penicillium spp, Mycelia sterila, Cladosporium spp		2007b	Bloom et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	France, Lorraine	90 dwellings from Lorraine patients: 4 rooms/home: 2humide (bathroom, kitchen), 2 dry (living room, patient room)	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Dematies, Altemaria spp, Cladosporium spp	Aspergillus fumigatus, A. niger, A. versicolor, A. flavus; Eurotium herbatorium	2014	Rivier et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Germany	Childrens' bedroom: 199 homes (children with alergy) 200 homes (children without)	culturing (DG18)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp		2004	Jovanovic et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Germany, Leipzig	200 rooms of babies with health problems	culturing (DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp	P. chrysogenum, brevicompactum; A. versicolor, (sporadicly flavus)	2002	Muller et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Spain, Barcelona	22 homes of patients allergic to mould: 431 saples	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Alternaria spp	C. herbarum, C. cladosporioides; P. chrysogenum, P. frequentans, P. funiculosum; Aspergillus niger, A. versicolor, A. flavus, Alternaria alternata	2006	Gomez de Ana et al.
dwellings (MD or health problems of occupants)	France	500 air samples from 500 rooms in 128 dwellings (problems with moulds, or consulted doctor with symptoms related to housing conditions), 59 control buildings	culturing (MEA, DG18)	pb homes: Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp Ctrl: Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp	P.chrysogenum, P. olsonii, A. versicolor, A. glaucus, A. fumigatus, A. niger, A. ochraceus, A. nidulans, A. candidus, A. flavus, C. cladosporioides, C. herbarum	2008	Roussel et al.
dwellings (MD or health problems of occupants)	France (Eastern)	118 dwellings: 32 visible mould, 27 allergic patients, 59 control buildings	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp	P. chrysogenum, P. oslonii, P. brevicompactum, A. versicolor, A. fumigatus, A. niger	2009	Reboux et al.
dwellings (MD)	Austria	29 apartments without visible mould growth, 37 with visible mould growth	culturing (MEA, DG18)	No VMG: Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp VMG: Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp		2007	Haas et al.
dwellings (MD)	Finland	3 moisture and mould damage homes 2 nor or minimal mould damage		Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stcahybotrys spp	A. fumigatus, A. versicolor, A. niger	2005	Meklin et al.
dwellings (MD)	Germany, Leipzig	1165 samples from: 415 rooms from mouldy homes 750 rooms without mould	culturing (DG18)	Mouldy: Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp No mouldy: Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp		2003	Herbarth et al.

Table 3: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in EU countries (continued)

dwellings (WD or health problems of occupants)	France	2 air samples (1 bedroom, a bathroom) / home from: 30 water damaged homes 25 allergic patient homes 55 paired control homes	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp	MDH: P.chrysogenum, A. versicolor, C. sphaerospermium APH: P. chrysogenum, C. sphaerospermium, A. versicolor Ctrl: C. sphaerospermium, P. chrysogenum, A. versicolor	2009 Bellanger et al.
dwellings (WD)	Finland	36 samples from wd homes 36 samples from control homes	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp	A. versicolor	2001 Hyvarinen et al.
dwellings (WD)	France	3 air samples (1 bedroom, a bathroom) / home from: 30 moisture damaged homes 25 allergic patient homes 55 paired control homes	qPCR	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp, Stachybotrys spp	Cladosporium sphaerospermium, Aspergillus versicolor, P. chrysogenum, Alternaria alternata, S. chartarum	2009 Bellanger et al.
dwellings (WD)	Not specified	25 air filtres from homes and offices	culturing	Stachybotrys spp, Cladosporium spp, Mucor, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp	S.chartarum	2002 Johanning et al.
dwellings (WD)	Sweeden	37 air samples from 23 locations: 5 offices, 4 appartmants, 3 schools, 3 care facilities, 2 children daycare center, home, swimming hall, public transport vehicle, green house, emergency exit in tunel	culturing (MEA)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp.		2009b Bloom et al.
elderly care centers	Portugal, Lisbon	4 elderly care centers	culturing (MEA)	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp	A. candidus, A. fumigatus, A. niger	2014 Viegas et al.
hospital	Chech Republic	Transplant intesive care unit. 7 rooms	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Mucor spp		2006 Vackova
hospital	France	laminar airflow room convetional room archive room	culturing (Sabouraud agar)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp		2013a Meheust et al.
hospital	France	2 hematological units	culturing (MEA, Savouraud)	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Bjerkandera adusta, Cladosporium spp		2009 Sautour et al.
hospital	France, Dijon	1301 samples - biocontact applicator	culturing (Sabouraud chloramphenicol)	Search and found Aspergillus spp.	A. fumigatus	2010 Fournel et al.
hospital	France, Dijon	208 samples	culturing (Sabouraud chloramphenicol)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp	A. fumigatus, A. versicolor	2007 Sixt et al.
hospital	France, Paris	20 samples in patient rooms 14 samples in other sites	culturing (MEA)	Aspergillus spp	A. fumigatus, A. flavus	2001 Alberti et al.
hospital	Greece	3 hospitals	culturing	Aspergillus spp, Rhizopus spp, Mucor spp, Alternaria spp	A.niger, A. flavus, A. fumigatus	Panagopoulou et al.
hospital	Italy, Genoa	1758 samples from differents rooms in 10 hospitals	culturing (Sabouraud with chloramphenicol)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Rhizopus spp		2006 Perdelli et al.
hospital	Portugal, Porto	18 rooms	culturing (DG18)	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp		2008 Araujo et al.
laboratory	Germany	1 laboratory building	culturing (DG18)	Aspergillus spp, Pericillium spp, Wallemia, Cladosporium spp		2002 Engelhart and Exner
monastery library	Poland, Jasna Gora (Bright hill)	stacionary (andersen) +personal bioaerosol samplers	culturing (MEA)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cheatomium	A. versicolor, A. niger, C. elongatum	2011 Harkawy et al.
office buildings	EU: Nicosia, Budapest, Dublin, Helsinki	39 offices in 4 EU cities, modern buildings without mould	culturing (PDA)	Cladosporium spp, Hyalodendron, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Alternaria spp		2010 Bernasconi et al.
office buildings	Italy	240 air samples: ventilation shafts, fan coil nuts	culturing (Rose- Bengal Agar with chloramphenicol)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Mycelia sterila		2010 Bonetta et al.
offices (MD)	Finland	14 offices (mould damaged) - 46 samples, 20 controls - 56 samples	culturing (MEA, DG18)	MD: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp Non MD: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp	A. versicolor, A. funigatus, A. penicilioides, A. sydowii, A. niger	2007 Salonen et al.

Table 3: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in EU countries (continued)

wine cellars	Austria	36 wine cellars from 20 vintners: 72 samples of air	culturing (DG18, MEA) and qPCR sequencing	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp		2010	Haas et al.
university	Slovenia, Ljubljana	27 faculty rooms: 4 fast food restaurants, 1 cultural centre, 7 health centres, 2 hospitals	culturing (MEA, Oxoid CM3 agar)	Pericillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Alternaria spp		2008	Zorman and Jersek
university	Poland	9 university rooms, 59 sample points	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp	C. herbarum, P. chrysogenum, P. viridicatum, P. expansum, A. versicolor, A. niger, A. flavus	2007	Stryjakowska- Sekulska et al.
university	Italy		culturing	Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Mucor spp		2010	Di Giulio et al.
schools	Sweeden, Uppsala	8 schools (suspected asthma): 23 classrooms	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Cladosporium spp, Sterile mycelia		2007	Kim et al.
schools	Portugal, Lisbon	10 gymnasiums: 50 air samples	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Mucor spp		2009	Viegas et al.
schools	Portugal	20 schools: 3-4 classroom / school	culturing (MEA)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Paecilomyces spp, Aspergillus spp	A. fumigatus	2014	Madureira et al.
schools	Greece, Athenes	7 classrooms / school, 2 schools	culturing (MEA)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp		2013	Dorizas et al.
schools	Finland	39 air samples from 2 schools (index and control)	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp		2002	Meklin and Nevalainen
schools	Finland	32 schools (24 MD schools, 8 control): 12 wood buildings (143 samples), 12 concrete buildings (351)	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp	A. versicolor, Stachybotrys chartarum	2002	Meklin et al.

Studies focusing on fungal flora in indoor air of EU buildings are numerous (Table 3). With 50 surveys available in the considered period, it is the most frequent subject of analysis compared to analysis of materials or dust. Country giving the most attention to this problematic seems to be France, since 24 % of surveys were realized in that country. It is followed by Portugal (12 %) and Finland and Poland, representing 10 % of studies each. Predominant locations are dwellings (42 %), usually those where occupants reported health problems (almost 30 % of all dwellings) or those where water-damages (23 %) or mould-damages (14 % of all dwellings) were observed. Other types of buildings often studied are hospitals and schools (including university facilities).

Once again, type and number of samples varied significantly, making difficult any direct comparison.

It is interesting that culturing remains the most frequently used method, 92 % of studies.

As observed on building materials, in indoor air the most predominant fungal genera are *Penicillium*, *Cladosporium* and *Aspergillus*. At the species level, *Aspergillus fumigatus*, *A. versicolor*, *A. niger*, *Penicillium chrysogenum*, *P. brevicompactum* and *C. sphaerospermium* are the most frequent ones.

Therefore, it appears that results of surveys done on indoor air are quite in agreement with those done on materials, since the same predominant genera/species were observed. So it suggests that fungal particles present in indoor air could be generated from mouldy materials even if air analysis was rarely done together with material observation. By contrast, *Stachybotrys*, which was frequently identified on materials, especially in water-damaged buildings is never reported in indoor air, suggesting a weak aerosolization ability of this fungal genus, probably in relation with its mycelial organization.

There are four studies that differentiated results from different seasons. Research group of Haas et al. (2007) found *Penicillium* to be most prevalent in spring, fall and then winter. *Cladosporium* was found to be predominant in summer and spring and *Aspergillus* in summer and winter. Proceeding in Healthy Building by Sautour (2009) showed predominance of *Penicillium* in autumn, *Cladosporium* in spring and summer and *Aspergillus* during whole year. Bonetta et al. (2010) found *Penicillium* to be the most predominant species during wither and then spring; but Gomez de Ana et al. (2006) found this species to prefers winter, then autumn, summer and finally spring. This last study showed same results for *Cladosporium* as for *Penicillium* and finally they found summer and spring as two seasons when *Aspergillus* is the most predominant. It should be noted that direct comparing cannot be done since all those studies, monitoring fungal prevalence during seasonal variation, did not have same conditions, meaning country, method, type of building etc. However, the variations observed within seasons also highlight the direct interaction between indoor and outdoor air, the latter being a potent source of spores that can enter indoors and further develop if humidity is favourable.

Table 4: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in USA

Nature of logation	Country	Nh of locations/camples	Mathod	Genera	English	Vear	Pafaranaa
dwellings	Atlanta, GA	600 indoor air samples from 50 homes witout water or mould damages	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp	C. cladosporioides, P. sclerotiorum, P. brevicompactum, A. niger	2004	Homer et al.
dwellings	Florida	53 air samples from 18 homes withoud visible mould	spore counting	Aspergillus/Penicillium group, Ascospores, Basidiospores, Cladosporium spp		2008	Codina et al.
dwellings	Ohio, Cincinnati	17 homes: 6 witouth mould or water damage, 11 minor mould or water damage	mould specific qPCR (MSQPCR)	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Aureobasidium spp, Eurotium, Epicoccum	C. cladosporioides, C. herbarum, Aspergillus penicillioides, A. versicolor, A. niger, P. brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum, Eurotium chevalieri, Aureobasidium pullulans, Epicoccum nigrum	2007	Meklin et al.
dwellings	Ohio, Cincinnati	4 homes without mould or water problems, 4 rooms/home	microscopic spore counting	Penicillium/Aspergillus group, Basidiospores, Ascospores, Cladosporium spp		2009	Crawford et al.
dwellings	Ohio, Cincinnati	6 typical homes (no visible mould)	microscopic spore counting + culturing (MEA)	Aspergillus/Penicillium group, Ascospores, Cladosporium spp, Basidiospores		2006b	Lee et al.
dwellings	USA (all over the country)	9619 samples from 1717 homes	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, nonsporulating fungi, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp	A.versicolor, A. fumigatus, A. niger, A. falvus, S. chartarum	2002	Shelton et al.
dwellings	USA: Kentucky and Ohio, Cincinnati	samples from homes that were free from moisture damage or visible mold.	culturing (triplicate International Streptomyces Project agar 2)	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp		2006a	Lee et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Indiana, Muncie	2 building with occupants health concerns; 2 buildings with structural damage - WSACI (wet spray-applied cellulose insulation)	Spore count by Burkord + culturing (MEA, DG18)	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp		2006	Godish and Godish
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	405 homes of asmatic children	culturing	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp		2005	Stark et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	494 rooms - homes of babies from women with history of asthma and allergy	culturing (DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp,Aspergillus spp		2013	Behbod et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	496 homes of babies with familial predisposition for development of asthma (based	culturing (DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, non- sporulating, Aspergillus spp	A.versicolor, A. niger, A. ochraceus	2003	Chew et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Missouri, Kansas city	27 air samples from 31 homes of asmatic children	DNA (ITS sequencing)	Aspergillus spp, Epicoccum, Cladosporium spp	A.versicolor, A. vitricola	2014	Rittenour et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Missouri, Kansas city	31 homes of asmatic children	spore counting	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus/ Penicillium, Alternaria spp		2014	Rittenour et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Missouri, Kansas city	31 samples from 31 homes of asmatic children	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Alternaria spp		2014	Rittenour et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	New York, Buffalo	50 homes of asmatic children 49 control	culturing + non- culturing methods	Pb homes: Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp Control: Cladosporium spp, ascospores, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp, Basidiospores		2011	Jones et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	New York, Syracuse Audit study	103 infant's homes at risk of asthma	culturing	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp		2010	Rosenbaum et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	USA (Middle West)	88 homes of asmatic children 85 control homes	culturing (MEA)	Asmatiic: Cladosporium spp, ascospores, Myxomycetes, Basidiospores, Alternaria Control: Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Basidiospores		2012	Meng et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	USA (North East)	1000 fungal air samples from baby room and living areas (to predict relation between allergen exposure and development of asthma)	culturing (MEA/DG18)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp		2001	Ren et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	USA, 7 cities: 44 Boston, 40 Bronx, 54 Chicago, 95 Dallas, 48 NY, 52 Seattle, 81 Tuccon	t homes of children - 414 mould sensitive children	culturing (DG18)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Alternaria spp		2004	O'Connor et al.

Table 4: Fungal contamination of air in indoor environments in USA (continued)

dwellings (WD)	California	residence with water leek	culturing (cellulose, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Alternaria spp, Aspergillus spp	P.chrysogenum, P. crystosum, P. brevicompactum, C. cladosporioides, Alternaria alternata, Aspergillus versicolor	2003	Morey et al.
dwellings (WD)	Louisiana, New Orleans	20 WD homes after Katrina	culturing (MEA,CYA)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium, Cladosporium spp, Basidiospores	A.niger, A. versicolor, A. flavus, A. furnigatus, Stachybotrys chartarum	2007	Rao et al.
dwellings (WD)	Louisiana, New Orleans	29 airbonre mould samples from 13 homes after Katrina	microscopic spore counting	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Curvularia		2007	Schwab et al.
dwellings (WD)	Louisiana, New Orleans	6 flooded homes, 2 minimaly or no flooded	culturing	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Stachybotrys spp		2006	Solomon et al.
dwellings (WD)	Texas	7 homes with <i>Stachybotrys</i> - 40 air samples from 16 rooms		Stachybotrys spp, Alternaria spp, Cladosporium spp, Ascospores, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp		2005b	Brasel et al.
dwellings (WD)	Texas, Houston	200 homes with history of water incursion; room air		Search for Stachybotrys spp - Air samples positive for Stachybotrys in 9,6% rooms		2005	Kuhn et al.
dwellings (WD)	USA: Ohio and Louisiana, New Orleans	2 WD homes (Ohio), 3 homes after huricane Katrina (NO): Indoor samples in mouldy rooms	spore counting by the Button Samples	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Stachybotrys spp		2007	Reponen et al.
dwellings (WD+health problems of occupants)	Ohio, Cincinnati	144 homes of kids with rhinitis, allergy (homes damaged by Katrina, CCAAPStudy)	microscopic spore counting	Penicillium/Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Basidiospores		2006	Osborne et al.
hospital	Illinois, Chicago	842 samples	culturing (MEA) + ELISA (search for <i>A.fumigatus</i> , protein marquer)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Mucor spp	A.niger, A. candidus, A. flavus, A. fumigatus, A. versicolor, P.brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum, M. racemosus	2005	Curtis et al.
hospital	Minnesota, Minneapolis	1523 indoor air samples	culturing (inhibitory mould agar)	Search for Aspergillus spp, found in 27-66% of samples dependin on room location	A.niger, A.fumigatus, A.flavus	2007	Falvey and Streifel
hospital	Minnesota, Minneapolis	32 rooms: patient care units; intensive care units; indoor reference; lobby		search and found for Aspergillus spp	A.niger, A. fumigatus, A. flavus	2007	Falvey and Streifel
hotel (WD)	Ohio, Cincinnati	12 samples from 10 floor hotel	culturing (DG18, Commeal agar)	DG18: Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp. Cellulose agar: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Stachybotrys spp		2001	Trout et al.
offices	USA (all over the country)	44 office buildings	microscopic spore counting	Cladosporium spp, Basidiospores, Smuts, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp, Ascospores		2006	MacIntosh et al.
offices	USA (Base study)	100 office buildings: 2200 samples: 22-28 samples (2sampling duration:2- 5min; 2sampling periods:moming, afternoon, 4indoor, 2outdoor) /	culturing (MEA) and 44 samples from 44 buildings - spore counting	CFU: Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, spores: Cladosporium spp, Ascospores, Basidiospores, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp		2007	Tsai et al.
		building					

Like in EU countries, in the USA, air is the most studied compartment of indoor environments (Table 4). Almost 80 % of examined locations were dwellings. Half of them have been subjects of examination because of health problems of occupants, and 25 % have been studied because they were water-damaged. Once again, comparison of results is complicated by strong variation on number and kind of samples. In 62 % of studies, culturing was used in order to determinate fungal flora. In 29 % of studies direct spore counting was performed.

As previously observed, the most predominant fungal genera were *Penicillium, Cladosporium* and *Aspergillus*. Moreover, *Alternaria, Stachybotrys* and *Basidiospores* were found as well. It is important to note that less than one third of studies (29 %) determined fungi up to species level. Nevertheless, when determined, the most predominant species were Aspergillus versicolor, A. fumigatus, A. niger, Penicillium brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum and Stachybotrys chartarum.

The identification of *Stachybotrys chartarum* in indoor air in some studies done in the USA is a great difference with EU data. Sampling or type of dwelling (strong water damages in the USA) could participate to such observation.

One study of air samples taken during different seasons (Rosenbaum *et al.*, 2010) showed that *Penicillium* was most found in summer, equally in spring and fall and the least in winter. *Cladosporium* was found in same prevalence during summer and fall, and little less in spring. In this study, *Aspergillus* was found most during fall, then summer, winter and at least in spring.

Table 5: Fungal contamination of dust in indoor environments in EU countries

Table 5. Tull		ni oi uust in muoor en	VII OIIIIICIICS	III LO COUIICI ICS			
Nature of location	Sweeden	Nb of locations/samples swab dust from 70 rooms: 11 daycare centres (allergen-avoidance) + 11 controls	qPCR	Genera Penicillium/Aspergillus spp	Species Stachybotrys chartarum	Year 2009	Reference Cai et al.
daycare centres	Sweeden	21 day care centres (risk of dampness, visible damage and mould growth). 103 rooms: cotton swabs (settled dust) + Petri dishes (airborne dust)	qPCR	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp	Stachybotrys chartarum	2011	Cai et al.
dwellings	Denmark	27 living rooms	culturing (DG18)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp	A. niger, A. fumigatus, A. flavus	2012	Madsen et al.
dwellings	Denmark, Copenhagen	airbome settled dust from living room, with electrostatic dust cloths from 27 homes	MALDI-TOF	Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp	P.glabrum, P. brevicompactum, P. camemberti, A. versicolor, A. niger, C. herbarum, Stachybotrys chartarum	2016	Madsen et al.
dwellings	England	11 homes no visible mould growth	MSQPCR		Epicoccum nigrum, Aureobasidium pullans, Cladosporium herbarum, Penicillium brevicompactum	2005	Vesper et al.
dwellings	Finland	homes without mould problems: rug dust from 3 apartments and 2 homes	qPCR	Penicillium /Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp	Aureobasidium pullulans, Aspergillus penicillioides, A. niger, A. furrigatus, C. cladosporioides, C. herbarum, P. brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum, Stachybotrys chartarum	2009	Kaarakainen et al.
dwellings	Finland	homes without mould problems: rug dust	qPCR	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp	C. cladosporioides, C. herbarum; Aureobasidium pullulans, Aspergillus peniciloides, A. niger, A. fumigatus, P. brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum; Stachybotys chartarum	2009	Kaarakainen et al.
dwellings	Finland	homes without mould problems: vacumed dust	qPCR	Penicillium/Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp	C. cladosporioides, C. herbarum, Aureobasidium pullulans, Aspergillus peniciloides, A. niger, P. brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum, Stachybotrys chartarum	2009	Kaarakainen et al.
dwellings	Portugal (Central)	28 homes: 7 dust samples	culturing	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Mucor spp, Rhizopus spp	A. niger, funigatus, flavus	2014	Sousa et al.
dwellings	UK	vacumed dust from 10 pillows	culturing (Sabouraud agar)		Aspergillus fumigatus, Aureobasidium pullulans, Rhodotorula mucilaginosa	2006	Woodcock et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Germany	Childrens' bedroom: 199 homes (children with alergy) 200 homes (children without)	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp		2004	Jovanovic et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Sweeden	198 homes (children with asthma/allergy) 202 homes (non symptomatic)	culturing (V8 agar)	Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp, Aspergillus spp		2014	Choi et al.
dwellings (WD or MD)	Germany, Hamburg	Visible mould or water damaged dwellings: 11 carpet dust samples from 8 households	culturing (DG18)	Search for Aspergillus versicolor - found in 91% samples		2002	Engelhart et al.
dwellings (WD)	Finland	2 WD buildings (1before and 1 after remediation); 2 control buildings - 8 settled dust samples	qPCR	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp	P. chrysogenum group, C. cladosporioides group and C. herbarum group	2011	Pitkaranta et al.
hotel	EU, hotels: Spain (5), Italy(4), Sweeden (3), France(3), Portugal (2), UK(2), Norway (2), Denmark, Germany, Poland, Estonia, Island (1)	69 hotel rooms from 20 countries - swab sampling of door frames	qPCR	Aspergillus/Penicillium spp	A.versicolor, Stachybotrys chartarum	2011	Norback et al.
libraries	Poland, Jasna Gora (Bright hill)	settled dust and sterile cotton swabs from monastery library	culturing	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp		2011	Harkawy et al.
libraries and archive	Poland	settled dust in storerooms from 4 libraries and 1 archive	culturing(MEA)	Penicillium spp.	Trichothecium laxicephalum Alternaria tenuis, Aspergillus repens	2011	Karbowska-Berent et al.
nursing homes	Finland	2 nursing homes	culturing (MEA,DG18), qPCR sequencing	Penicillium spp, Sphaeropsidales spp, , Aspergillus spp, Acremonium, Stachybotrys spp	Aspergillus penicilloides, A. versicolor, A. sydowii, A. ochraceus	2008	Pitkaranta et al.
offices (MD)	Finland	47 settled dust samples (offices - 15 MD buildings). 126 settled dust samples (offices - 40 control buildings)	culturing (MEA)	MD: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp NonMD: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp	Aspergillus versicolor	2007	Salonen et al.

Table 5: Fungal contamination of dust in indoor environments in EU countries (continued)

university	Italy	3 new buildings (settled dust, plates with nutrient agar)	culturing (nutrient agar, Sabouraud dextrose agar)	Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Mucor spp		2010	Giulio et al.
schools	EU: Italy (Siena, Udine), France(Reins), Norway (Oslo), Sweeden (Uppsala), Denmark (Arhus)	6 units from 5 coutries: 2 settled dust samples / classroom	DNA analysis	Aspergillus/Penicillium DNA	A. versicolor, Stachybotrys chartarum	2011	Simoni et al.
schoois	EU: Italy (Siena, Udine), France(Reins), Norway (Oslo), Sweeden (Uppsala), Denmark (Arhus)	6 units from 5 coutries: 2 settled dust samples / classroom	culturing	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergilius spp, Alternaria spp.	Aspergillus versicolor	2011	Simoni et al.
offices (MD)	Finland	47 settled dust samples (offices - 15 MD buildings). 126 settled dust samples (offices - 40 control buildings)	culturing (DG18)	MD: Penicilium spp, Cladosponum spp, Aspergillus spp NonMD: Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Altemaria spp, Aspergillus spp	Aspergillus versicolor	2007	Salonen et al.

Twenty-three studies coming from EU countries were performed on dust in different indoor environments (Table 5). Contrary to studies on materials and air, more than 50 % were done in dwellings that did not signalled water- or mould-damage and the objective was therefore usually to get information of "normal" contamination of indoors. Dust was collected in different manner with variable number of collected samples. It is interesting to note that, contrary to material and air samples, dust samples were analysed as often by culturing and molecular methods (56 % and 43 % of studies, respectively). Besides three already described predominant genera, *Penicillium, Aspergillus* and *Cladosporium*, in dust, *Alternaria* can be found as well. Very important is that most of the studies performed the identification at the species level. The most predominant species were *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum*. The presence of the latter could result from degradation of supports by cellulolytic activity of fungus and subsequent formation of relatively big size particles that rapidly sediment (and were subsequently only rarely found in case of air analysis). *Aureobasidium pullulans, Aspergillus niger, Penicillium brevicompactum, Cladosporium cladosporioides* and *C. herbarum* were also very often found.

Only one study estimated seasonal variations and showed that in winter the most predominant were *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus*, in spring *Cladosporium*, *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium*; in summer *Cladosporium* and *Penicillium* and finally in fall *Penicillium* followed by *Cladosporium* (Pitkäranta *et al.*, 2008).

Table 6: Fungal contamination of dust in indoor environments in USA

Nature of location	Country	Nh of locations/samples	Method	Genera	Species	Year	Reference
dwellings	Atlanta, GA	settled dust samples from 50 homes witout water or mould damages	culturing (MEA; DG18)	Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp, Aureobasidium spp, Aspergillus spp	C.cladosporioides, Aureobasidium pullulans, A.niger, P. chrysogenum	2004	Horner et al.
dwellings	Ohio, Cincinnati and Cleveland	19 and 26 homes no visible mould	MSQPCR		Epicoccum nigrum, Aureobasidium pullans, Cladosporium herbarum, Alternaria alternata	2005	Vesper et al.
dwellings	USA	dust sample from bedrooms an living rooms per home from 1096 homes	MSQPCR	Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Peniciliium spp, Epicoccum spp, Stacybotrys spp	A. penicilloides, A. niger, A. furnigatus, A. versicolor, C. cladosporioides, C. herbarum, C. sphaerospermum, Aureobasidium pullulans, Epicoccum nigrum, Eurotium amstelodami, P. brevicompactum, S. chartarum	2007b	Vesper et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	California, San Diego	living room and bedroom samples from : 93 homes (child with asthma) + 28 control homes	MSQPCR		Aureobasidium pullulans, Cladosporium cladosporioides, Eurotium group, Cladosporium herbarum, Epicoccum nigrum	2013	Vesper et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	District of Columbia, Washington	50 rural homes (childrens health center study)	qPCR	Cladosporium spp, Alternaria spp, Mucor, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp	C. cladosporioldes, P. brevicompactum, Aspergillus niger, A. versicolor, A. flavus, S.chartarum	2012	Nonnenmann et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	397 samples	culturing (DG18)	nonsporulating fungi, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Aureobasidium	Aspergillus versicolor	2003	Chew et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	412 samples from homes of babies from women with history of asthma and allergy	culturing (DG18)	Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp		2013	Behbod et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	76 homes (child with asthma)- dust from living room, 34 control homes - dust from living room and bedroom	MSQPCR		Aureobasidium pullulans, Cladosporium cladosporioides, Eurotium group, Cladosporium herbarum, Epicoccum nigrum	2013	Vesper et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Massachusetts, Boston	405 children with asthma	culturing (CFU/g dust)	Aspergillus spp, PenicIllium spp, Cladosporium spp		2005	Stark et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Missouri, Kansas city	30 dust samples from 31 home of asmatic children	sDNA ITS sequencin	Leptosphaerulina spp, Phoma spp, Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp	L. chartarum, P. medicaginis, A. vitricola, A. versicolor, A. penicillioides	2014	Rittenour et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Missouri, Kansas city	60 homes (children with asthma) -bedrooms of kids 22 control homes	MSQPCR		Aureobasidium pullulans, Cladosporium cladosporioides, Eurotium group, C.herbarum, Epicoccum nigrum	2013	Vesper et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	Ohio, Cincinnati	297 indoor dust samples (vacumed) from babies homes	MSQPCR	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Peniciliium spp, Epicoccum, Wallemia	C.cladosporioides, C. herbarum, C. sphaerospermum, Aureobasidium pullulans, Alternaria alternata, Epicoccum nigrum, Eurotium chevalieri, Mucor racemosus, A. penicillioides, A. niger, A. fumigatus, A. flavus, A. versicolor, P. brevicompactum, Stachybotrys chartarum	2008	lossifova et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	USA	12 homes from HAA study. Settled dust	culturing	Alternaria spp, Aureobasidium spp, Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Epicoccum spp, Aspergillus spp		2016	Hanson et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	USA	12 homes from HAA study. Settled dust	PCR (ITS sequencing)	Alternaria spp, Aureobasidium spp, Cladosporium spp Epicoccum spp, Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp	2	2016	Hanson et al.
dwellings (health problems of occupants)	USA	settled dust samples (1083) from AHHS study	MSQPCR	Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Penicillium spp	Aspergillus penicillioides, Eurotium amstelodami, Aureobasidium pullulans, Epicoccum nigrum, Cladosporium cladosporioides	2016	Vesper et al.
dwellings (MD)	Ohio, Cincinnati	18 homes with visible mould 19 control homes	qPCR	Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Penicillium spp, Alternaria spp	C. cladosporioides, Aspergillus penicillioides, A. niger, A. versicolor, P. brevicompactum, P. chrysogenum, Alternaria alternata	2004	Meklin et al.

Table 6: Fungal contamination of dust in indoor environments in USA (continued)

	0			()			
dwellings (MD)	USA: California, Los Angeles and Louisiana, New Orleans	5 mould contaminated homes after hurricane Katrina	culturing (MEA;DG18; CYA)	MEA: Aspergillus spp, Cladosporium spp, Penicilliun spp, Trichoderma DG18: Penicillium spp, Aspergillus spp, Mycelia sterila CY Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp, Mycelia sterila, Penicillium spp	9 74:	2009a	a Bloom et al.
dwellings (MD)	USA: California, Los Angeles and Louisiana, New Orleans	5 mould contaminated homes after hurricane Katrina	qPCR	DNA-sequences: Aspergillus spp, PenicIllium spp, S.chartarum		2009a	Bloom et al.
dwellings (WD)	Colorado	178 spore trap from: 43 homes 18 no WD, 14 WD>6months, 1 WD<6months	: 1MSQPCR	no WD and WD>6: Cladosporium spp, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp, Basidiospores WD<6: Cladosporium spp, Basidiospores, Ascospores, Penicillium/Aspergillus spp		2012	Van Dyke et al.
hospital	USA	12 floor dust samples 6 surface dust samples 9 carpet dust	QPCR	Search for Aspergillus spp, found in 23/27 samples	A.versicolor, A. furrigatus, A. niger, A. ustus, A. sydowii, A. flavus	2004	Morrison et al.
offices	Massachusetts, Boston	4 office buildings, 21 offices	culturing (MEA, DG18)	Penicillium spp, Cladosporium spp, Aspergillus spp		2002b	Chao et al.
offices	West Virginia	328 foor dust and 326 chair dust	culturing (MEA, DG18, cellulose)		Aureobasidium pullulans, Epicoccum nigrum, Alternaria alternata, Stacybotrys chartarum	2008	Park et al.

A similar number of studies are available from USA (Table 6). Among 22 studies, 86 % were done in dwellings, mostly those where occupants reported health troubles (63 % of all dwellings). Location from where dust was collected, as well as type of collector and number of samples varied between studies. Nevertheless, used method to analyse collected samples was either molecular-based (64%) or culturing.

As in EU, the most found genera are *Penicillium, Aspergillus* and *Cladosporium*. Once again as in EU, many studies performed determination of species. Beside already identified as most predominant species in dust, *Aspergillus versicolor, A. niger, Aureobasidium pullulans, Penicillium brevicompactum, Cladosporium cladosporioides* and *C. herbarum*, an usual presence of *Epicoccum nigrum* and *Aspergillus penicillioides* was also reported. Surprisingly, *Stachybotrys chartarum* was much less observed, being determined just in several studies.

1.3.1 Comparison of mould contaminations observed in EU and USA - Conclusion

We have chosen to investigate results available from European Union (EU) and USA. In the EU, Scandinavian countries demonstrated the strongest interest in fungal contamination of indoors, which could be related to humid and cold climate in that part of Europe.

As demonstrated in literature analysis, some differences can indeed be highlighted probably mostly due to the circumstance of analysis. As an example, the differences in the prevalence of *Stachybotrys chartarum* between continents could be directly related to the nature of building materials (importance of wood) and the climatic or environmental (storm and water-damages) leading to survey.

This fungal species is also a good example of the interest of studying simultaneously different indoor compartments to get an accurate vision of real indoor contaminants. Indeed, air analysis usually does not allow the identification of this species that is however often found when analysing materials and dust.

This bibliographic analysis also demonstrates the difficulty to deeply compare results due to the great diversity of sampling procedures, nature of samples, and methods of analysis used.

For instance, choice of method influenced final results. Firstly, if culturing was applied, chosen culture medium had sometimes influence of fungal species that will be detected (Bloom *et al.*, 2009b). This is normal and expected, since every species has its own requirements for optimal growth. To overcome this problem several mediums should be tested (Park *et al.*, 2008; Pitkäranta *et al.*, 2008; Rao *et al.*, 2007; Salonen *et al.*, 2007) or this method should be completed with some others as PCR-based methods (Haas *et al.*, 2010; Madsen *et al.*, 2016; Trout *et al.*, 2001) or direct microscopy counting (Godish and Godish, 2006; Lee *et al.*, 2006; Spurgeon, 2003). Chosen method is a very important factor since in some studies two methods revealed different results (Bellanger *et al.*, 2009; Trout *et al.*, 2001). It is especially case with species difficult to cultivate on medium when some faster developing ones are present.

This reinforce the importance of setting up standardized procedures to be used in the different cases: intervention in case of water- or mould-damaged home, intervention in case of reported health troubles or evaluation of global indoor contamination in quality control procedures.

However, some common features can also be drawn and especially on the most predominant genera and species. In particular, it seems very important to note that among most frequent species, some are well known to be potent mycotoxin producers (*A. versicolor, A. fumigatus, P. chrysogenum, P. brevicompactum* and *S. chartarum*). Since most of studies were conducted following appearance of health troubles of inhabitants, this observation point out the possible implication of these toxic compounds.

1.4 Health problems related with exposure to mould contaminations

Main route of exposure to fungi in indoor environments is inhalation. However, dermal exposure shall also be taken in consideration especially for workers involved in remediation works after water damage for instance. Ingestion could also be of interest, particularly for very young children.

The nature of health problems may vary going from infection (mycoses) to allergy or intoxication. They can be related to either the exposure to moulds' part (mycelium, spores etc.) or fungal metabolites (MVOC, mycotoxins).

Usually, due to way of exposure, symptoms are mostly concerning respiratory tract but, in some cases, more complex syndromes or other organs can also be affected.

Deposition of bioaerosols into the human respiratory tract depends on the shape, size, density, chemical composition and reactivity of particles. The majority of particles with a diameter greater than 10 μ m, and up to 80% of particles with diameters between 5-10 μ m, are trapped in the nasopharyngeal region. Submicronic particles, especially those with size below 0.1 μ m, are able to penetrate deeper in to the lungs. Several studies showed that microbial particles with diameters below 2.5 μ m (size of fungal spores present in indoor environment or fungal fragments), if inhaled, are the most dangerous for human health. It was shown that they have abilities to avoid numerous defence systems in the respiratory tract (e.g, ciliated epithelium, mucus, saliva, etc.), therefore they can be sources of exposure to very reactive compounds derived from microorganism propagules (Cabral, 2010; Górny, 2004).

The impact of indoor moulds on health will be presented by type of syndrome after what, a special focus will be made on the possible implication of MVOCs and mycotoxins in the appearance of such disorders.

1.4.1 Types of health problems

Respiratory symptoms and lung function impairment are probably the most widely studied among health effects related to exposure to mould contamination. Generally, occupational respiratory diseases result from airway inflammation caused by specific exposures to allergens, pro-inflammatory agents or even mycotoxins. Based on the underlying inflammatory mechanisms and subsequent symptoms, there is clear distinction between allergic and non-allergic respiratory diseases. Non-allergic respiratory symptoms reflect a non-immune-specific airway inflammation, whereas allergic respiratory symptoms reflect an immune-specific inflammation in which various antibodies (IgE, IgG) play a major role in the inflammatory response (Douwes *et al.*, 2003).

1.4.1.1 Respiratory diseases

Respiratory diseases have been found to be associated with exposure to water-damaged, damp or mould damaged indoor environments. They include chronic rhinosinusitis, invasive, and allergic pulmonary aspergillosis (ABPA), hypersensitivity pneumonitis, allergic rhinitis including allergic fungal rhinitis, and sinusitis, asthma, conjunctivitis, and sarcoidosis. It has been estimated that 21% of asthma in the USA is attributable to dampness and mould exposure. Exposure to mould odours at home increased the risk of developing asthma in children by 2.4 times, and exposure to mould in workplace increased the risk of new-onset asthma by 4.6 times. A study of adult asthma found that those who developed occupational asthma were significantly more likely to have been exposed to water-damage buildings and mould in working environments (Hope, 2013). In the data available in USA, the national annual cost of asthma that is attributable to dampness and mould exposure in the home is estimated to be \$3.5 billion per year (Mudarri and Fisk, 2007).

Sinusitis due to inflammation of paranasal sinuses is reported in homes with visible mould or water damage. Damp concrete floors increased the risk of itching, burning or irritated eyes and irritated stuffy or running nose. One study (Bush, 2008) showed that exposure to airborne fungal spores was associated with persistent cough in infants whose mothers had asthma. Mucous membrane irritation syndrome is characterized by symptoms such as rhinorrhea (running nose), nasal congestion and sore throat, and irritation of nose and eyes. This syndrome is common not only in agricultural environments, but also found in people exposed to damp buildings (Brewer *et al.*, 2013; Lanier *et al.*, 2012).

Serious respiratory infections in immune-compromised persons may be result of exposure to several fungal species that are commonly found in indoor environments such as *Aspergillus spp*. and *Fusarium spp*. People with impaired immune system who spend most of their time in indoor environments contaminated by moulds may develop serious fungal infections. Asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are disorders among persons potentially infected with *Aspergillus*. In cystic fibrosis or asthma patients, *Aspergillus spp*. can provoke invasive or semi-invasive pulmonary aspergillosis and pulmonary aspergilloma (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012).

1.4.1.2 Allergy

First suspicion, that there must be link between respiratory exposure to fungal components and allergy was described long time ago, in 1873 (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). In opposite of some other well-known allergens, like pollen, these allergies are not seasonal. Several fungal genera, commonly present in the indoor environment are capable of producing substances with allergenic potential (Horner *et al.*, 1995). Indeed, allergenic proteins have been identified in 23 fungal genera. Moreover, at least eighty mould genera have been shown to provoke type I allergies, especially in susceptible persons (Simon-Nobbe *et al.*, 2008). Most common species known to be allergens include *Alternaria alternata, Aspergillus fumigatus* and *Cladosporium herbarum* (Hossain *et al.*, 2004). *Alternaria* and *Cladosporium* are considered to be the most important fungal airborne allergens found in outdoor air, whereas *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* have been widely recognized as most important fungal indoor air allergens (Fischer and Dott, 2003). It is reported that approximately 2-6% of the general population, particularly in developed countries, is allergic to fungi (Żukiewicz-Sobczak and Zukiewicz-Sobczak, 2013).

The different symptoms of fungal allergic reactions are related to the size of inhaled particles. Moreover, it has to be noted that fungal cells don't need to be active (alive) for causing health disorders as allergens (Hossain *et al.*, 2004). Main fungal allergens are cell wall components like (1-3)- β -D glucan and glycoproteins. These allergens become airborne when materials contaminated with mould are aerosolized (Adhikari *et al.*, 2011; Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012; Iossifova *et al.*, 2007; Seo *et al.*, 2009).

The symptoms of allergy appear when an individual is exposed to an allergen, which lead to an IgE-mediated hypersensitivity response that triggers eye irritation, rhinitis and upper airways irritation, sinusitis characterizing allergic syndrome (Bush *et al.*, 2006; Goh *et al.*, 2007; Żukiewicz-Sobczak and Zukiewicz-Sobczak, 2013). The major allergic illnesses caused by mould exposure are allergic asthma followed by allergic sinusitis, allergic rhinitis, broncho-pulmonary mycoses, and hypersensitivity pneumonitis (Cho *et al.*, 2014; Mendell *et al.*, 2011; Piecková and Wilkins, 2004).

Allergic asthma: Due to small size of fungal spores, they may reach the alveolar surface inducing chronic inflammation of the lung tissue (Denning *et al.*, 2006, 2014). Today, an obvious link between asthma and fungal sensitization was described by several authors (Dannemiller *et al.*, 2014; Karvonen *et al.*, 2014; Meszaros *et al.*, 2014; Seo *et al.*, 2014; Sharpe *et al.*, 2015). In one study in the USA, performed in asthmatic patients, up to 80% of the individuals showed clear sensitization to moulds. The most important mould, frequently implicated in allergic asthma are *Alternaria, Aspergillus, Cladosporium*,

Epicoccum, Aureobasidium and *Penicillium* (Simon-Nobbe *et al.*, 2008). In a study on patients with a history of respiratory arrest, 91% had positive skin prick test for *Alternaria alternata* whereas that proportion was only 31% for the matched control subjects with asthma and no history of respiratory arrest. Thus, sensitization to moulds especially to *A. alternata* may be involved in severity of asthma in children and young adults (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012).

- Allergic rhinitis is characterized by sneezing, rhinorrhea, pruritus and nasal obstructions. It can be provoked by a wide number of fungal species, with, *Aspergillus* (Stark *et al.*, 2005), *Alternaria, Cladosporium* and *Penicillium* (Zuraimi *et al.*, 2009). The symptoms of allergic rhinitis caused by mould are usually hard to distinguish from those induced by inhalation of dust, pollen, animal and insect allergens (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012).
- Allergic broncho-pulmonary mycoses is most frequently caused by Aspergillus fumigatus, which may grow in the bronchial lumen, leading to a persistent bronchial inflammation inducing bronchiectasis in asthmatic patients (Knutsen and Slavin, 2011).
- *Allergic sinusitis*, or more precisely allergic fungal sinusitis, is a subtype of chronic rhinosinusitis characterized by type I hypersensitivity. Sinusitis is often preceded by rhinitis and rarely occurs without it. Common signs and symptoms involve nasal obstruction, plugged nose, and pain in the face. The presence of fungus may contribute to this illness (Thorp *et al.*, 2012). *Aspergillus* and *Alternaria* are connected to allergic sinusitis (Simon-Nobbe *et al.*, 2008).
- Atopic dermatitis, classified as an allergic disease, is a chronic inflammatory disease of the skin that is associated with high levels of fungal allergens (Johanning *et al.*, 2014; Wang *et al.*, 2007). The overall prevalence of dermatitis in school-age children is estimated to be high as 15 to 20 % (Baumer, 2008).
- *Hypersensitivity pneumonitis* is a complex syndrome caused by an exaggerated immune response to the inhalation of a large variety of particles, among these, the most frequent being fungi (Millon *et al.*, 2014). *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* species have been the most associated with hypersensitivity pneumonitis (Millon *et al.*, 2014; Simon-Nobbe *et al.*, 2008). Typical symptoms include cough, fever, chills, weight loss, body aches, presenting an immunologic reaction to the inhaled substance (Færden *et al.*, 2014).

1.4.1.3 Sick Building syndromes (SBS)

Sick Building Syndrome (SBS), as described in United Kingdom/European terminology, or building related symptoms as it is referred to in the United States, has been described as a group of symptoms of unclear aetiology. In broad terms, these symptoms can be divided into mucous membrane symptoms related to eyes, nose and throat; dry skin; general symptoms of headache and lethargy. More precisely, the most common SBS symptoms include fatigue, nausea, headache and dizziness, irritability, concentration and memory problems, irritated eye, nose and throat mucosa, skin reddening, asthma-like symptoms: breathlessness and cough attacks (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007). These symptoms are common in the general population. What makes them part of SBS is a temporal relation with work in, or occupation of, a particular building. Therefore most of the symptoms usually vanish soon after leaving the problematic area (Haleem Khan and Mohan Karuppayil, 2012). SBS is more clearly recognised in the office environment (Crook and Burton, 2010). However, similar problems could occur, and have been reported, in schools, hospitals, care homes and homes (Cabral, 2010). In Nordic countries, their definition for SBS also attributes health problems associated to bad quality of indoor air in domestic dwellings, especially those associated with water damage.

SBS was first identified in the 1970s and from that period, various biotic and abiotic agents where suspected to contribute to that syndrome (Chao *et al.*, 2002b; Horner *et al.*, 2004).

Mould exposure has been considered as a significant contributor to the SBS health issues, but some studies question these results and conclusions (Crook and Burton, 2010). In some countries (USA, Canada, Scandinavian countries) research programmes have been launched to explain more precisely the relationship between SBS symptoms and microbial contamination of air (Gutarowska and Piotrowska, 2007).

For instance, a review of lower respiratory symptoms in 80 office buildings investigated by the US National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) found an association between moisture and debris in the ventilation systems and adverse respiratory health effects (Crook and Burton, 2010). In the study of Sahakian et al. (2009), 4345 adult residents were surveyed to examine potential associations between building dampness and respiratory ill health. A significant positive association was found.

In many studies (Cabral, 2010; Herbarth *et al.*, 2003) it was shown that in buildings where abnormally high concentration of fungal flora (*Aspergillus, Penicillium, Stachybotrys*) was observed, typical SBS were reported by occupants. Moreover, after extensive repairing of the buildings (water infiltrations were checked, contaminated building materials were removed, walls were cleaned and cleansed, ventilation air ducts and equipment were cleaned) symptoms disappeared and microbiological analysis revealed a significant decrease in indoor fungal concentrations.

SBS has a very important economic impact since it has been estimated that annual cost resulting from health and building problems related to mould contamination was about US\$1.4 billion for the USA (Crook and Burton, 2010).

1.4.2 Implication of fungal metabolites on health problems

As said previously, some disorder related to aerial mould exposure may be linked to the exposure to fungal particles (spores, mycelium) but also to fungal molecules as observed for allergy. Fungal metabolites may also participate to some of the health problems reported previously and particularly MVOCs, emitted by moulds during their development, and mycotoxins.

1.4.2.1 MVOCs

MVOC exposure has been associated with an increased risk for development of allergies and allergic asthma. Inhalation of those aerial bio-pollutants can cause sensory irritation, bronchoconstriction, or pulmonary irritation (Pestka *et al.*, 2008; Rolle-Kampczyk *et al.*, 2008). Moreover, one of commonly found MVOC, 2-ethyl-1-hexanol, is already known as irritant to the upper airways and provoker of asthma (Claeson *et al.*, 2007; Thrasher and Crawley, 2009; Wålinder *et al.*, 2001). Data from different studies indicated that a mixture of MVOC may have synergistic detrimental effects on health of occupants (Fischer and Dott, 2003).

Toxicological and exposure data are summarized in review by Korpi et al. (2009) for the 15 MVOCs most often analysed and reported in water- and mould-damaged buildings. Absorption takes place predominantly through the lungs. Most of MVOCs are quickly metabolized and excreted in the urine and bile. The MVOCs generally do not accumulate in tissues. The most obvious health effect in humans, related to MVOC exposure, is eye and upper-airway irritation, potentially due to stimulation of the trigeminal nerve (sensory irritation mechanism). However, in human experimental exposure studies, symptoms of irritation have appeared at MVOC concentrations several orders of magnitude higher than those measured indoors (single MVOC levels in indoor environments have ranged from a few ng/m³ up to 1 mg/m³). On the other hand, the toxicological database is poor even for these 15 major MVOCs (2-methyl-1-propanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, 3-methyl-2-butanol, 2-pentanol 3-octanol, 1-octen-3-ol, 2-octen-1-ol, 3-methylfurane, 2-hexanone, 2-heptanone, 3-octanone, 2-methylisoborneol, 2-isopropyl-3-methoxy-pyrazine, geosmine, dimethyl disulfide).

Nasal provocation studies in a healthy individual using a relatively high concentration of the 1octen-3-ol (10 mg/m³), caused eye irritation and headache associated with an increase in lysozyme, myeloperoxidase, and eosinophilic cationic proteins in nasal lavage fluid obtained postchallenge (Wålinder *et al.*, 2001). A 3-methylfuran (1 mg/m³) nasal provocation challenge caused an increase in myeloperoxidase and lysozyme (Wålinder *et al.*, 2005). In vitro studies using broncho-alveolar cells incubated with several MVOCs (2-methyl-1-propanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol, 2-methyl-1-butanol and 1-pentanol) resulted in increased histamine release (Larsen *et al.*, 1998). Finally, in a mould-sensitized individual, inhalation challenge to 3-methylfuran (1 mg/m³) was demonstrated to induce both an early and a late airway response, immediate obstructive airways reaction, followed by long-lasting bronchial obstruction (Wålinder *et al.*, 1998).

Moreover, some studies highlighted a positive association between certain MVOCs and SBS (Sahlberg *et al.*, 2013).

1.4.2.2 Mycotoxins

Mycotoxins are not released to the atmosphere since they are not volatile. However, they are present in spores and mycelium fragments that can be aerosolized and inhaled (Brasel *et al.*, 2005a; Reponen *et al.*, 2007). As conidia are usually smaller than 5 μ m (Reponen *et al.*, 2001), they can penetrate deeply in human respiratory system.

In healthy occupants, these particles are destroyed by immune cells. However, residues may remain on epithelium surface, and subsequently enter the blood stream. It is likely that the amount of mycotoxins that enter our organism by inhalation is much lower than that ingested since mycotoxins are primary considered as frequent food contaminants. However, due to time spent in homes and offices, the exposure to those bio-pollutants in contaminated indoor environments could result in chronic or sub-chronic intoxications, and participate in some extent to some of the reported troubles related to mouldy environment and especially SBS (Cabral, 2010).

For instance, many authors have reported negative effects on health of occupants of waterdamaged buildings in relation with *Stachybotrys chartarum* exposure. This fungal species is known to be able to produce several highly cytotoxic toxins belonging to the family of macrocyclic trichothecenes.

The first association between respiratory troubles and *Stachybotrys'* mycotoxins was made in late '90s. *S. chartarum* became the focus of attention following reports of its association with idiopathic pulmonary hemorrhage in infants in Cleveland, Ohio (Dearborn *et al.*, 1999).

Hodgson et al. (1998) studied building-related illness in Florida where patients' reported SBS-like symptoms within weeks after moving into the contaminated building. Researchers concluded that inhalation of mycotoxins, including satratoxins G and H produced by *S. chartarum* was likely responsible for the outbreak. Similarly, Johanning et al. (1996) implied that certain mycotoxins

(satratoxin H and spirocyclic lactones from water-damaged material) were the cause of respiratory and immune problems in occupants of "sick" buildings. Tuomi et al. (2000) studied water-damaged Finnish dwellings and identified mycotoxins (satratoxins G and H, T-2 toxin, and the aflatoxin precursor sterigmatocystin) in bulk samples (Hossain *et al.*, 2004).

As reported in tables 7, 8 and 9, the presence of mycotoxins was demonstrated any times on building materials, house dusts and even in indoor air samples. Beyond macrocyclic trichothecenes, sterigmatocystin is also frequently observed in indoors. It is a polyketide mycotoxin known to be produced by several fungal species, among which *A. versicolor*, one of the most frequent indoor contaminant. STG shares part of its biosynthetic pathway with aflatoxins and is considered as one of the last stable intermediate of the aflatoxin synthesis pathway. It was demonstrated that sterigmatocystin was 80-folds more toxic on A549 lung cell line compared to Hep-G2 liver cells, indicating a specific susceptibility of pulmonary cells to this mycotoxin and rising the question of the possible consequence of indoor contamination with that compound (Bünger *et al.*, 2004).

Nature of location	Country	Nb of location/samples	Detected toxin (+ eventual prevalence)	Quantity/Concentration	Year	Reference
buildings (MD)	Germany *	15 samples: 3 walipapers, 10 walis, 2 gypsum boards	2 Satratoxin G and Satratoxin H on wallpaper Satratoxin H: 20-12000 ng/cm ²		2006	Gottschalk et al.
dwellings (WD)	Belgium *	7 water damaged homes: 20 wallpapers(cut away), 25 mycelium (scraped off with scalpel), 2 silicone (cut away)	Roquefortine C (in 24 samples) Chaetoglobosin A (in 13 samples) Sterigmatocystin (in 10 samoples) Afiatoxin B1 (in 4 samples)	Roquefortine C: 0.1-7.2 ng/cm ² Sterigmatocystin: 0.063-778.4 ng/cm ² Cheatoglobosin A:1.16-13.83 ng/cm ² Aflatoxin B1: 0.11-0.332 ng/cm ²	2009	Polizzi et al.
dwellings (WD)	Finland	9 water damaged residences + 2 public buildings: 14 wood based-, 10 mineral fibers, 6 paper based-, 5 gypsum board, 7 other materials	Emodin: 20-71.4 % (in the different materials) Emodin:: 45-140 ng/g material Enniatin B: 17.7-80 % Enniatin B: 0.44-0.78 ng/g Beauvericin: 7.1-80 Beauvericin: 0.11-70 ng/g Sterigmatocystin: 10-80 % Sterigmatocystin: 21-110 ng/g Cheatoglobosin: 10-80 % Cheatoglobosin: 83 ng/g Vycophenolic acid: 47.3-16.7 % Mycophenolic acid: 67-91 ng/g Satratoxin G: 14,3-80 % Satratoxins G and H: Not quantified Satratoxin A: 7.1-20 % Ochratoxin A: 8.3-32 ng/g		2011	Taubel et al.
dwellings (WD)	France, Arles	15 flooded dwellings with Stachybotrys contamination - swab samples of mouldy walls	Macrocyclic trichothecenes	40 +/- 50 ppb macrocyclic trichothecenes	2006	Charpin- Kadouch et al.
dwellings (WD)	Sweeden	31 different locations, homes with water damage: 39 gypsym papers, 8 wood based materials, 3 concrete, 6 papers, 7 others	Sterigmatocystin (in 25 samples) Trichodermol (in 35 samples) Verrucarol (in 28 samples) Satratoxin G (in 5 samples) Satratoxin H (in 4 samples)	Sterigmatocystin: 1.9-1100 pg/mg of material Trichodermol: 3,4-18000 pg/mg Verrucarol: 7,7-600 pg/mg Satratoxins G and H: Not quatified	2007	Bloom et al.
dwellings (WD)	Sweeden *	100 samples (from 57 water damaged dwelings) : 40 gypsum boards, 37 wood based samples, 7 linoleum flooring, 6wallpapers, 10 other	erigmatocystin (in 22 % of samples) Sterigmatocystin: 4.9-1000 pg/mg of s ichodermol (in 53 % of samples) Trichodermol: 0.9-8700 pg/mg erucarol (in 30% of samples) Verucarol: 8.8-17000 pg/mg atratoxin G (in 5 % of samples) Satratoxins G and H: Not quantified atratoxin H (in 4 % of samples) Gliotoxin: 0.43-1.12 pg/mg		2009	Bloom et al.
hotel	USA, Ohio, Cincinnati	18 samples of contaminated materials	Satratoxins and roridins detected in 8 of 18 samples		2001	Trout et al.
kindergarten (WD)	Denmark, Copenhagen	7 gypsum wallboards	Stachybotryamide (in 6 samples) Stachybotryamide: 170-180 ng/cm² of mater Stachybotrylactam (in 7 samples) Stachybotrylactam: 140-1040 ng/cm² Stachybotrydial (in 6 samples) Stachybotrydial: 170-540 ng/cm² Satratoxin H (in 2 samples) Satratoxin H: 140 and 180ng/cm² Satratoxin G (in 1 sample) Satratoxin G 140 ng/cm² Is Roridin L2 (in 3 samples) Roridin L2: 35-55 ng/cm² Roridin E (in 3 samples) Roridin E: 17 - 130 ng/cm² Atranone A (in 5 samples) Atranone A: 0.031-8.7 ng/cm² Dolabellanes (in 5 samples) Dolabellanes: 0.18-5.3 ng/cm²		2018	Došen et al.

Table 7: Toxin contamination of building materials in indoor environments in USA and EU countries

* Surveys that determined predominant fungal genera (species)

Toxin contamination of building materials in different indoor environments in EU and in USA was described in 10 surveys (Table 7), predominantly in European countries. Usually examined locations are dwellings, mostly after water damage.

It is important to note that there are often some differences in the toxins that were investigated and the known presence of the producing fungal species in indoor environments. This observation is also true for toxins investigated in dust (Table 9). For instance, toxins such beauvericin or enniatins are mainly produced by *Fusarium* species, that are only rarely reported as indoor contaminants. This observation is probably related to the availability of analytical methods usable for toxins that may be produced by indoor moulds. Indeed, the nature and levels investigated often require the use of very sensitive, specific methodologies and also may be limited due to the lack of pure standards commercially available.

Nevertheless, sterigmatocystin and macrocyclic trichothecenes are searched for and found on materials, in agreement with the finding that both *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum* were frequent contaminants of indoor

building material, especially in case of uncontrolled increase of moisture. If these results strongly suggest that moulds can produce their mycotoxins during the colonization of indoor material, the lack of systematic correlation between toxin presence and mould presence make impossible the set-up of dose-response relationship.

It also makes very difficult to compare the different concentrations of toxins that are reported since they may be related to the surface that was analysed, the nature of the fungal contamination as well as the analytical method used.

Nature of location	Country	Nb of location/samples	Detected toxin (+ eventual prevalence) Quantity/Concentration		Year	Reference
dwellings (MD)	USA, Texas	7 homes with Stachybotrys contamination: 40 air samples from 16 rooms	Macrocyclic trichothecenes from <10 to >1300 pg/m³ of sampled air		2005	Brasel
dwellings (WD)	Belgium *	20 air samples from 7 homes	Roquefortine C (in 1 sample) Chaetoglobosin A (in 3 samples) Sterigmatocystin (in 3 samoples) Aflatoxin B1 (in 5 samples) Aflatoxin B2 (in 4 samples) Roridin E (in 3 samples) Ochratoxin A (in 3 samples)	Roquefortin C: 1.009-4 ng/m³ of air Sterigmatocystin: 0.0034-1.7674 ng/m³ Cheatoglobosine A: 0,0067-3,4205 ng/m³ Aflatoxin B1: 0,0024-0,1463 ng/m³ Aflatoxin B2: 0,0003-0,0211 ng/m³ Roridin E: 0,0031-0,082 ng/m³ Ochratoxin A: 0.0115-0.228 ng/m³	2009	Polizzi et al.
dwellings (WD)	France, Arles	15 flooded dwellings with Stachybotrys contamination + 9 control dwellings	Macrocyclic trichothecenes	0,62 +/- 0,65 ppb macrocyclic trichothecenes 0,29 ppb macrocyclic trichothecenes in control	2006	Charpin-Kadouch et al.
dwellings (WD)	Germany	1 air sample from wd dwelling	Satratoxins G and H	Satratoxin G: 0.25 ng/m³ of air Satratoxin H: 0.43 ng/m³	2008	Gottschalk et al.
dwellings (WD)	Sweeden *	37 samples from 22 locations	Trichodermol (in 26,2 % of samples) Venucarol (in 21,6 %) Sterigmatocystin (in 40,5 %) Gliotoxin (in 2,7 %) Satratoxin G (in 5,4 %) Satratoxin H (in 5,4 %) Aflatoxin B1 (in 5,4%)		2009	Bloom et al.
dwellings (WD)	Sweeden *	8 airborne cultivable fungal particles from 8 homes	Trichodermol (in 4 samples) Sterigmatocystin (in 1 sample) Verrucarol (in 2 samples)	Trichodermol: 330-1900 pg/cm ² of agar Sterigmatocystin: 130 pg/cm ² Verrucarol: 250-2900 pg/cm²	2007	Bloom et al.

1 able 8 : 1 oxin contamination of air in indoor environments in USA and EU countrie	Table 8	: Toxin	contamination	of air in	indoor	environments	in	USA and EU	countries
--	---------	---------	---------------	-----------	--------	--------------	----	------------	-----------

* Surveys that determined predominant fungal genera (species)

If we look at the few studies performed on mycotoxins' presence in indoor air (Table 8), we can see that macrocyclic trichothecenes were sometimes identified. Once again, this is not really in agreement with data on fungal contamination of indoor air since most often, *S. chartarum* was not reported as a contaminant of air, probably in relation with the difficulty to aerosolize fungal particles. Thus, such finding may suggest that these toxins could be aerosolized in the absence of fungal particles, maybe due to their excretion from mycelium and adsorption on small particles.

It has to be noted that only few data are available, probably in relation with the levels that have to be determined and that requires very sensitive methods of analysis.

Table 9: Toxin contamination of dust in indoor environments in USA and EU countries

Nature of location	Country	Nb of location/samples	Detected toxin (+ eventual prevalence)	Quantity/Concentration	Year	Reference
dwelings (MD or WD)	Germany, Hamburg *	11 carpet dust samples from 8 households	Sterigmatocystin in 2 samples	igmatocystin in 2 samples Sterigmatocystin: 2 and 4 ng/g dust		Engelheart et al.
dwelings (MD)	Germany	43 mould damaged buildings 50 control buildings	Ochratoxin A in 5 samples from MD homes and In MD homes: 0.23-23.9 ng/g in 8 samples from control homes in control homes: 0.23-14.6 ng/g		2016	Fromme et al.
dwelings (MD)	USA, LA, New Orleans *	5 mould contaminated homes after hurricane Katrina	Verrucarol Verrucarol: 0.6-18 pg/mg dust Sterigmatocystin Sterigmatocystin: 16-28 pg/mg		2009	Bloom et al.
dwelings (WD)	Belgium *	27 dust samples	Roquefortine C (in 2 samples) Sterigmatocystin (in 9 samoples) Aflatoxin B1 (in 1 sample) Aflatoxin B2 (in 7 samples) Ochratoxin A (in 7 samples)	Roquefortine C: 0.1-7.2 ng/cm ² of dust sampl Sterigmatocystin: 0.063-778.4 ng/cm ² Aflatoxin B1: 0.11-0.332 ng/cm ² Aflatoxin B2: 0.019-0.253 ng/cm ² Ochratoxin A: 0.008-0.773 ng/cm ²	e 2009	Polizzi et al.
dwelings (WD)	Finland	9 wd residences + 2 public buildings: 7 dust bags, 13 floor dust, 7 settled airborne dust	Emodin: 28,6-100 % in different types of dust samples Enniatin B: 100 % Beauvericin: 61.5-71.4 % Sterigmatocystin: 7.7-14.3 % Cheatoglobosin A: 15.4 % Mycophenolic acid: 14.3 %	Emodin: 0.24-84 ng/g dust Enniatin B: 0.63-9.4 ng/g Beauvericin: 0.05-1.6 ng/g Sterigmatocystin: 1.3 ng/g Cheatoglobosin A: 3100 ng/g Mycophenolic acid: not quantified	2011	Taubel et al.
dwelings (WD)	France, Arles	15 flooded dwellings + 9 control dwellings: floor dust from mouldy rooms, cloth moistened with PBS buffer	Macrocyclic trichothecenes	21.9 +/- 35.89 ppb (in wd dwellings) 0.31 ppb (in control)	2006	Chamin-Kadouch et al.
dwelings (WD)	Sweeden	8 settled dust in 4 WD homes	Sterigmatocystin (in 1 sample) Trichodermol (in 2 samples) Verucarol (in 2 samples)	Sterigmatocystin: 17 pg/mg sample Trichodemol: 2.4 and 3.4 pg/mg Verrucarol: 19 and 43 pg/mg	2007	Bloom et al.
dwellinngs	Germany	200 control buildings	Sterigmatocystin (in 4 samples) Deoxynivalenol (in 18 samples) Gliotoxin (in 1 sample)	Sterigmatocystin: 3.2-108 ng/g DON: 176-8100 ng/g Gliotox 15-110 ng/g	in: 2016	Fromme et al.
kindergarten (WD)	Denmark, Copenhagen	11 setlied dust samples	Stachybotryamide (in 2 samples) Stachybotrylactam (in 10 samples) Stachybotrydial (in 11 samples) Roridin E (in 2 samples) Atranone A (in 2 samples) Dolabellanes (in 2 samples)	Stachybotryamide: 0.08-0.09 ng/cm² of dust Stachybotrylactam: 0.07-0.23 ng/cm² Stachybotrydial: 0.07-0.18 ng/cm² Roridin E: 0.006-0.01 ng/cm² Atranone A: 0.02-2.7 ng/cm² Dolabellanes: 0.025 and 0.5 ng/cm²	2016	Došen et al.
schools (WD)	Finland	225 settled dust samples from 22 primary schools (WD schools and control schools)	control: Emodin (19.5 % of samples) Enniatin A (1.2 %) Enniatin B (34.2 %) Enniatin B1 (7.3 %) Griseofulvin (2.4 %) WD: Alamethicin (1.9 %) Emodin (16.5) Enniatin A (1%) Enniatin A (1%) Enniatin B (24.3%) Enniatin B1 (9.7%) Trichodemol (1%) Venucarol (1.9 %)	control: Emodin (up to 30 pg/cm ²) Enniatin A (0.2) Enniatin B (12.7) Enniatin B1 (12.1) Griseofulvin (24.3) WD: Alamethicin (up to 31.7 pg/cm ²) Emodin (4.6) Enniatin A (8) Enniatin B (16.9) Enniatin B1 (33.9) Trichodermol (3.1) Verucarol (4)	2012	Peitzsch et al.
schools (WD)	Netherland	238 settled dust samples from 20 primary schools (WD schools and control schools)	control: Beauvericin (4 % of samples) Emodin (30.7 %) Enniatin A (2.4 %) Enniatin B (31.5 %) Enniatin B1 (7.3 %) Trichodermol (0.8 %) Venucarol (0.8 %) WD: Beauvericin (8.6 % of samples) Emodin (22.9) Enniatin A (5.7 %) Enniatin B (35.2 %) Enniatin B1 (13.3 %) Sterigmatocystin (1.9 %)	control: Beauvericin (up to 9.6 pg/cm ²) Emodin (14.3) Enniatin A (0.2) Enniatin B (2.3) Enniatin B1 (0.3) Trichodermol (6) Verucarol (6.6) WD: Beauvericin (up to 4 pg/cm ²) Emodin (16.4) Enniatin A (5.14) Enniatin B (6.3) Enniatin B1 (11.3) Sterigmatocystin (5)	2012	Peilzsch et al.
schools (WD)	Spain	212 settled dust samples from 24 primary schools (WD schools and control schools)	control: Beauvericin (4.4 % of samples) Emodin (17.4 %) Enniatin B (17.4 %) Enniatin B1 (8.7 %) Trichodermol (2.9 %) Verrucarol (1.5 %) WD: Beauvericin (0.7 % of samples) Emodin (20.4) Enniatin B (8.8 %) Enniatin B (6.1 %) Griseofulvin (1.4 %)	control: Beauvericin (up to 0.56 pg/cm²) Emoidin (16.5) Enniatin B (1.2) Enniatin B1 (4.3) Trichodemol (2.21) Verrucarol (1.4) WD: Beauvericin (up to 0.34 pg/cm²) Emoidin (316) Enniatin B (0.7) Enniatin B (2.4) Griseofulvin (6.8)	2012	Peitzsch et al.

* Surveys that determined predominant fungal genera (species)

Twelve studies (Table 9) reported determination of mycotoxin presence in dust, mostly in dwellings, even if one reported data in schools in three different European countries. As said previously for materials, one can question the choice of toxins that were investigated (Peitzsch *et al.*, 2012b). Since some are mostly produced by fungal species that are phyto-pathogens and that contamination of indoor dust could be more the consequence of outdoor air income than related to fungal development of indoor environment.

Nevertheless, once again, sterigmatocystin and macrocyclic trichothecenes were found in dust, in agreement with the presence of producing species in building.

So, to date, more and more evidences suggest that mycotoxins may contaminate indoor environments and therefore participate to some of the troubles observed in inhabitants of mouldy homes. However, the simultaneous presence of many biological and chemical contaminants in indoor air makes often difficult to establish a direct correlation between the presence of mycotoxins and health problems in occupants (Creppy, 2002; EU, 1993; Nielsen, 2003; World Health Organization, 2009). Moreover, it is complicated to draw conclusion from the levels of mycotoxins that were reported on the different compartment of indoor environments (material, dust, air) since no dose-effect relation are available for most of analysed compounds and since no data about quantities that could effectively be inhaled are available.

Finally, there are numerous studies reporting either the presence of fungal contaminant or mycotoxins in indoor environments. However, only few of them studied both, making possible at least a correlation between the two parameters. It seems that, to allow a better risk assessment of possible health consequences of the presence of toxinogenic moulds in indoor environment, studies aiming to follow the process from production of the toxic compounds on materials and their subsequent transfer to air are still required.

Aims of the study

Within this overall context, our study aimed to provide new insights in the evaluation of problems that could result from fungal contamination of indoor environments.

For that, we have chosen to study the different parts of this complex problem, using three toxinogenic species that are known as frequent indoor contaminants: *A. versicolor, S. chartarum* and *P. brevicompactum*.

Firstly, we studied the ability of these species to colonize and produce their respective toxins on different building materials.

In a second step, we analysed the ability of produced toxins to be aerosolized from contaminated support and their transfer to air according to different aeraulic solicitations.

Finally, we characterized their cytotoxicity on human pulmonary cells and compared it to that observed on digestive cells in order to compare effect that could be related to inhalation *vs* ingestion.

In parallel, we also tried to identify markers that could be used to monitor an active toxinogenesis in indoor environment by studying the MVOCs that are emitted during toxinogenesis.

We also tested the efficacy of one of the most used antifungal treatment on the elimination of one of our contaminant on different materials.

To reach these objectives, some specific methodologies were developed and will be further detailed in the coming parts.

PART TWO. Experimental work
CHAPTER ONE.

Fungal development and toxinogenesis after contamination of indoor materials of interest with chosen fungal strains

1.1 Introduction

In order to determine fungal potential to develop on different types of materials, commonly used in indoor furnishing, and their subsequent ability to produce toxins during that period, we worked on three fungal species: *Aspergillus versicolor, Penicillium brevicompactum* and *Stachybotrys chartarum*.

The choice was made based on three main points:

1. *Their prevalence in indoor environments*: as reported in section 1.3. of Bibliographic review, these three species are known to be common contaminants of homes, their presence being especially marked in water damaged dwellings.

2. <u>Their toxinogenic potential</u> (and therefore their possible implication in health of occupants): These three species are able to produce different mycotoxins:

- A.versicolor is likely to produce the sterigmatocystin, which is carcinogenic in animals (and has been classified in 2B group (possible human carcinogen) by International Agency for Research on Cancer);
- *P. brevicompactum* can produce mycophenolic acid, which is immunosuppressive;
- *S. chartarum* is a producer of several toxins belonging to the family of macrocyclic trichothecenes. The presence of *Stachybotrys* and these mycotoxins has been suspected to be responsible for disorders including the appearance of cases of pulmonary hemorrhages in infants in the USA. More recently, it's being investigated for its possible relationship with sick building syndrome.

3. <u>*Their structures' diversity*</u>: Chosen species present very different conidial organizations and mycelial structures, which can suggest that they will have different behavior regarding aerosolization.

<u>Sterigmatocystin</u>

1. General information

Sterigmatocystin (STG) is a mycotoxin that can be produced by more than fifty fungal species, including many *Aspergillus* species, like *Aspergillus flavus, A. parasiticus, A. versicolor* and *A. nidulans*. Among them, *A. versicolor* is the most common source (Rank *et al.*, 2011). According to the authors, the frequency of toxinogenic *A. versicolor* strains is approximately 74% (EFSA, 2013). Other species belonging to other genera such as *Penicillium, Bipolaris, Chaetomium* and *Emiricella* are also able to produce this mycotoxin (Veršilovskis and de Saeger, 2010).

2. <u>Conditions of production</u>

STG is a polyketide mycotoxin structurally related to AFB1 (see Figure 14). The main STG producer, *A. versicolor*, is unable to biotransform STG into O-methylsterigmatocystin, the direct precursor of aflatoxin B1 (AFB1) and G1 (AFG1) (Böhm *et al.*, 2013).

A. versicolor is generally xerophilic, which means it can grow at low water activity (<0.8). The minimum and maximum growth temperatures for *A. versicolor* are 4 and 40 °C with an optimum at 30 °C. Its optimal water activity is 0.95 with a minimum at 0.75. Optimal conditions for STG production (by *A. versicolor*) are temperatures between 23 and 29 °C, water activity starting from 0.76 and a moisture content above 15% (Veršilovskis and de Saeger, 2010).

3. Toxicity of sterigmatocystin

The acute toxicity of STG is summarized in EFSA recent report (EFSA, 2013). Acute oral toxicity of STG is relatively low (LD50 values range 120–166 mg/kg body weight), with liver and kidneys as target organs (Veršilovskis and de Saeger, 2010). STG is hepatotoxic in poultry, rat, mouse, monkey and guinea pig. Incidence of hepatocellular necrosis and haemorrhages increase with dose and duration of exposure. In the kidney, hyaline degeneration, tubular necrosis and haemorrhages were described in rats and/or vervet monkeys exposed to STG. It is also nephrotoxic in poultry and toxic for several fish species.

STG is mutagenic in both bacterial and mammalian cells after metabolic activation and forms DNA adducts. They are related to the metabolisation of the molecule in the liver and lung by various cytochrome P450 enzymes into different hydroxymetabolites and reactive exo-epoxide that readily forms DNA adducts (Veršilovskis and de Saeger, 2010).

Carcinogenicity has been observed in different tested animal species (rat, mouse, Mongolian gerbils, monkey and fish) after oral, intraperitoneal, subcutaneous and dermal administration resulting in hepatocellular carcinomas, haemangiosarcomas in the liver, angiosarcomas in brown

fat and lung adenomas. The International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) has assessed the carcinogenic potential of STG (IARC, 1976, 1987) and concluded that oral administration of STG lead to the development of lung tumours in mice and liver tumours in rats. No case reports or epidemiological studies were available for evaluation of carcinogenicity in human by IARC and it was therefore classified in 2B group.

<u>Mycophenolic acid</u>

1. General information

Mycophenolic acid (MPA) is a weak organic acid, considered as an immunosuppressive pharmaceutical drug, but also as a postharvest mycotoxin due to its undesirable presence in various feedstuffs. It is lipid soluble and is well absorbed orally (Seguin *et al.*, 2014).

Mycophenolic acid (MPA) was first isolated from *Penicillium* cultures including *Penicillium brevicompactum*, *Penicillium roqueforti*, *Penicillium stoloniferum*, but it can be produced by some other species like *Byssochlamys nivea* and *Aspergillus unilateralis*. *Penicillium brevicompactum* has been identified as the major producer of mycophenolic acid (Ardestani *et al.*, 2010; Seguin *et al.*, 2014; Van Pamel *et al.*, 2011; Visagie *et al.*, 2014).

MPA has also been reported to possess antibacterial, antifungal, antiviral, as well as antitumor and antipsoriasis activities (Regueira *et al.*, 2011). Most importantly, it is being used as an immunosuppressant in kidney, heart, and liver transplantation patients (Tönshoff *et al.*, 2011) and is marketed under the two brands CellCept (mycophenolate mofetil; Roche) and Myfortic (mycophenolate sodium; Novartis) (Regueira *et al.*, 2011).

MPA is used as is an immunosuppressive drug as a mycophenolate mofetil (which is semisynthetic ethyl ester) in solid organ transplantation to prevent acute allograft rejection (van Hest, 2006). Moreover, MPA is used for the treatment of non-transplant, renal, autoimmune, rheumatological, dermatological, ophthalmological and neurological diseases (Qasim *et al.*, 2014).

2. <u>Conditions of mycophenolic acid production</u>

The minimum and maximum temperatures for growth of *Penicillium brevicompactum* are -2 and 30 °C, respectively, with an optimum near 23 °C. The minimum a_w for germination and growth is 0.78 at 25 °C (Frisvad *et al.*, 2004). Mycophenolic acid production processes have been carried out using fermentation modes, such as submerged and solid-state batch cultures (Ardestani *et al.*, 2010).

3. Toxicity of mycophenolic acid

Mycophenolic acid has a weak acute toxicity with an oral LD50 of 700 mg/kg in rats (Pitt and Hocking, 2009).

The most commonly reported side effect of MPA (and of MMF) is gastrointestinal disturbance. It is dose dependent and includes nausea, diarrhea, soft stools, anorexia, abdominal cramps, frequent stools, vomiting, and anal tenderness (Qasim *et al.*, 2014; Tönshoff *et al.*, 2011). MMF has no clinically significant hepatotoxicity (Kitchin *et al.*, 1997). Occasional neurologic side effects, including weakness, tiredness, headache, tinnitus, and difficulty sleeping, may occur with use of MPA. Some of these symptoms seem to decrease in incidence after the first several years of therapy. The adverse effects of MMF appear to be most prominent in young children younger than 6 years (Tönshoff *et al.*, 2011). These symptoms have not been severe enough to cause discontinuation of MPA therapy (Kitchin *et al.*, 1997).

Macrocyclic trichothecenes

1. General information

The trichothecene mycotoxins comprise more than 180 structurally related sesquiterpenoid metabolites (Islam *et al.*, 2007). All trichothecenes have a common 9, 10 double bond and a 12, 13 epoxide group (Pestka *et al.*, 2008) which is responsible for their toxicological activity (Zain, 2011).

Macrocyclic trichothecenes, which have a cyclic diester or triester ring linking C-4 to C-15 (Aleksic *et al.*, 2016; Gareis and Gottschalk, 2014), are produced by several common soil fungi, including primarily *Stachybotrys chartarum* (Hossain *et al.*, 2004) but also *Myrothecium verrucaria* (Abbas *et al.*, 2002).

In 1973, Eppley and Bailey isolated macrocyclic trichothecenes produced by *Stachybotrys chartarum*. This species produced several types of mycotoxins belonging to the following families: satratoxins, roridins, verrucarins and stachybocins (Sudakin, 2003).

Satatoxins are considered to be the most deleterious of toxins produced by mould even if their total quantity is often relatively low (Fremy, 2009; Jarvis *et al.*, 1986; Nelson, 2001).

2. Conditions of toxins' production

S. chartarum is saprophytic fungi that grows best on highly cellulosic substrates. Optimum growth in buildings for most molds occurs at 20 to 25°C. Water activity is the most important factor for

growth and an activity of at least 0.98 is considered as optimal for mycotoxin production by *S. chartarum*. At a value of 0.75, mold growth, as well as mycotoxin production, were inhibited. At 84-100% relative humidity, the fungus reproduces rapidly on wallpapers and plasters and produces satratoxins G and H (Piecková and Jesenská, 1999).

Although it does not grow as quickly as *Aspergillus, Penicillium* and *Cladosporium*, it usually becomes dominant within one to two weeks and may overgrow the other moulds (Integrated Laboratory Systems, 2004). Optimal pH is 5.6-6.0, but *S. chartarum* can grow at pH ranging from 3.0 to 9.8.

Biosynthesis pathway for *S. chartarum* mycotoxins is only partially known (Nielsen, 2002; Semeiks *et al.*, 2014).

3. <u>Toxicity of macrocyclic trichothecenes</u>

Since 1930 *Stachybotrys* has attracted attention as the causative agent of stachybotryotoxicosis, a severe necrotic and haemorrhagic disease, characterized by symptoms such as irritation of the mouth, throat, and nose, shock, dermal necrosis, hemorrhage, leukopenia, nervous disorder, and death, especially observed in horses after feeding mouldy straw (Gareis and Gottschalk, 2014). Later, its highly toxic metabolites, the macrocyclic trichothecenes, were found to be responsible for this disease (Bata *et al.*, 1985; Harrach *et al.*, 1981, 1983).

The first cases of human affliction were reported by Russian investigators; affected people included workers in cottonseed oil processing plants, grain processing plants, grain elevators, and textile mills. Common symptoms included rash, conjunctivitis, bloody rhinitis, fever, headache, fatigue, and a burning sensation of the eyes and nasal passage (Integrated Laboratory Systems, 2004).

In the 1990s, *S. chartarum* became the focus of attention following reports of its association with idiopathic pulmonary hemorrhage in infants in Cleveland, Ohio (Dearborn *et al.*, 1999) and identified as a serious contaminant in indoor environments. More recently, there has been increasing evidence of a possible relationship between the presence of *S. chartarum* in indoor environments and human illness such as sick building syndrome (Hossain *et al.*, 2004).

Epidemiologic investigations have suggested an association between exposure to *S. chartarum* and toxic inflammatory effects in infants, Sick building syndrome in courthouse workers, and in office workers, as well as between *S. chartarum* and extreme chronic fatigue syndrome in hospital workers. However, there is not sufficient evidence to substantiate this association. It is generally accepted that building-related asthma and an increased incidence of upper respiratory disease are associated with living or working in a mouldy environments (Integrated Laboratory Systems, 2004).

Mycotoxins produced by *S. chartarum* are known to be strong inhibitors of protein synthesis (Ulrich *et al.*, 2016) and their acute toxicity has been demonstrated following ingestion in horses (Aleksic *et al.*, 2016) contact with skin (Le Bars and Le Bars, 1986) and also after inhalation in rodents (Islam *et al.*, 2009). In addition, trichothecenes might affect cytokine production (Hossain *et al.*, 2004). These toxins are the most cytotoxic trichothecenes currently known (Nielsen *et al.*, 2009; Ulrich *et al.*, 2016). Numerous studies have demonstrated the toxicity of toxins *from S. chartarum* on animals and animal and human cells (Nelson, 2001). Yang et al. (2000) reported that satratoxin G was the most cytotoxic of eight trichothecenes tested on mammalian cells, even more toxic than the well known T-2 toxin associated with alimentary toxic aleukia. Other researchers have also reported the higher toxicity of satratoxins compared to other trichothecenes. The LD50 in mice for satratoxins is ~1 mg/kg (Nelson, 2001).

In a recent study, Carey et al. (2012) demonstrated that intranasal exposure to satratoxin G induces rhinitis, atrophy of the olfactory epithelium and apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons in both mice and Rhesus monkeys.

It has been postulated that *S. chartarum* and its trichothecene mycotoxins are contributors to debilitating respiratory illnesses (Hossain *et al.*, 2004; Islam *et al.*, 2007; Jarvis *et al.*, 1986, 1998) as well as immune dysfunction (Johanning *et al.*, 1996) and cognitive impairment (Islam *et al.*, 2007).

S. chartarum was reported (Integrated Laboratory Systems, 2004) to induce sensory irritation, inflammatory, and/or pulmonary responses in mice and rats exposed via intranasal instillation, intratracheal instillation, and inhalation. In one reproductive toxicity study, *Stachybotrys* caused a decrease in the percentage of pregnant mice. Inflammatory responses (e.g., increases in BALF total protein immunoglobulin E [IgE] levels) were seen in mice when exposed to an extract composed of five isolates of *S. chartarum* over a four-week period.

In vitro cytotoxic effects of macrocyclic trichothecenes included induction of tumour necrosis factor- α and interleukin-6 production. Changes in total protein, albumin, pro-inflammatory cytokine, and lactate dehydrogenase in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid were observed in mice exposed to *S. chartarum* (Integrated Laboratory Systems, 2004).

For all three species, the strategy was to:

✓ Identify a couple made of a toxinogenic strain and a non-toxinogenic strain (further named pair TOX +/TOX-). This pair was needed since one of the aims was to analyse the possible presence of microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOCs) specific to toxinogenesis. The

best would have been to compare VOCs produced by TOX+ and TOX- strains growing in the same conditions (Chapter 2). However, in case no TOX- strain was identified, we selected the strain with the lowest toxinogenic potential. This first screening was done on culture medium.

- ✓ Evaluate the toxinogenesis of all pairs on fiberglass, in the experimental conditions used for the measurement of MVOCs. Indeed, to determine MVOCs that are specifically associated with toxinogenesis, it is necessary to cultivate strains on a neutral medium, not emitting VOCs. Fiberglass was previously identified as adequate material for such determination (Le Moullec and Squinazi, 1996).
- ✓ Evaluate the toxin production during development on different building materials. For that, a UPLC-MS/MS method was developed. The objective was to have a single method, sufficiently sensitive and specific for the determination of toxin production on materials but which can also easily be applied for monitoring of toxins in aerosols (Chapter 3). Moreover, our aim was characterization of the toxin profile of *Stachybotrys* strains and determination of the nature and the relative proportion of aerosolized macrocyclic trichothecenes.

1.2 Selection of strains of interest for this study

1.2.1 Materials and methods

1.2.1.1 Mycotoxin standards

Standards of sterigmatocystin (STG) and mycophenolic acid (MPA) were purchased from Sigma (Saint-Quentin Fallavier, France). Standards were dissolved in methanol (MeOH) to obtain stock solutions that were stored at -20 °C.

1.2.1.2 Solvents and reagents

All reagents including the solvents used for sample preparation were purchased from ICS (Lapeyrouse-Fossat, France) and were analytical grade.

1.2.1.3 Fungal strains

The tested fungal strains mostly originate from fungal collections of partner laboratories or international collections (Table 10).

All strains were stored at 4 °C on malt extract agar (MEA) (15 g agar, 30 g malt extract per litre) (Biokar, France) and regularly plated on new medium to check their viability and purity.

Species	Strain N°	Identification N°	Laboratory of origin
	Av 1	18884	CSTB
	Av 2	RT 001-06	CSTB
	Av 3	RT 009-03	CSTB
	Av 4	RT 012-03	CSTB
	Av 5	RT 033-06	CSTB
	Av 6	BNF	CSTB
Aspergillus	Av 7	E17	ENVT
versicolor	Av 8	СОВ	ENVT
	Av 9	NCPT 54	INRA
	Av 10	02033	CSTB
	Av 11	RT 024-03	CSTB
	Av 12	E 26 b	ENVT
	Av 13	Е 26 а	ENVT
	Av 14	E 64	ENVT
	Pb 16	04891	CSTB
	Pb 17	NCPT 23	INRA
	Pb 18	RT 017-06	CSTB
	Pb 19	<i>mpa</i> C Δ (mutant)	TUD (Prof JB. Nielsen)
Penicillium	Pb 20	NRRL 2012	ARS
brevicompactum	Pb 21	NRRL 28120	ARS
	Pb 22	NRRL 864	ARS
	Pb 23	NRRL 866	ARS
	Pb 24	M 362	ENVT
	Pb 25	IBT 23078 (parent)	TUD (Prof JB. Nielsen)
Stachybotrys	ST 81	ST 81	ENVT
chartarum	ST 82	ST 82	ENVT

Table 10: Identification and origin of the different fungal strains tested in this study

1.2.1.4 Determination of toxinogenic potential

1.2.1.4.1 Determination of toxinogenic potential on culture medium

One week cultures on potato dextrose agar (PDA) (4 g potato extract, 20 g dextrose, 15 g agar per litre) (BioKar, France) at 25 °C were used to prepare spore suspensions by adding 10 mL of Tween 80 (0.05 %) to the Petri dish (PD). The number of spores was quantified by direct counting on a Malassez cell. Spore suspensions were then diluted to obtain the concentration of 10^6 spores/mL. One hundred μ L of these solutions were plated on each PD with PDA and incubated at 25 °C for 10 days.

1.2.1.4.2 Determination of toxinogenic potential on fiberglass

For tests on fiberglass (FG), spore suspensions were prepared as previously described but the spores' concentrations were adjusted to 10^7 spores/mL.

Fiberglass (GF/B glass fiber filter, Whatman) was cut into 2 x 5 cm pieces and then sterilized (121 °C, 20 min) as described by Górny et al. (2001) and Peitzsch et al. (2012a). Then, they were soaked with 0.5 or 1 mL of a nutritional solution (NS) (30 g glucose, 3 g NaNO3, 0.5 g MgSO4, 10 mg FeSO4 in 1 L Sigma Buffer pH 7.6).

Materials were placed in flasks, on a layer of 2 cm of glass beads (corresponding to volume of 50 mL of 6 mm glass beads). Eight mL of sterile distilled water was added to each flask, in order to maintain moisture at a saturation level throughout the test. Contamination was achieved by applying 100 μ L of spore suspension on each sample. Flasks were then incubated for 10 days at 25 °C in darkness (Figure 6).



Figure 6: Fiberglass samples (supplemented with 0.5 mL or 1 mL of NS) contaminated with 2 different strains, NCPT 54 strain (TOX+) and E26a strain (TOX-) of *Aspergillus versicolor* after cultivation at 25 °C for 10 days

1.2.1.5 Extraction procedures

For mycotoxin determinations, culture medium samples and FG samples were extracted after 10 days of incubation.

1.2.1.5.1 Culture medium

Culture medium, taken from whole PD, was extracted by 50 mL of cold potassium phosphate buffer (50 mM; pH 7.4), homogenized with Turax. For AMP and STG, 10 mL were further extracted with the same volume of CHCl₃ by mechanical agitation on vortex. Extracts were centrifuged for 5 min at 3500 rpm and filtered through a phase separator filter (Whatman 1 PS).

1.2.1.5.2 Fiberglass

FG samples contaminated with *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Penicillium brevicompactum* were extracted in 2 mL of cold potassium phosphate buffer (50 mM; pH 7.4) and 5 mL of CHCl₃, with 5

glass beads (in order to facilitate mechanical agitation and recover the maximum of toxins). Extracts were filtered through a phase separator filter (Whatman 1 PS). For *Stachybotrys chartarum*, FG was extracted with 5 mL of phosphate buffer saline (PBS) with 5 glass beads. Supernatan was collected and centrifuged for 10 minutes at 7000 rpm before analysis.

1.2.1.6 Toxin quantification

1.2.1.6.1 Quantification of sterigmatocystin and mycophenolic acid by thin layer chromatography

STG and MPA were measured by fluorodensitometry (Shimadzu CS-930 fluorodensitometer, Shimadzu Corp., Kyoto, Japan) after separation on thin layer chromatography (TLC) plates (Merck n°5553, VWR, Fontenay sous-bois, France). Quantification was performed by comparisons with standards run on the same plate.

1.2.1.6.1.1 Quantification of sterigmatocystin

Extracts were evaporated to dryness and then suspended in toluene-acetonitrile (98:2, vol: vol). Quantification of STG was carried out according to the method of Anthnasios and Kuhn (1977). Three microliter of extracts were separated by toluene/acetic acid (90:10, vol: vol). After drying, the plate was revealed by spraying with 20 % aluminium chloride in ethanol: water (50:50) and heated for 10 minutes at 120 °C (Van Egmond *et al.*, 1980). Toxin was measured at excitation wavelength of 360 nm. The limit of quantitation was 3 ng/ μ L.

1.2.1.6.1.2 Quantification of mycophenolic acid

Extracts were evaporated to dryness and then suspended in MeOH. Three μ L of sample were separated in toluene: ethyl acetate: formic acid (50: 40: 10, vol: vol: vol). After drying, the plate was sprayed with diethylamine. Toxin was measured at excitation wavelength of 365 nm. The limit of quantitation of this method was 2, 5 ng/ μ L.

1.2.1.6.2 Quantification of macrocyclic trichothecenes by ELISA

Macrocyclic trichothecenes (MCT) were quantified using an ELISA kit as recommended by manufacturer (QuantiTox Kit for Trichothecenes; EnviroLogix, Portland, USA). This kit allowed the determination of the global amount of 10 macrocyclic trichothecenes (satratoxins G and H, isosatratoxin F, verrucarol, verrucarins A and J, roridins A, L2, E and H) expressed as equivalent roridin A by using determined cross-reactivity ratio between all mycotoxins (Charpin-Kadouch *et al.*, 2006). The quantification range was 0.2-18 ng/mL of macrocyclic trichothecenes expressed in equivalent roridin A.

ELISA was performed with 50 μ L of PBS extract. Each dosage was done in duplicate on the same plate. Lecture was done by Optical Density determination at 450 nm using a Stat-Fax 303 Plus

Reader (Neogen, Auchincruive, Scotland, UK) within 30 min of the addition of Stop solution to wells.

1.2.2 Results and discussion

1.2.2.1 Sterigmatocystin production by Aspergillus versicolor strains

1.2.2.1.1 On agar medium

Fourteen strains of *A. versicolor* were tested for STG after culturing on PDA at 25 °C for 10 days. Figure 7 summarizes the results of the screening and the amounts of STG [μ g/PD] synthesized by each strain. From this assay, strains 9 (NCPT54) and 13 (E26a) were chosen as TOX+/TOX-, respectively.



Figure 7: Sterigmatocystin production by 14 *Aspergillus versicolor* strains tested after 10 days of cultivation at 25 °C on PDA

1.2.2.1.2 On fiberglass

The pieces of FG were inoculated in order to determine fungal growth and associated toxin production. Tests for toxin production were carried out using several volumes of NS (0.5 and 1 mL). Indeed, preliminary tests reported that adding too much of NS tended to slow down fungal growth. The results are summarized in Table 11. The TOX+ strain (strain NCPT 54) produced relatively large amounts of STG after culturing on FG at temperature of 25 °C. The TOX- strain (strain E26a) produced only weak amounts of STG on FG. Tested volumes of NS only mildly

affected the amount of produced toxin. However, a volume of 0.5 mL appears to be slightly more favorable and was therefore used in experiments for measurement of VOC emissions.

Table 11: Sterigmatocystin production by A. versicolor strains NCPT54 (TOX+) and E26a (TOX-) after 10
days of incubation on FG [µg/FG]

Strains	Nutritional solution [mL]			
Strains	0.5	1		
<i>A. versicolor</i> NCPT 54 (Av9) TOX +	15.4	7.3		
<i>A. versicolor</i> E26a (Av13) TOX -	0.4	1.8		

1.2.2.2 Mycophenolic acid production by Penicillium brevicompactum strains

1.2.2.2.1 On agar medium

Initially we only had a limited number of tested strains. In fact, only 3 strains were available, Pb16, Pb17, Pb18 (2 from CSTB and 1 from INRA collections). In order to identify the pair TOX+/TOX-, MPA production of these strains was tested after growing on PDA at 25 °C for 10 days.

Figure 8 shows levels of MPA produced by each strain. It is interesting that all strains revealed to be toxinogenic. Strain Pb16 (04891) appeared slightly more toxinogenic than others, and it was retained as strain TOX+.

Then, to find a non-toxinogenic strain, 4 more strains (from NRRL) were tested, as well as one strain isolated from feed (strain M362). All these strains have proven to be producers of MPA (Figure 8).

To obtain a TOX- strain, we contacted Professor J. B. Nielsen in Denmark. This team tested over 500 *Penicillium brevicompactum* strains and all had proven toxinogenic potential (personnal communication). Therefore, to have a TOX- strain, he provided us a mutant obtained in his laboratory. As illustrated in the diagram below (Figure 8), this mutant ($mpaC\Delta$ or strain 19) did not produce MPA after culturing on PDA for 10 days and has been used as TOX- strain.



Figure 8: Production of MPA by 9 strains of Penicillium brevicompactum after 10 days of culture on PDA at $25\ ^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$

After culturing on PDA, six latest tested strains (4 from NRRL, M362 and mutant) had green pigmentation and important sporulation, except NRRL 866, whose toxinogenic potential was low (Figure 9).



Figure 9: Appearance of 6 strains of *Penicillium brevicompactum* after 10 days of culture on PDA at 25 °C (Photo: S. Bailly)

Parental strain Pb25 (toxin-producing strain) was obtained later and its production of mycophenolic acid on PDA medium, in the same conditions as described above, was measured at 3.5 mg/PD.

1.2.2.2.2 On Fiberglass

Toxin production of Pb 16 (04891) strain (TOX+) and Pb 19 (*mpaCA*) strain (TOX-) was evaluated on FG. The TOX+ strain proved to be capable of producing MPA in high quantities after cultivation on this substrate (37.3 μ g/FG with 0.5 mL of NS, and 43 μ g/FG with 1 mL of NS). The mutant, meanwhile, did not produce detectable amount of toxin.

It may be noted that the volume of nutritional solution had no real impact on toxinogenesis despite very different aspect of fungi (Figure 10). The growth appeared to be greater with 1 mL of NS but this may be more related to the fact that there is a wider dissemination of spores when seeding. Examination under stereo-microscope showed no significant difference in development or sporulation in both cases.



Figure 10: Appearance of TOX+ and TOX- strains of *Penicillium brevicompactum* after growing on fiberglass supplemented with 0.5 mL and 1 mL NS

1.2.2.3 Macrocyclic trichothecenes production by Stachybotrys chartarum strains

1.2.2.3.1 On agar medium

Previous work of our team already identified *Stachybotrys chartarum* ST82 as a highly toxinogenic strain whereas ST81 was characterized as a weakly toxinogenic strain.

The toxinogenic potential of strains has been checked after growing on PDA at 25 °C. As expected, the ST82 strain appeared highly toxinogenic (7500 ppb in the supernatant, which represents 300µg per PD). Strain ST81 at 25 °C produced very small quantity of MCT (2.1 ppb) and was therefore further considered as mildly toxinogenic (Table 12 below).

1.2.2.3.2 On Fiberglass

After culturing on FG, TOX+ strain ST82, produced relatively large amounts of MCT at 25 °C. Meanwhile, TOX- strain (ST81) showed to be weak toxin producer (table below). Figure 11 shows the appearance of the ST81 and ST82 strains after growing on FG at 25 °C.



Figure 11: Aspect of the *S. chartarum* ST81 and ST82 strains after cultivation on fiberglass at 25 °C

Support	Strain				
Support	ST	81	ST82		
PDA medium	2	.1	7500		
	Volume of nutritional suspension [25°C]				
	0.5	1	0.5	1	
Fiberglass	9.8	0.2	1520	670	

Table 12: Toxin production by *S. chartarum* strains quantified by ELISA [ng/mL] (equivalent of Roridin A)

This time, volume of the NS seemed to have more significant influence on toxin synthesis. Indeed, the level of MCT produced by ST82 was more than two times higher when the FG is dampened with only 0.5 mL of NS. This condition was therefore chosen to be used for the analysis of VOCs.

1.2.3 Conclusion

Our project has the overall objective to assess the risk of inhalation of mycotoxins during growth of toxinogenic mould in indoor habitats and evaluate the possible use of specific VOCs emitted during toxinogenesis as environmental markers and tools for risk assessment.

To conduct this study, we have chosen to work on three very different fungal species *Aspergillus versicolor*, *Penicillium brevicompactum* and *Stachybotrys chartarum*. These three species were chosen because of their general predominance in homes, their very different structure suggesting the variable capacity of aerosolization and finally their potential to produce different toxins.

For each fungal species, we:

- Identified a pair made of one toxinogenic strain (see Annex 1) and one non- or weakly toxinogenic strain (to identify VOCs specifically emitted by the first during its development)

- Validated that specific experimental conditions (previously established for the measurement of VOCs) allow correct development of both strains and an active toxin production by toxinogenic strain.

Mycotoxin production is strain's specificity. All strains may not have this ability. In many fungal species the proportion of toxinogenic strains is often about 50 to 80% (El Mahgubi *et al.*, 2013). It appears that for two of the studied species, the proportion of toxinogenic strains was much more important. Thus, for *Aspergillus versicolor*, only one out of 14 tested strains was found as poorly toxinogenic. Similar results were observed for *Penicillium brevicompactum*. Even if the number of tested strains in this study is limited, they were all found to be toxinogenic, which is in the agreement with the work conducted by Prof. J. B. Nielsen on a much larger number of strains (> 500) (J. B. Nielsen, personal communication). In the latter case, we had to use a mutant strain as non-toxinogenic strain to be able to compare the emission of VOCs and define those that are specifically associated with toxin production. Such observation of the high proportion of toxinogenic strains in that two species is of interest when correlated to their high frequency in indoor environments.

For *P. brevicompactum*, it is possible that the mutation that allowed shutting down mycophenolic acid production (by deletion of the polyketide synthase *mpaC* gene) (Regueira *et al.*, 2011) may also have other metabolic consequences. Thus, it is possible that for the mutant, profile of VOCs emission will not be the same as one of a parental strain. That is why experiments were done in parallel using Pb 16 strain.

In order to be able to follow toxin production after development of chosen three species on different building materials and their possible subsequent aerosolization, the next step of our work was to develop an accurate and sensitive analytical method.

1.3 Development of an analytical method for mycotoxins' analysis by UPLC-MS/MS

The development of analytical method aimed to:

- Have a single method, sensitive and specific enough for the determination of all toxins of interest on different building materials but which can also be used for monitoring toxins in aerosols

- Characterize more precisely the toxin profile of *Stachybotrys* strains and determine the nature and the relative proportion of aerosolized toxins

- Compensate the end of commercialization of ELISA kits initially used for the determination of macrocyclic trichothecenes.

This was made possible thanks to Professor J. J. Pestka (Michigan State University, USA), who gave us standards of 4 major macrocyclic trichothecenes (roridin L2, verrucarin J, satratoxins G and H), not commercially available.

1.3.1 Materials and methods

1.3.1.1 Mycotoxin standards

Standards of sterigmatocystin (STG), mycophenolic acid (MPA), mycophenolic acid - d3 (MPA-d3) and verrucarin A (VerA) were purchased from Sigma (Saint-Quentin Fallavier, France) whereas o-methyl sterigmatocystin (o-mSTG) was purchased from Santacruz Biotech. Macrocyclic trichothecenes were generous gift from Professor J. J. Pestka and were prepared as follow: satratoxin G (SG) and roridin L2 (RL2) were purified as previously described by Islam et al. (2009). Satratoxin H (SH) was prepared from cultures of *Stachybotrys chartarum* (ATCC 62765) as described by Jarvis et al. (1995) and verrucarin J (VerJ) was isolated and characterized from *Myrothecium verrucaria* (ATCC 24571), another MCT producing species as previously reported by Jarvis et al. (1982). All standards were dissolved in methanol (MeOH) to obtain stock solutions that were stored at -20 °C.

1.3.1.2 Solvents and reagents

All reagents and solvents were purchased from ICS (Lapeyrouse-Fossat, France) and were analytical grade. Acetonitrile (AcN) used for mobile phase was LC/MS grade and purchased from

Thermo Fischer Scientific (Illkirch, France) and water was obtained from an ultrapure water (18.2 MU) system (Elga Labwater Veolia, Anthony, France).

1.3.1.3 Building materials

Fiberglass (FG) (GF/B glass fiber filter, Whatman) was used as a reference material. Four other commercially available materials, frequently encountered in indoor environments, were tested. These materials were purchased in a specialized store and were as follows: painted fiberglass wallpaper (FWP) (Toile de verre, maille chevron, BATCH N-S2009061492 b Paint MS SAT LUXENS, Leroy Merlin, France), wallpaper (WP) (Papier Peint BLAN BLA 0 INSP, Leroy Merlin, France), vinyl wallpaper (VWP) (P.VINYL/INT BLANBLA 0 INSP, Leroy Merlin, France), and fir (Leroy Merlin, France). They were cut into 2 x 5 cm pieces and then sterilized (121 °C, 20 min) before use as described by Górny et al. (2001) and Peitzsch et al. (2012a).

1.3.1.4 Instrumental conditions

Toxin quantification was performed with an Acquity ultra performance liquid chromatography (UPLC) system coupled to a Xevo triple quadrupole mass spectrometer (Waters, Milford, MA, USA) and an electrospray ionization source (ESI) (Figure 12).



Figure 12: UPLC-MS/MS System used in this study

1.3.1.5 Optimization of analytical conditions

Toxins and the internal standards were separated on an Acquity BEH C18 column (2.1 x 100 mm; 1.7 μm; Waters) at 40 °C. Samples were ionized in positive electrospray ionization mode (ESI⁺).

The source parameters were optimized from solutions of mycotoxin standards at 10 μ g/mL injected in mode combined with the chromatographic system with a mixture AcN/H₂O (50/50) in positive mode and presented in Table 13.

Table 13: Parameters of the electrospray source in positive mode ESI⁺ used for ionization of mycotoxins of interest

Parameter	Analytical condition
Capillary voltage	3.5 kV
Source temperature	150 °C
Desolvation temperature	650 °C
Nitrogen flow rate	800 L / h
Argon flow rate	0.12 mL/min

Mycotoxins (5 μ L of samples) were eluted with an AcN/H₂O gradient detailed in the table 14 at a flow rate of 0.35 mL/min.

Time [min]	Flow rate [mL/min]	% H2O	% AcN
0	0.35	90	10
0.5	0.35	90	10
4.00	0.35	10	90
4.10	0.35	90	10
5.00	0.35	90	10

Table 14: AcN / H₂O gradient used in developed method

Chemical structures of tested mycotoxins as well as their paired internal standards are presented in figures 13 and 14.



Figure 13: Structures of analysed macrocyclic trichothecenes



Figure 14: Structures of sterigmatocystin and mycophenolic acid, and their paired internal standards

Quantification was carried out by Multiple Reaction Monitoring (MRM) in positive electrospray ionization (ESI⁺) and all the toxins gave the protonated parent [M+H]⁺ or the sodium/potassium adduct [M+Na]⁺ or [M+K]⁺. The MRM transition with the highest signal to noise ratio and the highest intensity was selected for quantification and the second MRM transition was used for confirmation. MRM transitions, cone voltage and collision energies used for the different toxins are listed in Table 15. Chromatographic data were monitored by Masslynx 4.1 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

Mycotoxin	Molecular weight [g/mol]	Parent ions	MRM fragments	Cone voltage [V]	Collision energy [eV]
Mycophenolic acid	320	321	159	16	36
		321	207	16	22
Storigmotogystin	224	325	115	40	64
Steriginatocystin	524	325	310	40	24
Doridin I 2	520	553	249	42	16
	530	553	305	42	26
Saturatawin C	F 4 4	545	81	20	34
Satratoxin G	544	545	231	20	16
Cotrotovin II	F 20	529	249	24	16
Satratoxin H	528	551	303	48	28
Verrucarin J	404	523	151	46	32
	484	523	293	46	34

Table 15 : MRM transitions, cone voltages and collision energies used for toxin detection

1.3.1.6 Extraction procedure

Different solvents were tested for MCT: ethanol (EtOH), MeOH, PBS, chloroform (CHCl₃) and CHCl₃:MeOH (2:1), in order to determine the best extraction procedure.

Toxins (added in known concentration) were extracted from building materials by gentle mechanical agitation on a horizontal shaker (Reciprocating Shaker, IKA HS501 Digital, Grosseron, France) with 20 mL of chloroform: methanol (CHCl₃:MeOH) (2:1) or pure chloroform (CHCl₃). After 4 h, extracts were centrifuged for 5 min at 3500 rpm and filtered through a phase separator filter (Whatman 1 PS). Four milliliters of the filtered extract were evaporated to dryness and then suspended in 1 mL of MeOH or AcN/H₂O and analysed by UPLC-MS/MS.

1.3.1.7 Validation procedures

The method was validated for each toxin of interest according to the 2002/657/CE commission decision in terms of linearity, matrix effects, recovery, precision and accuracy, limit of quantitation and limit of detection (European Commission, 2002).

1.3.1.7.1 Internal standards

In order to overcome potential matrix effects and any possible losses during extraction procedure, mycotoxins were quantified using an appropriate internal standard (IS) added before sample extraction. This standard should have a structure similar to that of mycotoxin, in order to have same behavior during extraction and ionization, without potentially being generated by the fungal strains.

1.3.1.7.2 Extraction recoveries and matrix effects

Pure extraction recovery quantitatively described the yield of the extraction process. It was evaluated by comparing the peak areas of internal standard and paired toxin(s) standards spiked without matrix, obtained after the extraction procedure and the peak areas obtained after direct injection of compounds into the UPLC-MS/MS system.

Matrix effects were quantitatively estimated with the matrix factor (MF) defined as the percentage ratio of the analyte peak area extracted from the matrix to the analyte peak area extracted without matrix (Semeiks *et al.*, 2014). The matrix effect was investigated for each building material and each toxin of interest. Exception was done for MCT, where MF were evaluated with VerA (IS) because lacking of pure standards.

Total extraction recovery cover both extraction and matrix effect. It was evaluated by comparing the analyte peak area extracted from matrix to the analyte peak area directly injected in the system.

1.3.1.7.3 Linearity

Calibration curves were prepared with the IS (VerA, o-mSTG, MPA-d3) in MeOH using a minimum of five data points.

Calibration curve ranged from 0.01 μ g/mL to 5 μ g/mL for RL2 and VerJ and from 0.1 μ g/mL to 5 μ g/mL for SG and SH with a fixed IS concentration of 0.8 μ g/mL, corresponding to the VerA concentration obtained after the building materials extraction procedure.

Calibration curve ranged from 0.01 μ g/mL to 10 μ g/mL for STG and 0.01 μ g/mL to 10 μ g/mL for MPA with fixed IS concentration of 0.35 μ g/mL for o-mSTG and 0.2 μ g/mL for MPA-d3, corresponding to the concentrations obtained after extraction procedure.

Each calibration standard was injected three times. Linear (Y=aX+b) and quadratic (Y=aX²+bX+c) models were tested with weightings of 1, 1/X and $1/X^2$ (X=nominal concentration). Three approaches were used to assess the linearity of the calibration curve: 1) calculation of the relative standard deviation between the nominal concentration and the concentration obtained with the model (RSD %), which should be lower than \pm 20 %, 2) visual inspection of the residual distribution, and 3) application of a lack of fit test to check the goodness of fit of the model (Jarvis *et al.*, 1986; Pasanen *et al.*, 1997).

1.3.1.7.4 Limits of detection and quantification

The lowest limit of detection (LOD) was defined as the lowest concentration that could be reliably differentiated from background noise (signal to noise > 3). LOD was determined from 3 injections of mycotoxins' standards at the lowest concentration that could be detected with a signal to noise \geq 3. The limit of quantification (LOQ) was determined and validated for the lowest concentration of the calibration curve chosen for its relevance to mycotoxin investigation in building materials.

1.3.1.7.5 Precision and Accuracy

Intra-day (repeatability) and inter-day (reproducibility) precisions and accuracy of the method were assessed using quality control (QC) samples of RL2 at a single concentration level of 0.022 μ g/mL for macrocyclic trichothecenes, 1 μ g/mL for MPA and 2 μ g/mL for STG. Toxins were spiked on FG and extracted with CHCl₃:MeOH. For RL2 and MPA, three replicates of each QC were injected at 3-day intervals. As all samples were assayed on the same day, only intra-day precision was evaluated for STG. Accuracy was calculated as the percentage of the ratio between the mean calculated concentration and the theoretical nominal value. Precisions were expressed by the coefficient of variation (CV% = (SD/mean)*100). Intra/inter-day standard deviation was obtained from an analysis of variance (ANOVA) with a single factor.

1.3.2 Results and discussion

LC-MS/MS conditions were first optimized in order to determine the best solvent of extraction and internal standard for each compound of interest. Matrix effects were evaluated on all five types of material. Then the method was validated in terms of selectivity, linearity, sensitivity, precision and accuracy.

1.3.2.1 Validation of the analytical procedure

1.3.2.1.1 UPLC – MS/MS optimization

The UPLC conditions were optimized in order to elute each toxin of interest in the shortest run time with reliable retention times and MS ionization closed to the IS ionization. Used chromatographic conditions allowed the separation of all 6 toxins of interest within 5 min with a relative standard deviation on the retention times of less than 1% for each analyte (Figure 15).



Figure 15: MRM chromatograms of all six mycotoxins of interest

1.3.2.1.2 Choice and validation of the solvent of extraction

To optimize extraction procedure and choose the best extraction solvent, agar cultures of toxigenic *Stachybotrys chartarum* ST82 strain were extracted by several solvent mixtures. The results are summarized in Table 16.

Table 16: UPLC-MS/MS analysis of toxins produced by <i>Stachybotrys chartarum</i> ST82 using different
solvents for extraction. Results are expressed as means of MS peak areas with CV% (n=3)

Extraction	Mean MS area (CV %)			
solvent	Roridin L2	Verrucarin J	Satratoxin G	Satratoxin H
MeOH	200099 (13%)	470 (32%)	611 (23%)	2374 (19%)
AcN	152573 (48%)	203 (46%)	825 (53%)	2441 (32%)
PBS	455262 (22%)	823 (48%)	169 (54%)	993 (17%)
CHCl ₃	165777 (1%)	105 (24%)	1613 (24%)	4627 (17%)
CHCl ₃ :MeOH (2:1)	130062 (7%)	134 (4%)	1418 (12%)	4527 (5%)

From these results, it was concluded that $CHCl_3$ and $CHCl_3:MeOH$ (2:1) allowed the best extractions of SG and SH and satisfactory extractions of RL2 and VerJ. Moreover, $CHCl_3:MeOH$ extraction procedure displayed better repeatability than $CHCl_3$, as illustrated by the CV% which was lower than 12%. In order to develop unique analytical method for all toxins of interest, the $CHCl_3:MeOH$ (2:1) mixture was retained as solvent of extraction and applied to MPA and STG. The extraction recoveries were 87 ± 5 % and 104 ± 11 % for MPA and STG, respectively.

1.3.2.1.3 Choice and validation of the internal standard

In the EFSA report (2013), it is highlighted that development of analytical method for mycotoxin identification and quantification should include systematic use of IS (Böhm *et al.*, 2013). This should be especially case when high matrix effect can be expected, like in cereals or other foodstuff

(Spanjer *et al.*, 2008; Van Pamel *et al.*, 2011) as well as in analysis of building materials as studied here.

Internal standard was chosen according to its availability, chromatographic features as well as its similarity of behavior during extraction from contaminated materials. Theoretically, the use of a stable, isotopically labeled compound as internal standard, for every single mycotoxin included in the method is recommended for MS quantification, but not possible in practice. Lack of commercial availability of those compounds force the search for one or more structurally related compounds instead. In that case, such compound must be validated as IS, in order to demonstrate that both, its extraction behavior and its ionization, are the same as the analyte's (toxin of interest). Moreover, IS has to be discriminated from paired analyte of interest.

Use of MPA-d3 as IS for MPA in analytical methods used in medical purposes is already described and contributed to improve the analytical performances of the method (Klepacki *et al.*, 2012; Nguyen Thi *et al.*, 2013). Having those information in mind, MPA-d3 is assumed to be the best internal standard for MPA and no more investigations were carried out to check its relevance as IS of MPA.

For STG, we tested O-mSTG as IS: this molecule, not produced by *A. versicolor*, differs from STG just in one methyl group if comparing chemical structures.

For MCT toxins, situation was more complex. Indeed, those compounds are not commercially available, so the use of marked molecules was not an option. Therefore, we searched for molecule with similar structure and Verrucarin A (VerA) was tested as a possible IS. Indeed, this MCT is the only one that is commercially available as pure standard and displays a similar structure to other toxins from this family (presence of the typical multi-cyclic sesquiterpene structure) (Figure 13). Moreover, this compound is not produced by *Stachybotrys chartarum* (Andersen *et al.*, 2003; Jarvis *et al.*, 1982).

To ensure that VerA and O-mSTG could be suitable internal standards for MCT and STG, respectively, on the one side, their MRM transitions were optimized and they were eluted under the developed UPLC-MS/MS conditions. On the other side, 100 μ L of RL2 (1.1 μ g/mL), VerA (20 μ g/mL), STG (10 μ g/mL) and O-mSTG (35 μ g/mL) diluted in MeOH were extracted with CHCl₃:MeOH (2:1) mixture to check their extraction behavior. The pure extraction recovery was calculated for each pair of molecules and reported in Table 17.

Pair Internal Standard / Analyte of interest	Extraction Recovery (± SD)		
	Internal standard	Analyte	
VerA/RL2	107% (±20%)	119% (±20%)	
O-mSTG/STG	118% (±9%)	104% (±11%)	

Table 17 : Extraction recovery of the pair Internal Standard/Analyte of interest

For both tested internal standards, pure extraction recoveries were consistent and closed to their respective analytes. VerA and O-mSTG seemed suitable to be use as internal standards. Nevertheless, matrix effects evaluation should be investigated to confirm these results.

1.3.2.1.4 Matrix effects

There may be interactions between the materials and the toxins of interest, altering the ionization and thus the detection of the compounds. The validation of the analytical method used to quantify toxins on materials therefore requires evaluating these interactions, which have to be taken into account when quantifying. For this, each material was contaminated with a known concentration of toxin and then extracted and analysed under the conditions described above (1.3.1.6). Matrix effects were tested for fiberglass (FG), wallpaper (WP), painted fiberglass wallpaper (FWP), vinyl wallpaper (VWP) and fir. These effects were evaluated with the matrix factor (MF %). Table 18 shows the results obtained for MPA, STG, O-mSTG, RL2 and VerA on various materials used in our study.

Material	Matrix factor [%]					
Mutchini	STG	O-mSTG	MPA	VerA	RL2	
Fiberglass	112	104	109	97	116	
Wallpaper	116	100	109	99		
Painted fiberglass wallpaper	94	102	34	21		
Vinyl wallpaper	108	109	16	35		
Fir	111	94	140	52		

Table 18 : Matrix factors observed for STG, O-mSTG, MPA, VerA and RL2 (n=3)

The pair STG and O-mSTG was not affected by the matrices; MF were closed to 100 % whatever the building material. Conversely, matrix effects for MCT (evaluated with VerA) and MPA were broadly comparable to each other (except for fir where they were completely opposed). MF were closed to 100 % for FG and WP whereas they were lower than 50 % for FWP and VWP. Low MF in FWP and VWP could be explained either by a possible loss of analyte during the extraction from these materials or by an ion suppression observed in mass spectrometry due to the complex mixture of paints and vinyl polymers respectively presents in these materials. To verify these interactions, the same extracted samples of MPA were assayed by TLC using a method routinely used in the laboratory. MF were calculated for TLC and compared with MF obtained with UPLC-MS/MS (Table 19).

Material	Matrix factor %			
Matchai	UPLC-MS/MS	TLC		
Fiberglass	109	108		
Wallpaper	109	82		
Painted fiberglass wallpaper	34	91		
Vinyl wallpaper	16	90		
Fir	140	70		

Table 19: Comparison of MF between UPLC-MS/MS and TLC method for MPA

When TLC method was used, MF of MPA were close to 100 % whatever the material, and particularly in cases of FWP and VWP. Therefore, the interactions observed in mass spectrometry certainly occur during ionization of compounds. In those cases, the use of internal standard is unavoidable to correct these matrix effects.

1.3.2.1.5 Validation of the method

Once the internal standards and the extraction conditions were optimized, the method was then validated in terms of sensitivity, linearity, recovery, precision and accuracy.

1.3.2.1.5.1 Linearity

All six mycotoxins were validated with a linear model weighted by $1/X^2$ (with X = concentration) with RSD lower than 20 % for all calibration standards (Table 20). The weighted residuals obtained with this calibration curve were randomly distributed around the mean and the linearity of the curve was confirmed by a lack of fit test.

Table 20: Results of mycotoxins calibration standards used to assess linearity. Each calibration curve was validated with a linear model weighted by $1/X^2$ (X= concentration)

(n=3)	RL2		SG		SH		VerJ		MPA		STG	
Concentration	Measured	RSD %										
[µg/mL]	mean											
	[µg/mL]		[µg/mL]		[µg/mL]		[µg/mL]		[µg/mL]		[µg/mL]	
0.01	0.010	-2					0.010	-1	0.010	-2	0.010	-3
0.1	0.115	15	0.095	-5	0.103	3	0.107	7	0.054	-7	0.053	6
0.2	0.262	5	0.284	13	0.231	-7	0.239	-4	0.105	5	0.117	17
1	1.001	0	1.027	3	0.957	-4	1.018	2	0.495	-1	0.590	18
2	1.929	-4	1.956	-2	2.076	4	1.998	0	1.088	9	0.965	-4
5	4.250	-15	4.571	-9	5.239	5	4.824	-4	4.833	-3	4.322	-14
10									8.523	-15	7.921	-21

1.3.2.1.5.2 Sensitivity, precision and accuracy

The lowest concentrations that could be detected and differentiated from the baseline with S/N>3 were 0.2 ng/mL for RL2; 5 ng/mL for VerJ; 10 ng/mL for SH and SG; STG; MPA. These values were considered as the LODs of each mycotoxin.

The LOQs were set as the lowest standard point of the calibration curves at 10 ng/mL for RL2, VerJ, STG and MPA; at 100 ng/mL for SG and SH (Table 21).

	Internet 1	LOD	100	Prec		
Mycotoxin	Standard	[ng/mL]	[ng/mL] Intra-day Inter-day (CV%) (CV%)		%	
MPA	MPA-d3	1	10	14%	14%	122%
STG	O-mSTG	0.1	10	20%		96%
RL2		0.2	10	12%	14%	105%
SG		5	100			
SH	verA	10	100			
VerJ		5	10			

Table 21: Validation results and chosen internal standards for each mycotoxin of interest

1.3.2.1.5.3 Global extraction recovery

Global extraction recovery summing the matrix effect with the extraction process are presented in table 22 for MPA, the pair STG/O-mSTG and the pair VerA/RL2 (on FG).

Table 22: Global extraction recoveries observed for STG, O-mSTG, MPA, VerA and RL2 (n=3)

Matorial	Global extraction recovery [%]							
Material	STG	0-mSTG	MPA	VerA	RL2			
Fiberglass	116	124	94	82	119			
Wallpaper	120	119	94	84				
Painted fiberglass wallpaper	97	121	29	18				
Vinyl wallpaper	112	128	14	30				
Fir	115	112	121	44				

Global extraction recoveries were consistent with matrix effects evaluation and results were acceptable for quantifying mycotoxins in building materials.

1.3.3 Conclusion

A method for quantification of all six mycotoxins of interest by UPLC-MS/MS was developed and validated. This method, sensitive and highly specific, was then utilized to study toxinogenesis of our 3 species (strains) during their development on different materials as well as to quantify the toxic load aerosolized in various stress conditions.

The conditions of extraction and recovery of the various compounds were identical, as well as analytical conditions of this method, making possible the multi-detection of all mycotoxins.

1.4 Characterization of toxinogenesis of three fungal species after development on different indoor materials of interest

The next step of our work was to analyse ability of toxinogenic strains to effectively produce their toxins in case of development on different building materials.

The analysis of toxinogenesis of *Stachybotrys chartarum* after its development on different building material was published in Building & Environment and the article is presented below.

Results obtained for *A. versicolor* and STG and *P. brevicompactum* and MPA are subsequently presented as supplementary data.

1.4.1 Production of four macrocyclic trichothecenes by Stachybotrys chartarum during its development on different building materials as measured by UPLC-MS/MS. 2016.
Building and Environment 106, 265–273

Building and Environment 106 (2016) 265-273



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Building and Environment

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/buildenv

Production of four macrocyclic trichothecenes by *Stachybotrys chartarum* during its development on different building materials as measured by UPLC-MS/MS





B. Aleksic ^{a, b, c}, S. Bailly ^{a, b}, M. Draghi ^d, J.J. Pestka ^e, I.P. Oswald ^{a, b}, E. Robine ^d, J.D. Bailly ^{a, b, *}, M.Z. Lacroix ^{a, b}

^a INRA, UMR1331, Toxalim, Research Centre in Food Toxicology, F-31027 Toulouse, France

^b Université de Toulouse, ENVT, INP, UMR 1331 Toxalim, F-31076 Toulouse, France

^c Agence de l'environnement et de la maîtrise de l'energie, F-49004 Angers, France

^d Université Paris-Est, Centre Scientifique et Technique du Batiment, Division Agents Biologiques et Aérocontaminants, F-77447 Marne la Vallée, France

^e Department of Microbiology and Molecular Genetics, Michigan State University, East Lansing, MI 48824, USA

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 29 March 2016 Received in revised form 1 July 2016 Accepted 2 July 2016 Available online 5 July 2016

Keywords: Stachybotrys chartarum Macrocyclic trichothecenes Building materials Wallpaper UPLC-MS/MS

ABSTRACT

Stachybotrys chartarum is a fungal contaminant of damp indoor environments that can produce several toxins belonging to the family of macrocyclic trichothecenes. These toxins are suspected to be involved in different pathologies among residents of moldy indoor environments. However there are only few data on the capacity of *S. chartarum* to produce its toxins (type and proportion) while growing on different building materials. This study aimed to quantify by UPLC-MS/MS the production of four major macrocyclic trichothecenes (Satratoxins G and H, Roridin L2 and Verrucarin J) during colonization of different building materials (fiberglass, painted fiberglass wallpaper, wallpaper, vinyl wallpaper, fir) by *S. chartarum* on the material. The nature of building material strongly influenced the levels of macrocyclic trichothecenes produced. Wallpaper appeared to be the most favorable to both fungal development and production of the four toxins. By contrast, no toxin production was observed on vinyl wallpaper, in agreement with lack of fungal growth. Satratoxin H was always the main toxin produced, on all tested substrates, and its concentration reached 14.2, 3, 1.8 and 1.1 mg/m² on wallpaper, fir, fiberglass wallpaper, respectively. This knowledge is important to define monitoring strategies and assess risk related to those contaminants.

© 2016 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

In developed countries, people spend almost 80% of their time inside buildings (schools, offices, sports, homes ...) and it is estimated that 20–40% of buildings in Northern Europe and North America, display macroscopically visible fungal development [1,2]. In France, more than 600,000 homes have moldy surfaces of more than 1 m² [3]. Fungal growth in damp or water-damaged buildings is an important public health issue worldwide since it can lead to several adverse effects on the occupants and especially allergic and respiratory troubles [4–6]. Futhermore, during their development,

some fungal species might also produce secondary metabolites toxic for humans, called mycotoxins. These toxins could play a role in the development of such disorders [7,8].

Indeed, among fungal species frequently isolated from damp buildings, some are well known to be potent mycotoxins producers [9]. Thus, *Stachybotrys chartarum* is a frequent contaminant of indoor environments worldwide [9,10] and may be isolated in about 50% of building material samples in USA [11,12] and in 10–30% of samples in Europe depending on the surveys and history of buildings [13,14]. Indeed, *S. chartarum* is mostly found in dwellings following water damage [11,13,15].

S. chartarum became the focus of attention following reports of its association with idiopathic pulmonary hemorrhage in infants in Cleveland, Ohio [16]. More recently, there has been increasing evidence of a possible relationship between the presence of

^{*} Corresponding author. Ecole Nationale Vétérinaire de Toulouse, INRA, UMR1331, Toxalim, Research Centre in Food Toxicology, F-31027 Toulouse, France. *E-mail address:* jd.bailly@envt.fr (J.D. Bailly).

S. chartarum in indoor environments and human illness such as sick building syndrome [17]. These deleterious effects could be related to either the allergic potential of spores [18] or mycotoxin production [8,19].

This fungal species is able to produce several toxic compounds that belong to the family of macrocyclic trichothecenes such as satratoxins G and H, roridin L2, verrucarin J. These mycotoxins are known to be strong inhibitors of protein synthesis and their acute toxicity has been demonstrated following ingestion in horses [20], contact with skin [21] and also after inhalation in rodents [22]. In a recent study, Carey et al. [23] demonstrated that intranasal exposure to satratoxin G induces rhinitis, atrophy of the olfactory epithelium and apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons in both mice and Rhesus monkeys.

Thus, the frequent isolation of *S. chartarum* in buildings where inhabitants display respiratory problems raises the question of a possible involvement of macrocyclic trichothecenes in these pathologies.

The demonstration of such a relationship and subsequent risk assessment first require the quantification of the different toxins that may be produced during *S. chartarum*'s development on indoor materials. A few analytical methods, based on LC-MS or ELISA, have been developed to evaluate mycotoxins production by this contaminant but most of these were devoted to the characterization of the toxigenic potential of *Stachybotrys* strains on culture medium [24] or were more qualitative than quantitative [15,25,26]. The few quantitative surveys carried out focused only on satratoxins [27]. Moreover, in these studies, no relationship was drawn between fungal development and toxinogenesis or between material and the amount of toxin produced.

Within this context, the aim of this study was to measure the production of four major macrocyclic trichothecenes (satratoxins G and H, roridin L2 and verrucarin J) by *S. chartarum* when colonizing different indoor building materials using an UPLC-MS/MS method.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Mycotoxin standards

Among used, only Verrucarin A (VerA) is commercially available and was purchased from Sigma (Saint-Quentin Fallavier, France). Satratoxin G (SG) and roridin L2 (RL2) were purified as previously described by Islam et al. [22]. Satratoxin H (SH) was prepared from cultures of *S. chartarum* (ATCC 62765) as described by Jarvis et al. [28] and verrucarin J (VerJ) was isolated and characterized from *Myrothecium verrucaria*, another macrocyclic trichothecene producing species (ATCC 24571), as previously reported by Jarvis [29]. Standards were dissolved in methanol (MeOH) to obtain stock solutions that were stored at -20 °C.

2.2. Solvents and reagents

All reagents including the solvents used for sample preparation were purchased from ICS (Lapeyrouse-Fossat, France) and were analytical grade. Acetonitrile (AcN) used for mobile phase was LC/ MS grade and purchased from Thermo Fischer Scientific (Illkirch, France) and water was obtained from an ultrapure water (18.2 M Ω) system (Elga Labwater Veolia, Anthony, France).

2.3. Fungal strains

The study was conducted using a strain of *S. chartarum*, previously isolated from contaminated straw by direct plating on Malt Extract Agar (MEA, BioKar, France), shown to produce SG, SH, RL2 and VerJ on MEA (ST82 strain). It was stored at 4 °C and its viability

checked regularly by culture on MEA.

2.4. Materials for toxinogenesis tests

Fiberglass (FG) (GF/B glass fiber filter, Whatman) was used as a reference material. Four other commercially available materials frequently encountered in indoor environments were tested. These materials were purchased in a specialized store and were as follows: painted fiberglass wallpaper (FWP) (Toile de verre, maille chevron, BATCH N°S2009061492 + Paint MS SAT LUXENS, Leroy Merlin, France), wallpaper (WP) (Papier Peint BLAN BLA 0 INSP, Leroy Merlin, France), vinyl wallpaper (VWP) (P.VINYL/INT BLAN BLA 0 INSP, Leroy Merlin, France), and fir (Leroy Merlin, France). They were cut into 2×5 cm pieces and then sterilized (121 °C, 20 min) before use as described by Gorny et al. [30] and Peitzsch et al. [31].

2.5. Characterization of macrocyclic trichothecenes production on materials

The ST82 strain of S. chartarum was grown on potato dextrose agar (PDA, BioKar, France) for 14 days at 25 °C to obtain highly sporulating cultures. Spore suspension was prepared from these fungal cultures by adding 10 mL of Tween 80 (0.05%) to the Petri dish. The number of spores was quantified by direct counting on a Malassez cell. Spore suspension was then diluted to obtain the required concentration. Contamination was achieved by applying 100 μ L of this suspension (10⁷ spores/mL) to each material. Contaminated materials were placed in flasks, on a layer of 2 cm of glass beads with sterile water in order to maintain moisture level at a saturation level throughout the test. Samples were then cultured for 10 days at 25 °C in total darkness. After incubation, fungal development was assessed by examination of samples under stereo-microscope (magnification from 12 to 120) (Olympus SZX9) and evaluation of both hyphae development (density and colonized surface) and density of sporulated conidial heads on the whole sample (10 cm²). In order to determine mycotoxin concentration in the initial inoculum (TO value), fiberglass material was frozen immediately after spore deposition and without incubation to avoid fungal development. It was further analyzed similarly to other samples.

All analyses were done in triplicate and three independent experiments were carried out. Results are expressed as the mean with CV %.

2.6. Extraction procedure

Macrocyclic trichothecenes were extracted from building materials by gentle mechanical agitation on a horizontal shaker (Reciprocating Shaker, IKA HS501 Digital, Grosseron, France) in 20 mL of chloroform/methanol (2:1). After 4 h, extracts were centrifuged for 5 min at 3500 rpm and filtered through a phase separator filter (Whatman 1 PS). Four milliliters of the filtered extract were evaporated to dryness and then suspended in 1 mL of MeOH. For each of the macrocyclic trichothecene quantification assays on building material, VerA was added (100 μ L of a 40 μ g/mL solution in MeOH) as an Internal Standard (IS) before starting the extraction procedure. Indeed, this macrocyclic trichothecene is the only one that is commercially available as a pure standard, it displays a similar structure to other toxins of this family (presence of the typical multi-cyclic sesquiterpene structure) and is not produced by *S. chartarum* [24,29].

2.7. Instrumental and analytical conditions

Macrocyclic trichothecenes quantification was performed with an Acquity ultra performance liquid chromatography (UPLC) system coupled to a Xevo triple quadrupole mass spectrometer (Waters, Milford, MA, USA). Macrocyclic trichothecenes and the internal standard (VerA) were separated on an Acquity BEH C18 column (2.1×100 mm; 1.7 um; Waters). Samples were ionized in positive electrospray ionization mode (ESI⁺). The capillary voltage and source temperature were set at 3.5 kV and 150 °C, respectively. The desolvation temperature and nitrogen flow rate were set at 650 °C and 800 L/h, respectively. Argon was used as the collision gas at a flow rate of 0.12 mL/min. Mycotoxins (5 µL of samples) were eluted on an Acquity BEH C18 column with an AcN/H₂O gradient (*t*(0–0.5 min): 10% AcN; *t*(0.5–4 min): 90% AcN) at a flow rate of 0.35 mL/min. Quantification was carried out by Multiple Reaction Monitoring (MRM) mode in positive electrospray ionization (ESI⁺) and all the toxins gave the protonated parent $[M+H]^+$ or the sodium/potassium adduct $[M+Na]^+$ or $[M+K]^+$. The two MRM transitions generated for each macrocyclic trichothecene gave MS/MS fragments corresponding to the cleavage at the ester C4 and C15 (except for RL2) bonds between the 12,13-epoxy-trichothec-9-ene cycle and the macrocycle (or the aliphatic chain for RL2) (Fig. 1). The MRM transition with the highest signal to noise ratio and the highest intensity was selected for quantification and the second MRM transition was used for confirmation.

MRM transitions, cone voltage and collision energies used for the different toxins are listed in Table 1. Chromatographic data were monitored by Masslynx 4.1 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

The chromatographic conditions used allowed the separation of the macrocyclic trichothecenes within 5 min with a relative standard deviation on the retention times of less than 1% for each analyte (Fig. 2).

2.8. Validation procedures

The method was validated for each macrocyclic trichothecene according to the 2002/657/CE commission decision in terms of specificity, linearity, matrix effects, recovery, precision and accuracy, limit of quantitation and limit of detection [32].

2.8.1. Selectivity

The selectivity of the method was assessed by contaminating building materials with an *Aspergillus versicolor* strain, which does not produce macrocyclic trichothecenes. The chromatograms of contaminated samples were compared to those of macrocyclic trichothecenes at the lowest limit of quantitation. Retention times (RT) were checked for each toxin with a tolerable deviation of 1% from the expected RT value. This was done in triplicate.

2.8.2. Linearity

Calibration curves were prepared with the IS (VerA) in MeOH using a minimum of five data points. The calibration curve ranged from 0.01 μ g/mL to 5 μ g/mL for RL2 and VerJ and from 0.1 μ g/mL to 5 μ g/mL for SG and SH with a fixed IS concentration of 0.8 μ g/mL, corresponding to the IS concentration obtained after the building materials extraction procedure. Each calibration standard was injected three times. Linear model (Y = aX + b) was tested with weightings of 1, 1/X and $1/X^2$ (X = nominal concentration) (Supplementary figure). Three approaches were used to assess the linearity of the calibration curve: 1) calculation of the relative error between the nominal concentration and the concentration obtained with the model (RE%), which should be lower than $\pm 20\%$, 2) visual inspection of the residual distribution, and 3) application of a lack of fit test to check the goodness of fit of the model [33,34]. All macrocyclic trichothecenes were validated with a linear model weighted by $1/X^2$ (with X = concentration) with RE lower than 20% for all calibration standards (Table 2). The weighted residuals obtained with this calibration curve were randomly distributed around the mean and the linearity of the curve was confirmed by a lack of fit test (Supplementary table).

2.8.3. Limits of detection and quantification

The lowest limit of detection (LOD) was defined as the lowest concentration that could be reliably differentiated from background noise (signal to noise > 3). LOD was determined from 3 injections of macrocyclic trichothecenes standards at the lowest concentration that could be detected with a signal to noise \geq 3. The limit of quantification (LOQ) was determined and validated for the lowest concentration of the calibration curve chosen for its relevance to macrocyclic trichothecenes investigation in building materials.

The lowest concentrations of calibration standard that could be detected and differentiated from the baseline with S/N > 3 were 0.2 ng/mL for RL2, 5 ng/mL for VerJ and 10 ng/mL for SH and SG: these values were considered as the LODs of each macrocyclic trichothecenes. The LOQs were set at 10 ng/mL for RL2 and VerJ and at 100 ng/mL for SG and SH which correspond to 0.05 mg/m² for RL2 and VerJ, and 0.5 mg/m² for SG and SH.

2.8.4. Precision and accuracy

In order to preserve the macrocyclic trichothecenes standards, intra-day (repeatability) and inter-day (reproducibility) precisions and accuracy of the method were assessed using quality control (QC) samples of RL2 at a single concentration level of $0.022 \mu g/mL$. Three replicates of this OC were injected three times at 4-day



Fig. 1. Structure of analyzed macrocyclic trichothecenes.

Table 1
MRM transitions, cone voltages and collision energies used for macrocyclic trichothecenes detection.

ТСТ	Molecular weight	Parent ions	MRM fragments	Cone voltage (V)	Collision energy (eV)
RL2	530	553	249	42	16
		553	305	42	26
SG	544	545	81	20	34
		545	231	20	16
SH	528	529	249	24	16
		551	303	48	28
VerJ	484	523	151	46	32
		523	293	46	34
VerA	502	503	249	22	14
		525	295	44	30



Fig. 2. MRM chromatogram of each macrocyclic trichothecene at LOD with its respective signal to noise ratio and retention times (RT).

Table 2 Validation results of macrocyclic trichothecenes calibration standards used to assess linearity. Each calibration curve was validated with a linear model weighted by $1/X^2$ (X = concentration).

(n = 3) RL2		SG		SH		VerJ		
Concentration (µg/mL)	Measured mean (µg/mL)	RE %						
0.01	0.010	-2					0.010	-1
0.1	0.115	15	0.095	-5	0.103	3	0.107	7
0.2	0.262	5	0.284	13	0.231	-7	0.239	-4
1	1.001	0	1.027	3	0.957	-4	1.018	2
2	1.929	-4	1.956	-2	2.076	4	1.998	0
5	4.250	-15	4.571	-9	5.239	5	4.824	-4

intervals. Accuracy was calculated as the percentage of the ratio between the mean calculated concentration and the theoretical nominal value. Precisions were expressed by the coefficient of variation (CV% = SD/mean*100). Intra/inter-day standard deviation was obtained from an analysis of variance (ANOVA) with a single factor.

2.8.5. Percent recovery and matrix effects

VerA was used as an internal standard for quantification experiments. MRM transitions were optimized for VerA to ensure its suitability. The two major MRM transitions were obtained in ESI+ with both the protonated parent $[M+H]^+$ and the sodium adduct $[M+Na]^+$. Furthermore, the highest MRM transitions gave the product ion at m/z 249 which was directly observed for RL2 and SH and corresponded to the sesquiterpenic cycle.

Percent recovery was then evaluated by comparing the peak

areas of VerA (100 μ L at 20 μ g/mL in MeOH) and RL2 (100 μ L at 1.1 μ g/mL in MeOH) standards spiked on fiberglass before extraction and obtained after the extraction procedure with the peak area of VerA and RL2 obtained after direct injection into the UPLC/MS system. Results were 107 \pm 20% and 119 \pm 20% for VerA and RL2 respectively. Matrix effects were quantitatively estimated with the matrix factor (MF) defined as the percentage ratio of the analyte peak area extracted from the matrix to the analyte peak area extracted without matrix [35]. The matrix effect was investigated for each building material with VerA (IS). Respective MFs for fiberglass, wallpaper, fir, vinyl wallpaper and painted fiberglass wallpaper were at 97%, 99%, 52%, 35% and 21%.

2.9. Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed by applying the GLM option of the ANOVA

program in the MiniTab software version v13.0. Significant differences between levels of toxins observed on the different materials tested in this study were evaluated by Tukey's test for each individual macrocyclic trichothecene. P value was set at 0.05.

3. Results

3.1. Development of S. chartarum ST82 strain on different building materials

The development of S. chartarum ST82 strain on different building materials was estimated by macro- and microscopic examination of hyphae development and density of sporulated conidial heads before mycotoxins extraction and analysis. S. chartarum growth varied according to the substrate (Fig. 3). The vinyl wallpaper did not allow the development of S. chartarum ST82 strain and thus no active sporulation was observed on this material, with the exception of the edge of the sample, where paper was no longer protected by the polyvinyl chloride layer (data not shown). On fiberglass, hyphae development was located on circular zones of 3-5 mm diameter surrounding the inoculation site. Density of conidial heads and sporulation were moderate. The dark color on the material resulted both from S. chartarum's development and the initial color of the inoculum. On fir and wallpaper, development was intense and regular with abundant hyphae colonizing the whole sample's surface with many sporulated heads. On the painted fiberglass wallpaper, development was moderate and irregular, and sporulation was weak. Examination under stereomicroscope showed that development mostly occurred in zones that were unequally covered by paint due to the irregular surface of the material.

3.2. Toxinogenesis of S. chartarum ST82 strain on different materials

3.2.1. Levels of macrocyclic trichothecenes produced on building materials

Macrocyclic trichothecenes production during the development

of *S. chartarum* ST82 strain on the different building materials was measured by UPLC-MS/MS (Fig. 4A). The four toxins were detected at different levels on tested materials. Initial levels of contamination (T0 value corresponding to inoculum deposit on the substrate) were 0.3 ± 0.01 ; 0.08 ± 0.02 and 1.3 ± 0.33 mg/m² of substrate for RL2, VerJ and SH, respectively. No SG was detected before incubation. It has to be noted that while fiberglass and wallpaper displayed only a mild matrix effect (MF near 100%), the interaction was more pronounced for the other substrates, thus demonstrating the importance of using an internal standard to quantify mycotoxins by UPLC-MS/MS on building materials.

All four quantified mycotoxins were produced at their highest level on wallpaper (p < 0.05) (Fig. 4A). By contrast, the levels of toxins found on vinyl wallpaper were not significantly different from the T0 value, indicating no active production of macrocyclic trichothecenes in agreement with the lack of fungal development observed on that substrate. Levels of SG, SH and RL2 measured on fiberglass, fir and painted fiberglass wallpaper were not significantly different despite the differences in growth and sporulation observed on these materials. Level of VerJ was significantly higher on fiberglass than on vinyl wallpaper (Fig. 4A).

3.2.2. Comparison of toxinogenesis profiles

Since S. chartarum can produce several toxins simultaneously, an analysis of their relative proportions on different building material is of importance for risk evaluations. Fig. 4B shows the relative proportion of each toxin as a function of the material used. SH was the predominant toxin, whatever the substrate, representing 51-64% of the total amount of macrocyclic trichothecenes produced. The proportions of the three other toxins varied with the substrate. Satratoxin G represented 26% of the total macrocyclic trichothecenes produced on wallpaper and fir, 16% on fiberglass and 10% on painted fiberglass wallpaper. RL2 was present on all substrates, and represented 11-21% of the total macrocyclic trichothecenes. VerJ was also found, on all substrates with the exception of vinyl wallpaper. However, it represented a lower percentage of total toxin load (2–7%) compared to SG, SH and RL2.



Fig. 3. Development of *S. chartarum* ST82 strain on different building materials. A: Macroscopic aspect of the different materials after development of ST 82 strain and evaluation of mycelium development and sporulation under stereomicroscope. B: Observation by Scanning Electron Microscopy of ST82 growth on wallpaper.



Fig. 4. Macrocyclic trichothecenes productions with ST82 strain on the different materials measured by UPLC-MS/MS. A: Results in mg/m^2 are expressed as mean \pm SD of three distinct experiments (each in triplicate). Different letters indicate significant differences for one toxin as a function of the substrate. Horizontal line indicates TO value for each toxin (no SG was detected at TO). B: Relative proportion (%) of each macrocyclic trichothecene detected in the initial inoculum (TO) and produced on the different materials.

4. Discussion

S. chartarum is a frequent contaminant of damp indoor environments where cellulosic substrates may allow its development. It occurs especially following a water damage that increases water activity to the levels required for *S. chartarum* development [17,36,37]. Despite the numerous data on its prevalence in indoor environments, the differential tropism of this fungal genus for the materials commonly used in habitations is poorly documented. Indeed most studies focused on airborne contamination.

Nevertheless, Andersen et al. [14] highlighted the frequent presence of *S. chartarum* on both fiberglass and wallpaper. These materials are good substrates for the development of this fungus. This is not the case for other building materials such as linoleum or chipboard where other species were observed [14]. This is also in agreement with a previous study where *S. chartarum* was isolated on several wallpaper samples [27]. Our study demonstrated that wallpaper is the best substrate for both hyphal development and sporulation. Yet, we observed only a mild fungal development on painted fiberglass wallpaper. Although the paint used in the study had no antimicrobial activity, the paint layer might limit access to nutrients and slow down S. chartarum's growth [38,39]. The development on fiberglass was different with a limited development of mycelium and a sporulation comparable to that observed on painted fiberglass wallpaper. Once again, this observation could be related to a lack of nutrients accessibility that is essential for hyphal growth. Finally, the vinyl wallpaper appeared to be resistant to S. chartarum's development for it did not allow its development or its sporulation. However, the observed development of S. chartarum on the edge of the sample, where the paper is no longer protected by the polyvinyl chloride layer, suggests that, despite an initial resistance to colonization, such material could become sensitive with time and aging, after protective layer becomes porous. All samples in this study were analyzed after a common incubation period of 10 days in order to compare them. It is then possible that the extension of incubation would have allowed larger colonization of this material.

In the present study, we quantified four major macrocyclic trichothecenes produced during the development of a toxigenic strain of S. chartarum on wallpaper, fir, fiberglass and painted fiberglass wallpaper. Toxin production appeared to be higher on wallpaper, which is a substrate that displays the highest and easiest access to cellulose. Whereas, for other materials, the limited access to nutrients (protected by PVC or paint) could explain the differences in toxin production. As an illustration, toxin production was lower on painted fiberglass wallpaper than on fiberglass. Moreover, our results demonstrate that there is no strict relationship between toxin production and fungal development. Indeed, on fir, development and sporulation of the S. chartarum strain were important and comparable to what was observed on wallpaper. However, the levels of toxins produced on fir were significantly lower than on wallpaper. The presence in fir of several terpenoid compounds, which were previously identified as possible inhibitors of mycotoxin production [40], could explain that observation.

Only few studies have investigated the production of macrocyclic trichothecenes on materials following *S. chartarum*'s development. Most of them were not quantitative but demonstrated the possible co-occurrence of several macrocyclic trichothecenes [41] and especially SG and SH [25]. In a study by Gottschalk et al. [27], SG and SH were quantified and the levels observed on wallpaper samples were in agreement with the present study. RL2 and VerJ were also previously detected but not quantified [27].

When related to an equivalent surface of 1 square meter of material, the concentrations of the different macrocyclic trichothecenes produced after S. chartarum's development could reach several mg/m². For example, on wallpaper, mean concentrations of RL2, SG and SH reached 5.9, 7 and 14.2 mg/m², respectively. Such contamination levels of materials could be responsible for the reported detection of these mycotoxins in the air of water-damaged buildings with Stachybotrys contamination [15,26]. Although no clear dose-effect relationship has been established for these mycotoxins, it has been recently demonstrated that an intranasal exposure of Rhesus monkeys to 5 µg SG for 4 days led to a widespread apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons and to epithelial and olfactory nerve atrophy as well as an acute neutrophilic rhinitis [23]. This dose corresponds to the quantity of SG that was measured on only 10 cm² of contaminated wallpaper in our study. However, for such an exposure, toxins have to be aerosolized from contaminated building materials. Due to their microscopic structure (production in clusters and covered with dry slime) (Fig. 3B), the spores of Stachybotrys are not easily aerosolized and are consequently found at a lower frequency in the air than the xerophilic spores of Aspergillus or Penicillium [17]. Nevertheless, a recent publication reported the possible aerosolization of S. chartarum spores from contaminated gypsum board [42]. Moreover,

macrocyclic trichothecenes have also been observed in particles smaller than conidia [43]. This could be due to the excretion of the toxins in droplets and their subsequent adsorption on small dust particles that can then be aerosolized [44] or to the unhooking of small-contaminated particles of support following fungal degradation.

The presence of large quantities of macrocyclic trichothecenes on contaminated materials also raises the question on the impact of an occupational exposure to these mycotoxins during building remediation. Indeed both cutaneous toxicity and toxicity after inhalation have been clearly demonstrated for these compounds in animals [21,23]. Moreover, no current remediation treatment is able to completely eliminate toxins from supports [31,45]. Our study was conducted using a highly toxigenic strain of *S. chartarum* placed in environmental conditions favorable for toxin production. Although the conditions used in this study are not far from those that can be observed in homes with *S. chartarum* contamination following water damages (25 °C, high humidity, darkness since *S. chartarum* can develop behind furniture), results shall now be confirmed by testing samples from naturally contaminated indoor environments.

The substrate appeared to have a strong influence on the total level of toxins produced and modulates the proportions of different toxins. SH appeared to be the main toxin produced on building materials. This predominance was also previously reported on rice [46]. It has to be noted that SG was not detected in the initial inoculum but was present, at different proportions, on all materials after incubation and fungal development. Our results are consistent with the recent genome sequencing of Stachybotrys that revealed the presence of several gene clusters involved in macrocyclic trichothecenes synthesis with locations that are compatible with a coregulation [47]. However, since levels of toxin production observed on fir, fiberglass and painted fiberglass wallpaper were moderate, it would be now interesting to analyze the proportion of the toxins produced on other materials or substrates (gypsum board, straw) favorable for S. chartarum development and toxin production to see if toxins are produced in the same relative proportions.

Thus, such data are of interest for risk assessment and the monitoring of the exposure of inhabitants to these toxins. Indeed, it suggests that SH alone, the most toxic macrocyclic trichothecene [22,48], could be used as a marker for contamination by the whole family. For that, rapid tests could probably be developed to allow direct monitoring in contaminated houses. Nevertheless, it would be interesting to analyze the toxigenic profile of other mycotoxin-producing strains of *S. chartarum* to assess possible inter-strain differences.

5. Conclusion

Characterization of the growth and toxinogenesis of a *S. chartarum* strain on different building materials showed that the nature of the material influenced the levels of macrocyclic tricho-thecenes produced by *S. chartarum*. The observed differences mainly concerned the total level of toxins produced, with no strict relation to fungal growth. Satratoxin H, the most toxic macrocyclic trichothecenes, was the main mycotoxin produced on all tested substrates. Such results are of importance for both risk assessment and monitoring of indoor exposure to those toxic compounds.

Acknowledgements

This work was financed by the French Ministry of Ecology, Sustainable Development and Energy (PRIMEQUAL grant 2-CVS-07), by ANSES (Aerostachytox grant EST 13-96) and by the French Environment and Energy Management agency (ADEME) and the
Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB) (Ph.D grant for B. Aleksic). Thanks are also due to Mrs. Diana Warwick for language editing.

Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data related to this article can be found at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2016.07.002.

References

- K.F. Nielsen, Mould Growth on Building Materials. Secondary Metabolites, Mycotoxins and Biomarkers, Building, 120 pp, 2002.
- [2] B. Gutarowska, M. Piotrowska, Method of mycological analysis in buildings, Build. Environ. 42 (2007) 1843–1850, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.buildenv.2006.02.015.
- [3] S. Moularat, Les moisissures dans les environnements intérieurs et leurs effets sur la santé, Pollut. Atmos. 197 (2008) 34–37.
- [4] World Health Organization (WHO), Guidelines for Indoor Air Quality: Dampness and Moulds, 2009. Available at: http://www.who.int/indoorair/ publications/7989289041683/en/.
- [5] M.J. Mendell, A.G. Mirer, K. Cheung, M. Tong, J. Douwes, Respiratory and allergic health effects of dampness, mold and dampness related agents: a review of the epidemiologic evidences, Environ. Health Perspect. 119 (6) (2011) 748-756, http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1002410.
- [6] V. Polizzi, A. Adams, A.M. Picco, E. Adiraens, J. Lenoir, C. Van Peteghem, S. De Saeger, N. De Kimpe, Influence of environmental conditions on production of volatiles by Trichoderma atroviride in relation with the sick building syndrome, Build. Environ. 46 (4) (2011) 945–954, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.buildenv.2010.10.024.
- [7] J. Le Bars, P. Le Bars, Etude du nuage de spores de *Stachybotrys atra* contaminant des pailles: risque d'inhalation, Bull. Soc. Fr. Mycol. Méd. 14 (1985) 321–324.
- [8] J.J. Pestka, I. Yike, D.G. Dearborn, M.D.W. Ward, J.R. Harkema, Stachybotrys chartarum, trichothecene mycotoxins, and damp building-related illness: new insights into a public health enigma, Toxicol. Sci. 104 (1) (2008) 4–26, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfm284.
- [9] A.A. Haleem Khan, S. Mohan Karuppayil, Fungal pollution of indoor environments and its management, Saudi J. Biol. Sci. King Saud Univ. 19 (4) (2012) 405–426, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.sjbs.2012.06.002.
- [10] T. Verdier, M. Coutand, A. Bertron, C. Roques, A review of indoor microbial growth across building materials and sampling and analysis methods, Build. Environ. 80 (2014) 136–149, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.buildenv.2014.05.030.
- [11] R.C. Kuhn, M.W. Trimble, V. Hofer, M. Lee, R.S. Nassof, Prevalence and airborne spore levels of *Stachybotrys* spp. in 200 houses with water incursions in Houston, Texas, Can. J. Microbiol. 51 (1) (2005) 25–28, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1139/w04-110.
- [12] G.L. Chew, J. Wilson, F.A. Rabito, F. Grimsley, S. Iqbal, T. Reponen, M.L. Muilenberg, P.S. Thorne, D.G. Dearborn, R.L. Morley, Mold and endotoxin levels in the aftermath of hurricane Katrina: a pilot project of homes in New Orleans undergoing renovation, Environ. Health Perspect. 114 (12) (2006) 1883–1889, http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.9258.
- [13] S. Boutin-Forzano, C. Charpin-Kadouch, S. Chabbi, N. Bennedjai, H. Dumon, D. Charpin, Wall relative humidity: a simple and reliable index for predicting *Stachybotrys chartarum* infestation in dwellings, Indoor Air 14 (3) (2004) 196–199, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0668.2004.00233.x.
- [14] B. Andersen, J.C. Frisvad, I. Søndergaard, I.S. Rasmussen, L.S. Larsen, Associations between fungal species and water-damaged building materials, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 77 (12) (2011) 4180–4188, http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/ AEM.02513-10.
- [15] T.L. Brasel, J.M. Martin, C.G. Carriker, S.C. Wilson, D.C. Straus, Detection of airborne *Stachybotrys chartarum* macrocyclic trichothecene mycotoxins in the indoor environment, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71 (11) (2005) 7376–7388, http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.11.7376-7388.2005.
- [16] D.G. Dearborn, I. Yike, W.G. Sorenson, M.J. Miller, R.A. Etzel, Overview of investigations into pulmonary hemorrhage among infants in Cleveland, Ohio, Environ. Health Perspect. 107 (Suppl. 3) (1999) 495–499, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1289/ehp.99107s3495.
- [17] M.A. Hossain, M.S. Ahmed, M.A. Ghannoum, Attributes of *Stachybotrys char-tarum* and its association with human disease, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 113 (2) (2004) 200–209, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2003.12.018.
- [18] M. Nagayoshi, Y. Tada, J. West, E. Ochiai, A. Watanabe, T. Toyotome, N. Tanabe, Y. Takigushi, A. Shigeta, T. Yasuda, K. Shibuya, K. Kamei, K. Tatsumi, Inhalation of Stachybotrys chartarum evokes pulmonary arterial remodeling in mice, attenuated by Rho-kinase inhibitor, Mycopathologia 172 (2011) 5–15, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11046-011-9400-3.
- [19] S.J. Vesper, M.J. Vesper, Stachylysin may be a cause of hemorrhaging in humans exposed to *Stachybotrys chartarum*, Infect. Immun. 70 (4) (2002) 2065–2069, http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/IAI.70.4.2065-2069.2002.
- [20] H. Benazzou, F. Kichou, M. Abidi, L. Ouragh, A. El Haleq, A. Tber,

Stachybotryotoxicose équine : à propos d'une première épizootie au Maroc, automne 1991, Prat. Vet. Equine 29 (1997) 15–23.

- [21] J. Le Bars, P. Le Bars, Recent acute and subacute mycotoxicoses recognized in France, Vet. Res. 27 (4–5) (1996) 383–394.
- [22] Z. Islam, J. Shinozuka, J.R. Harkema, J.J. Pestka, Purification and comparative neurotoxicity of the trichothecenes satratoxin G and roridin L2 from *Stachybotrys chartarum*, J. Toxicol. Environ. Health. Part A 72 (20) (2009) 1242–1251, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15287390903129234.
- [23] S.A. Carey, C.G. Plopper, D.M. Hyde, Z. Islam, J.J. Pestka, J.R. Harkema, Satratoxin-G from the black mold *Stachybotrys chartarum* induces rhinitis and apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons in the nasal airways of rhesus monkeys, Toxicol. Pathol. 40 (6) (2012) 887–898, http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/ 0192623312444028.
- [24] B. Andersen, K.F. Nielsen, U. Thrane, T. Szaro, J.W. Taylor, B.B. Jarvis, Molecular and phenotypic descriptions of *Stachybotrys chlorohalonata* sp. nov. and two chemotypes of *Stachybotrys chartarum* found in water-damaged buildings, Mycologia 95 (6) (2003) 1227–1238, http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3761923.
- [25] E. Bloom, K. Bal, E. Nyman, A. Must, L. Larsson, Mass spectrometry-based strategy for direct detection and quantification of some mycotoxins produced by *Stachybotrys* and *Aspergillus* spp. in indoor environments, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 73 (13) (2007) 4211–4217, http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/ AEM.00343-07.
- [26] C. Gottschalk, J. Bauer, K. Meyer, Detection of satratoxin G and H in indoor air from a water-damaged building, Mycopathologia 166 (2) (2008) 103–107, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11046-008-9126-z.
- [27] C. Gottschalk, J. Bauer, K. Meyer, Determination of macrocyclic trichothecenes in mouldy indoor materials by LC-MS/MS, Mycotoxin Res. 22 (3) (2006) 189–192, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF02959275.
- [28] B.B. Jarvis, J. Salemme, A. Morais, *Stachybotrys* toxins, Nat. Toxins 3 (1995) 10-16, http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/nt.2620030104.
- [29] B.B. Jarvis, G.P. Stahly, P. Pavanasasivam, J.O. Midiwo, T. DaSilva, C.E. Holmlund, E.P. Mazzola, R.F. Geohegan Jr., Isolation and characterization of the trichoverroids and new roridins and verrucarins, J. Org. Chem. 47 (1982) 1117–1124, http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/jo00345a044.
- [30] R.L. Gorny, T. Reponen, S.A. Grinshpun, K. Willeke, Source strength of fungal spore aerosolization from moldy building material, Atmos. Environ. 35 (28) (2001) 4853–4862.
- [31] M. Peitzsch, E. Bloom, R. Haase, A. Must, L. Larsson, Remediation of mould damaged building materials—efficiency of a broad spectrum of treatments, J. Environ. Monit. 14 (3) (2012) 908–915, http://dx.doi.org/10.1039/ c2em10806b.
- [32] European Commission, Decision 2002/657/EC implementing Council Directive 96/23/EC concerning the performance of analytical method and the interpretation of results, Off. J. Eur. Union (2002). L 221/8–L 221/36.
- [33] A.M. Almeida, M.M. Castel-Branco, A.C. Falcão, Linear regression for calibration lines revisited: weighting schemes for bioanalytical methods, J. Chromatogr. B 774 (2) (2002) 215–222, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1570-0232(02)00244-1.
- [34] J.M. Sonnergaard, On the misinterpretation of the correlation coefficient in pharmaceutical sciences, Int. J. Pharm. 321 (1–2) (2006) 12–17, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2006.06.001.
- [35] C.T. Viswanathan, S. Bansal, B. Booth, A.J. DeStefano, M.J. Rose, J. Sailstad, V.P. Shah, J.P. Skelly, P.G. Swann, R. Weiner, Quantitative bioanalytical methods validation and implementation: best practices for chromatographic and ligand binding assays, Pharm. Res. 24 (10) (2007) 1962–1973, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11095-007-9291-7.
- [36] K.F. Nielsen, Mycotoxin production by indoor molds, Fungal Genet. Biol. 39 (2) (2003) 103–117, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1087-1845(03)00026-4.
- [37] S. Frazer, N. Magan, D. Aldred, The influence of water activity and temperature on germination, growth and sporulation of *Stachybotrys chartarum* strains, Mycopathologia 172 (1) (2011) 17–23, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11046-011-9394-x.
- [38] S. Vacher, C. Hernandez, C. Bärtschi, N. Poussereau, Impact of paint and wallpaper on mould growth on plasterboards and aluminium, Build. Environ. 45 (4) (2010) 916–921, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.builenv.2009.09.011.
- [39] M. D'Orazio, M. Palladini, L. Aquilanti, F. Clementi, Experimental evaluation of the growth rate of mould on finishes for indoor housing environments: effect of the 2002/91/EC directive, Build. Environ. 44 (2009) 1668–1674, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2008.11.004.
- [40] T. Singh, C. Chittenden, Efficacy of essential oils extracts in inhibiting mould growth on panel products, Build. Environ. 45 (2010) 2336–2342, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2010.03.010.
- [41] K.F. Nielsen, U. Thrane, T.O. Larsen, P.A. Nielsen, S. Gravesen, Production of mycotoxins on artificially inoculated building materials, Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad. 42 (1) (1998) 9–16, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0964-8305(98) 00038-9.
- [42] A.M. Madsen, S.T. Larsen, I.K. Koponen, K.I. Kling, A. Barooni, D.G. Karottki, K. Tendal, P. Wolkoff, Generation and characterization of indoor fungal aerosols for inhalation studies, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. (2016), http:// dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.04063-15 online 26 February 2016.
- [43] T.L. Brasel, D.R. Douglas, S.C. Wilson, D.C. Straus, Detection of airborne Stachybotrys chartarum macrocyclic trichothecene mycotoxins on particulates smaller than conidia, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71 (1) (2005) 114–122, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.1.114.
- [44] M. Gareis, C. Gottschalk, Stachybotrys spp. and the guttation phenomenon,

Mycotoxin Res. 30 (3) (2014) 151–159, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12550-014-0193-3.

- [45] P. Pasanen, P. Kalliokoski, A.L. Pasanen, The effectiveness of some disinfectants and detergents against microbial activity, Build. Environ. 32 (3) (1997) 281–287, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0360-1323(96)00061-3.
- [46] B.B. Jarvis, Y.W. Lee, S.N. Comezoglu, C.S. Yatawara, Trichothecenes produced by *Stachybotrys atra* from Eastern Europe, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 51 (5) (1986) 915–918.
- [47] J. Semeiks, D. Borek, Z. Otwinowski, N.V. Grishin, Comparative genome sequencing reveals chemotype-specific gene clusters in the toxigenic black mold *Stachybotrys*, BMC Genom. 15 (2014) 590, http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/ 1471-2164-15-590.
- [48] C. Nielsen, M. Casteel, A. Didier, R. Dietrich, E. Märtlbauer, Trichotheceneinduced cytotoxicity on human cell lines, Mycotoxin Res. 25 (2) (2009) 77–84, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12550-009-0011-5.

1.4.2 Supplementary data

Development and toxinogenesis of *A. versicolor* and *P. brevicompactum* on the different building materials were assessed according to the same experimental procedures described before for *S. chartarum*. All experiments were done in triplicate and repeated three times.

1.4.2.1 Toxinogenesis of Aspergillus versicolor NCPT 54 on different building materials

The development of *Aspergillus versicolor* NCPT 54 on different building materials was estimated by macro- and microscopic examination of hyphae development and density of sporulated conidial heads before mycotoxins extraction and analysis. As previously observed for *S. chartarum*, development on VWP was very limited and no active sporulation was observed on this material.

On FG, hyphae development was located in circular zones of 3-5 mm diameter surrounding the inoculation site. Density of conidial heads and sporulation were moderate. The green color on the material resulted both from *A.versicolor* development and the initial color of the inoculum. On fir and WP, development was intense and regular with abundant hyphae colonizing the whole sample's surface with many sporulated heads. On the FWP, development was moderate and irregular, and sporulation was weak. Examination under stereomicroscope showed that development mostly occurred in zones that were unequally covered by paint due to the irregular surface of the material.

After 10 days of development of *A.versicolor* NCPT54 strain at 25 °C on the different building materials, STG production was measured by UPLC-MS/MS. Toxin was detected at different levels on tested materials. Initial level of contamination (T0 value corresponding to inoculum deposit on the substrate) was 0.13 ± 0.04 mg/m². These values are much lower than those found on different materials after incubation with the toxin-producing strain, demonstrating active toxin production during fungal growth.

Observed levels of contamination are highly variable depending on the material, nevertheless toxin was found on all contaminated materials (Figure 16).



Figure 16: STG production by toxinogenic strain of *Aspergillus versicolor* NCPT 54 after 10 days of culture on different materials at 25 °C [mg/m²] followed by observation about fungal growth

WP and FWP were the most favorable materials for toxinogenesis. For these two materials, the quantities of produced toxin reported to square meter were about 110 and 90 mg of STG, respectively.

By contrast, VWP appears to be the least favorable medium for toxin production, in relation with weak fungal growth on this material.

1.4.2.2 Toxinogenesis of Penicillium brevicompactum Pb25 on different building materials

Development of *Penicillium brevicompactum* Pb25 on different building materials was also estimated by macro- and microscopic examination of hyphae development and density of sporulated heads before mycotoxins extraction and analysis. As for *A. versicolor*, growth varied according to the substrate (Figure 17). As for the two previously tested species, *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*, the VWP did not allow the development and thus no active sporulation was observed on this material, with the exception of the edge of the sample, where paper was no longer protected by the polyvinyl chloride layer (Figure 17A).



Figure 17: Development of *Penicillium brevicompactum* Pb25 strain on different building materials. A: Macroscopic aspect of the different materials after development of Pb25 strain and evaluation of mycelial development and sporulation under stereomicroscope. B: SEM observation of Pb25 growth on wallpaper

On FG, hyphae development was in circular zones of 3-5 mm diameter following the inoculation position. Density of sporulated *penicilli* were very strong. Pigmentation common for *P. brevicompactum* was present. On fir and WP, development was intense and regular with abundant hyphae colonizing the whole sample's surface with numerous large compact sporulated *penicilli*. On the FWP, development was irregular, in zones, but sporulation (as well as development) intensity was important. Examination under stereomicroscope showed that development in zones occurred (as previously noted) where paint was poorly applied to some regions due to the irregular surface of the material.

Production of MPA by *P. brevicompactum* Pb25 strain on different building materials was evaluated after 10 days of incubation at 25 °C (Figure 18). Initial level of contamination (T0 value corresponding to inoculum deposit on the substrate) was 0.02 ± 0.009 mg/m². After incubation, toxin was detected at different levels on tested materials. On FG, FWP, WP and fir, amounts of toxin were significantly higher than T0 value, demonstrating an active toxinogenesis from toxinogenic strain. Contrary, on VWP, detected quantity of MPA was still very low or undetectable, in agreement with the difficulty of the fungus to grow on this material.



Figure 18 : Production of MPA by the toxinogenic strain of *Penicillium brevicompactum* Pb25, 10 days of incubation on different materials at 25 °C [mg/m²]

Unlike results obtained for other fungal species where toxin production was the greatest on WP, for *Penicillium brevicompactum*, FG appeared to be the most favorable material for the toxinogenesis. Amount of produced toxin was about 16 mg of MPA per square meter of contaminated FG. Among the three other materials, fir seems to be the most favorable for toxinogenesis with an amount of produced toxin 2 to 3 times greater than that observed on FWP and WP.

1.4.3 Conclusion

We demonstrated that all studied toxins can be produced on selected indoor materials in case of development of the corresponding toxinogenic fungi. Produced quantities vary depending on materials and were not directly related to fungal development. In all cases, wallpaper was very favorable for growth and sporulation of the three species tested in this study. With the exception of *P. brevicompactum*, which preferred fiberglass, this material also showed to be a very good support for toxinogenesis of *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*. Furthermore, quantities of produced toxins, reported to one square meter of contaminated material, appeared to be important, at least for sterigmatocystin and satratoxin H. Accordingly, wallpaper was further used as a model material for testing aerosolization of toxins.

Meanwhile, vinyl wallpaper revealed to be resistant support for both fungal growth and mycotoxins' production. However, since some development was noted on the edges, where vinyl layer was damaged, it raises the question of eventual fungal development and finally toxin production on this material after time and aging or water damage that could alter the protective layer.

CHAPTER TWO.

Development of a monitoring tool for indoor environments by VOCs analysis related to mycotoxin production

2.1 Introduction

The first part of our work allowed the demonstration of a possible active toxinogenesis in case of development of different toxinogenic moulds on diverse building materials. Some of analysed toxins were produced in high quantities, raising the question of their possible consequence on health of inhabitants in case of inhalation or contact with contaminated materials.

Since mycotoxins are secondary metabolites and their production directly depend on the toxinogenic potential of strains but also environmental conditions in which moulds grow, the risk assessment of fungal toxinogenesis in indoor environments also requires the setup of tools able to estimate the presence of an active toxin production associated with fungal development.

The works of Moularat et al. have shown that, as soon as they begin to grow, moulds can produce volatile organic compounds (VOCs) or more precisely microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOCs). MVOCs are VOCs emitted as products of mould's secondary metabolism. This study allowed the determination of a specific global footprint for fungal contamination of indoor environments (Moularat *et al.*, 2008b, 2008c, 2008d), from which was developed an index of fungal contamination. This qualitative index (presence/absence) overcomes the limitations associated with low concentrations of MVOCs and allows determination of an active fungal growth. Moreover, hidden mould contamination can be detected with this method (Betancourt *et al.*, 2013) as well as early fungal development (Hulin *et al.*, 2013).

With this index (Moularat *et al.*, 2008a, 2011) Moularat and co-workers have shown that around 70% of dwellings which have mould development according to this fungal index was not considered as contaminated when visual detection was used (Hulin *et al.*, 2013).

The developed tool has already been used in several studies for epidemiological purposes:

- ISAAC-FERMA conducted by the University Hospital of Clermont-Ferrand aiming to correlate exposure to fungal sprays and asthma in children (Moularat *et al.*, 2011)

- ESMHA, conducted by the Regional Health Observatory of Ile de France, concerning the health effects of mould in the housing.

These results indicated that the detection of target compounds is relevant to detect active fungal developments. Moreover, some literature's data suggest that some VOCs could be specific for mycotoxinogenesis. For instance, Zeringue et al. found the differences of VOCs emissions between toxinogenic strains of *Aspergillus flavus* (producing aflatoxin) and non-toxinogenic strains (Zeringue *et al.*, 1993). The same year, Desjardins demonstrated that the volatile trichodiene was

the first metabolite in the biosynthetic pathway of trichothecenes (Desjardins *et al.*, 1993). This result was confirmed by Jelen et al. who established a correlation between the synthesis of trichothecenes and production of trichodiene and other sesquiterpenes by *Fusarium sambucinum*, *F. sporotrichioides*, *F. poae* and *F. graminearum* (Jelen *et al.*, 1997a, 1997b, 1995). Pasanen et al. showed that the production of trichothecenes by *Fusarium* strains was accompanied by the emission of volatiles terpenes and sesquiterpenes (Pasanen *et al.*, 1996).

In that context, the second aim of our work was to study the VOCs emitted by the pairs of toxinogenic (TOX+) and non-toxinogenic (TOX-) strains, previously identified, in order to evaluate the possible presence of compounds that could be specific of an active toxinogenesis and that could serve as biomarkers of active mycotoxin synthesis in indoor environments.

The practical application of such findings could be the development of a biochemical fingerprint of mycotoxins' production, which could be used as a monitoring tool.

2.2 Materials and methods – Development of method

2.2.1 Samples

Five types of materials were cut into 2 x 5 cm pieces and then sterilized (121 °C, 20 min) before use as described earlier (Experimental work: 1.3.1.3). Each material was supplemented with nutrients by addition of 500 μ L of NS. Fungal strains of interest were grown on MEA (BioKar, France) for 14 days at 25 °C to obtain highly sporulating cultures. Spore suspension was prepared from these fungal cultures by adding 10 mL of Tween 80 (0.05 %) to each PD. The number of spores was quantified by direct counting on a Malassez cell. Spore suspension was then diluted to obtain the required concentration. Contamination was achieved for each strain independently, by applying 100 μ L of suspension (10⁷ spores/mL) to each material. Pairs of TOX+ and TOX- strains are presented in table below (Table 23). Contaminated materials were placed in chambers.

Species	N° strain	Toxinogenic potential
Acnongillus vencice len	Av 9 (NCPT 54)	TOX+
	Av 13 (E26a)	TOX-
Donisillium browissmusstum	Pb 25 (IBT 23078) parent	TOX+
Penicinium brevicompactum	Pb 19 (<i>mpa</i> C∆) mutant	TOX-
Stachybotrys chartarum	ST 81	TOX+
	ST 82	TOX-

2.2.2 Experimental assembly and VOC sampling

The experimental setup was developed in previous studies of CSTB and presented on Figure 19. Its concept is schematically presented on Figure 20.



Figure 19: Experimental setup dedicated to collect the VOCs emitted during fungal development

System consists in two parallel branches, each comprising principally:

- An air-filtration chain containing chambers with active charcoal and Tenax tubes for supplying the chamber with air free of VOCs during the experiment,

- A chamber for sample incubation and VOC emissions,

- A collecting tube.

All pipes are made of PTFE. This material was chosen because it's non-emissive VOC and therefore it is non-contaminating towards VOC samples.



Figure 20: Schema of the experimental assembly (sampling chain)

Before setting up inoculated materials, chambers were sterilized by moist heat and filled with a layer of 2 cm of glass beads with sterile water in order to maintain moisture level at saturation

throughout the incubation period. In each chamber, 2 samples of material were then placed on glass bead layer. Some chambers hosted coupons inoculated with TOX+ strain and others chambers were filled with coupons inoculated with TOX- strain. Chambers containing coupons supplemented in nutrients but not inoculated served to measure the VOCs emissions of the support itself, regardless of any microbial growth. After placing coupons, chamber's air was replaced with VOC-free air produced by passage through the air-filtration chain of the experimental setup (Figure 20).

All chambers were then placed in incubators at 25 °C. After 10 days of incubation, regardless of the fungal species, the gaseous emissions in each chamber were collected on TENAX tube, at a rate of 100 mL/min for 30 min.

These sampling conditions allowed the aspiration of 10 times of the chamber volume, and therefore the collection of all emitted VOCs.

2.2.3 Chemical analysis of samples by GC-MS

An analytical chain composed of a gas chromatography (GC-Varian 3400), coupled to a mass spectrometer (MS-Saturn 2000) was used (Figure 21). The analysis parameters are reported in Table 24, and allow the detection of C4 - C20 compounds. The detection limit of analytical chain was 0.67 ng equivalent of Toluene.

Desorption of sampling tubes was done with the ATD 400 (Automatic Thermal Desorption System), data was retrieved through the acquisition system.



Figure 21: The GC–MS analytical chain

Analytical parameters	Analytical conditions
Thermal desorber	ATD 400 (Perkin Elmer)
Desorption temperature	260 °C
Desorption flow	50 ± 2 mL/min, Nitrogen N50
Duration of desorption	15 min
Temperature of the cold setup (Tenax TA)	-30 °C
Injection temperature (40°C/s)	280 °C
Temperature of the transfer line	220 °C
Gas chromatography/Mass spectrometer	3800 gas chromatography / Saturn 2000 (Varian)
Column	SGE BPX5
Carrier gas	Helium N60
Constant pressure	30 psi
	40 °C during 1 min
Temperature cycle	3 °C/min up to 200 °C
	250 °C during 10 min
Temperature FID	270 °C
Mass spectrometer parameters	Quadrupole mode EI, Scanning (35 - 425)

Table 24: Characteristics of the analytical chain and analysis parameters

2.2.4 Analysis of chromatograms

Identification of compounds was performed by comparison of mass spectra, associated with each peak, with a spectral library NIST (NIST, 2008).

Each obtained chromatogram (example illustrated on Figure 22) presents emissions during 80 minutes of sampling.



Figure 22: Obtained chromatogram for TOX+ strain of *P. brevicompactum* (Pb25 parent) emissions' while growing on WP

It should be noted that since the aim of this study was to find target VOCs indicating toxinogenesis, every peak, even if weak, needed to be considered. Therefore, each of the about 200 peaks of each chromatogram was investigated (illustration of the number of peaks observable on the same chromatogram as on figure 22 but zoomed between 60 and 65 minutes) (Figure 23).



Figure 23: Chromatogram for TOX+ strain of *P. brevicompactum* (Pb25 parent) emissions' while growing on WP, between 60 and 65 minute of sampling

Moreover, parallel analysis needs to be simultaneously performed by comparing each peak from "fungal" chromatogram with peaks observed on control chromatogram (same material, treated in the same manner but without contamination with fungal strain), in order to discriminate VOCs emitted by material. All peaks having the same retention time on both chromatograms (illustrated on figure 24 for fir) and same spectra were then eliminated from consideration. Concerning retention time, it can, and sometimes often, be slightly different. The reason is that one chromatogram can be shifted in comparison to another. In that case, chromatograms are overlaid and fixed using the position of well-known compounds as toluene (Figure 24).



Figure 24: Chromatogram for TOX+ strain of *A. versicolor* (NCPT54) emissions' while growing on Fir (red), compared to paired control (fir without fungal inoculum) (green)

Each compound, represented by one peak, was identified thanks to comparison of its mass spectra (Figure 25A) with propositions given by spectral library (NIST, 2008). As showed on Figure 25C, list of proposed molecules (from the most probable to least probable) was obtained. It is up to analyst to choose which molecule really fits the mass spectra, since sometimes it is evident that proposed molecule is not adequate (Figure 25B). Example of correct pairing between spectra of interest (molecule to be identified) and proposed spectra is shown on Figure 26.



Figure 25: Analysis of mass spectra of chosen peak, thanks to NIST spectral library. A: spectra of peak to be identified, B: spectra of proposed molecule, C: list of proposed molecules (from the highest probably to least probable)



Figure 26: Analysis of mass spectra of chosen peak, thanks to NIST spectral library

One chromatogram represents one sample. We tested three species, *A. versicolor, P. brevicompactum* and *S. chartarum.* For each of them, we tested two strains (TOX+/TOX-), except for *P. brevicompactum* where 2 TOX+ and one TOX- strains were tested. Each of 7 strains was grown on 5 different materials (FG, FWP, WP, VWP and Fir). Finally, each condition was tested in triplicate. Combining conditions and number of samples, 105 chromatograms were obtained and analysed.

2.3 Results

The identification of chemical compounds that would sign mycotoxin production consisted in different stages:

- The systematic screening of VOCs emitted during fungal growth on various media for two fungal strains of *Penicillium brevicompactum*: a TOX+ strain (Pb25 - parent) and TOX- strain (Pb19 - mutant).

- Comparison of the chemical targets of interest identified in *P. brevicompactum* to MVOCs emissions by *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum* strains.

2.3.1 Comparative analysis of chemical emissions of *P. brevicompactum* (parent/mutant)

Emissions linked to the development of two strains of *P. brevicompactum*, Pb25-parent (TOX+) and Pb19-mutant (TOX-), on fiberglass (FG) support were analysed. FG was used as reference support since it does not emit the VOC, as previously described.

Table 25 presents the MVOCs emitted by each strain, VOCs emitted from the contamination-free media have been excluded from the table.

Fungal Contamination Index was applied to all of samples and concluded, as expected, an active fungal growth.

Table 25: MVOCs emitted during development of <i>P. brevicompactum</i> strains on FG (not identified
components are labelled « unknown ») (presence of one component is noted with « 1 » and its absence
with « 0 »)

Emitted MVOCs	Pb19 Mutant (TOX-)	Pb25 Parent (TOX+)
2,4-dimethyl-Hexane	0	1
Undecane	0	1
2-methyl-1-Pentene	0	1
Limonene	0	1

1-butoxy-2-Propanol	0	1
3-methyl-2-Pentanone	0	1
3-methyl-Decane	1	0
nentyl-cyclonronane	-	ů Ú
2 3-Dimethyldecane	1	0
2,3-Dimethyluecane	1	0
2,4-uimethyl-Furan	1	0
2,6,7-trimethyl-Decane	1	0
2-pentyl-Furan	1	0
3-ethyl-hexane	1	0
butyl-Cyclopropane	1	0
ethvl-cvclobutane	1	0
nitroso-Methane	1	0
Phthalan	1	0
1.2 dimethyl Dongono	1	0
	1	0
1,2,3-1rifluorobenzene	1	0
1,2,3-trimethyl-Benzene	1	0
1,3,5,7-Cyclooctatetraene	1	0
4-methyl-1-Undecene	1	0
Cyclohexene, 3-methyl-6-(1-methylethyl)	1	0
Ethylbenzene	1	0
Yulono	-	0
2.4 dimethyl 1 Dentanel	1	0
5,4-uiiietiiyi-1-Pelitailoi	1	0
1,9-Nonanedioi	1	0
2,2'-oxybis-, diacétate Ethanol	1	0
2,6-dimethyl-7-Octen-2-ol	1	0
2-Hexyn-1-ol	1	0
2-methyl-2-Propanol	1	0
2-Octvn-1-ol	1	0
2-propyl-1-Hentanol	1	Ő
2 propyr r neptanor 3-Hevanol	1	0
2 Octop 1 ol	1	0
J-ottell-1-01	1	0
Isotridecanol	1	0
Phenol	1	0
$(1\alpha, 2\beta, 5\alpha)$ -2,6,6-trimethyl-Bicyclo[3.1.1]heptan-3-one	1	0
2,2-dihydroxy-1-phenyl-Ethanone	1	0
2-Butanone	1	0
2-methyl-Cyclopentanone	1	0
6-methyl-5-Hepten-2-one	1	0
2-Hentenal	1	0
Heyanal	1	0
2 Dropylpopopoic acid	1	0
2-Propymonanoic acid	1	0
4-Amino-1,5-pentandioic acid	1	0
Butanoic acid, 2-ethyl-2,3,3-trimethyl-, methyl ester	1	0
Butanoic acid, 3,3-dimethyl-2-(1-methylethyl)-, methyl	1	0
ester	-	Ū
Propanoic acid, 2-hydroxy-2-methyl-,	1	0
Benzeneacetic acid, octyl ester	1	0
Heptanoic acid, 2.2-dimethyl-6-oxo-, methyl ester	1	0
Methyl 2-methylhexanoate	1	0
O-decyl-Hydroxylamine	-	0
3 4-dihydro-2H-Dyran	1	0
1 Dontodograd	1	0
	1	0
2-n-Butyl furan	1	0
2-Octen-1-ol, 3,7-dimethyl-, isobutyrate	1	0
2-propyl-Tetrahydrofuran	1	0
Acetic anhydride	1	0
Benzonitrile	1	0
methoxy-phenyl-Oxime	1	0
Methyl 2,2-dimethyl-3-hydroxypropionate	1	0

N-methyl-2-amino-Propanamide	1	0
Phenylethyne	1	0
Unknown 1	1	0
Unknown 2	1	0
Unknown 3	1	0
Unknown 4	1	0
Unknown 5	1	0
Unknown 6	1	0

Among the listed 70 MVOCs:

- 64 were exclusively issued by the TOX- strain Pb19 (mutant) (highlighted in pink)

- 6 were exclusively produced by TOX+ strain Pb25 (parent) (highlighted in blue), and could represent potential tracers of MPA production.

It can be noted that genetic modifications done on the TOX+ strain (parent) to block the production of MPA impacted the chemical emissions. As an example, with 73 produced MVOCs, mutant strain produced much more compounds than its parent, which emitted only 15 MVOCs on same support.

To verify the robustness of this footprint, chemical emissions from these two strains were studied on three supports commonly used in indoor environments: wallpaper (WP), painted fiberglass wallpaper (FWP) and fir. Table 26 reports all the MVOCs identified for both strains. Application of Fungal Contamination Index on chromatograms revealed again presence of fungal activity.

Table 26: MVOCs emitted during development of *P. brevicompactum* strains according to the growth material (unidentified components are labelled « unknown ») (presence of one component is noted with « 1 » and its absence with « 0 »)

Emitted MVOCs		Pb25 (T	Paren OX+)	t	Pb19 Mutant (TOX-)				
	FG	WP	FWP	Fir	FG	WP	FWP	Fir	
3-methyl-Decane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
pentyl-cyclopropane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
2,4-dimethyl-Furan	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
butyl-Cyclopropane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
nitroso-Methane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
1,3,5,7-Cyclooctatetraene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
4-methyl-1-Undecene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
1,9-Nonanediol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
2-Hexyn-1-ol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
3-Hexanol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
3-Octen-1-ol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
Phenol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
2,2-dihydroxy-1-phenyl-Ethanone	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
2-methyl-Cyclopentanone	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
2-Heptenal	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
Hexanal	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	
Propanoic acid, 2-hydroxy-2-methyl-,	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	

O-decyl-Hydroxylamine	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1
2-n-Butyl furan	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1
2-propyl-Tetrahydrofuran	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1
Acetic anhydride	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1
Benzonitrile	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1
N-methyl-2-amino-Propanamide	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1
2,4-dimethyl-Hexane	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
2,6,7-trimethyl-Decane	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
2-pentyl-Furan	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1
3-ethyl-hexane	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1
ethyl-cyclobutane	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Phthalan	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0
Undecane	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
1,3-dimethyl-Benzene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0
1,2,3-Trifluorobenzene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0
1,2,3-trimethyl-Benzene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0
2-methyl-1-Pentene	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0
Cyclohexene, 3-methyl-6-(1-methylethyl)	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1
Ethylbenzene	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	1
Limonene	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	1
Xylene	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	1
1-butoxy-2-Propanol	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
3,4-dimethyl-1-Pentanol	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
2,2'-oxybis-, diacetate Ethanol	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
2,6-dimethyl-7-Octen-2-ol	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
2-methyl-2-Propanol	0	0	1	1		1	1	1
2-Octyn-1-ol	0	0	0	0		1	0	0
2-propyl-1-Heptanol	0	0	0	0		1	1	0
ISOUTIGECANOI	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1
(10,2p,50)-2,0,0-0 IIIIe0091-Dicyclo[5.1.1]Iieptaii-5-0iie	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1
3-methyl-2-Pentanone	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0
6-methyl-5-Henten-2-one	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1
2-Propylnonanoic acid	0	0	0	0	1	1	Ő	0
4-Amino-1.5-pentandioic acid	Ő	Õ	0	0	1	0	Õ	Õ
Butanoic acid. 2-ethyl-2.3.3-trimethyl-, methyl ester	0	Ő	0	0	1	0	0	0
Butanoic acid. 3.3-dimethyl-2-(1-methylethyl) methyl		-	-		_		0	
ester	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Benzeneacetic acid, octvl ester	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Heptanoic acid, 2.2-dimethyl-6-oxo-, methyl ester	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Methyl 2-methylhexanoate	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1
3,4-dihydro-2H-Pyran	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1
1-Pentadecyne	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
2-Octen-1-ol, 3,7-dimethyl-, isobutyrate	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
methoxy-phenyl-Oxime	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0
Methyl 2,2-dimethyl-3-hydroxypropionate	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Phenylethyne	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1
Unknown 1	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Unknown 2	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Unknown 3	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Unknown 4	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Unknown 5	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
UIIKIIOWII J		Δ	0	0	1	0	0	0
Unknown 6	0	0	0	0				
Unknown 6 2,4-dimethyl-2-nitro-pentane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
<u>Unknown 6</u> 2,4-dimethyl-2-nitro-pentane 2-methyl-Decane	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0	0 0	0 0	0 0	1 1	0 0
Unknown 6 2,4-dimethyl-2-nitro-pentane 2-methyl-Decane 3,4-dimethyl-Heptane	0 0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	1 1 1	0 0 1
Unknown 6 2,4-dimethyl-2-nitro-pentane 2-methyl-Decane 3,4-dimethyl-Heptane 3-ethylhexane	0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	1 1 1 1	0 0 1 0
Unknown 6 2,4-dimethyl-2-nitro-pentane 2-methyl-Decane 3,4-dimethyl-Heptane 3-ethylhexane 3-methyl-Heptane	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 1	0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	1 1 1 1 0	0 0 1 0 0

1-ethyl-2-methyl-Cyclopropane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
1-methyl-4-(1-methylethyl)-7-	Ŭ	Ū	U	0	Ŭ	Ū	-	-
Ovahicyclo[2 2 1]hentane	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
1 Mothulpontul cyclopropono	0	Ο	1	0	0	0	0	0
1 a 28 2a 48 Totramothyleyclopontano	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
2 E dimethyl Europ	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
2, 3-uilleulyi-Fulali	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1
2-ciliol 0-2-lilul 0-Pi opalle	0	0	0	0		1	1	1
2-ethoxy-2-methyl-Propane	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0
2-ethyl-Furan	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
2-methyl-Butane	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
2-nitro-Butane	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
3,3-dimethyl-Hexane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
4-methyl-Decane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
4-methyl-Octane	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
Decane	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
ethenylmethylene-Cyclopropane	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
methyl-Cyclooctane	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
tetrahydro-Furan	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
1,2-dimethoxy-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
1-methyl-2-(1-methylethyl)-benzene	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
3-ethyl-2-Pentene	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
4-methyl-1-Decene	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0
5-Tridecene	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
Methovy-Benzene	Ő	1	Ô	0 0	0	Ô	0	0
(1-methylenepronyl)-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
(1-methylethyl)_Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
1.2 bis(1.1 dimothylothyl) Bonzono	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
1,3-Dis(1,1-uniteditytedityt)-Delizene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
1, sthul 2.5 dimethyl Bongono	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	1
1 - ethyl-5,5-uiiieuiyi-Delizelle	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
1-etnyi-4-(1-metnyietnyi)-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
1-Heptene	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-methyl-4-(1-methylethyl)- 1,4-Cyclohexadiene	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
2,4-dimethyl-1,3-Pentadiene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
2-methyl-1,4-Pentadiene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
2-methyl-1-Propene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
2-methyl-2,4-Hexadiene	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
3-(ethenyloxy)-1-Propene	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
3,4-Dimethoxytoluene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
3,5-dimethyl-Cyclohexanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
3-Hexene	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
6-methyl-1-Octene	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
7,7-dimethyl-1,3,5-Cycloheptatriene	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
7-Tetradecene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
alpha-Cubebene	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Alpha-Methylstyrene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Benzene, 1.4-dichloro	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
Tetrachloroethylene	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1
Trichloroethylene	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
2 2 4-trimethyl-3-Penten-1-ol	Ő	Õ	1	Ő	Ő	0	1	1
1-Henten-4-ol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
1-Heyun-3-ol	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-Pentanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
2.5 Dimethyl 5 heven 2 ol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
2.5 - Dimetaly - 5 - nexch-5 - 01	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
2-Duten-1-01 2 other 1 Howard		1	1	0		0	0	0
		U	1	U		0	U	0
Z-HEXYI-1-OCTANOI		0	0	0		0	0	1
2-methoxy-Ethanol	U	0	1	1		0	0	0
2-metnyi-2-nitro-1-Propanol	U	U	U	U	U	0	1	1
2-Methylene cyclopentanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1

3,4-Dimethylcyclohexanol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
3-Methylpenta-1,4-diene-3-ol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
3-Nonen-1-ol	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1
alpha,alpha-dimethyl-Benzenemethanol	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1
Cyclodecanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Cyclopentanol, 2-methyl-, acetate	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
Isoborneol	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
α,α,4-trimethyl-3-Cyclohexene-1-methanol	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
1-phenyl-1-Propanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
1,3,3-trimethyl-Bicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-2-one	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
1-Hepten-3-one	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
2,4-dimethyl-3-Pentanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
2-Pentanone	0	1	1	1	0	0	1	1
3,4-dimethyl-2-Hexanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
3,5-Dimethyl-4-octanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
7-Decen-2-one	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Undecanal	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
2,2-dimethyl-Propanoic acid	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Propanoic acid, 2-methyl-, 2,2-dimethyl-1-(2-hydroxy-	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
1-methylethyl)propyl ester	U	U	1	U	U	U	0	U
Propanoic acid, 2-methyl-, 2-ethylhexyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
Benzeneacetic acid, 2-tridecyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Dichloroacetic acid, 2-pentadecyl ester	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
Oxalic acid, allyl nonyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
2-Buten-1-ol, 3-methyl-, acetate	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
2-methyl-1,3-Dioxolane	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1
2-methyl-2-Undecanethiol	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
3-Hexyne	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Allyl methallyl ether	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Artemiseole	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Carbon disulfide	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Linalyl isobutyrate	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Methylglyoxal	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
N-methyl-3-Pyridinecarboxamide	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Pyrrolidine	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Vinylcyclohexyl ether	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
Unknown 10	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
Unknown 7	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
Unknown 9	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
Unknown 8	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1

Among the six potential markers identified on fiberglass and highlighted in yellow in Table 26, none is emitted on all three other tested materials. Nevertheless all of them were produced on WP.

Among these 6 molecules, limonene, being also produced by the mutant strain on FWP and Fir, cannot be relevant for signing the production of MPA.

Four components, including 2,4-dimethyl-hexane, undecane, 1-butoxy-2-propanol and 3-methyl-2-pentanone, revealed toxinogenesis on WP and FG. Only the 2-methyl-1-Pentene could detect MPA on WP, FG and fir. None of them was produced on FWP. At this stage, the construction of a VOC biochemical fingerprint would require the creation of an index that takes into account these 5 tracers completed with 44 VOCs, issued exclusively by parent strain and taking into account their dependence on the support.

2.3.2 Study of chemical emissions from Pb16 strain (04891) on various materials

To test the relevance of our approach we compared the chemical emissions of two *Penicillium brevicompactum* strains (parent and mutant) with those of another TOX+ strain of this species (Pb16). Table 27 lists the emissions from these three strains on all studied materials. Application of the Fungal Contamination Index on chromatograms of this third strain confirmed fungal activity.

	Pb25 Parent (TOX+)			Pb19 Mutant (TOX-)				Pb16 (04891) (TOX+)				
	FG	WP	FWP	Fir	FG	WP	FWP	Fir	FG	WP	FWP	Fir
9-hexyl-Heptadecane	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
2,3-dihydro-4-(1-methylethyl)-Furan	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
2-Bromononane	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
3-methyl-Pentane	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Tetrahydro-2,2,4,4-tetramethyl-Furan	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
3-methyl-1-Hexene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
4-Acetyl-1-methylcyclohexene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
5,5-Dimethyl-1,3-hexadiene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
2-Butanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
2-Pentanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
4-Hexen-1-ol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
9-Tetradecen-1-ol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
1-phenyl-1-Butanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
2-methyl-3-Hexanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
6-Methyl-3,5-heptadiene-2-one	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
3-methyl-2-Butenal	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Acetic acid, pentyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Butanedioic acid, 2,3-diethyl-, dimethyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Butanoic acid, 2-ethyl-, methyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Butanoic acid, octyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
m-Toluic acid, 4-nitrophenyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Undecanoic acid, 2-ethyl-, methyl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
2-Ethoxytetrahydrofuran	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
3-Furaldehyde	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
Pyrrole	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
2-methyl-Decane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
3-ethylhexane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
3-methyl-Decane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
pentyl-cyclopropane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
1-ethyl-2-methyl-Cyclopropane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
1α,2β,3α,4β-Tetramethylcyclopentane	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
2,5-dimethyl-Furan	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1

Table 27: MVOCs emitted during development of three *P. brevicompactum* strains according to the growth material (not identified components are labelled « unknown ») (presence of one component is noted with « 1 » and its absence with « 0 »)

3,5-dimethyl-Octane	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
butyl-Cyclopropane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
methyl-Cyclooctane	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
nitroso-Methane	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Phthalan	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0
1,2-dimethoxy-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
1.3-dimethyl-Benzene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0
(1-methylenepropyl)-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
(1-methylethyl)-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
1.2.3-trimethyl-Benzene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0
1.3.5.7-Cyclooctatetraene	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
1 3-his(1 1-dimethylethyl)-Benzene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
1 3-Pentadiene	Ő	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	Ő	0	1	1
2-methyl-1 4-Pentadiene	Ő	0	0	0	Ő	Õ	1	1	0	0	1	1
2-methyl-1-Propene	0	0	0	0	0	Ô	0	1	0	0	0	1
3 4-Dimethovytoluene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
3 5-dimethyl-Cyclohexanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
4-methyl-1 4-Heyadiene	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
4-mothyl-1-Undocono	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Alpha Mathylettropa	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1
Ronzono 14 dichloro	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1
1.0 Nonanadial	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	0
1,9-Nollalleuloi	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1
1-Pentanoi	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1
2,2 -OXYDIS-, diacetate Ethanoi	0	0	0	0		1	0	0	1	1	0	0
2,5-Dimetnyi-5-nexen-3-ol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
2,6-dimetnyi-7-Octen-2-oi	0	0	0	0		1	0	0	1	1	0	0
2-Hexyl-1-octanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
2-Hexyn-1-ol	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2-methyl-2-nitro-1-Propanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
2-Methylene cyclopentanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
2-Octyn-1-ol	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
2-propyl-1-Heptanol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0
3-Hexanol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3-Octen-1-ol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
alpha,alpha-dimethyl-Benzenemethanol	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	1
alpha-Bisabolol	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Cyclodecanol	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
Isotridecanol	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Phenol	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
(1α,2β,5α)-2,6,6-trimethyl-	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1
Bicyclo[3.1.1]heptan-3-one	U	U	0	U	1	1	0	1	-	1	U	1
1-phenyl-1-Propanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
1-Hepten-3-one	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
2,2-dihydroxy-1-phenyl-Ethanone	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2,4-dimethyl-3-Pentanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
2-methyl-Cyclopentanone	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3,4-dimethyl-2-Hexanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
3,5-Dimethyl-4-octanone	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
6-methyl-5-Hepten-2-one	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1
7-Decen-2-one	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
2-Heptenal	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Hexanal	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Undecanal	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
2,2-dimethyl-Propanoic acid	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
2-Propylnonanoic acid	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Butanoic acid. 2-ethyl-2.3.3-trimethyl				-							-	
methyl ester	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Butanoic acid, 3.3-dimethyl-2-(1-												
methylethyl) methyl ester	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Propanoic acid. 2-hvdroxy-2-methyl-	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Benzeneacetic acid, 2-tridecvl ester	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
,,												

Heptanoic acid, 2,2-dimethyl-6-oxo-,	0	0	0	0		1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
methyl ester	U	U	U	U		1	U	0	U	1	U	U	U
Methyl 2-methylhexanoate	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1
Oxalic acid, allyl nonyl ester	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
O-decyl-Hydroxylamine	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3,4-dihydro-2H-Pyran	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1
1-Pentadecyne	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
2-Buten-1-ol, 3-methyl-, acetate	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
2-propyl-Tetrahydrofuran	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Acetic anhydride	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Benzonitrile	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
N-methyl-2-amino-Propanamide	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Phenylethyne	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1
Pyrrolidine	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
Unknown 1	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Unknown 3	0	0	0	0		1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Unknown 4	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Unknown 5	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Unknown 6	0	0	0	0		1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Unknown 8	0	0	0	0		0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1
2.4-dimothyl-2-nitro-pontano	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
2,4-dimethyl-2-intro-pentane,	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1
2 mothyl Hontono	0	0	0	1		0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1
5-metnyi-перtane	0	0	0	1		0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
1,1-dimethyl-Cyclopentane	0	0	0	0		0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
1-methyl-4-(1-methylethyl)-/-	0	0	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Oxabicycio[2.2.1]heptane		0	4	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-Methylpentyl cyclopropane	0	0	1	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2,4-dimethyl-Furan	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	1	0	1	0	1
2,4-dimethyl-Hexane	1	1	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2,6,7-trimethyl-Decane	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
2-chloro-2-nitro-Propane	0	0	0	0		0	1	1	1	1	1	0	1
2-ethoxy-2-methyl-Propane	0	0	0	0		0	1	1	0	1	1	0	0
2-ethyl-Furan	0	0	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2-methyl-Butane	0	0	1	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2-methyl-Furan	1	1	1	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2-nitro-Butane	0	1	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2-pentyl-Furan	0	0	0	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3,3-dimethyl-Hexane	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0
3-ethyl-hexane	1	1	1	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3-methyl-Furan	1	1	1	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3-methyl-Hexane	1	1	0	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
4-methyl-Decane	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	1	0	1	1	0
4-methyl-Octane	0	0	1	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Decane	0	0	1	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ethenylmethylene-Cyclopropane	0	0	1	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ethyl-cyclobutane	0	0	0	0		1	1	0	0	1	0	0	0
tetrahydro-Furan	0	0	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Undecane	1	1	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-methyl-2-(1-methylethyl)-benzene	0	0	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
3-ethyl-2-Pentene	0	1	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
4-methyl-1-Decene	0	0	0	0		0	1	1	0	0	1	0	0
5-Tridecene	0	0	1	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Methoxy-Benzene	0	1	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1.2.3-Trifluorobenzene	0	0	0	0		1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0
1.3-Octadiene	1	1	1	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
1-ethyl-3.5-dimethyl-Benzene	0	0	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-ethyl-4-(1-methylethyl)-Benzene	0	õ	Õ	0		0	õ	0	1	Ő	0	0	0
1-Hentene	ő	1	Õ	0		0	õ	0	0	Ő	Õ	Õ	0
1-methyl-4-(1-methylethyl)- 1 4-	Č	-	-				-	5	-			-	
Cyclohexadiene	0	0	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2,4-dimethyl-1.3-Pentadiene	0	0	0	0		0	0	1	1	0	0	1	0
2-methyl-1-Pentene	1	1	0	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	I -	-	2	-	1	-	2	2	-	Ĩ	-	-	-

2 mothed 24 Houndiana	0	0	0	1	0	Δ	0	0	0	0	0	Δ
2-ineuryi-2,4-nexautene	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
3-(ethenyloxy)-1-Propene	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
3-Hexene	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
6-methyl-1-Octene	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
7,7-dimethyl-1,3,5-Cycloheptatriene	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
7-Tetradecene	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
alpha-Cubebene	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Alnha-Pinene	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
(vclobevene 3-methyl-6-(1-methylethyl)	Ô	<u> </u>	Î.	<u> </u>	1	1	<u> </u>	1	1	1	1	1
Ethulhonzono	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Ethyldenzene	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Limonene	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
Tetrachloroethylene	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Trichloroethylene	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	1	0	1
Xylene	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
1-butoxy-2-Propanol	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2,2,4-trimethyl-3-Penten-1-ol	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
3,4-dimethyl-1-Pentanol	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-Henten-4-ol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1-Heyym-3-ol	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
1 Octor 2 ol	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
1-Octen-3-of	1	1	1	1		1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2-Buten-1-ol	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2-ethyl-1-Hexanol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
2-methoxy-Ethanol	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2-methyl-1-Butanol	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2-methyl-2-Propanol	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3.4-Dimethylcyclohexanol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
3-methyl-1-Butanol	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
3-Methylpenta-1 4-diene-3-ol	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
3-Nonon-1-ol	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	0	1	1
Cuolon onten ol 2 mothul acotato	0	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	0	1	1
Cyclopentanol, 2-methyl-, acetate	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Isoborneol	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
α,α,4-trimethyl-3-Cyclohexene-1-	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
methanol	-	•		-	-	-	-	•	-	•	•	
1,3,3-trimethyl-Bicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-2-	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
one	Ŭ	Ū	0	-	Ŭ	0	U	0	Ŭ	U	Ū	Ŭ
2-Butanone	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2-Pentanone	0	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
3-methyl-2-Pentanone	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
4-Amino-1.5-pentandioic acid	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
Pronanoic acid 2-methyl- 22-dimethyl-	Ŭ	U	U	Ũ	-	Ū	Ũ	U	-	-	Ū	Ũ
1_(2_hvdrovy_1_methylethyl)propyl ester	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Drononosia acid 2 methyl 2 ethylhoury												
Propanoic aciu, 2-metnyi-, 2-etnyinexyi	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	1	0
ester		0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
Benzeneacetic acid, octyl ester	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
Dichloroacetic acid, 2-pentadecyl ester	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Hexanoic acid, 2-ethyl-, methyl ester	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
2-methyl-1,3-Dioxolane	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2-methyl-2-Undecanethiol	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2-n-Butyl furan	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0
2-Octen-1-ol. 3.7-dimethyl-, isobutyrate	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
3-Hexvne	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
Allyl methallyl ether	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	0
Artomização	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Alterniseole	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Carbon disulfide	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
Dimethyldisulfide	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Linalyl isobutyrate	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
methoxy-phenyl-Oxime	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1
Methyl 2,2-dimethyl-3-	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	0
hydroxypropionate	0	U	U	U	1	1	U	U	1	T	T	U
Methylglyoxal	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1
N-methyl-3-Pyridinecarboxamide	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
Vinylcvclohexvl ether	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0

Unknown 10	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
Unknown 2	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Unknown 7	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0
Unknown 9	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Whatever pair strain/concerned support, the identified compounds belong to many chemical families (carboxylic acids, esters, alkenes, alkanes, aldehydes, alcohol, sulfur molecules, halogenated molecules, amino and cyclic molecules).

The analysis of emissions showed that:

- 153 VOCs were emitted from Pb16 strain, from which twenty five exclusively by it, all materials confronted (highlighted blue in the table)

- TOX+ strains Pb25 and Pb16 have qualitatively different chemical emissions, which is compromising the construction of an index. There is just one MVOC, 2-ethyl-1-Hexanol, that is not emitted by TOX- strain but by two TOX+ strains, on FWP.

Furthermore, the mutant strain (Pb19) and the wild type strain (Pb16) have, interestingly, many common emissions (84 VOCs are emitted by these two strains on the same materials, highlighted in pink), indicating more metabolic similarities between these two strains than between the two toxinogenic strains (Pb25 et Pb16).

2.3.3 Determination of global footprint for production of mycophenolic acid

Since the analysis of emitted MVOCs seem unsufficient to identify specific emission during mycotoxin synthesis, more in depth analysis of data was performed, using fragmentation spectra of emitted compounds at the CSTB (Dr S. Moularat).

From the mass spectrometry results of each of the tests achieved with the TOX+ strains Pb25 and Pb16 and TOX- strain Pb19, the strength of signal associated with each fragment ion was summed over the entire analysis period, fixed at 80 min. A matrix fragment ions/test was then constructed. These results were then analysed using a Principal Component Analysis (PCA). Results are summarized in Annex 2.

This discrimination using PCA allowed the identification the 90 ions, which can present good chemical footprint for production of MPA. These ions are specifically associated with the growth of TOX+ strains. They are essentially ions whose ratio between mass and charge is greater than 200, indicating molecules with high molecular weight, for which the used analytical method is not

optimal. This finding may explain the fact that no discriminating MVOCs was identified during the first approach.

2.3.4 Identification of MVOCs issued from the fungal growth of *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*

The experimental and analytical approach adopted for *P. brevicompactum* was applied on the two other species, *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum*, with, for each of them, two strains whose toxinogenic potential differs by a factor higher than 100. Indeed, for that two species, it was not possible to identify strains that did not produce any toxin. Therefore, for each species we have tested weakly toxinogenic strain and highly toxinogenic strain.

2.3.4.1 Study of VOCs emission for Aspergillus versicolor strains on referent material

Emissions from two strains (highly and weakly toxinogenic) of *Aspergillus versicolor* during development on fiberglass were analysed. Table 28 presents the MVOCs that are exclusively emitted either by TOX+ or TOX- strain. Common MVOCs, as well as VOCs issued from the contamination-free media were excluded from the table.

Table 28: MVOCs emitted during development of A. versicolor strains on FG (presence of one component i	is
noted with « 1 » and its absence with « 0 »)	

	Weakly toxinogenic strain (Av13)	Highly toxinogenic strain (Av9)
1-bromo-Pentane	0	1
3-Trifluoroacetoxypentadecane	0	1
1,2,4a,5,6,8a-hexahydro-4,7-dimethyl-1-(1- methylethyl)-Naphthalene	0	1
1,2,4-Trimethoxybenzene	0	1
1,3-dimethoxy-Benzene	0	1
1-cyclopropyl-2-nitro-Benzene	0	1
2-Hexyl-1-octanol	0	1
2-Hexyn-1-ol	0	1
Heptanal	0	1
9-Octadecenoic acid-, hexyl ester	0	1
2-Heptanol	1	0
2-Octen-1-ol	1	0
4-(3,4,5-trimethoxybenzylidenamino)- 1,2,4-Triazole	1	0
2-methyl-, 2-(acetyloxy)- 1,1a,2,3,4,6,7,10,11,11a-decahydro-7,1-2- Butenoic acid	1	0
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, diisooctyl ester	1	0

The identified compounds belong to several chemical groups (carboxylic acids, esters, alkenes, alkanes, aldehydes, alcohol, sulfur-containing molecules, halogenated, amino and cyclic molecules).

Among the 15 MVOCs emitted by *Aspergillus versicolor*:

- 10 are specific for the highly toxinogenic strain (highlighted in blue)
- 5 are specific for weakly toxinogenic strain (highlighted in pink).

2.3.4.2 Study of VOC emission for Stachybotrys chartarum strains on referent support

The same test was performed with two strains (highly and weakly toxinogenic) of *Stachybotrys chartarum* during development on fiberglass. Table 29 presents the MVOCs exclusivelly emitted by each fungal strain, common MVOCs and those issued from the contamination-free media were excluded from the table.

	Weakly toxinogenic strain (ST81)	Highly toxinogenic strain (ST82)
2-Hexyl-1-octanol	0	1
2-Hexyn-1-ol	0	1
2-Heptanol	0	1
1-bromo-Pentane	1	0
3-Trifluoroacetoxypentadecane	1	0
trimethylphenoxy-Silane	1	0
1-methyl-4-(1-methylethylidene)- Cyclohexene	1	0
alpha-pinene	1	0
Carene	1	0
Toluene	1	0
1-octen-3-ol	1	0
2-Octen-1-ol	1	0
Santalol	1	0
trans-2-Ethyl-2-hexen-1-ol	1	0
3,4-dihydro-8-hydroxy-3-methyl-1H-2- Benzopyran-1-one	1	0
2-Heptanone	1	0
Cyclobutylamine	1	0
2-methyl-1-Hexen-3-yne	1	0

Table 29: MVOCs emitted during development of S. chartarum strains on FG (presence of one componen	ıt
is noted with « 1 » and its absence with « 0 »)	

The identified compounds belong to different chemical groups (carboxylic acids, esters, alkenes, alkanes, aldehydes, alcohol, sulfur-containing molecules, halogenated molecules, amino and cyclic molecules).

In comparison to *A. versicolor*, in the case of *Stachybotrys chartarum*, more MVOCs were differentially produced according to toxinogenic potential of strains, among which:

- 3 are specifically issued by highly toxinogenic strain (highlighted in blue)

- 15 are specifically issued by weakly toxinogenic strain (highlighted in pink).

According to Tables 28 and 29, both toxinogenic strains of *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum* produced 2 common MVOCs:

- 2-hexyl-1-octanol

- 2-hexyn-1-ol.

Remaining MVOC, that could be specific to mycotoxin production, depended on considered species.

In addition to the identification of common chemical molecules, analysis of fragment ions, adopted for *Penicillium*, should distinguish other correlations. A statistical analysis of results for these 4 strains on fir, FWP, WP and FG was performed by PCA.

2.3.5 Determination of global footprint for production of mycotoxins

To search this global footprint, the method described before for MPA was used for MVOCs produced by *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*. Detailed results are presented in Annex 2.

41 specific ions were retained as fragment ions that may constitute a chemical fingerprint of the mycotoxinogenesis, "signing" highly toxinogenic strains. Only two ions were common to the two fingerprints (obtained for *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*).

2.4 Discussion and conclusion

The analysis of the emission of specific VOC by fungi during their development has been the subject of many works aiming to use these compounds as marker of fungal development (Lavine *et al.*, 2012; Polizzi *et al.*, 2012b; Ryan and Beaucham, 2013; Vishwanath *et al.*, 2011). In particular, works by Moularat and Joblin (Joblin *et al.*, 2010; Moularat *et al.*, 2008b, 2008c, 2008d) allowed determination of a Fungal Contamination Index that is used to identify a fungal contamination of indoor environments before macroscopic development or in areas where visual inspection is not possible.

Other studies were performed in order to determine MVOCs specific to certain fungal species (Claeson *et al.*, 2002; Mason *et al.*, 2010; Van Lancker *et al.*, 2008). This could be very useful to highlight the presence of species known for their allergic or toxinogenic potential and subsequent consequences on habitants' health. For instance, Mason et al. (2010) highlighted ethyl-furan as MVOC indicating development of *A.versicolor*. However, in our study, this molecule was also produced by TOX+ strain of *P. brevicompactum* on fir. In the same study dimethyldisulfide was proposed as indicator of *S. chartarum* and *A. versicolor* growth. In our study, this compound was found to be produced by all tested *P. brevicompactum* strains, on all materials. Therefore, these MVOCs don't seem specific to any species.

In another study (Gao *et al.*, 2002) 3-methyl-1-butanol; 2-methyl-1-propanol and 2-heptanone were proposed as markers of common *Aspergillus* species grown indoors. Our results revealed that first two compounds are produced by strains of *Penicillium brevicompactum* and latest one, 2-heptanone, was produced by *Stachybotrys chartarum*. Once again, these MVOCs are probably not specific to species.

Our results are also in agreement with several studies that demonstrated the influence of growing support on MVOCs emissions. For instance, *A. versicolor* emissions of MVOCs varied if grown on MEA or on wallpaper (Van Lancker *et al.*, 2008); as confirmed by Mason (2010) for same species growing on gypsum board, ceiling tile, kraft paper and strand board. Same author reported that *S. chartarum* showed important metabolite differences when grown on those 4 materials.

Since MVOCs production is highly substrate-dependent, it makes it more difficult to identify molecules that could serve as markers in all situations. As an example, Matysik et al. (2008) studied VOC profiles for *Penicillium expansum*, *P. chrysogenum*, *Aspergillus versicolor*, *A. fumigatus*, *A. niger* and *Cladosporium cladosporoides* on WP and DG18 and demonstrated that MVOCs production on agar are very different than on building material. They proposed 1,3-dimethoxybenzene for *A. versicolor* presence on wallpaper, without any relation to toxinogenic potential. In our study this MVOC was emitted exclusively by toxinogenic *A. versicolor*. Closely, 1,2-dimethoxybenzene was produced by one of TOX+ strains of *P. brevicompactum* on fir.

The aim of this study was to identify MVOCs that could be specific of toxinogenic strains, independently of the species. If differential expression of MVOCs was observed when comparing TOX+ and TOX- of each species of interest, a very few number of compounds was found to be produced by all toxinogenic strains. Moreover, if combined none MVOC was emitted by all TOX+ strains on all tested materials. This result is in agreement with the few available data.

For instance, Jelen and Grabarkiewicz-Szczęsna (2005) studied the profiles of volatile compounds produced on wheat by a toxinogenic strains of *A. ochraceus* (producing ochratoxin A) and non-

toxinogenic *Aspergillus* strains. The pattern of MVOCs produced by toxinogenic strains did not allow their differentiation from non-toxinogenic strains. In the same way, Polizzi and al. (2009) studied produced mycotoxins on building materials and emitted MVOCs in water-damaged environments. In this study no MVOC was directly related to mycotoxin production.

By contrast, Betancourt and al. (2013) highlighted a correlation between certain MVOCs (3,4dihydro-8-hydroxy-3-methyl- (R)-1H-2-Benzopyran-1-one and 1-octen-3-ol) and toxinogenic strains of *S. chartarum*. In our study, first component was found to be emitted by weakly toxinogenic strain and not by toxinogenic. Moreover, second compound, 1-octen-3-ol, was produced by all *P. brevicompactum* strains on all materials. Therefore maybe these components can't be specific indicator for presence of toxinogenic strain of *S. chartarum*, as also sugested by Gao and Martin (2002).

In the study of Wilkins and al. (2003) trichodiene was showed to be produced in significantly larger amounts by *Stachybotrys chartarum* isolates, which produced satratoxins. However, it was difficult to use this metabolite to detect the presence of toxic isolates in buildings due to the relatively small amounts excreted. Moreover, during various experiments about VOCs emissions in the laboratory of CSTB, this compound is usually found to be emitted by several sources and therefore probably doesn't exclusively predict presence on *Stachybotrys*.

As a conclusion, the low number of MVOCs that can be specifically related to mycotoxin production by all TOX+ strains and on all materials, makes impossible the building of a toxinogenic index in a comparable way to the existing fungal contamination index.

That is why a more deepened analysis of data was done by S. Moularat at the CSTB using PCA and fragment ions analysis. Results of this approach were more encouraging. Indeed, the "fragment ions" approach has allowed the discrimination of the strains according to their toxinogenic potential for each species, but also the identification of 7 fragment ions (56, 58, 59, 71, 143, 152 and 199) that appeared correlated to a high level of mycotoxin production for the three tested fungal species. These results shall now be confirmed by testing the emission using other toxinogenic strains.

PCA results also suggest that, the identification of MVOCs that could serve as indicators of mycotoxins' synthesis in indoor environments, could require an optimization of the analytical methodology in order to allow access to molecules with higher molecular weight.

CHAPTER THREE.

Aerosolization of mycotoxins from contaminated building material

3.1 Introduction

In the first part of our work, we demonstrated that the development of some toxinogenic fungi on building materials can go with the active synthesis of quite high amounts of mycotoxins. Even if the detection of fungal presence in indoors and even more the presence of their ability to produce toxic compounds is very important in terms of human health, it does not, however, prejudge the occupants' exposure by inhalation. Indeed, the propensity for aerosolization of toxinogenic fungi and contaminated particles from supports could strongly vary as a function of the species (Afanou *et al.*, 2015; Madsen *et al.*, 2016; Pasanen *et al.*, 1991).

Within this context, the aim of this work was to characterize the possible transfer of mycotoxins from a contaminated support to the air. For that, a specific device was set up at the CSTB to be able to characterize the nature of aerosols generated under controlled airflows.

Since final objective is a practical application to living spaces, it was therefore essential to work under realistic conditions. We have chosen to test the impact of possible aeraulic solicitations on the emission of fungal particles from a contaminated material and on the associated toxic load according to the size of emitted particles.

For that, three previously chosen fungal species were used (toxinogenic strains) and since wallpaper was found to be a good support for both development and toxinogenesis of these three species, it was chosen as the reference material.

In practice, in a closed chamber, the contaminated medium was placed, on which was applied, thanks to a blowing device, aeraulic solicitations - variable in terms of intensity and duration. Those solicitations could represent the opening of a window, airflows due to heating systems or ventilations, human activities etc.

After adaptation, this assembly was then used to determine the propensity of toxinogenic strains to aerosolize, as well as the possible transfer of mycotoxins to the air.

3.2 Development of the experimental system

Before performing experiments of aerosolization of fungal particles and eventual toxins, experimental system had to be developed and calibrated. In the next paragraphs will be presented the different devices that were included in the system and the preliminary adaptation of the system itself.

3.2.1 Description of the experimental system

The developed device is able to reproduce, in the laboratory, the mechanical action of airflows between 0 and 10 m/s over contaminated medium. The general principle is shown on Figure 27. The contaminated material was placed in a closed chamber and subjected to a controlled (intensity and time) aeraulic solicitation by the blowing device. Next to this aerosolization assembly, necessary metrology was installed to provide characterization of aerosols, in size and in number. To ensure the safety of the operator, the entire assembly is disposed within a microbiological safety cabinet (Figure 27).



Figure 27: Schema and photography of the whole experimental assembly used for aerosolization of mycotoxins from wallpaper

Blowing device

The developed assembly presents cylindrical volume of 10.5 dm³ equipped with a blowing device provided with filtered humidified air (50 %RH at 22 °C) to ensure the aerodynamic solicitations on contaminated medium. Experimental measurements were carried out to assure/define the

precise angle of air stream respected to the contaminated surface as well as distance between surface and blowing device.

The blowing device contains 16 semi-circular orifices of 1 mm diameter, as showed on figure below (Figure 28). It is positioned so the air stream forms an angle of 45 ° with respect to the fungal culture.

Moreover, the assembly is positioned that the distance between the bottom of the blowing nozzles and the fungal cultures was 1 cm that appeared to be the best experimental conditions as revealed by preliminary assays conducted at the CSTB (see annex 3).



Figure 28: Blowing device and its placement

The blowing device displayed on the medium aeraulic solicitations of 5 seconds, repeated until the measured concentration of aerosolized particles decrease to 1 particle/dm³.

The physical characterization of the produced aerosols was carried out using particle counters, as well as a multi-stage impactor, for capturing particles according to their size and aerodynamic characteristics on fiberglass media.

Aerodynamic Particle Counter (APS 3320, TSI)

The principle of this counter is to measure the time of flight of the particles between two points after acceleration of the flow carrier through an orifice. Because of their inertia, aerosols will adjust faster or slower their speed to that of air. This delay in adjustment is proportional to the relaxation time and therefore to the aerodynamic diameter of the particle. This diameter may be determined by measuring the speed of each particle just after the orifice. This speed is measured using a split laser beam forming two points when traversing the particles.

The characteristics of this device are: Aspiration flow: 5 L/min; sampled volume: 1 L/min; 52 measurement channels can detect particle sizes between 0.3 and 20 microns; maximal sampled concentration: 1000 particles/cm³.

Laser spectrometer (Model 3340, TSI)

This counter works on the principle that the light broadcasted by a particle in an active laser cavity is in direct function of its size. The particles produce light pulses in their transit through the laser beam. These pulses are detected by two detectors and analysed by four stages of amplification in cascade coupled to the analog converters - converting digital to the size.

This optical counter allows to distinguish particle diameter between 90 nm and 7.5 μ m. The sampling rate is fixed at 0.1 L/min. The time step of data acquisition can be changed by the operator, it was set to 5 seconds.

Six-Stage Viable ANDERSEN Cascade Impactor

This collecting device uses the inertia of the particles which, when pass through holes that make up the sieve, either follow flow or leave the air flow which has been accelerated. So the finest particles follow the air stream up to the next stage while the largest will be captured on the collection material (fiberglass filters) which is situated under the sieve. Therefore the collected particles are finer and finer from stage 1 to stage 6 as shown in Figure 29 (Andersen, 1958). The amount of aerosolized toxin was measured by UPLC-MS/MS from the fiberglass filters of each stage giving the toxic load of emitted particles in relation with their size.



Figure 29: Illustration of the cascade impactor and domain of particle's size investigated in different stages of Andersen collector and its correlation with human respiratory system

On figure 29 is presented correlation between stages of Andersen collector and human respiratory system. It is important to note that particles found on third and fourth stage of Andersen can penetrate up to primary and secondary bronchi, furthermore particles captured on fifth and sixth stage are able, thanks to their small size, to penetrate up to terminal bronchi – bronchioles as well as to alveoli.

3.2.2 Characterization of aerosolization conditions

Firstly, we studied the propensity of fungal species to emit particles by applying increasing speeds on highly contaminated culture media. The results of these tests are detailed for *Penicillium brevicompactum*, and applied for *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum* as well, with any corrections in orientation if needed.

Penicillium brevicompactum

Penicillium brevicompactum cultures on PDA were subjected to increasing air speeds. These tests showed that below 0.3 m/s, the particulate emission was sporadic with a maximum of 10 particles measured in the experimental volume (10.5 dm³). Figure 30 indicates the number of particles sampled following a blowing of 5 seconds, with solicitation speeds of 0.3, 1 and 2 m/s.



Figure 30: Number of particles aerosolized from *P. brevicompactum* culture, after applying different solicitations

These tests demonstrate, in our test conditions, that:

- An air velocity of 0.3 m/s is sufficient to significantly aerosolize particles from a culture of *Penicillium*
- \circ As expected, the emission of particles increases as the blowing speed increases, with a number of sampled particles greather than 10⁵ particles when solicitation speed is 2 m/s.

The study of the granulometric profiles of the emitted particles, for each speed applied on cultures of *Penicillium*, was also performed (Figure 31).


Figure 31: Granulometric profiles of *Penicillium brevicompactum* aerosolized from PDA culture, for different air solicitations

For the lowest speed, the particles are divided into two areas of size:

- The sub-micron particles of aerodynamic diameter less than 523 nm

- The super-micronic particles of aerodynamic diameter of between 2 and 4.4 μ m, presumably corresponding to the spores of *Penicillium brevicompactum*.

For blowing speeds of 1 and 2 m/s, the particle size profiles are polydisperse. Thus the particles are counted in almost all of the channels up to 9 μ m. Solicitation of 2 m/s allows the aerosolization of few larger particles.

Regarding the fine particles (aerodynamic diameter less than 523 nm), issued regardless of the applied air velocity, they represent 9.6, 4.8 and 5.4% of the total number of particles sampled when air speed of 0.3, 1 and 2 m/s were applied, respectively.

Three independent solicitations were performed on same culture. Figure 32 illustrates the evolution of the overall particle concentration generated during the three successive aeraulic solicitations of 1 m/s, on culture of *Penicillium brevicompactum*.



Figure 32: Evolution of the overall particle concentration generated during the three successive aeraulic solicitations of 1 m/s, on culture of *Penicillium brevicompactum*

If, as expected, the first solicitation allows the aerosolization of a large amount of particles, this procedure ensures the progressive exhaustion of culture. Thus, the particulate load emitted at the tenth solicitation of culture represents only 2% of the first, which provides itself 70% of the total particulate load.

Regarding the size profile of aerosolized particles, first applied stress produces particles which are distributed in almost all counter channels up to 9 μ m with a peak at 3 microns. The following two solicitations produce particles which are divided into a number of smaller channels (20 against 37) with a constant for finer particles and those whose aerodynamic diameter is between 2.3 and 5.5 μ m (Figure 33).



Figure 33: Granulometric profiles of aerosols generated from *Penicillum brevicompactum* during solicitations of 1 m/s

This test shows that the first aerosolized structures have different sizes, with probably aerosolization of spores and propagules of which stage of development is different.

Aspergillus versicolor

Solicitations applied on fungal culture at speeds of 0.3 and 1 m/s, carried out in accordance with the procedure described previously, did not allow the particles' emission. Therefore speed had been increased. Figure 34 reflects the evolution of the generated particle concentration by the applied solicitations.



Figure 34: Evolution of the particulate concentration generated by the different air velocity applied to a culture of *Aspergillus versicolor* on PDA

The first particles were observed from speed of 2 m/s, with particulate concentrations of about twenty particles per liter. In order to set the air flow conditions that would lead to significant particle concentrations which can induce a strong exposure to toxic particles, we increased the air speed. Thus, the application of stresses generated by an air speed of 4.3 m/s enabled aerosolization of more particles (132 particles/L). Increasing the speed to 6 m/s, with a concentration of around 3*10³ particles/L, resulted in a massive emission of potentially toxic particles whose particle size profile is shown in Figure below. The renewal of this solicitation induced, as expected, the exhaustion of the support, and the maximum particle concentration was reduced by about 1 log between 2 solicitations. The size profile of the particles generated in these conditions is shown in Figure 35.



Figure 35: Granulometric profile of the fungal aerosols emitted from a culture of *Aspergillus versicolor* on PDA generated after aerodynamic solicitations of 6 m/s

If the majority of generated particles had aerodynamic diameters between 1.8 and 5 μ m, with a peak at 2.6 μ m, finer particles were emitted as well. Thus, 3.3% of the produced aerosol had an aerodynamic diameter less than 523 nm.

Stachybotrys chartarum

As for *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Penicillium brevicompactum*, aeraulic stresses were applied to cultures of *Stachybotrys chartarum*, incubated for 14 days on MEA.

No aeraulic solicitation allowed the particle aerosolization from the fungal culture until air speed reached 6 m/s. At this speed, with a maximum particle concentration of 120 particles/L, the propensity to aerosolization of *Stachybotrys* is weaker than for *Aspergillus versicolor* (average concentration of 3*10³ particles/L).

In the logic of obtaining large quantities of particles, we increased the air speed to 8.4 m/s. The evolution of the particle concentration in the test, during successive solicitations of 5 seconds, is shown in Figure 36.



Figure 36: Evolution of the particulate concentration in successive solicitations of 8.4 m/s on a culture of Stachybotrys chartarum

With a maximum particle concentration of less than 300 particles/L, this test confirmed the difficulty to aerosolize a culture of *Stachybotrys chartarum*. It also highlighted the rapid exhaustion of the culture, since average particle concentration was 70 particles/L at the first solicitation and decreased to 10 at the fifth. As regards granulometric profiles, Figure 37 reflects the dispersion of aerosolized particles as different air velocities were applied to the culture.



Figure 37: Profile size of the aerosol produced from a culture of *S. chartarum* on MEA according to the applied air speeds

The majority of aerosolized particles had an aerodynamic diameter between 2 and 4 μ m, even if it appears that finer particles were also emitted, and on several channels (while they were mainly found in the channel <523 nm for *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Penicillium brevicompactum*).

These tests revealed that the propension to aerosolization of the three species from agar media are different according to the species:

- Penicillium brevicompactum appeared to be the most conducive to the particulate emission, an air speed of just 1 m/s is sufficient to achieve a concentration of 8*10³ particles/L
- Speed of 2 m/s and 6 m/s are necessary to allow the particle aerosolization from *Aspergillus* and *Stachybotrys* cultures, respectively; with maximum particle concentrations of 3*10³ and 120 particles/L, respectively.

3.3 Aerosolization of mycotoxins after development of toxinogenic fungi on wallpaper. Brankica Aleksic, Marjorie Draghi, Sebastien Ritoux, Sylviane Bailly, Marlène Lacroix, Isabelle P. Oswald, Jean-Denis Bailly, Enric Robine. Submitted to Indoor Air

Aerosolization of mycotoxins after development of toxinogenic fungi on wallpaper

Brankica Aleksic^{1,2}, Marjorie Draghi³, Sebastien Ritoux³, Sylviane Bailly¹, Marlène Lacroix¹, Isabelle P. Oswald¹, Jean-Denis Bailly^{1*}, Enric Robine³

¹Toxalim, Université de Toulouse, INRA, ENVT, INP-Purpan, UPS, F-31000 Toulouse, France.

² French Environment and Energy Management Agency, Angers, France

*Corresponding author: jd.bailly@envt.fr

Abstract

Fungi are frequent indoor contaminants and some are known to be potent mycotoxin producers. The frequent isolation of toxinogenic species in indoor environments raises the question of the possible exposure of inhabitants to these toxic compounds by inhalation after aerosolization.

The study investigated the toxinogenesis of *Penicillium brevicompactum*, *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum* during their development on wallpaper and the possible subsequent aerosolization of produced mycotoxins from contaminated supports.

We demonstrated that mycophenolic acid, sterigmatocystin and macrocyclic trichothecenes (sum of 4 major compounds) could be produced at levels of 1.8, 112.1 and 27.8 mg/m², respectively on wallpaper. Part of the produced toxins could be aerosolized from support. The propensity to aerosolization differed according to the fungal species. Thus, *P. brevicompactum* was aerosolized from 0.3 m/s, when *S. chartarum* required airflow of 5.9 m/s. *A versicolor* was intermediate with aerosolization under 2 m/s airflow.

Quantification of the toxic content revealed that, for considered toxins, toxic load was mostly associated with micronic and super-micronic particles' fractions, whose sizes may correspond to spores. However, some macrocyclic trichothecenes (especially satratoxin H and verrucarin J) can be found in smaller and easily inhalable particles.

KEYWORDS

Indoor air, mycotoxins, exposure, aerosolization, wallpaper, fungi

³ Scientific and Technical Center for Construction, Laboratory for Microbiology of Environments Interiors and Sustainable Development, Marne-la-Vallée, France

PRACTICAL IMPLICATIONS

- Development of toxinogenic fungi in indoors may lead to mycotoxin production
- Mycotoxins can be aerosolized from contaminated supports
- Proportion of aerosolized toxin vary according to fungal species
- Mycotoxin load is mostly found on micronic particles
- Some macrocyclic trichothecenes (especially satratoxin H and verrucarin J) were found on particles smaller than spores and easily inhalable

1. INTRODUCTION

In industrialized countries, people spend 80-95 % of their time inside buildings [1]. Many agents of physical, chemical or microbiological nature can have detrimental effects for occupants, such as allergies, infections or poisoning [2-5]. Among the microbiological pollutants of indoor environments, micromycetes are ubiquitous microorganisms capable of growing on most construction and decoration materials if appropriate environmental conditions are present [6-9]. It is estimated that, in Northern Europe and North America, 20 to 40 % of buildings display macroscopically visible fungal development [10]. As an example, in France, a national campaign by the Observatory of the Quality of Indoor Air revealed that more than 610 000 homes had mouldy surfaces of more than 1 m [11].

Among the fungal contaminants commonly observed in habitats, some species are known to produce toxic secondary metabolites called mycotoxins [6, 12, 13]. For instance, *Aspergillus versicolor*, a potent producer of sterigmatocystin (STG), is one of the most frequent contaminant of indoor environments [6, 14]. *Stachybotrys chartarum* is often isolated from homes that have suffered from water damages [15-17]. This species is known to be able to produce different toxic compounds belonging to the family of macrocyclic trichothecenes (MCT) (namely satratoxins G (SG) and H (SH), roridin L2 (RL2), verrucarin J (VerJ)) [18, 19]. On the same way, *Penicillium brevicompactum* was also frequently identified as indoor contaminant [20].

These findings raise the question of the possible occupants' exposure to these toxic compounds by contact or inhalation following their aerosolization. Indeed, it has been shown that mycotoxins can be found in fungal spores [12] and could therefore subsequently be inhaled [21, 22].

To evaluate presence of these contaminants in indoor environments, some studies have measured mycotoxins on contaminated materials [23-26] or settled dust [27-29]. Thus, STG could be found in more than 20 % of analyzed samples as well as MCT on material samples from water-damaged homes [16].

However the toxin quantification from material or settled dust does not prejudge the airborne toxic load nor toxin quantities potentially inhaled by the occupants. Indeed, the relationship between contaminated surfaces, mycotoxin production and transfer to the air of these toxic substances is poorly documented. Most researches focus primarily on aerosolization of conidia or fungal fragments [30-33] without associating them with mycotoxins. Only one previous work demonstrated the possible aerosolization of MCT [34].

Within this context, the aim of this study was to quantify mycotoxin production by three frequent fungal contaminants of indoor environments that are *P. brevicompactum*, *A. versicolor*, and *S. chartarum* during their development on wallpaper, and to evaluate possible aerosolization of produced toxins according to airflow rate and size of emitted particles.

2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1. Mycotoxin standards

Standards of satratoxin G (SG), satratoxin H (SH), roridin L2 (RL2) and verrucarin J (VerJ) were gracious gift from Professor J.J. Pestka (Department of Microbiology and Molecular Genetics, Michigan State University, USA). Sterigmatocystin (STG), mycophenolic acid (MPA), verrucarin A (VerA), o-methylsterigmatocystin (o-mSTG) and mycophenolic acid-d₃ (MPA-d₃) were purchased from Sigma (Saint-Quentin Fallavier, France). Standards were dissolved in methanol (MeOH) to obtain stock solutions that were stored at -20 °C.

2.2. Solvents and reagents

All reagents and solvents were purchased from ICS (Lapeyrouse-Fossat, France) and were analytical grade. Acetonitrile (AcN) used for mobile phase was LC/MS grade and purchased from Thermo Fischer Scientific (Illkirch, France) and water was obtained from an ultrapure water (18.2 M Ω) system (Elga Labwater Veolia, Anthony, France).

Wallpaper (WP) (Papier Peint BLAN BLA 0 INSP, Leroy Merlin) was purchased in a specialized store. It was cut into 2×5 cm pieces and then sterilized (121 °C, 20 min) before use as described by Górny et al. [32] and Peitzsch et al. [35].

2.3. Fungal strains

P. brevicompactum IBT 23078 strain was a gracious gift from Professor J.B. Nielsen (Technical University of Denmark, Lyngby, Denmark), *A. versicolor* NCPT 54 was a gift from Dr O. Puel (INRA, Toulouse, France), and *S. chartarum* 82 (ST82) strain was isolated from wheat straw. These three strains were selected for their ability to produce mycophenolic acid, sterigmatocystin and macrocyclic trichothecenes, respectively. All strains were maintained in the laboratory on malt extract agar (MEA, Biokar, France) at 4 °C and were regularly checked for viability by culturing on MEA.

2.4. Growth and toxinogenesis of fungi on wallpaper

The fungal strains were grown on potato dextrose agar (PDA, Biokar, France) for 14 days at 25 °C to obtain highly sporulating cultures. Spore suspensions were prepared from these fungal cultures by adding 10 mL of Tween 80 (0.05 %) to the Petri dish. The number of spores was quantified by direct counting on a Malassez cell. Spore suspensions were then diluted to obtain the required concentration. Contamination was achieved by applying 100 μ L of those suspensions (10⁷ spores/mL) on sterile wallpaper.

Contaminated wallpaper pieces (2 x 5 cm) were then incubated for 10 days at 25 °C in darkness. After incubation, fungal development was assessed by examining samples under stereomicroscope (magnification from 12 to 120) (Olympus SZX9) and under Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) (Jeol JSM 5600LV) (magnification from 40 to 30 000). Both hyphae development (density and colonized surface) and density of sporulated conidial heads on the whole sample surface (10 cm²) have been evaluated.

Some samples were used for mycotoxin determination whereas others, incubated in the same conditions, were used for aerosolization as described below.

In order to measure mycotoxin base line at the beginning of experiment due to inoculum on materials (= T0 value), control material samples were frozen immediately after spores' deposit, without incubation to avoid fungal development, and analysed as other samples.

All analysis were done in triplicate and three independent experiments were carried out.

2.5. Aerosolization of mycotoxins from wallpaper

To evaluate aerosolization of particles and toxins from wallpaper, a specific experimental device capable of reproducing controlled aerodynamic solicitations from 0 to 10 m/s over contaminated surfaces was developed. The principle of this device is shown on Figure 1. To ensure the safety of the operator, the entire assembly is disposed within a microbiological safety cabinet.

The developed assembly presents cylindrical volume of 10.5 dm³ equipped with a blowing device provided with filtered humidified air (50 % RH at 22 °C) to ensure the aerodynamic solicitations on contaminated material. The blowing device placed in the closed space consisted of 16 semicircular holes of 1 mm diameter. It is placed so that the air stream forms an angle of 45 ° with respect to the contaminated material. Moreover, the assembly is leveled so the distance between the bottom of the blowing nozzles and the fungal cultures was 1 cm (Figure 1).

Air solicitations (or air jets) of 5 seconds each were performed and repeated until the measured concentration of particles decrease to 1 particle/dm³.



Figure 1. Experimental assembly used for aerosolization of mycotoxins from wallpaper

The physical characterization of the produced aerosols was carried out using an optical counter (Model 3340, TSI). An Andersen-like multi-stage impactor (ACFM, Graseby), was used for capturing particles according to 6 ranges of size and aerodynamic characteristics (Table 1). Each stage of the impactor was equipped with fiberglass disk to collect particles and allow mycotoxin determination as described below.

Stage	Size range [µm]	Corresponding penetration in respiratory tract		
1	>7	Nose		
2	4.7 - 7	Pharynx		
3	3.3 - 4.7	Trachea and primary bronchi		
4	2.1 - 3.3	Secondary bronchi		
5	1.1 - 2.1	Terminal bronchi		
6	0.65 - 1.1	Alveoli		

Table 1. Domain of particle's size collected on the 6 stages of Andersen collector

2.6. Mycotoxin determination

Extraction procedure

MPA, STG and four MCT (SG, SH, VerJ and RL2) were extracted from samples (wallpaper and fiberglass disks) by gentle mechanical agitation on an agitation table (Reciprocating Shaker, IKA HS501 Digital, Grosseron, France) in chloroform:methanol (2:1). For each toxin, an internal standard was added before starting extraction procedure at known concentration in order to take into account possible matrix effect and losses during extraction procedure. These internal standards were mycophenolic acid-d₃ for MPA, o-methyl

sterigmatocystin for STG and verrucarin A for MCT [36]. These compounds were chosen for their structural similarity with toxins of interest, their availability and the fact that they are not produced by used toxigenic strains.

After 4 hours, extracts were centrifuged for 5 min at 3500 rpm and filtered through a phase separator filter (Whatman 1 PS). Filtered extracts were evaporated to dryness and suspended in 1mL of methanol.

<u>UPLC - MS/MS analysis of mycotoxin</u>

Quantification of mycotoxins of interest was performed as previously described by Aleksic et al. [36], using an Acquity ultra performance liquid chromatography (UPLC) system coupled to a Xevo triple quadrupole mass spectrometer (Waters, Milford, MA, USA). The desolvation temperature and nitrogen flow rate were set at 650°C and 800 L/h, respectively. Argon was used as the collision gas at a flow rate of 0.12 mL/min.

In brief, mycotoxins (5 μ L of samples) were eluted on an Acquity BEH C18 column (2.1 x 100 mm; 1.7 μ m; Waters) with an AcN/H₂O gradient (*t*(0-0.5 min): 10 % AcN; *t*(0.5-4 min): 90 % AcN) at a flow rate of 0.35 mL/min. These chromatographic conditions allowed the separation of the mycotoxins within 5 minutes with a relative standard deviation on the retention times of less than 1 % for each analyte. Quantification was carried out by Multiple Reaction Monitoring (MRM) mode in positive electrospray ionization (ESI+). MRM transitions, cone voltage and collision energies used for the different toxins are listed in Table 2. Chromatographic data were monitored by Masslynx 4.1 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

Toxin	Molecular	Parent	MRM	Cone	Collision
	weight	ions	fragments	voltage (V)	energy (eV)
MPA	320	321	159	16	36
		321	207	16	22
STG	324	325	115	40	64
		325	310	40	24
RL2	530	553	249	42	16
		553	305	42	26
SG	544	545	81	20	34
		545	231	20	16
SH	528	529	249	24	16
		551	303	48	28
VerJ	484	523	151	46	32
		523	293	46	34

Table 2. MRM tra	nsitions, cone vo	ltages and collision	energies used for my	cotoxins detection
	,	U		

The lowest limit of detection (LOD) was defined as the lowest concentration that could be reliably differentiated from background noise (signal to noise > 3). LOD was determined from 3 injections of the different mycotoxins standards at the lowest concentration that could be detected with a signal to noise \geq 3. The limit of quantification (LOQ) was determined and validated for the lowest concentration of the calibration curve chosen for its relevance to mycotoxin investigation on wallpaper.

The lowest concentrations of calibration standard that could be detected and differentiated from the baseline with S/N>3 were 1 ng/mL for MPA and STG, 0.2 ng/mL for RL2, 5 ng/mL for VerJ, 10 ng/mL for SH and SG; these values were considered as the LODs of each mycotoxin. The LOQs were set at 10 ng/mL for MPA, STG, RL2 and VerJ, and 100 ng/mL for SG and SH.

2.7. Statistical analysis

Data were analysed with GraphPad Prism statistical software version v4.0. Student's ttest was used to analyse the differences between initial concentration of toxins on materials (T_0) and toxins' concentrations after incubation period. The differences were considered to be statistically significant when p-value was lower than 0.05.

3. RESULTS

3.1. Development and toxinogenesis of fungal strains on wallpaper

After 10 days of incubation at 25 °C, the three tested fungal species grew and sporulated on wallpaper. Nevertheless some differences could be observed between species (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Evaluation of mycelial development and sporulation by macroscopic, under stereomicroscope and SEM observations of wallpaper contaminated with different species Number of + indicates the relative importance of mycelial development and sporulation

P. brevicompactum colonized almost all the piece of wallpaper, with a loosened mycelium. Numerous large and compact *penicilli* were observed under stereomicroscope and, at microscopic level, long terverticillate conidiophores with adjoined branches sometimes bent away from the axis. Inflated *metulae* bore divergent phialides' clusters and very long, dry and disordered chains of spores.

As for *P.brevicompactum*, *A. versicolor* development covered almost all the sample but with a heterogeneous density. Stereomicroscope examination revealed a dense field of aerial and closely interwoven hyphae bearing conidiophores. Classical microscopic features were observed: radiate and biseriate conidial heads, closely packed *metulae* and phialides bearing short chains of spores.

S. chartarum displayed an intense and regular development with abundant hyphae colonizing the whole sample's surface with many sporulated heads. Conidiophores were simple or branched. Phialides, organized in clusters, bore black ellipsoidal conidia covered with dry slime.

Mycotoxin measurement revealed that all three species produced mycotoxin(s) during their development on wallpaper (Table 3). STG was produced in larger quantities with more than 110 mg/m². The four analysed MCT were also found. SH was the most abundant one, followed by SG and RL2. Only mild amounts of VerJ were measured after development of *S. chartarum* ST82 strain on wallpaper.

Species	Toxin	Concentration after 10 days [mg/m]	Initial concentration (T0) [mg/m ²]	P value
P. brevicompactum	MPA	1.8 ± 0.86	0.21 ± 0.09	< 0.0001
A.versicolor	STG	112.1 ± 30.08	0.12 ± 0.004	0.0008
S.chartarum	Total MCT	27.8	1.7	
	RL2	5.9 ± 1.04	0.3 ± 0.01	< 0.0001
	VerJ	0.6 ± 0.18	0.08 ± 0.02	< 0.0001
	SG	7.1 ± 3.92	ND	0.0143
	SH	14.2 ± 6.97	1.3 ± 0.33	0.0018

Table 3. Toxin(s) production on wallpaper contaminated by three different toxigenic fungal strains

ND: not detected

3.2. Characterization of bioaerosols

To define the conditions leading to particle aerosolization from support as a function of the fungal species, contaminated wallpaper samples were submitted to different aeraulic solicitations ranging from 0.1 to 10 m/s, which can correspond to movement of people in a room, speed of air in ceiling diffusers to slamming doors or air drafts when opening windows. It appeared that for *P. brevicompactum*, airflow of 0.3 m/s was sufficient to aerosolize some particles from support. However, a solicitation of 2 m/s strongly increased the number of particles emitted from wallpaper (Figure 4). In that case, the overall particles production was around 5.6×10^4 counted particles that were distributed mainly in:

- Fine aerosols with optical diameter about 100 nm (maximal concentration of 10³ particles/L)
- Particles with optical diameter between 2 and 8 μm (maximal concentration of 2.3x10³ particles/L).

For *A. versicolor*, a solicitation of 2 m/s also allowed the aerosolization of 1.5×10^4 counted particles that were mostly made of fine aerosols with optical diameter about 100 nm (maximal

concentration of $1.2x10^3$ particles/L) and few particles with optical diameter between 2 and 8 μ m (maximal concentration of 700 particles/L).

By contrast, for *S. chartarum*, air speed of almost 6 m/s was needed for sufficient aerosolization of particles (Figure 4). In that case, the overall production of $7x10^3$ counted particles presented a poly-dispersed distribution of particle size. The production of submicronic particles represented 77.5 % of the total particle emissions.



Figure 4. Granulometric profiles of aerosols from *P. brevicompactum* (A), *A. versicolor* (B) and *S. chartarum* (C) following aeraulic solicitations on contaminated wallpaper with airflows of 2, 2 and 6 m/s, respectively

3.3 Aerosolization of mycotoxins

To evaluate the aerosolization of mycotoxin, airflows of 2, 2 and 6 m/s were used for *P*. *brevicompactum*, *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*, respectively. The global mycotoxin loads of aerosols from the three fungal species are reported in Table 4.

Toxin(s)	Air flow	Aerosolized toxin	% of aerosolized toxin		
	[m/s]	[ng]			
MPA	2	271	15		
STG	2	179	0.2		
Total MCT	6	1260	4.5		
RL2		64	1.1		
VerJ		80	13.3		
SG		102	1.4		
SH		1014	7.1		

Table 4. Global mycotoxin content of aerosols generated from wallpaper

All analysed toxins were aerosolized from material but it appeared that the percentage of aerosolized toxin strongly differed. MPA was the most aerosolized compound with 15 % of the initial contamination transferred to air after solicitation. By contrast, the percentage of aerosolized STG was only 0.2 %. However, since it was also the most produced toxin, total quantity of aerosolized toxin reached almost 180 ng.

The proportion of total aerosolized MCT was 4.5 %. It has to be noted that *S. chartarum* required a higher air speed than the two other species to be aerosolized, and the total quantity of aerosolized toxins was the most important for that species.

Among the 4 analysed trichothecenes, VerJ was the most aerosolized with 13.3 % of the initial toxic load, followed by SH, SG and RL2. However, when considering the quantities that were transferred from support to air, SH appeared predominant, representing almost 80 % of the overall toxic load.

In order to analyse the repartition of mycotoxins as a function of particle sizes and subsequent risk of inhalation, the mycotoxin loads of each domain size of emitted aerosols were quantified and results are presented in Table 5.

	_		Qu	Quantity of aerosolized toxin [ng]				
Stage	Size range [µm]	MPA	STG	MCT (Total)	RL2	VerJ	SG	SH
1	>7	20.5	74.7	380.5	15.5	ND	55.3	309.7
2	4.7 - 7	79.6	49.8	58.7	27.6	ND	31.1	ND
3	3.3 - 4.7	138.7	45.2	522.1	8.4	10.8	15.7	487.2
4	2.1 - 3.3	26.5	9.2	4.4	4.4	ND	ND	ND
5	1.1 - 2.1	5.8	ND	226.3	7.2	59.8	ND	159.3
6	0.65 – 1.1	ND	ND	68.7	1.4	9.4	ND	57.9

Table 5. Quantification of mycotoxins in the different stages of the Andersen collector

ND: not detected

MPA was quantifiable on 5 of the 6 considered granulometric ranges, the maximum (about 140 ng) being associated with the particles collected on the third stage of the impactor, with a granulometric domain of 3.3 to 4.7 μ m. For STG, similar toxic profile of aerosol was observed, since no toxin was found on stages corresponding to the particles with size below 2.1 μ m and total mycotoxin load was associated with bigger particles.

Macrocyclic trichothecenes produced by *S. chartarum* and aerosolized from wallpaper were detected in all stages of Andersen collector, even on the stages 5 and 6 that correspond to sub-micronic particles. Nevertheless, 90 % of the total toxic load (1129 ng) was found on stages 1, 3 and 5.

The four analysed macrocyclic trichothecenes were differently distributed within Andersen collector's stages. RL2 was found on all stages. SG was exclusively found on stages 1 to 3, SH on stages 1, 3, 5 and 6. VerJ was found on stages 3, 5 and 6 with 86 % of the total toxic load being associated with these two later stages whereas no toxin was measured on stages 1 and 2. Stage 3 that corresponds to particles ranging from 3.3 to 4.7 μ m, was the most contaminated with 41 % of the total MCT load. It was also the only one containing the four tested macrocyclic trichothecenes, and moreover it contained MPA and STG.

4. DISCUSSION

The presence of fungi as indoor contaminants may have several detrimental effects for inhabitants. In particular, a risk of respiratory symptoms such as rhinitis, pneumonitis, and exacerbation of asthma has been demonstrated [18, 37]. These evidences led to the setup of air quality guidelines on dampness and mould in indoor environments [38].

The possible implication of mycotoxins in mouldy homes inhabitants' troubles is also suspected. These compounds are low molecular weight, toxic secondary metabolites, produced by some fungi during their development. The possible exposure to those toxic metabolites by inhalation emerged in the late 90's, when macrocyclic trichothecenes produced by *S. chartarum* were implicated in the appearance of pulmonary haemorrhages in infants in the USA [39]. More recently, these mycotoxins were also suspected to play a role in the sick building syndrome [40, 41].

Data on the direct relationship between mycotoxin production on materials and their transfer to air are missing and therefore do not allow precise risk assessment.

The present study evaluated the ability of different mycotoxins produced by frequent indoor fungal contaminants, namely *A. versicolor*, *P. brevicompactum* and *S. chartarum*, to be aerosolized from mouldy wallpaper.

Firstly, we investigated the ability of these three toxinogenic species to grow and produce toxic compounds on wallpaper. This frequently used material for indoor decoration allowed both mycelium development and sporulation. This is in agreement with surveys reporting a frequent contamination of such materials by moulds, particularly in case of moistening following water damage [17, 24, 42, 43]. Of note, for *P. brevicompactum* some morphological features were peculiar when this species grown on wallpaper compared to agar culture media. Indeed, usual aspect of *P. brevicompactum* colony on agar medium is dominated by a dense felt of large and compact conidiophores and a velutinous aspect of the thallus with only few trailing [44]. On wallpaper, colony displayed more abundant aerial mycelium with conidiophores borne by aerial hyphae. Such a structure may have an important role in facilitating aerosolization of fungal structures.

Wallpaper also allowed mycotoxin production by the tested species. Concentrations as high as 112 mg/m^2 , 14 mg/m^2 and 7 mg/m^2 were found for STG, SH and SG respectively. These findings are in agreement with previous studies about production on wallpaper of SG and SH by Gottschalk et al. [17] and STG by Polizzi et al. [24].

The investigation of the aerosolization of mycotoxins produced on wallpaper firstly showed that particle emission strongly differed from one species to another, possibly related to mycelium organization and conidial structures.

Both *A. versicolor* and *P. brevicompactum* are fungal species characterized by the presence of small and light spores organized in chains at the extremity of phialides [45]. For

these two species, airs flows of 2 m/s, which matches the minimal air speed pulsed by ceiling diffusers in tertiary buildings, allowed the aerosolization of numerous particles from wallpaper. These particles were distributed in two main categories: one made with very small particles lower than 0.15 μ m and the second with particles ranging from 2 to 6 μ m. This second group may correspond to spores, groups of spores or mycelium debris [44, 45], in agreement with previous data on aerosolization of these fungal species [46-48]. One can note that for *P. brevicompactum*, total number of particles emitted from support was higher than for *A. versicolor*. This is in relation with the disposition of spores on mycelium structures. In *P. brevicompactum*, long chains of spores are borne by aerial conidiophores and may easily be aerosolized. For *A. versicolor*, spores' chains are shorter and located on tight and compact phialides, making them mildly more difficult to hook from material.

For *S. chartarum*, a poly-dispersed particle cloud was observed. There was an important cluster made of particles ranging from 0.4 to 1 μ m that is smaller than spores. It could correspond to micro-fungal particles, debris of wallpaper released from support due to cellulolytic activity of *S. chartarum* or exudate droplets from culture [49]. Such finding is important since these small particles could easily penetrate deeply in human respiratory tract in case of inhalation.

All tested mycotoxins were found in aerosols generated from mouldy wallpaper and the proportion transferred to air varied with fungal species. MPA was the most aerosolized with 15 % of the produced toxin. This is relevant with the higher facility of *P. brevicompactum* to release its particles from support compared to other species. By contrast, the proportion of STG aerosolized was low (0.2 %). Since *A. versicolor* emitted numerous particles from support, this suggests that STG could be located in fungal parts that are strongly adherent to the support and probably mainly in mycelium [8, 10]. However, since STG was also the major toxin produced, the total quantity aerosolized was comparable to MPA.

For MCT, even if the required solicitation for aerosolization was higher, it has to be highlighted that the four analyzed toxins were aerosolized and total aerosolized toxic load was 5 times higher than that of other toxins.

The analysis of the toxin distribution according to the aerosol profile and size of emitted particles also brought some important information. For MPA and STG, maximal toxic load was found on Andersen collector's stages that can correspond to the size of spores, groups of spores or mycelium debris (stages 1 to 3). Low proportion of MPA was also found in stage collecting particles lower than spores (stage 5). It could also be related to the excretion of part of the toxin

in exudate droplets as previously demonstrated for other *Penicillia* [50]. The excreted toxin could be then adsorbed on small particles of dust.

The distribution of MCT was different. Toxins were found in all stages of Andersen collector, even those collecting particles smaller than spores. This result is in agreement with a study by Brasel et al. [34]. As for *P. brevicompactum*, it could be the result of the excretion of MCT by fungus in droplets outside the mycelium [49] and their adsorption on dust particles or wallpaper debris generated by cellulolytic activity of *S. chartarum*.

Of note, the analyzed MCT differed regarding their repartition in the various particles' sizes. On stages 1 and 2, corresponding to spores and mycelium pieces, RL2, SG and SH were detected, but not VerJ. The four compounds were present in stage 3, which may correspond to small (or young) spores. In stages 5 and 6, collecting particles smaller than spores, no SG was found whereas 86 % of VerJ was detected. Taken altogether, these results suggest that the different MCT analyzed in this study are differently distributed/excreted within fungal structures.

Further studies are required to characterize the distribution of macrocyclic trichothecenes in *S. chartarum* mycelium. It would help better understanding the biosynthetic pathway and processing of these compounds in fungal cells.

All these results on mycotoxin aerosolization according to particle size bring important insight for risk assessment and possible subsequent toxicity after inhalation.

Although no clear dose-effect relationship has been established for these mycotoxins in case of inhalation, it has been demonstrated that intranasal exposure could be highly toxic. For instance, Carey et al. [51] showed that exposure to 5 μ g SG for 4 days led to widespread apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons and to epithelial and olfactory nerve atrophy as well as acute neutrophilic rhinitis in Rhesus monkey.

5. CONCLUSION

This study demonstrated that, during their development on wallpaper, *P. brevicompactum*, *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum* that are frequent indoor contaminants produce mycotoxins. These toxins can subsequently be aerosolized, at least partly, from mouldy material. This transfer to air requires aeraulic solicitations that can be encountered in building since

correspond to movement of people in a room (0.2 m/s), air speed in ceiling diffusers (2 m/s), slamming door or air drafts from opening the window (6 m/s).

Most part of the aerosolized toxic load is found in particles whose size corresponds to spores or mycelium fragments. However, for MPA and mainly MCT, toxins were also found on particles smaller than spores, that could be easily inhaled by inhabitants and deeply penetrate into respiratory tract. It seems important to take these data in consideration for risk assessment related to fungal contamination of indoor environment and precise the possible toxicity associated to inhalation of these toxins.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Professors JJ Pestka (Department of Microbiology and Molecular Genetics, Michigan State University, USA) for toxins' standards; J.B. Nielsen (Technical University of Denmark, Lyngby, Denmark) for strain of *P. brevicompactum* and Dr O. Puel (INRA, UMR Toxalim) for strain of *A. versicolor*.

This work was financed by the French Ministry of Ecology, Sustainable Development and Energy (PRIMEQUAL project DSC-BIO/2013-121) and by the French Environment and Energy Management agency (ADEME) and the Scientific and Technical Centre for Building (CSTB) (Ph.D. grant for B. Aleksic).

6. REFERENCES

- 1. Brown L. National Radiation Survey in the UK: Indoor Occupancy Factors. *Radiat Prot Dosimetry*. 1983; 5: 203-208.
- 2. de Blay F, Lieutier-Colas F, Krieger P, et al. Asthme, allergie et polluants de l'habitat (à l'exception du tabac). *Rev Fr Allergol.* 2000; 40: 193.
- 3. Grimaldi F, Pareil D. Polluants de l'air intérieur. Rev Fr Lab. 2006; 380: 29-33.
- Le Moullec Y, Squinazi F. Pollution atmosphérique à l'intérieur des bâtiments: Sources expositions et risques sanitaires. Conseil supérieur d'hygiène publique de France - Section de l'Evaluation des risques de l'environnement sur la santé, Paris: Lavoisier - Tec & Doc. 1996
- 5. Squinazi F. La pollution de l'air à l'intérieur des bâtiments (allergènes exclus). *Rev Fr Allergol.* 2002; 42: 248-255.
- 6. Andersen B, Frisvad JC, Søndergaard I, et al. Associations between fungal species and water-damaged building materials. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2011; 77: 4180-4188.

- 7. Merhej J, Richard-Forget F, Barreau C. The pH regulatory factor Pac1 regulates Tri gene expression and trichothecene production in *Fusarium graminearum*. *Fungal Genet Biol*. 2011; 48: 275-284.
- 8. Nielsen KF, Gravesen S, Nielsen PA, et al. Production of mycotoxins on artificially and naturally infested building materials. *Mycopathologia*. 1999; 145: 43-56.
- 9. Polizzi V, Adams A, De Saeger S, et al. Influence of various growth parameters on fungal growth and volatile metabolite production by indoor molds. *Sci Total Environ*. 2012; 414: 277-286.
- 10. Nielsen KF. *Mould growth on building materials. Secondary metabolites, mycotoxins and biomarkers.* PhD thesis. 2002.
- 11. Moularat S, Derbez M, Kirschner S, et al. Les moisissures dans les environnements intérieurs et leurs effets sur la santé. *Pollution Atmosph.* 2008; 197: 34-37.
- 12. Jarvis BB, Miller JD. Mycotoxins as harmful indoor air contaminants. *Appl Microbiol Biot.* 2005; 66: 367-372.
- 13. Nevalainen A, Täubel M, Hyvärinen A. Indoor fungi: Companions and contaminants. *Indoor Air.* 2015; 25: 125-156.
- 14. Haleem Khan AA, Mohan Karuppayil S. Fungal pollution of indoor environments and its management. *Saudi J Biol Sci.* 2012; 19: 405-426.
- 15. Bellanger AP, Reboux G, Roussel S, et al. Indoor fungal contamination of moisturedamaged and allergic patient housing analysed using real-time PCR. *Lett Appl Microbiol*. 2009; 49: 260-266.
- 16. Bloom E, Nyman E, Must A, et al. Molds and mycotoxins in indoor environments a survey in water-damaged buildings. *J Occup Environ Hyg.* 2009b; 6: 671-678.
- 17. Gottschalk C, Bauer J, Meyer K. Determination of macrocyclic trichothecenes in mouldy indoor materials by LC-MS/MS. *Mycotoxin Res.* 2006; 22: 189-192.
- 18. Cabral JPS. Can we use indoor fungi as bioindicators of indoor air quality? Historical perspectives and open questions. *Sci Total Environ*. 2010; 408: 4285-4295.
- 19. Pestka JJ, Yike I, Dearborn DG, et al. *Stachybotrys chartarum*, trichothecene mycotoxins, and damp building-related illness: New insights into a public health enigma. *Toxicol Sci.* 2008; 104: 4-26.
- 20. Reboux G, Bellanger AP, Roussel S, et al. Indoor mold concentration in Eastern France. *Indoor Air*. 2009; 19: 446-453.
- 21. Eduard W. Fungal spores: a critical review of the toxicological and epidemiological evidence as a basis for occupational exposure limit setting. *Crit Rev Toxicol.* 2009; 799-864.

- 22. Le Bars J, Le Bars P. Etude du nuage de spores de *Stachybotrys atra* contaminant des pailles: risque d'inhalation. *Bull. Soc. Fr Mycol. Med.* 1985; 2: 321-324.
- 23. Charpin-Kadouch C, Maurel G, Felipo R, et al. Mycotoxin identification in moldy dwellings. *J Appl Toxicol*. 2006; 26: 475-479.
- 24. Polizzi V, Delmulle B, Adams A, et al. JEM Spotlight: Fungi, mycotoxins and microbial volatile organic compounds in mouldy interiors from water-damaged buildings. *J Environ Monit.* 2009; 11: 1849-1858.
- 25. Täubel M, Sulyok M, Vishwanath V, et al. Co-occurrence of toxic bacterial and fungal secondary metabolites in moisture-damaged indoor environments. *Indoor Air*. 2011; 21: 368-375.
- 26. Tuomi T, Reijula K, Johnsson T, et al. Mycotoxins in crude building materials from waterdamaged buildings. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2000; 66: 1899-1904.
- 27. Bloom E, Bal K, Nyman E, et al. Mass spectrometry-based strategy for direct detection and quantification of some mycotoxins produced by *Stachybotrys* and *Aspergillus spp.* in indoor environments. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2007; 73: 4211-4217.
- 28. Engelhart S, Loock A, Skutlarek D, et al. Occurrence of toxigenic *Aspergillus versicolor* isolates and sterigmatocystin in carpet dust from damp indoor environments. *Appl Environ Microbiol.* 2002; 68: 3886-3890.
- 29. Fromme H, Gareis M, Völkel W, Gottschalk C. Overall internal exposure to mycotoxins and their occurrence in occupational and residential settings An overview. *Int J Hyg Envir Heal*. 2016; 219: 143-165.
- 30. Cho SH, Seo SC, Schmechel D, et al. Aerodynamic characteristics and respiratory deposition of fungal fragments. *Atmos Environ*. 2005; 39: 5454-5465.
- 31. Górny RL, Reponen T, Willeke K, et al. Fungal fragments as indoor air biocontaminants. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2002; 68: 3522-3531.
- 32. Górny RL, Reponen T, Grinshpun S, Willeke K. Source strength of fungal spore aerosolization from moldy building material. *Atmos Environ*. 2001; 35: 4853-4862.
- 33. Kanaani H, Hargreaves M, Ristovski Z, Morawska L. Fungal spore fragmentation as a function of airflow rates and fungal generation methods. *Atmos Environ*. 2009; 43: 3725-3735.
- 34. Brasel TL, Douglas DR, Wilson SC, Straus DC. Detection of airborne *Stachybotrys chartarum* macrocyclic trichothecene mycotoxins on particulates smaller than conidia. *Society*. 2005; 71: 114-122.
- 35. Peitzsch M, Sulyok M, Täubel M, et al. Microbial secondary metabolites in school buildings inspected for moisture damage in Finland, The Netherlands and Spain. *J Environ Monitor*. 2012: 2044-53.

- 36. Aleksic B, Bailly S, Draghi M, et al. Production of four macrocyclic trichothecenes by *Stachybotrys chartarum* during its development on different building materials as measured by UPLC-MS/MS. *Build Environ*. 2016; 106: 265-273.
- 37. Hope J. A review of the mechanism of injury and treatment approaches for illness resulting from exposure to water-damaged buildings, mold, and mycotoxins. *Sci World J.* 2013: 6-10.
- 38. WHO. *Guidelines on indoor air quality: dampness and mould*. WHO Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen. 2009
- 39. Dearborn DG, Yike I, Sorenson WG, et al. Overview of investigations into pulmonary hemorrhage among infants in Cleveland, Ohio. *Environ Health Persp.* 1999; 107: 495-499.
- 40. Hossain MA, Ahmed MS, Ghannoum MA. Attributes of *Stachybotrys chartarum* and its association with human disease. *J Allergy Clin Immun*. 2004; 113: 200-209.
- 41. Kuhn DM, Ghannoum MA. Indoor mold, toxigenic fungi, and *Stachybotrys chartarum*: Infectious disease perspective. *Clin Microbiol Rev.* 2003; 16: 144-172.
- 42. Bloom E, Grimsley LF, Pehrson C, et al. Molds and mycotoxins in dust from waterdamaged homes in New Orleans after hurricane Katrina. *Indoor Air*. 2009a; 19: 153-158.
- 43. Nunez M, Sivertsen MS, Mattsson J. Growth preferences on substrate, construction, and room location for indoor moulds and *Actinomycetes*. *Proceed Healthy Buildings*. 2012. Vol 1, 5H.P11.
- 44. Samson RA, Houbraken J, Thrane U, et al. *Food and indoor fungi. CBS Laboratory Manual Series*. Utrecht, Netherlands: CBS-KNAW Fungal Biodiversity Centre, 2010.
- 45. Pitt JI, Hocking AD. Fungi and food spoilage. Boston, MA: Springer US, 2009.
- 46. Afanou KA, Straumfors A, Skogstad A, et al. Submicronic fungal bioaerosols: high-resolution microscopic characterization and quantification. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2014; 80: 7122-7130.
- 47. Gorny RL, Ławniczek-Wałczyk A. Effect of two aerosolization methods on the release of fungal propagules from a contaminated agar surface. *Ann Agric Environ Med.* 2012; 19: 279-284.
- 48. Madsen AM, Larsen ST, Koponen IK, et al. Generation and characterization of indoor fungal aerosols for inhalation studies. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2016; 82: 2479-2493.
- 49. Gareis M, Gottschalk C. *Stachybotrys spp.* and the guttation phenomenon. *Mycotoxin Res.* 2014; 30: 151-159.
- 50. Gareis M, Gareis E-M. Guttation droplets of *Penicillium nordicum* and *Penicillium verrucosum* contain high concentrations of the mycotoxins ochratoxin A and B. *Mycopathologia*. 2007; 163: 207-214.

51. Carey SA, Plopper CG, Hyde DM, et al. Satratoxin-G from the black mold *Stachybotrys chartarum* induces rhinitis and apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons in the nasal airways of rhesus monkeys. *Toxicol Pathol.* 2012; 40: 887-898.

3.4 Conclusion

In this section, we studied aerosolization of three species of interest, *Penicillium brevicompactum*, *Aspergillus versicolor* and *Stachybotrys chartarum* after development on wallpaper. Results showed that, as expected, their different mycelium and conidial structures influenced behaviors.

We determined profiles of aerosolized particles from contaminated WP in terms of particle size, number and toxic load. *P. brevicompactum* revealed to be the easiest one to aerosolize, where air speed of just 0.3 m/s was sufficient to aerosolize important quantity of particles. Concerning related toxic load, more than 15% of produced MPA was found in the air, highlighting not just easy aerosolization of *P. brevicompactum* particles but its toxin as well.

A. versicolor needed air speed of 2 m/s for significant aerosolization of fungal fragments, and interestingly just one small part of STG (0.2 % of total STG produced) was transferred to the air under tested conditions.

By contrast, *S. chartarum* was much more difficult to aerosolize. For this species, airflow of 6 m/s was required to release particle from contaminated wallpaper. However, this air speed is easily reachable in indoor environments and furthermore, aerosolized toxic load revealed to be more than 4% of total MCT produced on wallpaper.

Analysis of aerodynamic profiles of generated aerosols was very important, since it indicated that when aerosolized, these three fungal species released numerous sub-micronic fragments, particles of very small size able to penetrate deeply into respiratory tract, more precisely up to terminal bronchi – bronchioles and even to alveoli.

In terms of risk evaluation of fungal contamination in indoors may have on health of occupants, these information are crucial. Determination of the smallest particles as well as their associated toxic load gives first information about eventual penetration of different toxins deep into respiratory tract.

Further examinations are needed in order to determine precise impact that those compounds may have. First approach will be to evaluate cytotoxicity of those components on human lung cells, to roughly simulate exposure via inhalation.

CHAPTER FOUR.

Toxicity of sterigmatocystin, mycophenolic acid and macrocyclic trichothecenes on human pulmonary cells

4.1 Introduction

We showed that the development of toxinogenic fungal strains on building material could lead to the accumulation of several mycotoxins, at quite high levels. Moreover, we also showed that mycotoxins could also be aerosolized from contaminated materials. All mycotoxins of interest were able to be partly transferred to indoor air in case of aeraulic solicitation consistent with commonly found airflows in indoor environments (opening the window, heating, human activities, etc.) and a toxic load could be observed in particles whose size is compatible with deep penetration in aerial tract.

The question of the possible impact of exposure to those toxic metabolites by other routes than ingestion, especially by inhalation, raised in the late 90's, when macrocyclic trichothecenes produced by *Stachybotrys chartarum* were suspected to be responsible for pulmonary hemorrhages in infants in the USA (Dearborn *et al.*, 1999). Moreover, it was shown that toxicity of mycotoxins after inhalation can be more important than after ingestion (Creasia *et al.*, 1987; Van Vleet *et al.*, 2002).

In order to perform an accurate risk assessment for these biological (moulds) and chemical (mycotoxins) contaminants in indoor environments and to evaluate the significance of aerosolized toxin quantities, the aim of this work was to evaluate the cytotoxicity of studied mycotoxins (sterigmatocystin, mycophenolic acid, verrucarin A and mixture of macrocyclic trichothecenes) on human lung cells A549 as a classical model of human pulmonary epithelium.

Data about toxicity of these mycotoxins on pulmonary cells are very limited and only one study by Bünger et al. (2004) was available on toxicity of STG and MPA on A549 cell line. It demonstrated that sterigmatocystin was 80-folds more toxic on A549 lung cell line compared to Hep-G2 liver cells, indicating a specific susceptibility of pulmonary cells to this mycotoxin. Moreover, sterigmatocystin appeared more cytotoxic than aflatoxin B1 (Palanee *et al.*, 2000) on A549 cell lines.

There are no data about cytotoxicity of MCT produced by *Stachybotrys chartarum* on lung cells. Only one work reported the toxicity of VerA on A 549 cell line (Yan *et al.*, 2014). However, Carey et al. (2012) demonstrated that intranasal exposure of Rhesus monkeys to 5 μ g SG for 4 days led to widespread apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons and to epithelial and olfactory nerve atrophy as well as acute neutrophilic rhinitis. This dose corresponds to the quantity of SG that we measured on only 10 cm² of contaminated wallpaper in the first part of our work.

Within this context, we tested the effects of studied mycotoxins on A549 cells. In order to compare the risks that could be associated to inhalation vs. ingestion, we simultaneously characterized their toxicity on Caco-2 digestive cells.

4.2 Preliminary results: methodological developments

4.2.1 Choice of method

Before determination of the effects of mycotoxins on chosen cell lines, we firstly evaluated the CellTiter-Glo luminescent cell viability assay kit (Promega, Madison, WI), which is based on measuring the amount of ATP to assess the metabolic activity of living cells and thus to determine impact of one compound on cell viability by comparing ATP produced by control cells to that produced by treated cells.

A549 cells were seeded at concentration of $3 * 10^3$ cells/well in 100μ L of adequate solution (see section 4.3) in 96-well flat-bottom cell culture plates. After 24 h of culture, various concentrations of solvent up to 5% in culture medium were added to the cells. After 48 h of incubation, the CellTiter-Glo assay was used as supplier instructed. Briefly, treated cell suspension was mixed with 100 µl assay reagent (freshly prepared), and the luminescence was recorded with a microtiter-plate reader Thermo Scan Elisa TECAN. The results were obtained by comparing the cell viability of each condition and the control condition and expressed as % of control.

Unfortunately, we failed to achieve satisfactory results since no dose-effect relationship was observed using this test to determine the best solvent for toxin solubilisation. Indeed, exposure to very low concentrations of solvents was found to be more toxic than higher ones before the appearance of a dose-effect curve (Figure 38). This bi-phasic response couldn't be explained; we decided to turn to the CellTiter 96® AQueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay Kit (Promega Corporation, Madison, USA) - MTS test, based on the measurement of the activity of mitochondrial enzymes.



Figure 38: Effects of different solvents on cell viability measured by Luminescent Cell Viability Assay

4.2.2 Choice of solvent

We tested different solvents (dimethyl sulfoxide, ethanol and methanol) at concentrations between 0% and 5% in the culture medium, to measure their own toxicity on the cells and to choose the most suitable solvent for toxin solubilisation and dilution.

A549 cells were seeded at concentrations of $3 * 10^3$ cells/well in 100μ L of adequate medium (see section 4.3) in 96-well flat-bottom cell culture plates and exposed to different concentrations of solvent.

Results were obtained by comparing the cell viability of each condition and the control condition. Results are presented on Figure 39, expressed as % of control.



Figure 39: Effects of different solvents on proliferation of A549 lung cells

From this assay, it appeared that:

- Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) showed an effect on the growth of cells starting from the concentration of 1%
- $\circ~$ Ethanol and methanol showed no negative effect on cells up to a concentration of 5%.

Therefore, for further experiments, we have chosen the use of methanol, which proved to be nontoxic to our cells, is easy to handle and in which our toxins can easily be dissolved.

4.3 Materials and methods

4.3.1 Mycotoxins

Stock solutions of STG, MPA and VerA (Sigma, St Quentin Fallavier, France) were dissolved in methanol (MeOH) at 0.39 mg/mL (1.2025µM), 25 mg/mL (78.13 mM) and 0.1 mg/mL (0.1988 mM), respectively. The mixture of 4 toxins from macrocyclic trichothecenes family (SG, SH, RL2 and VerJ) was obtained from hay sample highly contaminated by highly toxinogenic *S.chartarum* ST82 strain. The mixture was prepared in methanol at 0.04 mg MCT Mix/mL (59.22% of SH, 31.81% of SG, 6.94% of RL2 and 2.03% of VerJ). Stock solutions were stored at -20 °C, and working dilutions were prepared in culture medium. A final concentration of 0.5% MeOH in the culture medium, corresponding to the highest concentration of MeOH in working dilutions, was tested and showed no significant differences from controls.

4.3.2 Cell lines and culture conditions

The A549 cell line is a human cell line derived from lung cancer with properties of alveolar type II pneumocytes (ATCC CCL-185, Rockville, MD, USA). The Caco-2 cell line has been derived from a human colon adenocarcinoma (ATCC HTB-37).

A549 and Caco-2 cells were cultured in 75 cm² culture flasks in DMEM Glutamax culture medium (Sigma) (supplemented with 2 mM L-glutamine) with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (Perbio Sciences, Bezons, France) at 37 °C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO₂. Medium was supplemented with 100 IU/mL penicillin and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin (Eurobio, Courtaboeuf, France) or 0.5% of gentamycin and 1% non-essential amino acids for A549 and Caco-2, respectively.

4.3.3 Cytotoxicity assay (MTS test)

The effects of chosen mycotoxins on the proliferation and viability of A549 and Caco-2 cells were studied using the MTS test. The MTS tetrazolium (3- (4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl) -5- (3- carboxymethoxyphenyl) -2- (4-sulfophenyl) -2H-tetrazolium) is bio-reduced by living cells into a colored product, the formazan, soluble in the cell culture medium. NADPH or NADH molecules produced by dehydrogenase enzymes in metabolically active cells are responsible for this

conversion. Formazan is quantified by measuring the optical density at 492 nm and comparison between the untreated control cells and cells exposed to treatment allow the determination of the impact on cell viability (Figure 40).



Figure 40: Structure of MTS tetrazolium and formazan product

In practice, A549 and Caco-2 were seeded at concentrations of $3 * 10^3$ and $5 * 10^3$ cells/well in 100 µL of adequate medium in 96-well flat-bottom cell culture plates. After 24 h of culture, various concentrations of mycotoxins ranging from 0.001 to 3200 µg/mL were added to the cells. After 48 h of incubation, the MTS test was used according to the supplier's instructions. Briefly, 20 µL of a freshly prepared MTS/PMS [3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolium/ phenazine methosulfate] solution was added to each well (20 µl of mixture to 100 µL of medium), and the cells were further incubated at 37°C for 3 h. Absorbance was measured at 492 nm with a spectrophotometer Thermo Scan Elisa TECAN. The results were obtained by comparing the cell viability of each condition to the control condition (results expressed as % of control).

4.3.4 Statistical analysis

Reported values present the mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three independent experiments. Each treatment was performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism software version 4.0. The differences between all mycotoxins' treatments were analysed statistically by analysis of variance (one way ANOVA) followed by a multiple comparison test Bonferroni's. P value <0.05 was considered statistically significant. For the IC50 determination, a non-linear regression analysis was applied.

4.4 Results and discussion

The cytotoxicity of sterigmatocystin, mycophenolic acid, verrucarin A and a natural mixture of macrocyclic trichothecenes containing satratoxins G and H, roridin L2 and verrucarin J was determined on A549 human lung cell lines and compared to results obtained on Caco-2 human intestinal cell lines. Results are presented toxin by toxin.

4.4.1 Sterigmatocystin

On Figure 41 is summarized the viability of A549 cells according to the presence of different STG concentrations in the culture medium. A concentration of 0.19 μ g/mL (0.58 μ M) led to a statistically significant decrease (P <0.05) of cell proliferation. The metabolic activity of cells dropped very significantly (P <0.001) after exposure to STG concentration from 0.313 μ g/mL (0.965 μ M).





On human intestinal cells (Figure 42), concentrations of STG from 0.125 μ g/mL had very significant impact (P <0.001) on cell proliferation.



Figure 42: Cytotoxicity of STG on human intestinal cells Caco-2 Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three individual experiments, each experimental condition being carried out in triplicate. The stars represent statistically significant differences between the treated samples and control (* P <0.05; ** P <0.01; *** P <0.001)

4.4.2 Mycophenolic acid

On Figure 43 are reported the cell viability values for A549 as a function of the concentration of MPA in culture medium. The metabolic activity of cells dropped very significantly (P <0.001) after exposure of A549 cells to MPA concentration of $3.125 \,\mu$ g/mL.



Figure 43: Cytotoxicity of MPA on human lung cells A549 Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three individual experiments, each experimental condition being carried out in triplicate. The stars represent statistically significant differences between the treated samples and control (* P <0.05; ** P <0.01; *** P <0.001)

Results on Caco-2 cells (Figure 44) showed different sensibility to MPA. In fact, cell proliferation dropped very significantly (P <0.001) after exposure of Caco-2 cells to MPA concentration of 0.195 μ g/mL, showing higher sensibility to this molecule than A549 cells. Interestingly, starting from concentration of 12.5 μ g/mL cells seemed to resist to toxicity with a viability remaining around 50 % independently of any increase in MPA concentration.



Figure 44 : Cytotoxicity of MPA on human intestinal cells Caco-2 Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three individual experiments, each experimental condition being carried out in triplicate. The stars represent statistically significant differences between the treated samples and control (* P <0.05; ** P <0.01; *** P <0.001)
4.4.3 Macrocyclic trichothecenes

In this study, cytotoxicity of VerA alone and a natural mixture of four macrocyclic trichothecenes (SG, SH, RL2 and VerJ) were estimated. For now, determination of cytotoxic effect of those compounds taken individually is not possible, since no pure toxins are commercially available. VerA is not produced by *S. chartarum* but some other species (*Myrothecium* for instance) and can sporadically be found in indoor environments. It should be noted that tested values for those components are expressed in ng/mL, demonstrating a strongly higher toxicity of MCT than previously tested mycotoxins (tested dilutions in µg/mL).

Figure 45 summarizes values of cell viability for A549 cell line according to different VerA concentration in the culture medium. From a concentration of 0.781 ng/mL we observed a statistically significant decrease (P <0.01) of cell proliferation and very significantly (P <0.001) after exposure to VerA concentration of 1 ng/mL.



Figure 45: Cytotoxicity of VerA on human lung cells A549 Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three individual experiments, each experimental condition being carried out in triplicate. The stars represent statistically significant differences between the treated samples and control (* P <0.05; ** P <0.01; *** P <0.001)

Results on intestinal cells, showed very significant decrease of cell proliferation at concentrations of 3.125 ng/mL and higher (Figure 46).



Figure 46: Cytotoxicity of VerA on human intestinal cells Caco-2 Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three individual experiments, each experimental condition being carried out in triplicate. The stars represent statistically significant differences between the treated samples and control (* P <0.05; ** P <0.01; *** P <0.001)

Mixture of MCT influenced cell proliferation of A549 cell line starting from 3.125 ng/mL. Results are shown on figure below (Figure 47). Interestingly, the same concentration showed to be very significant on Caco-2 cell line as well (Figure 48).



Figure 47: Cytotoxicity of MCT mixture on human lung cells A549 Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation (SD) of three individual experiments, each experimental condition being carried out in triplicate. The stars represent statistically significant differences between the treated samples and control (* P <0.05; ** P <0.01; *** P <0.001)





4.4.4 Determination of IC50 values

To highlight eventual different sensitivity of cells to toxins, the values of IC50 were defined. Use of Software GraphPad Prism 4 allowed, from experimental data, to calculate the concentration corresponding to the IC50. The cytotoxic concentrations of mycotoxins that inhibit 50% of cell viability (IC50) after 48 hours of exposure are listed in Table 30.

Mycotoxin	IC 50					
Hyeotoxin	A549	Caco-2				
STG	0.32 μg/mL	0.36 µg/mL				
MPA	406.9 μg/mL	0.37 μg/mL				
VerA	1.20 ng/mL	1.64 ng/mL				
MCT Mix	2.61 ng/mL	4.15 ng/mL				

Table 30: IC50 values for various mycotoxins on two tested cell lines

For MPA on lung cells, it has to be noted that, probably because the dose-effect curve was very flat, determination of IC50 was difficult and this value may be overestimated. Same problem was observed by Rasmussen et al (2011), suggesting that unusual dose-effect curve didn't allow precise determination of IC50. Nevertheless, there is one study determining IC50 for MPA on A549 cells at 114 μ g/mL, but using DMSO as solvent and evaluation after 24h of treatment by NRU assay (Bünger *et al.*, 2004).

Our results showed that pulmonary cells are less sensitive to toxicity compared to digestive cells. This finding is of interest since MPA can be used for its immune-suppressive properties in patients that will undergo organ transplantation (Elbarbry and Shoker, 2007; Nguyen Thi *et al.*, 2015; Tönshoff *et al.*, 2011). In such case, the usual route of administration is by oral route. Taking into account the high sensitivity to epithelial digestive cells to that compound, it is likely that other route of administration could have less detrimental effects and allow a better therapeutic use of MPA.

From our data, it clearly appears that the toxicity of STG and VerA on pulmonary cells is comparable to that on digestive cells. The very few published data about cytotoxicity of those molecules on A549 are comparable to our results, revealing IC50 of STG and VerA at 1.2 μ g/mL (Bünger *et al.*, 2004) and 3.18 ng/mL (Yan *et al.*, 2014), respectively. To the best of our knowledge there are no publication about toxicity of those toxins on Caco-2 cells.

For MCT mixture, the IC50 is 2 fold lower for pulmonary cells. This indicates that inhalation can be as toxic as ingestion for these compounds. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first time that cytotoxicity of mixture of MCT toxins, being produced simultaneously by *Stachybotrys chartarum*, was studied on A549 human hung cells.

Nevertheless, it was shown by Nielsen et al (2009) that IC50 on Caco-2 cells for satratoxin G and H were 6.4 ng/mL and 5.5 ng/mL, respectively. Patent proposed by Liu and co-workers (2009) evaluated cytotoxicity of verrucarin J on A549 cells and determined IC50 as 2.34 ng/mL.

4.5 Conclusion

In this study, we aimed to analyse and compare the cytotoxicity of mycotoxins that can occur in indoor environments on pulmonary cells in order to estimate the possible consequences on health of an exposure to that compounds following inhalation. Moreover we compared those results to values obtained for cytotoxicity on digestive cells.

Altogether, the results demonstrated that toxicity on pulmonary cells was quite similar (or even mildly higher for MTC) to that observed on digestive cells. It means that the presence of these contaminants in indoor environments and subsequent possible inhalation after aerosolization could represent health problem, especially in populations that are more sensitive to contaminants (children, old people, and immune-compromised persons).

It is very difficult to extrapolate the quantities of mycotoxin that were measured during aerosolization assays to define concentrations that could be inhaled and therefore to make correspondence with toxic concentrations reported here. Nevertheless, these results highlight the need for further experiments on pulmonary toxicity of mycotoxins that could be found in indoor environments.

Moreover, MCT showed very strong cytotoxic effect on pulmonary cells with IC50 values of few nanograms. This is important since cytotoxicity of those components had been poorly studied and several studies highlighted presence of satratoxins in indoor environments (Bloom *et al.*, 2009b; Täubel *et al.*, 2011) and moreover in the air of water-damaged dwellings (Brasel *et al.*, 2005b; Charpin-Kadouch *et al.*, 2006; Gottschalk *et al.*, 2008). It is also of great concern for people involved in remediation of contaminated buildings as well as for farmers that manipulate forages. Indeed, *S. chartarum* is also a frequent contaminant of hay or straw in case of moistening during storage (Bailly *et al.*, 2016) and can be responsible of acute animal poisoning due to the strong production of MCT on such cellulose rich substrates. Manipulation of hay or straw usually goes with the aerosolization of many particles that could be inhaled by manipulator and therefore lead to an aerial exposure to toxic particles. Such occupational exposure should also probably be investigated in the future.

Finally, all previous experiments done during this thesis also highlight the need to define protocols able to decontaminate materials in case of moulds/mycotoxin contamination (Chapter 5).

CHAPTER FIVE.

Evaluation of most used procedure of decontamination in homes on persistence of fungal contamination

5.1 Introduction

In previous sections, we demonstrated that the development of toxinogenic moulds on building materials can lead to the accumulation of quite large quantities of mycotoxins. The presence of these toxic secondary metabolites may represent a health hazard related to possible aerosolization and subsequent inhalation of contaminated particles. It may also be hazardous for people in charge of remediation of mouldy homes, some toxins having a demonstrated dermal toxicity (EFSA, 2013; Johanning *et al.*, 2014).

In case of fungal contamination of indoor environment, it is therefore important to assess the efficacy of possible remediation procedures on the persistence of both microorganisms and toxins.

There are several commercially available products and methods for fungal decontamination of indoor environments. Some of them are listed below:

- *Chemical methods*: chlorine and sodium hypochlorite, chlorine dioxide, ethanol (Bundgaard-Nielsen and Nielsen, 1996; Castegnaro *et al.*, 1980) boron-, chloride- and ammonium chloride based chemicals.
- Thermal methods: Hot air, dryings, steaming
- Gamma and UV radiation (Peitzsch et al., 2012a)
- Oxidation Ozone (Menetrez et al., 2009) etc.

Bleach that contains sodium hypochlorite with antimicrobial activity is recommended by the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (Bundgaard-Nielsen and Nielsen, 1996) as well as CSTB (2015).

However, several studies showed that none of those treatments has absolute efficacy. For example, efficacy of UV light was directly function of fungal species. Indeed, it was shown that 90% of *Aspergillus versicolor* died after UV exposure ($4.38 \times 10^4 \mu Ws/cm^2$ during 5min), while the same conditions did not have effect on *Stachybotrys chartarum* (Menetrez *et al.*, 2010).

Similarly, Chakravarty and Kovar (2012) investigated the effect of five antifungal agents used in fungal remediation practices on the growth and spore germination of six commonly occurring indoor fungal species. They concluded that all tested agents showed fungistatic effect. This inhibition is due to inhibitory effect of antifungal compounds when applied on the fungal contaminated surfaces. The inhibitory effect is reversible once the inhibitory substances are removed or become diluted; spores can again germinate and mycelia can resume growth. Most of

the fungicides are effective only on hard non-porous surfaces. Viable spores hiding in porous surfaces may be unaffected and can go dormant when fungicides are applied.

The data reporting the effect of decontamination procedures on the mycotoxins are quite rare. To our knowledge, only one study investigated the effect of different treatments on the persistence of both moulds and produced toxins. Indeed, Peitzsch et al. (2012a) tested 10 different treatments on *Stachybotrys chartarum* and *Aspergillus versicolor* growing on gypsum board and pinewood, respectively. He concluded that none of applied treatments was able to completely eliminate viable moulds, nor toxins produced on materials. Elimination of sterigmatocystin ranged from 0 to 60% compared to positive control. Elimination level of three tested macrocyclic trichothecenes (trichodermol, satratoxins G and H) was variable depending on treatment, and could reach 80%. Moreover, they observed that after re-moisturising of materials fungal growth increased rapidly.

On the other side, roridine A, verrucarine A and T-2 persistence, after three decontamination procedures (bleach/detergent washing, gamma irradiation or steam cleaning) was evaluated in work of Wilson et al. (2004). However, in this study, toxins were not naturally produced on materials by fungal species but spiked as pure compounds. This study was therefore far from realistic conditions.

In order to further investigate the persistence of moulds on contaminated material, we aimed to test the efficiency of bleach, since it is one of the most widely used products to eliminate fungal contaminations and is recommended in various remediation guides proposed to the general public.

To perform these tests, we have chosen to firstly work on *Aspergillus versicolor* and three building materials identified previously as favorable for fungal development and mycotoxin production: wallpaper, fir and painted fiberglass wallpaper.

The remediation process was performed according to good practices recommendations (CSTB, 2015) and its effectiveness was evaluated on both the elimination of an initial contamination with *Aspergillus versicolor* and the ability to prevent a secondary development with time due to remaining viable spores.

5.2 Materials and methods

Experimental design was set to:

- Confirm initial potential of chosen strain to develop on different materials of interest during 21 days at 25°C and evaluate efficiency of decontamination procedure (washing materials with diluted bleach)
- Evaluate potential of strain to regrow after application of treatment and re-incubation for 21 days at 25°C without introducing new sources of nutrients or fungal contamination.

At each step of the protocol, fungal development was evaluated by:

- Examination of samples under stereo-microscope: evaluation of both hyphae development (density and colonized surface) and density of sporulated heads on the whole sample (10 cm²)
- Examination of samples under SEM
- Determination of total CFU (cultivation on MEA)
- Determination of total spore numbers (spore counting using Malassez cell).

Overall experimental protocol is schematically presented on Figure 49.



Figure 49: Schema of different sampling steps and obtainment of samples

5.2.1 Fungal strain

Experiments were performed with toxinogenic *Aspergillus versicolor* NCPT54 strain. It was stored at 4 °C and its viability was checked regularly by culturing on MEA.

5.2.2 Building materials

Three commercially available materials, frequently encountered in indoor environments were tested. These materials were purchased in a specialized store and were: painted fiberglass wallpaper (FWP) (Toile de verre, maille chevron, BATCH N_S2009061492 b Paint MS SAT LUXENS, Leroy Merlin, France), wallpaper (WP) (Papier Peint BLAN BLA 0 INSP, Leroy Merlin, France) and fir (Leroy Merlin, France).

They were cut into 2 x 5 cm pieces and then sterilized (121 °C, 20 min) before use as described previously (Experimental work: 1.3.1.3).

5.2.3 Contamination procedure

The NCPT54 strain of *Aspergillus versicolor* was grown on potato dextrose agar (PDA, Biokar, France) for 14 days at 25 °C to obtain highly sporulated culture. Spore suspension was prepared from this fungal culture by adding 10 mL of Tween 80 (0.05%) to the Petri dish. The number of spores was quantified by direct counting on a Malassez cell. Spore suspension was then diluted to obtain the required concentration. Materials were placed in flasks, on a layer of 2 cm of glass beads with sterile water in order to maintain moisture level at saturation throughout the test. Contamination was achieved by applying 100 μ L of this suspension (10⁸ spores/mL) to each previously prepared material. Samples were then cultured at 25 °C in total darkness. Two material pieces were placed in each flask (Figure 50).



Figure 50: Flask system: wallpaper (A), painted fiberglass wallpaper (B) and fir (C) before and wallpaper (D) after fungal development

After 21 days of incubation, first batch of samples was obtained and samples were examined for fungal development:

• Examination of samples under SEM was done in microbiological laboratory of the CSTB

 Examination of samples under stereo-microscope (magnification from 12 to 120) (Olympus SZX9) to evaluate both hyphae development (density and colonized surface) and density of sporulated heads on the whole sample (10 cm²) as well as general visual appearance (pigmentation).

To quantify fungal development, samples were transferred into plastic tubes with 20 mL of Tween 0.05 %, shaken 2 minutes on Vortex, and submitted to gentle mechanical agitation on a horizontal shaker (Reciprocating Shaker, IKA HS501 Digital, Grosseron, France) for 2 hours. Dilutions were made in order to obtain countable suspensions on Malassez cell. One hundred μ L were also seeded on Petri dish containing MEA and incubated at 25 °C. After 3 days of incubation, CFU were counted by direct visual observation.

5.2.4 Decontamination procedure

Second batch of samples was incubated 21 days and was then submitted to decontamination procedure. Decontamination procedure was adapted from the good practices guide edited by CSTB (2015).

Two buckets with diluted bleach were prepared as recommended by producer: 60 mL of bleach (2.6 % active chlorine (AC) or 9 French chlorometric degree (°Cl)) in 2 L of water. Material samples were blocked with pins (1 to 2) and contaminated surfaces were cleaned using a sponge soaked in diluted bleach. This was repeated as many times as required to clear material from visible contamination, a new piece of sponge being used every time (Figure 51). After the decontamination procedure, materials were transferred in sterile Petri dishes and left under MSC at room temperature during 24 hours to dry. After that, same examinations were done as for batch one to evaluate the possible persistence of fungal contamination following treatment.





5.2.5 Re-incubation procedure

Third batch of samples received same treatment as second one and was re-incubated for 21 more days at 25°C after decontamination procedure. After this second incubation, examinations were performed as previously described to evaluate fungal re-development.

5.3 Results

To evaluate the efficacy of diluted bleach, two visual methods and two mycological methods were performed at each step of the experiment, giving us information about fungal growth after incubation, fungal resistance to treatment and fungal regrowth after a second incubation period.

5.3.1 Examination of fungal development under stereo-microscope and SEM

Visual examinations were performed to obtain information about fungal growth, sporulation etc., but also to examine changes on materials linked to fungal development as well as decontamination procedures.

5.3.1.1 Examinations after incubation period – day 21

Figure 52 shows the aspect of three different type of materials observed by naked eyes, under stereo-microscope or using SEM, following *A. versicolor* development during 21 days at 25°C.



Figure 52: Development of *A.versicolor* NCPT54 strain on different building materials, observations made by naked eye (left), under stereo-microscope (middle) and by SEM (right). A: wallpaper. B: painted fiberglass wallpaper. C: fir

On wallpaper, observations of *Aspergillus versicolor's* growth after 21 days of incubation suggested that development occurred in limited areas corresponding to the initial inoculum deposit on the sample (around 10 spots per piece of material). Nevertheless, few isolated conidiophores are scattered outside spots. Edges of wallpaper were not colonized. Colonies were green, and synthesis of a pink-orange pigment that diffused on surface, even on reverse, was observed. Very strong sporulation was observed with relatively long chains of spores. However, colonized surface was moderate and represented about ¼ of the total surface. On reverse, we observed mild and localized contamination with few tufts of conidiophores bearing sporulated heads.

Aspect of painted fiberglass wallpaper was quite different. Development covered larger surface and appeared irregular. This is probably due to poor penetration of the spore suspension into the material (paint layer). Overall irregular density of fungal development was observed, due to the paint and to the composition of material (fibers). Edges are colonized on certain zones. Strong spore density was obtained on this type of material. Colonized surface was about ²/₃ of the material. On reverse, without paint, level of contamination followed the relief of the fibers; on the "hills" very important development with strong sporulation was observed.

Finally, the development of *A.versicolor* NCPT54 strain on fir led to the colonization of almost all the surface and after incubation, fungal growth appeared globally uniform. An examination at higher magnification revealed that, in fact, development followed the wood fibers. Edges of samples showed to be highly colonized with development in "brushes" (Figure 53).



Figure 53: Edge of fir, highly colonized with development in "brushes"

Spore density seemed a little bit milder than that observed on previous materials. Colonized surface reached about 9/10 of samples. Contamination of reverse surface was important with a clear sporulation.

5.3.1.2 Examinations after treatment – day 22

After incubation, samples were decontaminated with bleach, and on 22nd day, after 24h of drying at room temperature, samples were analysed to evaluate the persistence of fungal contamination. Figure 54 shows the aspect of three different materials after treatment, observed by naked eyes, under stereomicroscope or by SEM.



Figure 54: Observations of different building materials after treatment with bleach, made with naked eye (left), under stereo-microscope (middle) and by SEM (right). A: wallpaper. B: painted fiberglass wallpaper. C: fir

After treatment with bleach, observations by naked eye of wallpaper samples suggested that process to eliminate fungal contamination was in general successful (absence of visible fungal components). The orange pigmentation observed after development of *Aspergillus* persisted. It should be noted that cleaning process damaged wallpaper, the surface was crumbling and fibers were released. Damaged locations on wallpaper surface were as many "traps" for fungal fragments (spores, parts of mycelium etc.), which was confirmed by examination under stereomicroscope and SEM. These later showed certain persistence of fungal contamination but it was also observed that fungal structures were damaged (scattered spores, bonded conidiophores and absence of

intact mycelium). Reverse of material also revealed residual contamination, but the structures were also damaged by the cleaning process.

Concerning painted fiberglass wallpaper, the surface looked very well cleaned; without visible fungal residues when the paint is intact. However, residues persisted where paint layer was not continuous, making some "holes" that trapped fungal parts. Also, on the zones where paint was peeled by decontamination, the presence of some conidiophores was observed. It is also very important to note that edges resisted to cleaning process. The presence of many intact conidiophores (*Aspergillus* heads with spore chains) on the edges of material is showed on Figure 55. Reverse of painted fiberglass wallpaper revealed that contamination persists along the fibers, being slightly milder that after initial incubation.

Finally, observations on fir showed that surface looked very well cleaned without visible fungal residues. However, examination by SEM revealed the persistence of few fungal structures, mainly spores that were blocked by the unevenness of the surface. Reverse of this material, as for painted fiberglass wallpaper, still displayed a residual contamination, at lower level than initial one, with few conidiophores and presence of scattered piles of green spores.

As showed on figure below, contamination lying on the edges of painted fiberglass wallpaper and fir have circumvent the cleaning. This presents certain omission of our cleaning protocol but also correspond to what could be observed in practice, since, in homes edges of each band of wallpaper are not subjected to remediation process. Such observation could participate to understand the limits of decontamination procedures applied in mouldy homes.



Figure 55: Residual *A.versicolor* contamination on edges of painted fiberglass wallpaper (left) and fir (right) after treatment with bleach

5.3.1.3 Examinations after re-incubation – day 43

After application of decontamination procedure, samples were re-incubated for 21 more days and in order to evaluate whether after this proposed decontamination process fungal growth is stopped (inhibited) or strain still had ability to re-colonize materials of interest. Figure 56 shows aspect of fugal re-contamination of different materials.

Observations on wallpaper indicated moderate recovery of fungal development, especially in round areas corresponding to the deposit of initial inoculum. Conidiophores were observed not only in these areas but also on little damaged parts of wallpaper, which served as traps for fungal fragments, but probably also as hideout. Reverse of wallpaper showed round areas of pigmentation, few conidiophores in the center and periphery of circle and mild sporulation.

On painted fiberglass wallpaper the presence of fungal structures on colored parts of sample (corresponding to initial development) was noted. Two types of structures could be distinguished: complete structures (conidiophores, vesicles and long chains of spores) but also sporulated microstructures in relatively high quantity. At microscopic level this structure showed to be only made of phialides or micro-vesicles with long chains of spores. Edges, as previously noted remained colonized (Figure 57), and reverse of material revealed few conidiophores.

After re-incubation period, surface of fir was completely re-colonized by scattered conidiophores, isolated or grouped by two or three. Some highly sporulated small fascicules were observed on whole surface. Chains of spores formed compact parallel thick columns (looking almost like *A. fumigatus*). Conidiophores seemed very long. On the edges, numerous sporulated conidiophores were present (Figure 57), as observed on painted fiberglass wallpaper as well. Reverse showed the presence of many long conidiophores with sporulated heads.



Figure 56: Observations of different building materials after re-incubation, made by naked eye (left), stereo-microscope (middle) and by SEM (right). A: growth on wallpaper. B: growth on painted fiberglass wallpaper. C: growth on fir



Figure 57: Development of *A.versicolor* during re-incubation on edges of painted fiberglass wallpaper (left) and fir (right)

5.3.2 Evaluation of fungal development by mycological methods

In order to quantify fungal development at each step of the experimental procedure, two mycological methods were performed: direct spore count and CFU determination.

Results for both are presented on figures 58 and 59 below.

It should be noted that weak differences between those two types of results were observed and could be related to two main reasons:

- Total spore count took into account all present spores, even if some of them were not viable (and therefore did not lead to a CFU after plating)
- While on microscope every spore can be distinguished and taken into account, by culturing on medium it is likely that aggregates of spores were not separated and subsequently have been counted as just one colony.

Nevertheless, results obtained by both methods are consistent.

It has to be highlighted that, after incubation period, the initial fungal contamination was very important (>10⁸ CFU/material) and similar on all materials, despite different aspects, suggesting that in our case type of material did not strongly influenced global fungal development.



Figure 58: Total spore count for *A.versicolor* developed on three different materials at three different stages of experiment



Figure 59: CFU count for *A.versicolor* developed on three different materials at three different stages of experiment

After treatment, cleaning process led to one log decrease in fungal load, going from 10⁸ to 10⁷ (or 10⁶ for painted fiberglass wallpaper), which is in agreement with the observations made on microscopes, emphasizing that surface of FWP is well cleaned when intact. However, remaining fungal contamination was still important, as also observed on microscope, showing the partial efficiency of the decontamination method.

After three weeks of re-incubation period, partial recovery of fungal contamination was observed and *A. versicolor* showed ability to grow again on all three materials, as expected after samples' examination under stereomicroscope. It demonstrated that residual fungal structures observed after decontamination procedure were still viable and able to regrow when toxic agent activity decreased in the medium.

5.4 Discussion and conclusion

This chapter shows results for the study that was dedicated to evaluate efficiency of one of the most used methods for fungal decontamination in home conditions, efficiency of bleach.

Fungal ability to grow on different types of material was confirmed. Indeed, we previously demonstrated in chapter 1, in agreement with many available data, that WP, fir and FWP were good substrates for *A. versicolor* development (Andersen *et al.*, 2011; Nielsen, 2002; Polizzi *et al.*, 2009).

Moreover, despite different aspects of development, the quantification of CFU after 21 days revealed similar values. It would be interesting to evaluate such development on others materials with different composition especially with different cellulose content. However after treatment result were different according to the material.

For WP, the bleach treatment decreased by 20 folds the number of CFU. However, the soaking may alter WP and create lesions in which spores are trapped. This favors the re-development. Moreover, the pigmentation of material, formed as a result of pigment production of *A. versicolor* during its development, was not removed. It may suggest that this treatment did not allow elimination of fungal metabolites.

For FWP, treatment appeared more adequate in relation with the smooth paint layer that protects fibers and allows elimination of fungal structures. However any crack in the paint may hind spores.

Finally, for fir, the treatment was less effective despite a satisfactory visual aspect. In fact, spores may hook on the irregular surface of wood fibers.

Work by Betancourt et al. (2011) tested chlorine dioxide to inactivate viable *A.vesricolor* from building materials. A 4-log reduction in CFU was observed on gypsum wallboard, pine wood, glass, and carpet. Same treatment was applied by Burton et al. (2008) in real conditions of contaminated homes, and decrease of total fungi as well as culturable fungi was reported to be at least 85%. Even if this method shows very good efficiency, microscopic analyses of samples collected from surfaces after treatment showed that the fungal structures were still present on surfaces, which is in complete agreement with our observations.

Our results also demonstrated that the edges of materials may be heavily contaminated and not exposed to the treatment performed on the surface. In the same way, if material is unstuck from

support, reverse can be colonized and fungal structures protected. This may help to better understand failure of decontamination protocols in practice.

In all cases, cleaning did not allow a complete removal of fungal structures and few weeks after cleaning, fungal growth was again observed.

Our finding indicates that the commonly used method for remediation in the indoor environment, bleach, cannot completely kill all the fungal inoculum, in agreement with previous studies about its efficiency against fungal development (Chakravarty and Kovar, 2012; Peitzsch *et al.*, 2012a). Mostly, fungi will form dormant spores when exposed with fungicides (like Sanimaster, hydrogen peroxide, isopropyl alcohol, bleach, and Sporicidin). These dormant spores can germinate and resume growth when a favorable environment is available to them, as confirmed by previous authors (Chakravarty and Kovar, 2012). These results are observed even if no rinsing was applied, suggesting that bleach loses its activity with time. Nevertheless, work by Reynolds et al. (2012) suggested very good efficiency of bleach against *A. fumigatus* and some other species with 10 minutes contact of bleach with fungal growth (spore suspension was inoculated on ceramic carriers, treatment was performed by spreading solution with 2.4% NaOCl for direct contact). The results strongly suggest that complete removal of contaminated material is necessary for a successful remediation when dealing with indoor air quality problems. Moreover, the persistence of fungal structures even if they are dead or dormant may still have allergenic potential and represent a potential source of exposure to mycotoxins.

As main perspectives our team will continue studies in three directions:

- Evaluate efficiency not only on fungal growth but on elimination of produced toxins during initial fungal growth or during re-development following treatment.
- Evaluate the efficacy of bleach on other fungal species that are frequent indoor contaminant
- Evaluate others compounds or protocols.

GENERAL CONCLUSION AND PERSPECTIVES

General conclusion and perspectives

With people spending more than 80 % of their time inside the buildings, indoor air quality presents an important risk factor for human health. Fungi are frequent contaminants of dwellings and work facilities and can have various negative effects on human health. The role of mycotoxins may be an important parameter regarding occupant's health. However, a precise risk assessment still lacks some data on the nature and quantities of mycotoxins that can be produced in indoors, transferred to air and subsequently inhaled. We also lack some precise toxicological data following that route of exposure.

Overall objective of our work was to provide new insights about the contamination of indoor environments with toxinogenic fungi in order to better characterize the risk related to occupants' exposure to their secondary metabolites, mycotoxins.

This work tried to investigate all aspects of problematic related to mycotoxins in indoor environments, from production and aerosolization of these compounds to the evaluation of remediation procedures. Results and analytical developments that were conducted during this work may have several practical applications. They also highlight the need to further investigate some specific points.

Firstly, more fundamental perspectives related to the laboratory approach will be proposed, following precise and direct practical implication that obtained results could have.

To meet goals of this study, we have chosen to study different steps of this complex problem, using three toxinogenic species that are known as frequent indoor contaminants: *Aspergillus versicolor, Stachybotrys chartarum* and *Penicillium brevicompactum*.

Firstly, we characterized the ability of these species to colonize and produce their toxins on several types of building materials, usually used in indoor furnishing.

Our results revealed that produced amounts of mycotoxins varied depending on materials and fungal species but that no direct relationship with fungal development could be drawn.

Nevertheless, in all cases, wallpaper was very favorable for growth and sporulation of tested species. Moreover, same material showed to be the best support for toxinogenesis of *A. versicolor*

and *S. chartarum*, with the exception of *P. brevicompactum*, which preferred fiberglass. Fir and painted fiberglass wallpaper were also good supports for toxinogenesis in some cases.

Furthermore, quantities of produced toxins seem to be important, at least for some of them, like satratoxin H, reaching several dozen mg of toxins/m², and even up to more than 100 mg/m² in case of sterigmatocystin.

Contrary, vinyl wallpaper revealed to be resistant support for both fungal growth and mycotoxins' production. However, some development was noted on the edges, where vinyl layer was damaged.

These results raise several perspectives in order to better characterize this phenomenon. Firstly, further investigations should be performed in order to evaluate fungal development and toxinogenesis after a longer period (since this study limited experiments to 10 days and some species have highest toxin production after several weeks) and after damaging of materials, more precisely different protective layers. It is indeed likely that aging of material may facilitate fungal growth and toxinogenesis. Secondly, tests following a multi-contamination with different species growing together should be performed, in order to better evaluate conditions approaching to real conditions.

On a practical point of view, our results could also have important perspectives. First, they could be integrated in the methodology used to evaluate vulnerability of building materials. Indeed, in those type of evaluations mould development is used as a criteria to investigate vulnerability of materials. However, it was shown in this project that their ability to promote mycotoxin production shall also be included and used as an important criteria for safety evaluation. This should be especially the case for materials used in furnishing which are the closest to the room air and in fact in direct contact with occupants.

Following, our work aimed to further evaluate danger that shown toxinogenesis can present for occupants. For that, we evaluated toxins' abilities to aerosolize from contaminated material to the air, where they can be inhaled and pose real risk.

Since wallpaper revealed to be the most suitable support for toxinogenesis, it was used as a model material for aerosolization experiments. We showed these toxins could be partly aerosolized from mouldy wallpaper. Toxins' transfer to air required aeraulic solicitations that varied according to the species. These different behaviours, as expected, are probably due to differences in mycelium organisation. *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* structures are easier to aerosolize than *S. chartarum*'s one, where air speeds of 0.3, 2 and 6 m/s, respectively, were required. One should have in mind

that these air velocities are easily achievable and present inhabitants' movements, airspeed in ventilation ducts, door slamming or opening of the window.

Studies concerning toxic load of aerosolized particles showed different results. Firstly, fifteen percent of produced mycophenolic acid was found in the air, highlighting not just an easy aerosolization of *P. brevicompactum* particles but its toxin as well. Aerosolized toxic load revealed to be more than 4% of total macrocyclic trichothecenes produced on wallpaper, and finally just 0.2 % of produced sterigmatocystin. This latter information should be considered along the fact that this toxin is produced in high quantity of more than 110 mg on one square meter of wallpaper, and even small percent can be transferred to air, it still presents an important quantity of toxin.

More importantly, analysis of aerodynamic profiles of generated aerosols revealed that highest part of the aerosolized toxic load is found in particles whose size corresponds to spores or mycelium fragments. However, for MPA and mainly MCT, toxins were also found even on particles smaller than spores. These contaminated particles, thanks to their small size, could be inhaled by inhabitants and deeply penetrate into respiratory tract, more precisely up to terminal bronchi – bronchioles and even to alveoli.

As main perspectives, higher air velocities should be tested on all species, since they are easily found in indoor environments. Probably they will lead to higher aerosolization of particles and here evaluation of associated toxic load will be crucial for risk assessment. In parallel, aged materials should be tested, since with time it is probable that materials will dry which can lead to better (higher) aerosolization of those toxic particles than observed with fresh samples that were used in this study.

Here, we showed that the most aerosolized toxins are not always the most produced ones, and moreover they are not equally distributed in different size ranges. It seems very important to take these data in consideration for risk assessment related to fungal contamination of indoor environment.

To analyze mycotoxin production and aerosolization, we have developed an analytical method able to quantify simultaneously several mycotoxins present in indoors. It seems now necessary to use such methodological advances to evaluate what can happen in real situations.

For that, field samples, made of materials from houses with mould damage shall be used to evaluate real situation in indoor environments. Especially it could allow evaluating to which toxins and at which levels people living in moldy homes are really exposed. Moreover, such tools could also be useful to evaluate aerial exposure in some occupational situations. Indeed, *S. chartarum* is a frequent contaminant of forages. Its presence is well known to be responsible for acute poisoning in animals. So it is likely that manipulation of contaminated hay or straw by farmers may lead to aerosolization of contaminated particles that can be inhaled. Such possible exposure to mycotoxins shall be evaluated.

Also, our results suggest different toxins' distribution within fungal organizations. Indeed, we showed that several mycotoxins were found on particles smaller than spores. This could be in relation with the ability of some species to excrete toxins in exudate droplets. It would be interesting to more deeply analyze this phenomenon on building material, with special attention to toxin content in exudates and in spores to verify such hypothesis.

Moreover, analysis of repartition of the four tested MTC (satratoxins G and H, roridin L2 and verrucarin J) as a function of particles' size, have highlighted that toxins were differentially distributed. This could suggest that biosynthetic pathway of the different molecules could take place at different levels within fungal structures.

It would be therefore now very interesting to analyze more in depth the distribution of the different toxins within fungal structures to better understand the processing of these compounds and maybe their role in fungal biology.

After demonstrating that part of produced toxins on contaminated building materials can be relatively easily aerosolized to the air, we aimed to determine impact that they may have if inhaled. First approach was to evaluate cytotoxicity of those components on human lung cells, to roughly simulate exposure via inhalation.

In our study, we analysed and compared the cytotoxicity of different mycotoxins that can occur in indoor air on pulmonary cells in order to estimate the possible consequences on health of an exposure to that compounds following inhalation. Moreover we compared those results to values obtained for cytotoxicity on digestive cells in order to compare effect that could be related to inhalation *vs* ingestion.

Altogether, the results demonstrated that toxicity on pulmonary cells was quite similar (or even mildly higher for macrocyclic trichothecenes) to that observed on digestive cells. It suggests that the presence of these contaminants in indoor environments and subsequent possible inhalation after aerosolization could represent health problem, especially in populations that are more sensitive (children, old people *and immune-compromised* persons).

Moreover, macrocyclic trichothecenes showed very strong cytotoxicity on pulmonary cells with IC50 values of few nanograms. This is important since cytotoxicity of those components had been poorly studied even if several studies highlighted presence of satratoxins in indoor environments and moreover in the air of water-damaged dwellings. As main perspectives different composition of macrocyclic mixture should be tested.

Our results highlight the need for further experiments on pulmonary toxicity of mycotoxins that could be found in indoor environments. In the future other indicators of toxicity should be evaluated. All these data are needed in order to determine precise impact that those compounds may have.

All these data on pulmonary toxicity of mycotoxins are of course of direct importance to evaluate subsequent risk for habitants of mouldy environment. But they could also be of great interest to better assess professional risks for people involved in remediation of contaminated buildings along with farmers who manipulate forages, being the individuals directly exposed to those toxic components.

Finally, all previous experiments done during this thesis also highlight the need to define protocols able to decontaminate materials in case of moulds/mycotoxin contamination.

Our finding indicates that the commonly used method for remediation in the indoor environment, bleach, cannot completely kill fungi. In all cases, cleaning did not allow a complete removal of fungal structures and few weeks after cleaning, fungal growth was again observed.

As main perspectives in laboratory terms, our team will continue studies in three directions. We will evaluate efficiency not only on fungal growth but on elimination of produced toxins during initial fungal growth or during re-development following treatment. Efficacy of bleach on other fungal species that are frequent indoor contaminant will be also evaluated. Finally we will evaluate other compounds or protocols in order to identify the most effective one that shall be promoted.

Nevertheless, from our first findings, it seems that, for materials which are impossible to decontaminate by a cleaning procedure, complete removal may probably represent the safer solution, if, of course, it does not weaken the building structure.

In parallel, we also tried to identify markers that could be used to monitor an active toxinogenesis in indoor environment by studying the MVOCs that are emitted during toxinogenesis.

Indeed, previous work of our partners in CSTB showed that MVOCs can be used to predict an early fungal contamination of indoor environments. This is very useful, since in this work we showed that once visible contamination is present, it is hard to completely eliminate it. In this thesis we devoted to collect more information about possible use of same approach to predict active toxinogenesis and therefore possible presence of mycotoxins in indoors by targeting MVOCs specific to development of toxinogenic fungal strains.

As a conclusion, variation of emitted MCOVs profiles by different fungal species and strains as well as on different materials on which they were growing didn't allow determination of MVOCS that can be specifically related to mycotoxin production by all TOX+ strains and on all materials.

Nevertheless, deepened treatment of data was performed using PCA and fragment ions analysis. Results of this approach were more encouraging. Indeed, the "fragment ions" approach has allowed the discrimination of the strains according to their toxinogenic potential for each species, but also the identification of 7 fragment ions that appeared correlated to a high level of mycotoxin production for the three tested fungal species.

In future, these results will be confirmed by testing the emission using other toxinogenic strains. PCA results also suggest that, the identification of MVOCs that could serve as indicators of mycotoxins' synthesis in indoor environments, could require an optimization of the analytical methodology in order to allow access to molecules with higher molecular weight. Therefore adaptations of established method will be performed in order to analyze those molecules which seems interesting as eventual searched MVOCs. Annex 1. Macroscopic and microscopic aspects of TOX + strains of interest used in this study (Photos: Dr. S. Bailly and B. Aleksic)



Aspergillus versicolor NCPT 54 (PDA / MEA)



Penicillium brevicompactum IBT 23078 Parent (PDA / MEA)

Stachybotrys chartarum ST82 (PDA / MEA)



Annex 2. Use of PCA to identify chemical footprint based on ions to indicate fungal toxinogenesis

Statistical analysis: Principal component analysis (PCA)

Principal component analysis (PCA) is a statistical procedure that uses an orthogonal transformation to convert a set of observations of possibly correlated variables into a set of values of linearly uncorrelated variables called principal components.

The PCA presents contents of a data table as graphical allowing simultaneous description of links between variables and similarities between individuals (projection in a small space). This representation allows therefore to highlight the existence of groups of variables or individuals, in this case the distinction between highly toxinogenic and non-toxinogenic strain. The PCA resulted in a reduction of information by grouping the variables into independent factors: the main components, which are linear combinations of variables. The PCA is described in detail in the book Statistique exploratoire multidimensionnelle (Lebart et al., 1997).

To perform this analysis we used the software for analysis of data - SPAD version 3.5 (décisia).

Determination of global footprint for production of mycophenolic acid

From the mass spectrometry results of each of the tests achieved with the TOX+ strain Pb16 and the mutant strain Pb19, the strength of signal associated with each fragment ion was summed over the entire analysis period, fixed at 80 min. A matrix fragment ions/test was then constructed, the sum of the intensities of the signals obtained for one fragment ion for a given test is reported here.

These results were then analysed using a Principal Component Analysis.

As a first approach, tests for Pb16 strain (TOX-) and Pb19 (TOX+) were analysed for their strong chemical emissions and observed constant similarities. Table 1 specifies the weight of the axes (factors) defined by the PCA.

Table 1: Specific weight of the factors, defined by the PCA, for tests performed with mutant and wild type
strains of <i>P. brevicompactum</i>

1		1				
	NUMERO	1	VALEUR PROPRE	1	POURCENT.	POURCENT. CUMULE
	1	ī	209.3443	ī	53.27	53.27
	2	I	67.2828	T	17.12	70.39
	3	I	59.2014	T	15.06	85.45
	4	I	29.2991	T	7.46	92.91
	5	I	12.7735	T	3.25	96.16
	16	Ĩ	8.3491	T.	2.12	98.28
	7	I	6.7498	T	1.72	100.00
	1 8	I	0.0000	T	0.00	100.00

The eigenvalues represent the weights of factors (variables) with respect to an axis. Therefore axis 1 is representative of 209 variables out of 393, or over 53%. Consideration of the first two axes totalize more than 70% of the overall variance. Thus, only the main plan was considered (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Plan defined by the factors 1 and 2 of the PCA for tests with strains Pb16 (PeniL_Tx) (shown in red) and Pb19 (PeniM_NTx) (shown in blue) of *P. brevicompactum* (by convention the tests are designated by "Material_strain_toxinogenic character")

Size of the dot defines the quality of their projection on the plan. Thus, the bigger the dot, the better it is represented.

It appeared that the TOX+ (Pb16) and TOX- (Pb19) strains were discriminated by the factor 1 indicating different chemical emissions. Indeed, the projection of individuals on the factor 1 shows the "toxinogenic" tests on positive part of this axis, and the "non-toxinogenic" on the negative part of this axis.

The correlation circle (Figure 2) identifies the variables that present this factor 1 as well as the fragment ions responsible for the observed separation.



Figure 2: Representation of active variables in terms of factors 1 and 2 for the fragment ions responsible for the separation of Pb16 and Pb19 strains of *P. brevicompactum*

The ions contained in the correlation circle are constructing, by their projection on the horizontal axis, the factor 1. Only those whose contribution is on positive part of the axis 1 "sign" TOX+ strains and therefore constitute ions specific to emissions which are accompanied with toxinogenesis. Thus, 22 specific ions may be used to define a specific chemical signature for the production of MPA: 58, 59, 86, 87, 206, 208, 273, 274, 278, 280, 322, 324, 330, 336, 338, 344, 411, 412, 420, 421, 423, and 424.

To complete these data, the same statistical treatment was applied to the 3 strains: Table 2 precise weight of axes (factors) defined by the PCA.

NUMERO	Т	VALEUR	1	POURCENT.	T.	POURCENT	
	į	PROPRE	į		į	CUMULE	
1	1	192.0195	-+-	48.86	1	48.86	
2	T	70.6933	1	17.99	I.	66.85	
3	T	56.1355	1	14.28	I.	81.13	
4	T	28.8164	1	7.33	I.	88.46	
5	T	12.0730	1	3.07	I.	91.54	
6	T	9.7906	1	2.49	I.	94.03	
7	T	8.3347	1	2.12	I.	96.15	
8	T	5.0576	1	1.29	I.	97.44	
9	T	4.2933	1	1.09	I.	98.53	
10	T	3.3359	1	0.85	I.	99.38	
11	1	2.4501	1	0.62	I.	100.00	
12	T	0.0000	1	0.00	I.	100.00	

 Table 2: Specific weight of the factors, defined by the PCA, for tests performed with mutant, parent and wild type strains of *P. brevicompactum*

Axis 1 is representative of 192 variables out of 393, or more than 48% of the information. The analysis of the various plans did not allow to identify one plan which discriminates toxinogenic strains from non-toxinogenic one (data not shown). The main plane, consisting of axes 1 and 2,

being most representative with more than 66% of information, was chosen for the selection of specific ions (Figure 3).



Figure 3: Plan defined by the factors 1 and 2 of the PCA for tests performed with TOC+ strains Pb16 (PeniL_Tx) and Pb25 (PeniP_Tx), shown in red; and TOX- strain Pb19 (PeniM_NTx), shown in blue of *P. brevicompactum* (by convention the tests are designated by "Material_strain_toxinogenic character")

On this figure, the "TOX+" tests are shown in red and "TOX-" tests are blue. Dot size defines the quality of their projection on the plan. The blue arrows, inserted in Figure 3, indicate the directions associated with toxin production.

The correlations circle (Figure 4) identifies, by comparison with the directions indicated by the arrows, the variables (specific ions) responsible for the separation toxinogenic / non-toxinogenic for each test.



Figure 4: Representation of active variables associated with tests performed with the three strains of *P. brevicompactum* in the main plan

The ions contained in the red circles correspond to the directions identified on Figure 4 and therefore specific for TOX+ strains. Thus, 90 specific ions were retained: 54, 56, 58, 59, 71, 80, 83, 86, 87, 90, 91, 92, 93, 94, 98, 104, 109, 110, 119, 121, 135, 136, 143, 144, 145, 152, 154, 160, 161, 162, 173, 174, 199, 206, 208, 217, 229, 230, 231, 256, 257, 258, 259, 260, 264, 272, 273, 274, 275, 276, 277, 278, 279, 280, 299, 310, 313, 314, 322, 324, 327, 328, 329, 330, 331, 335, 336, 337, 338, 379, 382, 383, 384, 385, 386, 390, 393, 396, 399, 405, 406, 408, 409, 411, 412, 414, 420, 421, 423 and 424.

From this selection, a new PCA was generated. Table 3 shows the weight of the axes (factors) defined by the PCA.

Table 3: Weight of factors, defined by the PCA, after selection of 90 ions specific for tests performed with the three strains of *P. brevicompactum*

+	+-		-+-		-+-		-+
NUME	ROI	VALEUR	i.	POURCENT		POURCENT	- 1
1	- I	PROPRE	1		1	CUMULE	1
+	+-		-+-		-+-		-+
1	1	36.6689	1	40.74	ī.	40.74	1
2	1	20.0208	1	22.25	1	62.99	1
3	- I	12.7075	1	14.12	Т	77.11	1
4	1	8.6856	1	9.65	Т	86.76	1
1 5	- I	4.0451	1	4.49	Т	91.25	1
16	- I	2.7376	1	3.04	Т	94.29	1
I 7	- I	1.6187	1	1.80	Т	96.09	1
1 8	- I	1.2838	1	1.43	Т	97.52	
1 9	- I	0.9791	1	1.09	1	98.61	1
10	- I	0.7476	1	0.83	Т	99.44	
11	- I	0.5054	1	0.56	Т	100.00	1
12	- I	0.0000	1	0.00	Т	100.00	1
+	+-		-+-		-+-		-+

Axis 1 is representative for 36 variables out of 90, or over 40%. The analysis of the various plans revealed that one plan, formed by the axes 3 and 4, allowed to discriminate toxinogenic strains (Tx) from non-toxinogenic (NTx) (Figure 5).



Figure 5: Plan defined by the factors 3 and 4 of the PCA for tests performed with three strains of *P. brevicompactum* after selection of the fragment ions of interest. TOX+ strains Pb16 (PeniL_Tx) and Pb25 (PeniP_Tx) are shown in red; and TOX- strain Pb19 (PeniM_NTx) is shown in blue (by convention the tests are designated by "Material_strain_toxinogenic character")

This discrimination allowed the confirmation that the 90 selected ions present good chemical footprint for production of MPA.

The new correlation circle, associated with last PCA, identifies the variables (specific ions) responsible for the separation toxinogenic / non-toxinogenic for each test (Figure 6).



Figure 6: Representation of the active variables of tests with three strains of *P. brevicompactum* in terms of factors 3 and 4 once the ion fragments of interest are selected

The ions contained in the red circle are specifically associated with the growth of TOX+ strains. Essentially those are ions whose ratio between mass and charge is greater than 200, indicating molecules with high molecular weight, for which the used analytical method is not optimal. This finding may explain the fact that no discriminating VOCs has been identified during the first approach.

Determination of global footprint for production of mycotoxins

To search this global footprint, the same method as applied for *P. brevicompactum* was performed. Table 4 presents the specific weight of the axes (factors) defined by the PCA.
NUMERO	1	VALEUR	1	POURCENT.	1	POURCENT
	1	PROPRE	1		1	CUMULE
1	1	116.1302	-+-	29.55	1	29.55
2	1	99.3259	1	25.27	I	54.82
3	1	55.3478	1	14.08	I	68.91
4	1	33.1441	1	8.43	1	77.34
5	1	25.7588	1	6.55	I	83.89
6	I	20.7207	1	5.27	I	89.17
7	1	10.2896	1	2.62	T	91.79
8	1	8.5145	1	2.17	I	93.95
9	1	7.3905	1	1.88	T	95.83
10	1	5.8041	1	1.48	1	97.31
11	1	4.8998	1	1.25	I	98.56
12	1	4.0069	1	1.02	1	99.58
13	1	1.0605	1	0.27	I	99.85
14	1	0.6067	1	0.15	I	100.00
15	1	0.0000	1	0.00	T	100.00

 Table 4: Specific weight of the factors, defined by the PCA, for tests performed with strains of A.versicolor and S. chartarum on different materials

Axis 1 is representative of 116 variables out of 393, or over 29%. Consideration of the first four axes (framed in red) totalize more than 77% of the overall variance. Thus, six plans were considered: plan consisting axis 1 and 3 was retained because it separated the highly toxinogenic strains (Tx) from weakly toxinogenic ones (NTx) (Figure 7).



Figure 7: Plan defined by the factors 1 and 3 of the PCA, for tests performed with strains of *A.versicolor* and *S.chartarum* grown on different materials (by convention the tests are designated by "Material_toxinogenic strain character")

On this figure, the "highly toxinogenic" tests are shown in red and "weakly toxinogenic" tests are presented in blue. Dot size defines the quality of their projection on the plan.

Both populations, highly and weakly toxinogenic, were discriminated by the factor 3 indicating different chemical emissions. Indeed, the projection of individuals on the factor 3 showed the tests "highly toxinogenic strains" in positive part of this axis, where tests for "weakly toxinogenic" strains, for the majority, were projected on the negative side of this axis.

The correlations circle (Figure 8) identified the variables that present this factor 3 as well as the fragment ions responsible for the observed separation.



Figure 8: Representation of active variables associated with tests performed with the strains of A.versicolor and S.chartarum on different materials in the plan of factors 1 and 3

The ions contained in the correlation circle constructed, by their projection on the vertical axis, the factor 3. Only those whose contribution in the positive part of the axis was greater than 0.3 are "signing" highly toxinogenic strains and have therefore been taken into account. Thus, 41 specific ions were retained: 37, 39, 41, 43, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59, 65, 67, 69, 70, 71, 111, 143, 152, 153, 155, 181, 182, 183, 184, 185, 186, 187, 188, 189, 190, 191, 192, 193, 194, 195, 196, 197, 198, 199, 200, 201 and 202. Only ions 58 and 59 were common to the two fingerprints (obtained for *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum*). From this selection, a new PCA was generated. Table 5 shows the weight of the axes (factors) defined by the PCA.

I NUI	TERO	1	VALEUR	1	POURCENT	. 1	POURCENT	- 1
1 +			PROPRE	+-		-+-	CUMULE	_
i 🗌	1	1	26.9465	1	65.72	1	65.72	ĥ.
1	2	1	6.5541	1	15.99	1	81.71	1
1	3	Т	2.1601	1	5.27	Т	86.98	1
1	4	1	1.8049	1	4.40	1	91.38	1
1	5	1	1.2245	1	2.99	I.	94.37	1
1	6	1	0.6855	1	1.67	1	96.04	1
1	7	1	0.5541	1	1.35	1	97.39	1
1	8	1	0.4361	1	1.06	1	98.45	1
1	9	1	0.2459	1	0.60	1	99.05	1
1	10	1	0.1509	1	0.37	1	99.42	1
1 3	11	1	0.1125	1	0.27	1	99.70	1
1	12	1	0.0499	1	0.12	1	99.82	1
1	13	1	0.0389	1	0.09	1	99.91	1
1	14	1	0.0360	1	0.09	1	100.00	1
1	15	1	0.0000	1	0.00	1	100.00	1

Table 5: Weight of factors, to narrow PCA, for the tests conducted with A. versicolor and S. chartarumstrains on various growth materials

The main axes (1 and 2), totalizing more than 80% of the overall variance, were selected to build the PCA shown on Figure 9.



Figure 9: Representation by PCA of tests with strains of *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum* on different growth materials in the plan of factors 1 and 2

This new analysis helped to improve the overall representativeness of individuals, the points being bigger. The tests "highly toxinogenic strains" and "weakly toxinogenic strains" were discriminated by the factor 2. Also, the fragment ions constitute a chemical fingerprint of the mycotoxinogenesis. Generated new correlation circle (Figure 10) brought up two groups of perpendicular ions therefore independent.



Figure 10: Representation of the active variables associated with tests with strains of *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum* on various growth materials in the plan of the factors 1 and 2

Group 1 mainly defined the axis 1. These ions appeared associated with painted fiberglass wallpaper (FWP). Meanwhile, group 2 defined the axis 2 and allowed the separation of highly toxinogenic and weakly toxinogenic strains on other materials.

To test developed footprint, it has been applied to an independent sample. Tests were performed with the same strains grown on fiberglass and on a new medium composed of cellulose. A new PCA was generated from these new tests, keeping only the fragment ions which are forming the footprint. Table 6 shows the weight of the axes (factors) defined by the PCA.

Table 6: Weight of the factors, defined by the PCA, associated with tests of A. versicolor and S. chartarum
strains on FG and cellulose material

÷				-+-		-+-		
1	NUMERO	i	VALEUR PROPRE	i	POURCENT	. i	POURCENT CUMULE	.
Ì	1	i	24.9341	!	60.81	ļ	60.81	ļ
ì	3	1	4.6162	1	19.18	1	91.25	ì
ł	4	1	2.6253	-	6.40 2.35	1	97.65	
i	6	i	0.0000	i	0.00	i	100.00	i

The main axis (1 and 2), totalizing nearly 80% of the overall variance, were selected to construct shown PCA (Figure 11).



Figure 11: Representation of the tests with the *A. versicolor* and *S. chartarum* strains on FG and cellulose on the main plane of the PCA

The tests "highly toxinogenic strains" and "weakly toxinogenic strains" are discriminated by the factor 1. Also selected footprint developed from the fragment ions showed to be highly relevant.

Annex 3. Configuration of the blowing device

The blowing device placed in the closed space, contains 16 semi-circular orifices of 1 mm diameter, as showed on figure below (figure 1). It is positioned so the air stream forms an angle of 45 $^{\circ}$ with respect to the fungal culture.

Moreover, the assembly is positioned that the distance between the bottom of the blowing nozzles and the fungal cultures was 1 cm.



Figure 1: Blowing device and its placement

Experimental measurements were performed in the assembly according to the configuration shown on Figure 2 to further study the blowing air speed toward the culture (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Configuration of the blowing air speed to the targeted material



Figure 3: Air speed measured by the applied blowing airflow

The characterization of the device was specified by the modeling of airflow according to the applied blowing rate (Figure 3). The characteristics of the blowing system and its positioning relative to the surface to be aerosolized, consisting of rectangular areas of 5 cm, were used. Air flow conditions at each blowing nozzle are shown in Table 1.

Global flow [L/min]	Flow [m ³ /s]	Speed [m/s]	Reynolds
10	1,67.10-4	13,5	800
6	10-4	8,1	480
3	5.10-5	4,1	240

Table 1: Aerodynamic conditions in each blowing nozzle

The turbulence is modeled by an approach Reynolds Stress Model (RSM) by solving the transport equations for each of the six components of the Reynolds tensor. The hypothesis of isotropy of the eddy viscosity is not maintained. In this model, closing averaged equations of Navier-Stokes (RANS) is obtained by solving the transport equations of the six components of the Reynolds tensor. The model RSM "Linear Pressure-Strain" was used with the options "Wall BC from equation k", "Wall reflection effects," "Wall Enhanced treatment" and "Pressure gradient effects" enabled. The boundary conditions and parameters applied to the model are presented in summary form in tables 2 and 3.

Table 2: Summary of the used model

Phenomena	Model	Options
Turbulence	RSM_ Linear Pressure-Strain	Enhanced Wall Treatment_Pressure gradient effects
Gravity	Considered	9,81 m ² /s
Heat equation	Deactivated	

Variable	Discretization algorithm	Coefficient of under relaxation
Coupling pressure / speed	SIMPLE	
Pressure	Standard	0,2
Continuity	First order upwind	0,7
Energy turbulent kinetic	First order upwind	0,6
Rate of turbulent dissipation	First order upwind	0,6
Turbulent viscosity		1

Table 3: Summary of options of the solver

The walls are considered as adiabatic. The air is considered as an incompressible ideal gas. The limit conditions at input and output are given in table 4.

Zono	Limit conditions	Direction of	Speed	Turbulent	Hydraulic
Zone	Limit conditions	speed vectors	[m/s]	intensity [%]	diameter [m]
Buse_jet	Velocity_inlet	Normal to limit conditions	13,5	0,07	9,2.10-4
Buse_jet	Velocity_inlet	Normal to limit conditions	8,1	0,07	9,2.10-4
Buse_jet	Velocity_inlet	Normal to limit conditions	4,1	0,08	9,2.10-4
Limite_du_domai ne	Outflow				

Table 4: Limit conditions of the model

Figure 4 shows the velocity fields of air generated in the region of the surface for an applied air flow of 10 L/min.



Figure 4: Representation of the velocity fields in the proximity of the surface to be aerosolized by air flow rate of 10 L/min

Near the surface, the velocity fields are distributed uniformly over a width corresponding to the width of the blowing device. The correspondence of the modeled and measured for different air flow velocities is shown on figure 5.



Figure 5. Representation of the modeled air velocities and flow rates measured for 6 and 10 L / min

It appears that the estimated and measured speeds, with a gap of 0.2 m/s are of the same order of magnitude for each speed and compatible with the desired airflow solicitation toward contaminated media.

REFERENCES

A

Abbas, H.K., Johnson, B.B., Shier, W.T., Tak, H., Jarvis, B.B. and Boyette, C.D., 2002. Phytotoxicity and mammalian cytotoxicity of macrocyclic trichothecene mycotoxins from *Myrothecium verrucaria*. Phytochemistry 59: 309–313.

Adan, O.C.G., 1994. On the fungal defacement of interior finishes. 226 pp.

Adhikari, A., Gupta, J., Wilkins, J.R., Olds, R.L., Indugula, R., Cho, K.J., Li, C. and Yermakov, M., 2011. Airborne microorganisms, endotoxin, and $(1\rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-glucan exposure in greenhouses and assessment of respiratory symptoms among workers. Annals of Occupational Hygiene 55: 272–285.

Adhikari, A., Jung, J., Reponen, T., Lewis, J.S., DeGrasse, E.C., Grimsley, L.F., Chew, G.L. and Grinshpun, S.A., 2009. Aerosolization of fungi, (1-3)-beta-d glucan, and endotoxin from flood-affected materials collected in New Orleans homes. Environmental Research 109: 215–224.

Adhikari, A., Lewis, J.S., Reponen, T., DeGrasse, E.C., Grimsley, L.F., Chew, G.L., Iossifova, Y. and Grinshpun, S.A., 2010. Exposure matrices of endotoxin, (1-3)-beta-d-glucan, fungi, and dust mite allergens in flood-affected homes of New Orleans. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 408: 5489–5498.

Afanou, K.A., Straumfors, A., Skogstad, A., Skaar, I., Hjeljord, L., Skare, Ø., Green, B.J., Tronsmo, A. and Eduard, W., 2015. Profile and Morphology of Fungal Aerosols Characterized by Field Emission Scanning Electron Microscopy (FESEM). Aerosol Science and Technology 49: 423–435.

Airaksinen, M., Pasanen, P., Kurnitski, J. and Seppanen, O., 2004. Microbial contamination of indoor air due to leakages from crawl space: A field study. Indoor Air 14: 55–64.

Alberti, C., Bouakline, A., Ribaud, P., Lacroix, C., Rousselot, P., Leblanc, T. and Derouin, F., 2001. Relationship between environmental fungal contamination and the incidence of invasive aspergillosis in haematology patients. Journal of Hospital Infection 48: 198–206.

An, H.R., Mainelis, G. and White, L., 2006. Development and calibration of real-time PCR for quantification of airborne microorganisms in air samples. Atmospheric Environment 40: 7924–7939.

Andersen, A.A., 1958. New sampler for the collection, sizing, and enumeration of viable airborne particles. J. Bacteriol. 76: 471–484.

Andersen, B., Frisvad, J.C., Sondergaard, I., Rasmussen, I.S. and Larsen, L.S., 2011. Associations between fungal species and water-damaged building materials. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 77: 4180–4188.

Andersen, B., Nielsen, K.F. and Jarvis, B.B., 2002. Characterization of *Stachybotrys* from water-damaged buildings based on morphology, growth, and metabolite production. Mycologia 94: 392–403.

Andersen, B., Nielsen, K.F., Thrane, U., Szaro, T., Taylor, J.W. and Jarvis, B.B., 2003. Molecular and phenotypic descriptions of *Stachybotrys chlorohalonata* sp. nov. and two chemotypes of *Stachybotrys chartarum* found in water-damaged buildings. Mycologia 95: 1227–1238.

Andersson, M. a. C., Nikulin, M., Köljalg, U., Andersson, M. a. C., Rainey, F., Reijula, K., Hintikka, E.L. and Salkinoja-Salonen, M., 1997. Bacteria, molds, and toxins in water-damaged building materials. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63: 387–393.

ANSES, 2016. Moisissures dans le bati. 1-344 pp.

Araki, A., Kanazawa, A., Kawai, T., Eitaki, Y., Morimoto, K., Nakayama, K., Shibata, E., Tanaka, M., Takigawa, T., Yoshimura, T., Chikara, H., Saijo, Y. and Kishi, R., 2012. The relationship between exposure to microbial volatile organic compound and allergy prevalence in single-family homes. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 423: 18–26.

Araujo, R., Cabral, J.P. and Rodrigues, A.G., 2008. Air filtration systems and restrictive access conditions improve indoor air quality in clinical units: *Penicillium* as a general indicator of hospital indoor fungal levels. American Journal of Infection Control 36: 129–134.

Ardestani, F., Fatemi, S.S. ali, Yakhchali, B., Hosseyni, S.M. and Najafpour, G., 2010. Evaluation of mycophenolic acid production by *Penicillium brevicompactum* MUCL 19011 in batch and continuous submerged cultures. Biochemical Engineering Journal Elsevier B.V., 50: 99–103.

Athnasios, A.K. and Kuhn, G.O., 1977. Improved thin layer chromatographic method for the isolation and estimation of sterigmatocystin in grains. Journal - Association of Official Analytical Chemists 60: 104–6.

__<u>B___</u>

Bailly, S., Roussel, S., Aleksic, B., Lacroix, M. and Bailly, J.-D., 2016. Potentiel toxinogènes de souches de Stachybotrys issues de fourrage. 42ème Journées de le Recherche Equine. Paris, pp. 54–59.

Bata, A., Harrach, B., Ujszaszi, K., Kis-Tamas, A. and Lasztity, R., 1985. Macrocyclic trichothecene toxins produced by *Stachybotrys atra* strains isolated in Middle Europe. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 49: 678–681.

Baumer, J.H., 2008. Atopic eczema in children, NICE. Arch Dis Child Educ Pract 93: 93–97.

Behbod, B., Sordillo, J.E., Hoffman, E.B., Datta, S., Muilenberg, M.L., Scott, J.A., Chew, G.L., Platts-Mills, T.A.E., Schwartz, J., Burge, H. and Gold, D.R., 2013. Wheeze in infancy: Protection associated with yeasts in house dust contrasts with increased risk associated with yeasts in indoor air and other fungal taxa. Allergy: European Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 68: 1410–1418.

Bellanger, A.P., Reboux, G., Roussel, S., Grenouillet, F., Didier-Scherer, E., Dalphin, J.C. and Millon, L., 2009. Indoor fungal contamination of moisture-damaged and allergic patient housing analysed using real-time PCR. Letters in Applied Microbiology 49: 260–266.

Bennett, J.W. and Klich, M., 2003. Mycotoxins. Clinical microbiology reviews 16: 497–516.

Bernasconi, C., Rodolfi, M., Picco, A.M., Grisoli, P., Dacarro, C. and Rembges, D., 2010. Pyrogenic activity of air to characterize bioaerosol exposure in public buildings: A pilot study. Letters in Applied Microbiology 50: 571–577.

Betancourt, D.A., Krebs, K., Moore, S.A. and Martin, S.M., 2013. Microbial volatile organic compound emissions from *Stachybotrys chartarum* growing on gypsum wallboard and ceiling tile. BMC microbiology 13: 283.

Betancourt, D., Serre, S. and Foarde, K.K., 2011. Laboratory research on the efficacy of chlorine dioxide fumigation for the remediation of mold-contaminated buildings. 12th International Conference on Indoor Air Quality and Climate 2011 vol.2.

Bex, V., Barral, S., Nieguitsila, A., Moularat, S., Bergeron, V., Choukri, F., Guillot, J., Derouin, F. and Squinazi, F., 2011. Measurement of indoor mould exposure : development of a global approach associating quantitative and qualitative tools from long duration air samplings. 12th International Conference on Indoor Air Quality and Climate 2011. , pp. presentation 855.

Bex, V. and Squinazi, F., 2006. Mise en évidence de moisissures des ambiances intérieures par la mesure des $(1\rightarrow 3)-\beta$ -D-glucanes. Revue Française d'Allergologie et d'Immunologie Clinique 46: 184–187.

Bible, n.d. Leviticus. 14th chapter, verses 34-45 pp.

Bloom, E., Bal, K., Nyman, E. and Larsson, L., 2007a. Optimizing a GC-MS method for screening of Stachybotrys mycotoxins in indoor environments. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 9: 151–156.

Bloom, E., Bal, K., Nyman, E., Must, A. and Larsson, L., 2007b. Mass spectrometry-based strategy for direct detection and quantification of some mycotoxins produced by Stachybotrys and Aspergillus spp. in indoor environments. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 73: 4211–4217.

Bloom, E., Grimsley, L.F., Pehrson, C., Lewis, J. and Larsson, L., 2009a. Molds and mycotoxins in dust from water-damaged homes in New Orleans after hurricane Katrina. Indoor Air 19: 153–158.

Bloom, E., Nyman, E., Must, A., Pehrson, C. and Larsson, L., 2009b. Molds and mycotoxins in indoor environments — a survey in water-damaged buildings. Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene 6: 671–678.

Böhm, J., Saeger, S. De and Edler, L., 2013. Scientific Opinion on the risk for public and animal health related to the presence of sterigmatocystin in food and feed. EFSA Journal 11: 1–81.

Bonetta, S., Bonetta, S., Mosso, S., Sampò, S. and Carraro, E., 2010. Assessment of microbiological indoor air quality in an Italian office building equipped with an HVAC system. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 161: 473–483.

Boullard, B., 1997. Dictionnaire plantes et champignons. ESTEM, 875 pp.

Boutin-Forzano, S., Charpin-Kadouch, C., Chabbi, S., Bennedjai, N., Dumon, H. and Charpin, D., 2004. Wall relative humidity: A simple and reliable index for predicting *Stachybotrys chartarum* infestation in dwellings. Indoor Air 14: 196–199.

Brasel, T.L., Douglas, D.R., Wilson, S.C. and Straus, D.C., 2005a. Detection of airborne *Stachybotrys chartarum* macrocyclic trichothecene mycotoxins on particulates smaller than conidia. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 71: 114–122.

Brasel, T.L., Martin, J.M., Carriker, C.G., Wilson, S.C. and Straus, D.C., 2005b. Detection of airborne *Stachybotrys chartarum* macrocyclic trichothecene mycotoxins in the indoor environment. Applied and environmental microbiology 71: 7376–88.

Brewer, J., Thrasher, J., Straus, D., Madison, R. and Hooper, D., 2013. Detection of mycotoxins in patients with chronic fatigue syndrome. Toxins 5: 605–617.

Brown, G.S., Betty, R.G., Brockmann, J.E., Lucero, D.A., Souza, C.A., Walsh, K.S., Boucher, R.M., Tezak, M.S., Wilson, M.C., Rudolph, T., Lindquist, H.D.A. and Martinez, K.F., 2007. Evaluation of rayon swab surface sample collection method for *Bacillus* spores from nonporous surfaces. Journal of Applied Microbiology 103: 1074–1080.

Bundgaard-Nielsen, K. and Nielsen, P. V, 1996. Fungicidal effect of 15 disinfectants against 25 fungal contaminants commonly found in bread and cheese manufacturing. Journal of food protection 59: 268–75.

Bünger, J., Westphal, G., Mönnich, A., Hinnendahl, B., Hallier, E. and Müller, M., 2004. Cytotoxicity of occupationally and environmentally relevant mycotoxins. Toxicology 202: 199–211.

Burton, N.C., Adhikari, A., Iossifova, Y., Grinshpun, S.A. and Reponen, T., 2008. Effect of gaseous chlorine dioxide on indoor microbial contaminants. Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association 58: 647–656.

Bush, R.K., 2008. Indoor allergens, environmental avoidance, and allergic respiratory disease. Allergy and Asthma Proceedings 29: 575–579.

Bush, R.K., Portnoy, J.M., Saxon, A., Terr, A.I. and Wood, R.A., 2006. The medical effects of mold exposure. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 117: 326–333.

С

Cabral, J.P.S., 2010. Can we use indoor fungi as bioindicators of indoor air quality? Historical perspectives and open questions. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 408: 4285–4295.

Cahagnier, B., 1998. Moisissures des aliments peu hydratés. Lavoisier Technique & Documentation, Paris, Paris, 225 pp.

Cai, G.H., Bröms, K., Mälarstig, B., Zhao, Z.H., Kim, J.L., Svärdsudd, K., Janson, C. and Norbäck, D., 2009. Quantitative PCR analysis of fungal DNA in Swedish day care centers and comparison with building characteristics and allergen levels. Indoor Air 19: 392–400.

Cai, G.-H., Mälarstig, B., Kumlin, A., Johansson, I., Janson, C. and Norbäck, D., 2011. Fungal DNA and pet allergen levels in Swedish day care centers and associations with building characteristics. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 13: 2018–24.

Carey, S.A., Plopper, C.G., Hyde, D.M., Islam, Z., Pestka, J.J. and Harkema, J.R., 2012. Satratoxin-G from the black mold *Stachybotrys chartarum* induces rhinitis and apoptosis of olfactory sensory neurons in the nasal airways of rhesus monkeys. Toxicologic Pathology 40: 887–898.

Casselton, L. and Zolan, M., 2002. The art and design of genetic screens: filamentous fungi. Nature Reviews Genetics 3: 683–697.

Castegnaro, M., Hunt, D.C., Sansone, E.B., Schuller, P.L., Siriwardana, M.G., Telling, G.M., Van Egmond, H.P. and Walker, E.A., 1980. Laboratory decontamination and destruction of aflatoxins B1, B2, G1, G2 in laboratory wastes. IARC scientific publications 1–59.

Chakravarty, P. and Kovar, B., 2012. Evaluation of five antifungal agents used in remediation practices against six common indoor fungal species. Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene 10: D11–D16.

Chao, H.J., Milton, D.K., Schwartz, J. and Burge, H.A., 2002a. Dustborne fungi in large office buildings. Mycopathologia 154: 93–106.

Chao, H.J., Schwartz, J., Milton, D.K. and Burge, H.A., 2002b. Populations and determinants of airborne fungi in large office buildings. Environmental Health Perspectives 110: 777–782.

Charpin-Kadouch, C., Maurel, G., Felipo, R., Queralt, J., Ramadour, M., Dumon, H., Garans, M., Botta, A. and Charpin, D., 2006. Mycotoxin identification in moldy dwellings. Journal of applied toxicology 26: 475–479.

Chase, J., Fouquier, J., Zare, M., Sonderegger, D.L., Knight, R., Kelley, S.T., Siegel, J. and Caporaso, J.G., 2016. Geography and location are the primary drivers of office microbiome composition. mSystems 1: e00022-16.

Chew, G.L., Rogers, C., Burge, H. a, Muilenberg, M.L. and Gold, D.R., 2003. Dustborne and airborne fungal propagules represent a different spectrum of fungi with differing relations to home characteristics. Allergy 58: 13–20.

Chew, G.L., Wilson, J., Rabito, F.A., Grimsley, F., Iqbal, S., Reponen, T., Muilenberg, M.L., Thorne, P.S., Dearborn, D.G. and Morley, R.L., 2006. Mold and endotoxin levels in the aftermath of hurricane Katrina: A pilot project of homes in New Orleans undergoing renovation. Environmental Health Perspectives 114: 1883–1889.

Cho, Y.M., Ryu, S.H., Choi, M.S., Tinyami, E.T., Seo, S., Choung, J.T. and Choi, J.W., 2014. Asthma and allergic diseases in preschool children in Korea: findings from the pilot study of the Korean Surveillance System for Childhood Asthma. The Journal of asthma : official journal of the Association for the Care of Asthma 51: 373–9.

Choi, H., Byrne, S., Larsen, L.S., Sigsgaard, T., Thorne, P.S., Larsson, L., Sebastian, A. and Bornehag, C.-G., 2014. Residential culturable fungi, $(1-3, 1-6)-\beta$ -d-glucan, and ergosterol concentrations in dust are not associated with asthma, rhinitis or eczema diagnoses in children. Indoor Air 24: 158–170.

Claeson, A.-S., Levin, J.-O., Blomquist, G. and Sunesson, A.-L., 2002. Volatile metabolites from microorganisms grown on humid building materials and synthetic media. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 4: 667–672.

Claeson, A.-S., Sandström, M. and Sunesson, A.-L., 2007. Volatile organic compounds (VOCs) emitted from materials collected from buildings affected by microorganisms. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 9: 240–245.

Clark, A.E., Kaleta, E.J., Arora, A. and Wolk, D.M., 2013. Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry: a fundamental shift in the routine practice of clinical microbiology. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 26: 547–603.

Codina, R., Fox, R.W., Lockey, R.F., DeMarco, P. and Bagg, A., 2008. Typical levels of airborne fungal spores in houses without obvious moisture problems during a rainy season in Florida, USA. Journal of Investigational Allergology and Clinical Immunology 18: 156–162.

Crawford, C., Reponen, T., Lee, T., Iossifova, Y., Levin, L., Adhikari, A. and Grinshpun, S.A., 2009. Temporal and spatial variation of indoor and outdoor airborne fungal spores, pollen, and $(1\rightarrow 3)$ - β -d-glucan. Aerobiologia 25: 147–158.

Creasia, D., Thurman, J., Jones, J., Nealley, M., York, C., Wannemacher, R. and Bunner, D., 1987. Acute inhalation toxicity of T-2 mycotoxin in mice. Fundamental and Applied Toxicology 8: 230–235.

Creppy, E.E., 2002. Update of survey, regulation and toxic effects of mycotoxins in Europe. Toxicology Letters 127: 19–28.

Crook, B. and Burton, N.C., 2010. Indoor moulds, Sick Building Syndrome and building related illness. Fungal Biology Reviews Elsevier Ltd, 24: 106–113.

CSTB, 2015. Moisissures dans votre logement ? Les eliminer en toute securite. 17 pp.

Curtis, L., Cali, S., Conroy, L., Baker, K., Ou, C.H., Hershow, R., Norlock-Cruz, F. and Scheff, P., 2005. Aspergillus surveillance project at a large tertiary-care hospital. Journal of Hospital Infection 59: 188–196.

_D__

Dales, R., Ruest, K., Guay, M., Marro, L. and David Miller, J., 2010. Residential fungal growth and incidence of acute respiratory illness during the first two years of life. Environmental Research Elsevier, 110: 692–698.

Dannemiller, K.C., Mendell, M.J., Macher, J.M., Kumagai, K., Bradman, A., Holland, N., Harley, K., Eskenazi, B. and Peccia, J., 2014. Next-generation DNA sequencing reveals that low fungal diversity in house dust is associated with childhood asthma development. Indoor Air 24: 236–247.

Dassonville, C., Demattei, C., Detaint, B., Barral, S., Bex-Capelle, V. and Momas, I., 2008. Assessment and predictors determination of indoor airborne fungal concentrations in Paris newborn babies' homes. Environmental Research 108: 80–85.

Dearborn, D.G., Yike, I., Sorenson, W.G., Miller, M.J. and Etzel, R. a., 1999. Overview of investigations into pulmonary hemorrhage among infants in Cleveland, Ohio. Environmental Health Perspectives 107: 495–499.

Denning, D.W., O'Driscoll, B.R., Hogaboam, C.M., Bowyer, P. and Niven, R.M., 2006. The link between fungi and severe asthma: A summary of the evidence. European Respiratory Journal 27: 615–626.

Denning, D.W., Pashley, C., Hartl, D., Wardlaw, A., Godet, C., Del Giacco, S., Delhaes, L. and Sergejeva, S., 2014. Fungal allergy in asthma-state of the art and research needs. Clinical and translational allergy Clinical and Translational Allergy, 4: 14.

Desjardins, A.E., Hohn, T.M. and McCormick, S.P., 1993. Trichothecene biosynthesis in *Fusarium* species: chemistry, genetics, and significance. Microbiological reviews 57: 595–604.

Di Giulio, M., Grande, R., Di Campli, E., Di Bartolomeo, S. and Cellini, L., 2010. Indoor air quality in university environments. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 170: 509–517.

Doherty, W.O.S., Mousavioun, P. and Fellows, C.M., 2011. Value-adding to cellulosic ethanol: Lignin polymers. Industrial Crops and Products Elsevier B.V., 33: 259–276.

Dorizas, P.V., Kapsanaki-Gotski, E., Assimakopoulos, M.N. and Santamouris, M., 2013. Correlation of particulate matter with airborne fungi in schools in Greece. International journal of Ventilation 12:1-16

Došen, I., Andersen, B., Phippen, C.B.W., Clausen, G. and Nielsen, K.F., 2016. *Stachybotrys* mycotoxins: from culture extracts to dust samples. Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry 5513–5526.

Douwes, J., 2005. $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-glucans and respiratory health: A review of the scientific evidence. Indoor Air 15: 160–169.

Douwes, J., Thorne, P., Pearce, N. and Heederik, D., 2003. Bioaerosol health effects and exposure assessment: Progress and prospects. Annals of Occupational Hygiene 47: 187–200.

EFSA, 2013. Scientific Opinion on the risk for public and animal health related to the presence of sterigmatocystin in food and feed. EFSA Journal 11: 3254.

El Mahgubi, A., Puel, O., Bailly, S., Tadrist, S., Querin, A., Ouadia, A., Oswald, I.P. and Bailly, J.D., 2013. Distribution and toxigenicity of *Aspergillus* section *Flavi* in spices marketed in Morocco. Food Control Elsevier Ltd, 32: 143–148.

Elbarbry, F. a and Shoker, A.S., 2007. Therapeutic drug measurement of mycophenolic acid derivatives in transplant patients. Clinical biochemistry 40: 752–64.

Engelhart, S. and Exner, M., 2002. Short-term versus long-term filter cassette sampling for viable fungi in indoor air: comparative performance of the Sartorius MD8 and the GSP sampler. International journal of hygiene and environmental health 205: 443–451.

Engelhart, S., Glasmacher, A., Simon, A. and Exner, M., 2007. Air sampling of *Aspergillus fumigatus* and other thermotolerant fungi: Comparative performance of the Sartorius MD8 airport and the Merck MAS-100 portable bioaerosol sampler. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health 210: 733–739.

Engelhart, S., Loock, A., Skutlarek, D., Sagunski, H., Lommel, A., Farber, H. and Exner, M., 2002. Occurrence of toxigenic *Aspergillus versicolor* isolates and sterigmatocystin in carpet dust from damp indoor environments. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 68: 3886–3890.

Erkara, I.P., Asan, A., Yilmaz, V., Pehlivan, S. and Okten, S.S., 2008. Airborne *Alternaria* and *Cladosporium* species and relationship with meteorological conditions in Eskisehir City, Turkey. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 144: 31–41.

EU, 1993. Commission of the European Comunities. Indoor air quality & its impact on man. Luxembourg.

European Commission, 2002. Decision 2002/657/EC implementing Council Directive 96/23/EC concerning the performance of analytical method and the interpretation of results. Off. J. Eur. Union L 221/8-L 221/36.

F

Færden, K., Lund, M.B., Aaløkken, T.M., Eduard, W., Søstrand, P., Langård, S. and Kongerud, J., 2014. Hypersensitivity pneumonitis in a cluster of sawmill workers: A 10-year follow-up of exposure, symptoms, and lung function. International Journal of Occupational and Environmental Health 20: 167– 173.

Fairs, A., Agbetile, J., Bourne, M., Hargadon, B., Monteiro, W.R., Morley, J.P., Edwards, R.E., Wardlaw, A.J. and Pashley, C.H., 2013. Isolation of *Aspergillus fumigatus* from sputum is associated with elevated airborne levels in homes of patients with asthma. Indoor Air 23: 275–284.

Falvey, D.G. and Streifel, A.J., 2007. Ten-year air sample analysis of *Aspergillus* prevalence in a university hospital. Journal of Hospital Infection 67: 35–41.

Faure, O., Fricker-Hidalgo, H., Lebeau, B., Mallaret, M.R., Ambroise-Thomas, P. and Grillot, R., 2002. Eight-year surveillance of environmental fungal contamination in hospital operating rooms and haematological units. Journal of Hospital Infection 50: 155–160.

Fischer, G. and Dott, W., 2003. Relevance of airborne fungi and their secondary metabolites for environmental, occupational and indoor hygiene. Archives of microbiology 179: 75–82.

Foto, M., Vrijmoed, L.L.P., Miller, J.D., Ruest, K., Lawton, M. and Dales, R.E., 2005. A comparison of airborne ergosterol, glucan and Air-O-Cell data in relation to physical assessments of mold damage and some other parameters. Indoor Air 15: 257–266.

Fournel, I., Sautour, M., Lafon, I., Sixt, N., L'Ollivier, C., Dalle, F., Chavanet, P., Couillaud, G., Caillot, D., Astruc, K., Bonnin, A. and Aho-Glele, L.S., 2010. Airborne *Aspergillus* contamination during hospital construction works: Efficacy of protective measures. American Journal of Infection Control 38: 189–194.

Frankel, M., Timm, M., Hansen, E.W. and Madsen, A.M., 2012. Comparison of sampling methods for the assessment of indoor microbial exposure. Indoor Air 22: 405–414.

Fremy, J.-M., 2009. Évaluation des risques liés à la présence de mycotoxines dans les chaînes alimentaires humaine et animale Rapport final. AFSSA 339.

Frisvad, J.C., Smedsgaard, J., Larsen, T.O. and Samson, R.A., 2004. Mycotoxins, drugs and other extrolites produced by species in *Penicillium* subgenus *Penicillium*. Studies in Mycology 2004: 201–241.

Fromme, H., Gareis, M., Völkel, W. and Gottschalk, C., 2016. Overall internal exposure to mycotoxins and their occurrence in occupational and residential settings – An overview. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health Elsevier GmbH., 219: 143–165.

G

Gadd, G.M., Bahri-Esfahani, J., Li, Q., Rhee, Y.J., Wei, Z., Fomina, M. and Liang, X., 2014. Oxalate production by fungi: Significance in geomycology, biodeterioration and bioremediation. Fungal Biology Reviews Elsevier Ltd, 28: 36–55.

Gao, P., Korley, F., Martin, J. and Chen, B.T., 2002. Determination of unique microbial volatile organic compounds produced by five *Aspergillus* species commonly found in problem buildings. AIHA J (Fairfax, Va) 63: 135–140.

Gao, P. and Martin, J., 2002. Volatile metabolites produced by three strains of *Stachybotrys chartarum* cultivated on rice and gypsum board. Appl Occup Environ Hyg 17: 430–436.

Gminski, R., Tang, T. and Mersch-Sundermann, V., 2010. Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity in human lung epithelial A549 cells caused by airborne volatile organic compounds emitted from pine wood and oriented strand boards. Toxicology Letters Elsevier Ireland Ltd, 196: 33–41.

Godish, D.R. and Godish, T.J., 2007. Relationship between sampling duration and concentration of culturable airborne mould and bacteria on selected culture media. Journal of Applied Microbiology 102: 1479–1484.

Godish, T.J. and Godish, D.R., 2006. Mold infestation of wet spray-applied cellulose insulation. Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association (1995) 56: 90–5.

Godwin, C. and Batterman, S., 2007. Indoor air quality in Michigan schools. Indoor Air 17: 109–121.

Goh, J.C., Juliana, J., Malina, O., Ngah, Z.U. and Norhafizalena, O., 2007. Prevalence of *Penicillium* specific Ig E level and allergy symptoms among office workers in a selected company in Bangi, Malaysia. Tropical biomedicine 24: 37–46.

Gomez de Ana, S., Torres-Rodriguez, J.M., Alvarado Ramirez, E., Mojal Garcia, S. and Belmonte-Soler, J., 2006. Seasonal distribution of *Alternaria, Aspergillus, Cladosporium* and *Penicillium* species isolated in homes of fungal allergic patients. Journal of Investigational Allergology and Clinical Immunology 16: 357–363.

Górny, R.L., 2004. Filamentous microorganisms and their fragments in indoor air - A review. Annals of Agricultural and Environmental Medicine 11: 185–197.

Górny, R.L. and Dutkiewicz, J., 2002. Bacterial and fungal aerosols in indoor environment in central and eastern European countries. Annals of Agricultural and Environmental Medicine 9: 17–23.

Górny, R.L., Reponen, T., Grinshpun, S. and Willeke, K., 2001. Source strength of fungal spore aerosolization from moldy building material. Atmospheric Environment 35: 4853–4862.

Gottschalk, C., Bauer, J. and Meyer, K., 2006. Determination of macrocyclic trichothecenes in mouldy indoor materials by LC-MS/MS. Mycotoxin Research 22: 189–192.

Gottschalk, C., Bauer, J. and Meyer, K., 2008. Detection of satratoxin G and H in indoor air from a waterdamaged building. Mycopathologia 166: 103–107.

Gralton, J., Tovey, E., McLaws, M.L. and Rawlinson, W.D., 2011. The role of particle size in aerosolised pathogen transmission: A review. Journal of Infection Elsevier Ltd, 62: 1–13.

Grant, C., Hunter, C.A., Flannigan, B. and Bravery, A.F., 1989. The moisture requirements of moulds isolated from domestic dwellings. International Biodeterioration 25: 259–284.

Gutarowska, B., 2010. Metabolic activity of moulds as a factor of building materials biodegradation. Polish Journal of Microbiology 59: 119–124.

Gutarowska, B. and Akowska, Z., 2002. Elaboration and application of mathematical model for estimation of mould contamination of some building materials based on ergosterol content determination. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 49: 299–305.

Gutarowska, B. and Piotrowska, M., 2007. Methods of mycological analysis in buildings. Building and Environment 42: 1843–1850.

Gutarowska, B., Skora, J., Zduniak, K. and Rembisz, D., 2012. Analysis of the sensitivity of microorganisms contaminating museums and archives to silver nanoparticles. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation Elsevier Ltd, 68: 7–17.

Gutarowska, B., Sulyok, M. and Krska, R., 2010. A study of the toxicity of moulds isolated from dwellings. Indoor and Built Environment 19: 668–675.

Haas, D., Galler, H., Habib, J., Melkes, A., Schlacher, R., Buzina, W., Friedl, H., Marth, E. and Reinthaler, F.F., 2010. Concentrations of viable airborne fungal spores and trichloroanisole in wine cellars. International Journal of Food Microbiology Elsevier B.V., 144: 126–132.

Haas, D., Habib, J., Galler, H., Buzina, W., Schlacher, R., Marth, E. and Reinthaler, F.F., 2007. Assessment of indoor air in Austrian apartments with and without visible mold growth. Atmospheric Environment 41: 5192–5201.

Haleem Khan, A.A. and Mohan Karuppayil, S., 2012. Fungal pollution of indoor environments and its management. Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences King Saud University, 19: 405–426.

Hansen, V.M., Meyling, N.V., Winding, A., Eilenberg, J. and Madsen, A.M., 2012. Factors affecting vegetable growers' exposure to fungal bioaerosols and airborne dust. Annals of Occupational Hygiene 56: 170–181.

Harkawy, A., Górny, R.L., Ogierman, L., Wlazło, A., Ławniczek-Wałczyk, A. and Niesler, A., 2011. Bioaerosol assessment in naturally ventilated historical library building with restricted personnel access. Annals of Agricultural and Environmental Medicine 18: 323–329.

Harrach, B., Bata, A., Bajmocy, E. and Benko, M., 1983. Isolation of satratoxins from the bedding straw of a sheep flock with fatal stachybotryotoxicosis. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 45: 1419–1422.

Harrach, B., Mirocha, C.J., Pathre, S. V. and Palyusik, M., 1981. Macrocyclic trichothecene toxins produced by a strain of *Stachybotrys atra* from Hungary. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 41: 1428–1432.

Herbarth, O., Schlink, U., Müller, A. and Richter, M., 2003. Spatiotemporal distribution of airborne mould spores in apartments. Mycological Research 107: 1361–1371.

Hoang, C.P., Kinney, K. a., Corsi, R.L. and Szaniszlo, P.J., 2010. Resistance of green building materials to fungal growth. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation Elsevier Ltd, 64: 104–113.

Hodgson, M.J., Morey, P., Leung, W.Y., Morrow, L., Miller, D., Jarvis, B.B., Robbins, H., Halsey, J.F. and Storey, E., 1998. Building-associated pulmonary disease from exposure to *Stachybotrys chartarum* and Aspergillus versicolor. Journal of occupational and environmental medicine / American College of Occupational and Environmental Medicine 40: 241–9.

Hope, J., 2013. A review of the mechanism of injury and treatment approaches for illness resulting from exposure to water-damaged buildings, mold, and mycotoxins. The Scientific World Journal 2013: 6–10.

Horner, W.E., Helbling, A., Salvaggio, J.E. and Lehrer, S.B., 1995. Fungal allergens. Clinical Microbiology Reviews 8: 161–179.

Horner, W.E., Worthan, A.G. and Morey, P.R., 2004. Air- and dustborne mycoflora in houses free of water damage and fungal growth. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 70: 6394–6400.

Hospodsky, D., Yamamoto, N. and Peccia, J., 2010. Accuracy, precision, and method detection limits of quantitative PCR for airborne bacteria and fungi. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 76: 7004–7012.

Hossain, M.A., Ahmed, M.S. and Ghannoum, M.A., 2004. Attributes of *Stachybotrys chartarum* and its association with human disease. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 113: 200–209.

Host, S., Chatignoux, E., Dusseaux, M., Gremy, I. and et al., 2010. Effets sanitaires et moisissures dans l'habitat, L'enquête ESMHA, pilote d'une étude épidémiologique en Île-de-France. Observatoire régional d'Île-de-France.

Hulin, M., Moularat, S., Kirchner, S., Robine, E., Mandin, C. and Annesi-Maesano, I., 2013. Positive associations between respiratory outcomes and fungal index in rural inhabitants of a representative sample of French dwellings. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health Elsevier GmbH. 216: 155–162.

Hyvärinen, A., Meklin, T., Vepsalainen, A. and Nevalainen, A., 2002. Fungi and actinobacteria in moisture-damaged building materials - Concentrations and diversity. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 49: 27–37.

Hyvärinen, A., Vahteristo, M., Meklin, T., Jantunen, M., Nevalainen, A. and Moschandreas, D., 2001. Temporal and Spatial Variation of Fungal Concentrations in Indoor Air. Aerosol Science and Technology 35: 688–695.

IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer), 1976. Monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans. Volume 10. Some naturally occurring substances, p. 245.

L

IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer), 1987. Monographs on the evaluation of the carcinogenic risks to humans. Overall evaluations of carcinogenicity: an updating of IARC Monographs Volumes 1 to 42. Supplement 7, 449 pp.

IAU, 2009. Ile-de-France, Insee, Dreif. Les conditions de logement en Ile-de-France en 2006. 159 pp.

Integrated Laboratory Systems, I., 2004. *Stachybotrys chartarum (or S. atra or S. alternans*) [CAS No . 67892-26-6] Review of Toxicological Literature. Research Triangle Park, North Carolina.

lossifova, Y., Reponen, T., Sucharew, H., Succop, P. and Vesper, S., 2008. Use of (1-3)-beta-d-glucan concentrations in dust as a surrogate method for estimating specific fungal exposures. Indoor Air 18: 225–232.

Iossifova, Y., Reponen, T., Bernstein, D.I., Levin, L., Kalra, H., Campo, P., Villareal, M., Lockey, J., Hershey, G.K.K. and LeMasters, G., 2007. House dust (1-3)-β-D-glucan and wheezing in infants. Allergy: European Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 62: 504–513.

Islam, Z., Shinozuka, J., Harkema, J.R. and Pestka, J.J., 2009. Purification and comparative neurotoxicity of the trichothecenes satratoxin G and roridin L2 from *Stachybotrys chartarum*. Journal of toxicology and environmental health. Part A 72: 1242–1251.

J

Jarvis, B.B., Lee, Y.W., Comezoglu, N. and Tatawara, C.S., 1986. Trichothecenes Produced by *Stachybotrys atra* from Eastern Europe. Appl Environ Microbiol 51: 915–918.

Jarvis, B.B. and Miller, J.D., 2005. Mycotoxins as harmful indoor air contaminants. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 66: 367–372.

Jarvis, B.B., Salemme, J. and Morals, A., 1995. *Stachybotrys* toxins. 1. Natural Toxins 3: 10–16.

Jarvis, B.B., Stahly, G.P., Pavanasasivam, G., Midiwo, J.O., DeSilva, T., Holmlund, C.E., Mazzola, E.P. and Geoghegan, R.F., 1982. Isolation and characterization of the trichoverroids and new roridins and verrucarins. The Journal of Organic Chemistry 47: 1117–1124.

Jelen, H., Kamiński, E., Wiewiorowska, M., Kuta, A. and Rudzińska, M., 1997a. Assessing the toxigenicity of *Fusaria* contaminating grain spikes on the basis of headspace analysis of trichodiene. Cereal Research Communications 331–335.

Jelen, H., Latus-Zietkiewicz, D., Wasowicz, E. and Kamiński, E., 1997b. Trichodiene as a volatile marker for trichothecenes biosynthesis. Journal of Microbiological Methods 31: 45–49.

Jelen, H.H. and Grabarkiewicz-Szczęsna, J., 2005. Volatile Compounds of Aspergillus Strains with different abilities to produce ochratoxin A. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 53: 1678–1683.

Jelen, H.H., Mirocha, C.J., Wasowicz, E. and Kaminski, E., 1995. Production of volatile sesquiterpenes by *Fusarium sambucinum* strains with different abilities to synthesize trichothecenes. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 61: 3815–3820.

Jeżak, K., Kozajda, A., Sowiak, M., Brzeźnicki, S., Bonczarowska, M. and Szadkowska-Stańczyk, I., 2016. The capability of fungi isolated from moldy dwellings to produce toxins. International Journal of Occupational Medicine and Environmental Health 29: 823–836.

Joblin, Y., Moularat, S., Anton, R., Bousta, F., Orial, G., Robine, E., Picon, O. and Bourouina, T., 2010. Detection of moulds by volatile organic compounds: Application to heritage conservation. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation 64: 210–217.

Johanning, E., Auger, P., Morey, P.R., Yang, C.S. and Olmsted, E., 2014. Review of health hazards and prevention measures for response and recovery workers and volunteers after natural disasters, flooding, and water damage: Mold and dampness. Environmental Health and Preventive Medicine 19: 93–99.

Johanning, E., Biagini, R., Hull, D., Morey, P., Jarvis, B. and Landsbergis, P., 1996. Health and immunology study following exposure to toxigenic fungi (*Stachybotrys chartarum*) in a water-damaged office environment. International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health 68: 207–218.

Johanning, E., Gareis, M., Nielsen, K., Dietrich, R. and Märtlbauer, E., 2002. Airborne mycotoxin sampling and screening analysis. Proceeding in Indoor Air 2002: 3–8.

Johansson, P., Svensson, T. and Ekstrand-Tobin, A., 2013. Validation of critical moisture conditions for mould growth on building materials. Building and Environment Elsevier Ltd, 62: 201–209.

Jones, R., Recer, G.M., Hwang, S.A. and Lin, S., 2011. Association between indoor mold and asthma among children in Buffalo, New York. Indoor Air 21: 156–164.

Jovanovic, S., Felder-Kennel, A., Gabrio, T., Kouros, B., Link, B., Maisner, V., Piechotowski, I., Schick, K.-H., Schrimpf, M., Weidner, U., Zöllner, I. and Schwenk, M., 2004. Indoor fungi levels in homes of children with and without allergy history. International journal of hygiene and environmental health 207: 369– 378.

Kaarakainen, P., Rintala, H., Vepsäläinen, A., Hyvärinen, A., Nevalainen, A. and Meklin, T., 2009. Microbial content of house dust samples determined with qPCR. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 407: 4673–4680.

Karvonen, A.M., Hyvärinen, A., Rintala, H., Korppi, M., Täubel, M., Doekes, G., Gehring, U., Renz, H., Pfefferle, P.I., Genuneit, J., Keski-Nisula, L., Remes, S., Lampi, J., Von Mutius, E. and Pekkanen, J., 2014. Quantity and diversity of environmental microbial exposure and development of asthma: A birth cohort study. Allergy 69: 1092–1101.

Keshri, G., Magan, N. and Voysey, P., 1998. Use of an electronic nose for the early detection and differentiation between spoilage fungi. Letters in Applied Microbiology 27: 261–264.

Kim, J.-K.K., Jackson, S.N. and Murray, K.K., 2005. Matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization mass spectrometry of collected bioaerosol particles. Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry 19: 1725–1729.

Kim, J.L., Elfman, L., Mi, Y., Wieslander, G., Smedje, G. and Norbäck, D., 2007. Indoor molds, bacteria, microbial volatile organic compounds and plasticizers in schools - Associations with asthma and respiratory symptoms in pupils. Indoor Air 17: 153–163.

Kim, S.Y., Kim, Z.Y., Lee, S. and Ko, G., 2011. Comparison of molecular and total ATP-based analytical methods with culture for the analysis of bioaerosols. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 409: 1732–1737.

Kitchin, J.E.S., Pomeranz, M.K., Pak, G., Washenik, K. and Shupack, J.L., 1997. Rediscovering mycophenolic acid: A review of its mechanism, side effects, and potential uses. Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology 37: 445–449.

Kleefsman, W., Stowers, M. and Verheijen, P., 2008. Single particle mass spectrometry bioaerosol analysis by MALDI MS. KONA Powder Part 26: 205–214.

Klepacki, J., Klawitter, J., Bendrick-Peart, J., Schniedewind, B., Heischmann, S., Shokati, T., Christians, U. and Klawitter, J., 2012. A high-throughput U-HPLC-MS/MS assay for the quantification of mycophenolic acid and its major metabolites mycophenolic acid glucuronide and mycophenolic acid acyl-glucuronide in human plasma and urine. Journal of Chromatography B: Analytical Technologies in the Biomedical and Life Sciences 883–884: 113–119.

Knutsen, A.P. and Slavin, R.G., 2011. Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis in asthma and cystic fibrosis. Clinical and Developmental Immunology 2011

Korpi, A., Jarnberg, J. and Pasanen, A.-L., 2009. Microbial Volatile Organic Compounds. Critical Reviews in Toxicology 39: 139–193.

Kuhn, R.C., Trimble, M.W., Hofer, V., Lee, M. and Nassof, R.S., 2005. Prevalence and airborne spore levels of *Stachybotrys spp*. in 200 houses with water incursions in Houston, Texas. Canadian journal of microbiology 51: 25–28.

Kuske, M., Romain, A.C. and Nicolas, J., 2005. Microbial volatile organic compounds as indicators of fungi. Can an electronic nose detect fungi in indoor environments? Building and Environment 40: 824–831.

___L

Lanier, C., André, V., Séguin, V., Heutte, N., El Kaddoumi, A., Bouchart, V., Picquet, R. and Garon, D., 2012. Recurrence of *Stachybotrys chartarum* during mycological and toxicological study of bioaerosols collected in a dairy cattle shed. Annals of agricultural and environmental medicine : AAEM 19: 61–7.

Lappalainen, S., Kähkönen, E., Loikkanen, P., Palomäki, E., Lindroos, O. and Reijula, K., 2001. Evaluation of priorities for repairing in moisture-damaged school buildings in Finland. Building and Environment 36: 981–986.

Larsen, F.O., Clementsen, P., Hansen, M., Maltbaek, N., Ostenfeldt-Larsen, T., Nielsen, K.F., Gravesen, S., Skov, P.S. and Norn, S., 1998. Volatile organic compounds from the indoor mould *Trichoderma viride* cause histamine release from human bronchoalveolar cells. Inflamm Res 47: S5-6.

Lavine, B.K., Mirjankar, N., LeBouf, R. and Rossner, A., 2012. Prediction of mold contamination from microbial volatile organic compound profiles using solid phase microextraction and gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. Microchemical Journal Elsevier B.V., 103: 37–41.

Le Bars, P. and Le Bars, J., 1986. Conditions de stockage de la paille conduisant au developpement du *stachybotrys*. 375–383.

Le Moullec, Y. and Squinazi, F., 1996. Pollution atmosphérique à l'intérieur des bâtiments: sources expositions et risques sanitaires. Conseil supérieur d'hygiène publique de France - Section de l'Evaluation des risques de l'environnement sur la santé, Lavoisier - Tec & Doc., Paris.

Lee, S.J., Park, J.S., Im, H.T. and Jung, H. II, 2008. A microfluidic ATP-bioluminescence sensor for the detection of airborne microbes. Sensors and Actuators, B: Chemical 132: 443–448.

Lee, T., Grinshpun, S.A., Martuzevicius, D., Adhikari, A., Crawford, C.M., Luo, J. and Reponen, T., 2006a. Relationship between indoor and outdoor bioaerosols collected with a button inhalable aerosol sampler in urban homes. Indoor Air 16: 37–47.

Lee, T., Grinshpun, S.A., Martuzevicius, D., Adhikari, A., Crawford, C.M. and Reponen, T., 2006b. Culturability and concentration of indoor and outdoor airborne fungi in six single-family homes. Atmospheric Environment 40: 2902–2910.

Liu, S.-Y., Kuo, M.-T. and Wen, W.-C., 2009. Patent: Compounds from *Myrothecium sp*. for inhibiting the growth of cancer cells.

Lugauskas, A., Levinskaite, L. and Peculyte, D., 2003. Micromycetes as deterioration agents of polymeric materials. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 52: 233–242.

__<u>M___</u>

Macher, J.M., 2001. Evaluation of a procedure to isolate culturable microorganisms from carpet dust. Indoor Air 11: 134–140.

MacIntosh, D.L., Brightman, H.S., Baker, B.J., Myatt, T. a, Stewart, J.H. and McCarthy, J.F., 2006. Airborne fungal spores in a cross-sectional study of office buildings. Journal of occupational and environmental hygiene 3: 379–389.

Madsen, A.M., Larsen, S.T., Koponen, I.K., Kling, K.I., Barooni, A., Karottki, D.G., Tendal, K. and Wolkoff, P., 2016. Generation and characterization of indoor fungal aerosols for inhalation studies. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 82: 2479–2493.

Madsen, A.M., Matthiesen, C.B., Frederiksen, M.W., Frederiksen, M., Frankel, M., Spilak, M., Gunnarsen, L. and Timm, M., 2012. Sampling, extraction and measurement of bacteria, endotoxin, fungi and inflammatory potential of settling indoor dust. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 14: 3230–9.

Madureira, J., Pereira, C., Paciência, I., Teixeira, J.P. and de Oliveira Fernandes, E., 2014. Identification and levels of airborne fungi in Portuguese primary schools. Journal of toxicology and environmental health. Part A 77: 816–26.

Mandal, J. and Brandl, H., 2011. Bioaerosols in Indoor Environment - A Review with special reference to residential and occupational locations. The Open Environmental and Biological Monitoring Journal 41: 83–96.

Martinez, K.F., Rao, C.Y. and Burton, N.C., 2004. Exposure assessment and analysis for biological agents. Grana 43: 193–208.

Mason, S., Cortes, D. and Horner, W.E., 2010. Detection of gaseous effluents and by-products of fungal growth that affect environments (RP-1243). HVAC&R Research 16: 109–121.

Matysik, S., Herbarth, O. and Mueller, A., 2008. Determination of volatile metabolites originating from mould growth on wall paper and synthetic media. Journal of Microbiological Methods 75: 182–187.

Méheust, D., 2012. Exposition aux moisissures en environnement intérieur : méthodes de mesure et impacts sur la santé. 186p.

Méheust, D., Gangneux, J.-P. and Cann, P. Le, 2013a. Comparative evaluation of three impactor samplers for measuring airborne bacteria and fungi concentrations. Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene 10: 455–459.

Méheust, D., Gangneux, J.P., Reponen, T., Wymer, L., Vesper, S. and Le Cann, P., 2012. Correlation between Environmental Relative Moldiness Index (ERMI) values in French dwellings and other measures of fungal contamination. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 438: 319–324.

Méheust, D., Le Cann, P. and Gangneux, J.P., 2013b. Rapid quantification of viable fungi in hospital environments: Analysis of air and surface samples using solid-phase cytometry. Journal of Hospital Infection 83: 122–126.

Méheust, D., Le Cann, P., Reboux, G., Millon, L. and Gangneux, J.-P., 2014. Indoor fungal contamination: health risks and measurement methods in hospitals, homes and workplaces. Critical reviews in microbiology 40: 248–60.

Méheust, D., Le Cann, P., Reponen, T., Wakefield, J., Vesper, S. and Gangneux, J.P., 2013c. Possible application of the Environmental Relative Moldiness Index in France: A pilot study in Brittany. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health Elsevier GmbH. 216: 333–340.

Meklin, T., Haugland, R. a, Reponen, T., Varma, M., Lummus, Z., Bernstein, D., Wymer, L.J. and Vesper, S.J., 2004. Quantitative PCR analysis of house dust can reveal abnormal mold conditions. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 6: 615.

Meklin, T., Husman, T., Vepsäläinen, A., Vahteristo, M., Koivisto, J., Halla-Aho, J., Hyvärinen, A., Moschandreas, D. and Nevalainen, A., 2002. Indoor air microbes and respiratory symptoms of children in moisture damaged and reference schools. Indoor Air 12: 175–183.

Meklin, T. and Nevalainen, A., 2002. Effects of moisture damage repair on microbial exposure and health effects in schools. Indoor Air pp. 416–420.

Meklin, T., Potus, T., Pekkanen, J., Hyvärinen, A., Hirvonen, M.-R. and Nevalainen, A., 2005. Effects of moisture-damage repairs on microbial exposure and symptoms in schoolchildren. Indoor air 15 Suppl 1: 40–47.

Meklin, T., Reponen, T., McKinstry, C., Cho, S.H., Grinshpun, S.A., Nevalainen, A., Vepsalainen, A., Haugland, R.A., LeMasters, G. and Vesper, S.J., 2007. Comparison of mold concentrations quantified by MSQPCR in indoor and outdoor air sampled simultaneously. Science of the Total Environment 382: 130–134.

Mendell, M.J., Mirer, A.G., Cheung, K., Tong, M. and Douwes, J., 2011. Respiratory and allergic health effects of dampness, mold, and dampness-related agents: A review of the epidemiologic evidence. Environmental Health Perspectives 119: 748–756.

Menetrez, M.Y., Foarde, K.K., Dean, T.R. and Betancourt, D.A., 2010. The effectiveness of UV irradiation on vegetative bacteria and fungi surface contamination. Chemical Engineering Journal 157: 443–450.

Menetrez, M.Y., Foarde, K.K., Schwartz, T.D., Dean, T.R. and Betancourt, D. A., 2009. An Evaluation of the Antimicrobial Effects of Gas-Phase Ozone. Ozone: Science & Engineering 31: 316–325.

Meng, J., Barnes, C.S. and Rosenwasser, L.J., 2012. Identity of the fungal species present in the homes of asthmatic children. Clinical and Experimental Allergy 42: 1448–1458.

Meszaros, D., Burgess, J., Walters, E.H., Johns, D., Markos, J., Giles, G., Hopper, J., Abramson, M., Dharmage, S.C. and Matheson, M., 2014. Domestic airborne pollutants and asthma and respiratory symptoms in middle age. Respirology 19: 411–418.

Miller, J.D., Laflamme, A.M., Sobol, Y., Lafontaine, P. and Greenhalgh, R., 1988. Fungi and fungal products in some Canadian houses. International Biodeterioration 24: 103–120.

Miller, J.D. and Young, J.C., 1997. The use of ergosterol to measure exposure to fungal propagules in indoor air. American Industrial Hygiene Association journal 58: 39–43.

Millon, L., Reboux, G., Barrera, C., Rognon, B., Roussel, S. and Monod, M., 2014. Immunoproteomics for serological diagnosis of hypersensitivity pneumonitis caused by environmental microorganisms. Current protein & peptide science 15: 430–436.

Millon, L., Reboux, G., Bellanger, P., Roussel, S., Sornin, S., Martin, C., Deconinck, E., Dalphin, J.-C. and Piarroux, R., 2006. Quantification de *Stachybotrys chartarum* par PCR en temps réel dans l'environnement domestique, hospitalier, et agricole. Journal de Mycologie Médicale / Journal of Medical Mycology 16: 183–188.

Morey, P.R., Hull, M.C. and Andrew, M., 2003. El Niño water leaks identify rooms with concealed mould growth and degraded indoor air quality. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 52: 197–202.

Morrison, J., Yang, C., Lin, K.T., Haugland, R.A., Neely, A.N. and Vesper, S.J., 2004. Monitoring *Aspergillus* species by quantitative PCR during construction of a multi-storey hospital building. Journal of Hospital Infection 57: 85–87.

Moularat, S., Derbez, M., Kirschner, S., Ramalho, O. and Robine, E., 2008a. Les moisissures dans les environnements intérieurs et leurs effets sur la santé. Pollution Atmospherique 197: 34–37.

Moularat, S., Hulin, M., Robine, E., Annesi-Maesano, I. and Caillaud, D., 2011. Airborne fungal volatile organic compounds in rural and urban dwellings. Detection of mould contamination in 94 homes determined by visual inspection and airborne fungal volatile organic compounds method. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 409: 2005–2009.

Moularat, S., Robine, E., Derbrez, M. and Kirchner, S., 2008b. Détermination de la contamination fongique des logements français par un indice chimique. Pollution Atmospherique. , pp. 37–46.

Moularat, S., Robine, E., Ramalho, O. and Oturan, M.A., 2008c. Detection of fungal development in closed spaces through the determination of specific chemical targets. Chemosphere 72: 224–232.

Moularat, S., Robine, E., Ramalho, O. and Oturan, M.A., 2008d. Detection of fungal development in a closed environment through the identification of specific VOC: Demonstration of a specific VOC fingerprint for fungal development. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 407: 139–146.

Mudarri, D. and Fisk, W.J., 2007. Public health and economic impact of dampness and mold. Indoor Air 17: 226–235.

Muller, A., Lehmann, I., Seiffart, A., Diez, U., Wetzig, H., Borte, M. and Herbarth, O., 2002. Increased incidence of allergic sensitisation and respiratory diseases due to mould exposure: results of the Leipzig Allergy Risk children Study (LARS). Int J Hyg Environ Health 204: 363–365.

<u>N</u>

Nelson, B.D., 2001. *Stachybotrys chartarum* : The Toxic Indoor Mold. APSnet Feature Articles 1837: 1–12.

Nevalainen, A., Täubel, M. and Hyvärinen, A., 2015. Indoor fungi: Companions and contaminants. Indoor Air 25: 125–156.

Nguyen Thi, M.T., Capron, A., Mourad, M. and Wallemacq, P., 2013. Mycophenolic acid quantification in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells using liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry. Clinical Biochemistry The Canadian Society of Clinical Chemists, 46: 1909–1911.

Nguyen Thi, M.T., Mourad, M., Capron, A., Musuamba Tshinanu, F., Vincent, M.-F. and Wallemacq, P., 2015. Plasma and intracellular pharmacokinetic–pharmacodynamic analysis of mycophenolic acid in de novo kidney transplant patients. Clinical Biochemistry The Canadian Society of Clinical Chemists, 48: 401–405.

Nielsen, C., Casteel, M., Didier, A., Dietrich, R. and Märtlbauer, E., 2009. Trichothecene-induced cytotoxicity on human cell lines. Mycotoxin Research 25: 77–84.

Nielsen, K.F., 2002. Mould growth on building materials. Secondary metabolites, mycotoxins and biomarkers. 120 pp.

Nielsen, K.F., 2003. Mycotoxin production by indoor molds. Fungal Genetics and Biology 39: 103–117.

Niemeier, R.T., Sivasubramani, S.K., Reponen, T. and Grinshpun, S.A., 2006. Assessment of fungal contamination in moldy homes: comparison of different methods. Journal of occupational and environmental hygiene 3: 262–73.

Nonnenmann, M.W., Coronado, G., Thompson, B., Griffith, W.C., Hanson, J.D., Vesper, S. and Faustman, E.M., 2012. Utilizing pyrosequencing and quantitative PCR to characterize fungal populations among house dust samples. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 14: 2038–43.

Norbäck, D. and Cai, G.-H., 2011. Fungal DNA in hotel rooms in Europe and Asia—associations with latitude, precipitation, building data, room characteristics and hotel ranking. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 13: 2895–2903.

Noris, F., Siegel, J.A. and Kinney, K.A., 2011. Evaluation of HVAC filters as a sampling mechanism for indoor microbial communities. Atmospheric Environment Elsevier Ltd, 45: 338–346.

Normand, A.C., Sudre, B., Vacheyrou, M., Depner, M., Wouters, I.M., Noss, I., Heederik, D., Hyvärinen, A., Genuneit, J., Braun-Fahrländer, C., Von Mutius, E. and Piarroux, R., 2011. Airborne cultivable microflora and microbial transfer in farm buildings and rural dwellings. Occupational and Environmental Medicine 68: 849–855.

Nunes, I., Mesquita, N., Cabo Verde, S., Bandeira, A.M.L., Carolino, M.M., Portugal, A. and Botelho, M.L., 2013. Characterization of an airborne microbial community: A case study in the archive of the University of Coimbra, Portugal. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation Elsevier Ltd, 79: 36–41.

Nunez, M., Sivertsen, M.S. and Mattsson, J., 2012. Growth preferences on substrate , construction , and room location for indoor moulds and Actinomycetes. Proceedings of Healthy Buildings 2012. , pp. Vol 1, 5H.3.

_0___

O'Connor, G.T., Walter, M., Mitchell, H., Kattan, M., Morgan, W.J., Gruchalla, R.S., Pongracic, J.A., Smartt, E., Stout, J.W., Evans, R., Crain, E.F. and Burge, H.A., 2004. Airborne fungi in the homes of children with asthma in low-income urban communities: The Inner-City Asthma Study. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 114: 599–606.

Osborne, M., Reponen, T., Adhikari, A., Cho, S.H., Grinshpun, S.A., Levin, L., Bernstein, D.I. and LeMasters, G., 2006. Specific fungal exposures, allergic sensitization, and rhinitis in infants. Pediatric Allergy and Immunology 17: 450–457.

Ρ

Palanee, T., Dutton, M.F. and Chuturgoon, A.A., 2000. Cytotoxicity of aflatoxin B1 and its chemically synthesised epoxide derivative on the A549 human epithelioid lung cell line. Mycopathologia 151: 155–9.

Panagopoulou, P., Filioti, J., Petrikkos, G., Giakouppi, P., Anatoliotaki, M., Farmaki, E., Kanta, A., Apostolakou, H., Avlami, A., Samonis, G. and Roilides, E., 2002. Environmental surveillance of filamentous fungi in three tertiary care hospitals in Greece. Journal of Hospital Infection 52: 185–191.

Park, J.H., Cox-Ganser, J.M., Kreiss, K., White, S.K. and Rao, C.Y., 2008. Hydrophilic fungi and ergosterol associated with respiratory illness in a water-damaged building. Environmental Health Perspectives 116: 45–50.

Pasanen, A.-L., Lappalainen, S. and Pasanen, P., 1996. Volatile organic metabolites associated with some toxic fungi and their mycotoxins. The Analyst 121: 1949.

Pasanen, A.L., Pasanen, P., Jantunen, M.J. and Kalliokoski, P., 1991. Significance of air humidity and air velocity for fungal spore release into the air. Atmospheric Environment Part A, General Topics 25: 459–462.

Pasanen, A.-L., Rautiala, S., Kasanen, J.P., Raunio, P., Rantamäki, J. and Kalliokoski, P., 2000. The relationship between measured moisture conditions and fungal concentrations in water-damaged building materials. Indoor air 10: 111–120.

Pasanen, A.L., Yli-Pietilä, K., Pasanen, P., Kalliokoski, P. and Tarhanen, J., 1999. Ergosterol content in various fungal species and biocontaminated building materials. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 65: 138–142.

Pasanen, A.L., 2001. A review: fungal exposure assessment in indoor environments. Indoor air 11: 87-98.

Pasanen, P., Kalliokoski, P. and Pasanen, A.-L., 1997. The effectiveness of some disinfectants and detergents against microbial activity. Building and Environment 32: 281–287.

Peccia, J. and Hernandez, M., 2006. Incorporating polymerase chain reaction-based identification, population characterization, and quantification of microorganisms into aerosol science: A review. Atmospheric Environment 40: 3941–3961.

Peitzsch, M., Bloom, E., Haase, R., Must, A. and Larsson, L., 2012a. Remediation of mould damaged building materials—efficiency of a broad spectrum of treatments. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 14: 908–915.

Peitzsch, M., Sulyok, M., Täubel, M., Vishwanath, V., Krop, E., Borràs-Santos, A., Hyvärinen, A., Nevalainen, A., Krska, R. and Larsson, L., 2012b. Microbial secondary metabolites in school buildings inspected for moisture damage in Finland, The Netherlands and Spain. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 14: 2044–53.

Perdelli, F., Cristina, M.L., Sartini, M., Spagnolo, A.M., Dallera, M., Ottria, G., Lombardi, R., Grimaldi, M. and Orlando, P., 2006. Fungal contamination in hospital environments. Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology 27: 44–47.

Pessi, A.M., Suonketo, J., Pentti, M., Kurkilahti, M., Peltola, K. and Rantio-Lehtimäki, A., 2002. Microbial growth inside insulated external walls as an indoor air biocontamination source. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 68: 963–967.

Pestka, J.J., Yike, I., Dearborn, D.G., Ward, M.D.W. and Harkema, J.R., 2008. *Stachybotrys chartarum*, trichothecene mycotoxins, and damp building-related illness: New insights into a public health enigma. Toxicological Sciences 104: 4–26.

Piecková, E. and Jesenská, Z., 1999. Microscopic fungi in dwellings and their health implications in humans. Annals of agricultural and environmental medicine : AAEM 6: 1–11.

Piecková, E. and Wilkins, K., 2004. Airway toxicity of house dust and its fungal composition. Annals of Agriculture and Environmental Medicine 11: 67–73.

Pinheiro, A.C., Macedo, M.F., Jurado, V., Saiz-Jimenez, C., Viegas, C., Brandao, J. and Rosado, L., 2011. Mould and yeast identification in archival settings: Preliminary results on the use of traditional methods and molecular biology options in Portuguese archives. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation Elsevier Ltd, 65: 619–627.

Pitkäranta, M., Meklin, T., Hyvärinen, A., Nevalainen, A., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P., Lignell, U. and Rintala, H., 2011. Molecular profiling of fungal communities in moisture damaged buildings before and after remediation - a comparison of culture-dependent and culture-independent methods. BMC Microbiology BioMed Central Ltd, 11: 235.

Pitkäranta, M., Meklin, T., Hyvärinen, A., Paulin, L., Auvinen, P., Nevalainen, A. and Rintala, H., 2008. Analysis of fungal flora in indoor dust by ribosomal DNA sequence analysis, quantitative PCR, and culture. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 74: 233–244.

Pitt, J.I. and Hocking, A.D., 2009. Fungi and Food Spoilage. Springer US, Boston, MA, 519 pp

Polizzi, V., Adams, A., De Saeger, S., Van Peteghem, C., Moretti, A. and De Kimpe, N., 2012a. Influence of various growth parameters on fungal growth and volatile metabolite production by indoor molds. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 414: 277–286.

Polizzi, V., Adams, A., Malysheva, S. V., De Saeger, S., Van Peteghem, C., Moretti, A., Picco, A.M. and De Kimpe, N., 2012b. Identification of volatile markers for indoor fungal growth and chemotaxonomic classification of *Aspergillus* species. Fungal Biology 116: 941–953.

Polizzi, V., Delmulle, B., Adams, A., Moretti, A., Susca, A., Picco, A.M., Rosseel, Y., Kindt, R., Van Bocxlaer, J., De Kimpe, N., Van Peteghem, C. and De Saeger, S., 2009. JEM Spotlight: Fungi, mycotoxins and microbial volatile organic compounds in mouldy interiors from water-damaged buildings. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 11: 1849–1858.

Portnoy, J.M., Barnes, C.S. and Kennedy, K., 2004. Sampling for indoor fungi. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 113: 189–199.

Prigione, V., Lingua, G. and Marchisio, V.F., 2004. Development and use of flow cytometry for detection of airborne fungi. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 70: 1360–1365.

<u>Q</u>

Qasim, M., Rahman, H., Ahmed, R., Oellerich, M. and Asif, A.R., 2014. Mycophenolic acid mediated disruption of the intestinal epithelial tight junctions. Experimental Cell Research Elsevier, 322: 277–289.

R

Rank, C., Nielsen, K.F., Larsen, T.O., Varga, J., Samson, R.A. and Frisvad, J.C., 2011. Distribution of sterigmatocystin in filamentous fungi. Fungal Biology Elsevier Ltd, 115: 406–420.

Rao, C.Y., Riggs, M.A., Chew, G.L., Muilenberg, M.L., Thorne, P.S., Van Sickle, D., Dunn, K.H. and Brown, C., 2007. Characterization of airborne molds, endotoxins, and glucans in homes in New Orleans after Hurricanes Katrina and Rita. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 73: 1630–1634.

Rasmussen, R.R., Rasmussen, P.H., Larsen, T.O., Bladt, T.T. and Binderup, M.L., 2011. In vitro cytotoxicity of fungi spoiling maize silage. Food and Chemical Toxicology Elsevier Ltd, 49: 31–44.

Reboux, G., 2006. Mycotoxines : effets sur la santé et interactions avec d'autres composants organiques. Revue Française d'Allergologie et d'Immunologie Clinique 46: 208–212.

Reboux, G., Bellanger, A.P., Roussel, S., Grenouillet, F., Sornin, S., Piarroux, R., Dalphin, J.C. and Millon, L., 2009. Indoor mold concentration in Eastern France. Indoor Air 19: 446–453.

Reboux, G., Bellanger, A.-P. and Dalphin, J.-C., 2011. Contre : les composés organiques volatils d'origine fongique ont un impact sur la santé. Revue Française d'Allergologie 51: 350–353.

Regueira, T.B., Kildegaard, K.R., Hansen, B.G., Mortensen, U.H., Hertweck, C. and Nielsen, J., 2011. Molecular basis for mycophenolic acid biosynthesis in *Penicillium brevicompactum*. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 77: 3035–3043.

Ren, P., Jankun, T.M., Belanger, K., Bracken, M.B. and Leaderer, B.P., 2001. The relation between fungal propagules in indoor air and home characteristics. Allergy 56: 419–424.

Reponen, T., Grinshpun, S. a, Conwell, K.L., Wiest, J. and Anderson, M., 2001. Aerodynamic versus physical size of spores: Measurement and implication for respiratory deposition. Grana 40: 119–125.

Reponen, T., Seo, S.C., Grimsley, F., Lee, T., Crawford, C. and Grinshpun, S.A., 2007. Fungal fragments in moldy houses: A field study in homes in New Orleans and Southern Ohio. Atmospheric Environment 41: 8140–8149.

Reponen, T., Singh, U., Schaffer, C., Vesper, S., Johansson, E., Adhikari, A., Grinshpun, S.A., Indugula, R., Ryan, P., Levin, L. and LeMasters, G., 2010. Visually observed mold and moldy odor versus quantitatively measured microbial exposure in homes. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 408: 5565–5574.

Reynolds, K. a, Boone, S., Bright, K.R. and Gerba, C.P., 2012. Occurrence of household mold and efficacy of sodium hypochlorite disinfectant. Journal of occupational and environmental hygiene 9: 663–9.

Rittenour, W.R., Ciaccio, C.E., Barnes, C.S., Kashon, M.L., Lemons, A.R., Beezhold, D.H. and Green, B.J., 2014. Internal transcribed spacer rRNA gene sequencing analysis of fungal diversity in Kansas City indoor environments. Environmental science. Processes & impacts 16: 33–43.

Rivier, A., Guillaso, M. and Flabbee, J.A., 2014. Contamination fongique de 1'habitat Lorrain : enquete preliminaire au domicile des patients. Revue Francaise D Allergologie Elsevier Masson SAS, 54: 44–50.

Robine, E., Lacaze, I., Moularat, S., Boissier, M. and Ritoux, S., 2006. Mesure des aérosols fongiques dans l'air : utilisation de l'ergostérol. Revue Française d'Allergologie et d'Immunologie Clinique 46: 174–179.

Robine, E., Lacaze, I., Moularat, S., Ritoux, S. and Boissier, M., 2005. Characterisation of exposure to airborne fungi: Measurement of ergosterol. Journal of Microbiological Methods 63: 185–192.

Rocchi, S., Reboux, G., Frossard, V., Scherer, E., Valot, B., Laboissiere, A., Zaros, C., Vacheyrou, M., Gillet, F., Roussel, S., Raherison, C. and Millon, L., 2015. Microbiological characterization of 3193 French dwellings of Elfe cohort children. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 505: 1026–1035.

Roda, C., Barral, S., Ravelomanantsoa, H., Dusséaux, M., Tribout, M., Le Moullec, Y. and Momas, I., 2011. Assessment of indoor environment in Paris child day care centers. Environmental Research 111: 1010–1017.

Rolle-Kampczyk, U.E., Greef, M.L., Manuwald, O., Rehwagen, M., Herbarth, O., Rder, S.W. and Mller, A., 2008. Lung function parameters and MVOC. WIT Transactions on Ecology and the Environment 110: 235–239.

Rosenbaum, P.F., Crawford, J. a, Anagnost, S.E., Wang, C.J.K., Hunt, A., Anbar, R.D., Hargrave, T.M., Hall, E.G., Liu, C.-C. and Abraham, J.L., 2010. Indoor airborne fungi and wheeze in the first year of life among a cohort of infants at risk for asthma. Journal of exposure science & environmental epidemiology Nature Publishing Group, 20: 503–515.

Roussel, S., Reboux, G., Bellanger, A.-P., Sornin, S., Grenouillet, F., Dalphin, J.-C., Piarroux, R. and Millon, L., 2008. Characteristics of dwellings contaminated by moulds. Journal of environmental monitoring : JEM 10: 724–729.

Ryan, T.J. and Beaucham, C., 2013. Dominant microbial volatile organic compounds in 23 US homes. Chemosphere Elsevier Ltd, 90: 977–985.

Sahakian, N., Park, J.H. and Cox-Ganser, J., 2009. Respiratory morbidity and medical visits associated with dampness and air-conditioning in offices and homes. Indoor Air 19: 58–67.

Sahlberg, B., Gunnbjornsdottir, M., Soon, A., Jogi, R., Gislason, T., Wieslander, G., Janson, C. and Norbäck, D., 2013. Airborne molds and bacteria, microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOC), plasticizers and formaldehyde in dwellings in three North European cities in relation to sick building syndrome (SBS). Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 444: 433–440.

Sailer, M.F., van Nieuwenhuijzen, E.J. and Knol, W., 2010. Forming of a functional biofilm on wood surfaces. Ecological Engineering 36: 163–167.

Salonen, H., Lappalainen, S., Lindroos, O., Harju, R. and Reijula, K., 2007. Fungi and bacteria in mould-damaged and non-damaged office environments in a subarctic climate. Atmospheric Environment 41: 6797–6807.

Samet, J.M. and Spengler, J.D., 2003. Indoor Environments, and Health: Moving into the 21st Century. American Journal of Public Health 93: 1489–1493.

Samiksha, S., 2016. http://www.yourarticlelibrary.com/biology/genus-penicillium. Acceded 7 October 2016.

Samson, R.A., Houbraken, J., Thrane, U., Frisvad, J.C. and Andersen, B., 2010. Food and Indoor fungi. CBS Laboratory Manual Series, CBS-KNAW Fungal Biodiversity Centre, Utrecht, The Netherlands, 390 pp.

Santucci, R., Meunier, O., Ott, M., Herrmann, F., Freyd, A. and de Blay, F., 2007. Contamination fongique des habitations: bilan de 10 annees d'analyses. Revue Francaise d'Allergologie et d'Immunologie Clinique 47: 402–408.

Sautour, M., Sixt, N., Dalle, F., L'Ollivier, C., Fourquenet, V., Calinon, C., Paul, K., Valvin, S., Maurel, A., Aho, S., Couillault, G., Cachia, C., Vagner, O., Cuisenier, B., Caillot, D. and Bonnin, A., 2009. Profiles and seasonal distribution of airborne fungi in indoor and outdoor environments at a French hospital. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 407: 3766–3771.

Schleibinger, H., Laussmann, D., Bornehag, C.G., Eis, D. and Rueden, H., 2008. Microbial volatile organic compounds in the air of moldy and mold-free indoor environments. Indoor Air 18: 113–124.

Schleibinger, H., Laussmann, D., Brattig, C., Mangler, M., Eis, D. and Ruden, H., 2005. Emission patterns and emission rates of MVOC and the possibility for predicting hidden mold damage? Indoor air 15 Suppl 9: 98–104.

Schuchardt, S. and Kruse, H., 2009. Quantitative volatile metabolite profiling of common indoor fungi: Relevancy for indoor air analysis. Journal of Basic Microbiology 49: 350–362.

Schwab, K.J., Gibson, K.E., Williams, D.L., Kulbicki, K.M., Lo, C.P., Mihalic, J.N., Breysse, P.N., Curriero, F.C. and Geyh, A.S., 2007. Microbial and chemical assessment of regions within New Orleans, LA impacted by Hurricane Katrina. Environmental Science and Technology 41: 2401–2406.

Sedlbauer, K., 2001. Prediction of mould fungus formation on the surface of/and inside building components. Fraunhofer Institute for Building Physics, 247 pp

Seguin, V., Gente, S., Heutte, N., Verite, P., Kientz-Bouchart, V., Sage, L., Goux, F. and Garo, 2014. First report of mycophenolic acid production by *Eurotium repens* isolated from agricultural and indoor environments. World Mycotoxin Journal 7: 321–328.

Semeiks, J., Borek, D., Otwinowski, Z. and Grishin, N. V, 2014. Comparative genome sequencing reveals chemotype-specific gene clusters in the toxigenic black mold *Stachybotrys*. BMC Genomics 15: 590.

Seo, S., Choung, J.T., Cehn, B.T., Lindsley, W.G. and Kim, K.Y., 2014. The level of submicron fungal fragments in homes with asthmatic children. Environmental Research Elsevier, 131: 71–76.

Seo, S.-C., Grinshpun, S. a., Iossifova, Y., Schmechel, D., Rao, C.Y. and Reponen, T., 2007. A new field-compatible methodology for the collection and analysis of fungal fragments. Aerosol Science and Technology 41: 794–803.

Seo, S.-C., Reponen, T., Levin, L., Borchelt, T. and Grinshpun, S. a., 2008. Aerosolization of particulate (1-3)-beta-d-glucan from moldy materials. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 74: 585–593.

Seo, S.C., Reponen, T., Levin, L. and Grinshpun, S.A., 2009. Size-fractionated (1-3)-beta-D-glucan concentrations aerosolized from different moldy building materials. Science of the Total Environment Elsevier B.V., 407: 806–814.

Sharma, D., Dutta, B.K. and Singh, A.B., 2010. Exposure to indoor fungi in different working environments: A comparative study. Aerobiologia 26: 327–337.

Sharpe, R.A., Bearman, N., Thornton, C.R., Husk, K. and Osborne, N.J., 2015. Indoor fungal diversity and asthma: A meta-analysis and systematic review of risk factors. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology Elsevier Ltd, 135: 110–122.

Shelton, B.G., Kirkland, K.H., Flanders, W.D. and Morris, G.K., 2002. Profiles of airborne fungi in buildings and outdoor environments in the United States. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 68: 1743–1753.

Shirakawa, M.A., Loh, K., John, V.M., Silva, M.E.S. and Gaylarde, C.C., 2011. Biodeterioration of painted mortar surfaces in tropical urban and coastal situations: Comparison of four paint formulations. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation Elsevier Ltd, 65: 669–674.

Shoemaker, R.C. and House, D.E., 2005. A time-series study of sick building syndrome: Chronic, biotoxinassociated illness from exposure to water-damaged buildings. Neurotoxicology and Teratology 27: 29– 46.

Silar, P., 2016. Protistes Eucaryotes : Origine, Evolution et Biologie des Microbes Eucaryotes.

Silar P. and Malagnac F. 2013 Les champignons redécouverts. Belin éditeur. Paris pp231

Simoni, M., Cai, G.H., Norbäck, D., Annesi-Maesano, I., Lavaud, F., Sigsgaard, T., Wieslander, G., Nystad, W., Canciani, M., Viegi, G. and Sestini, P., 2011. Total viable molds and fungal DNA in classrooms and association with respiratory health and pulmonary function of European schoolchildren. Pediatric Allergy and Immunology 22: 843–852.

Simon-Nobbe, B., Denk, U., Pöll, V., Rid, R. and Breitenbach, M., 2008. The spectrum of fungal allergy. International archives of allergy and immunology 145: 58–86.

Sixt, N., Dalle, F., Lafon, I., Aho, S., Couillault, G., Valot, S., Calinon, C., Danaire, V., Vagner, O., Cuisenier, B., Sautour, M., Besancenot, J.P., L'Ollivier, C., Caillot, D. and Bonnin, A., 2007. Reduced fungal contamination of the indoor environment with the PlasmairTM system (Airinspace). Journal of Hospital Infection 65: 156–162.

Solomon, G.M., Hjelmroos-Koski, M., Rotkin-Ellman, M. and Hammond, S.K., 2006. Airborne mold and endotoxin concentrations in New Orleans, Louisiana, after flooding, October through November 2005. Environmental Health Perspectives 114: 1381–1386.

Sousa, A.C. a, Almeida, J.R.S.L., Pereira, C.C., Ramiro Pastorinho, M., Pereira, A.M.C., Nogueira, A.J. a, Taborda-Barata, L., Teixeira, J.P., Correia, A.C.M. and Alves, A., 2014. Characterization of fungal communities in house dust samples collected from central Portugal - a preliminary survey. Journal of toxicology and environmental health. Part A 77: 972–82.

Spanjer, M.C., Rensen, P.M. and Scholten, J.M., 2008. LC–MS/MS multi-method for mycotoxins after single extraction, with validation data for peanut, pistachio, wheat, maize, cornflakes, raisins and figs. Food Additives & Contaminants: Part A 25: 472–489.

Speyer-Olette, C., Rolland, C. and Vervloet, D., 2009. Conseillere medicale en environnement interieur. Bilan et suivi de cinq annees d'exercice. Revue Francaise d'Allergologie 49: 577–581.

Spurgeon, J.C., 2003. A method for detecting fungal contaminants in wall cavities. AIHA J (Fairfax, Va) 64: 40–47.

Srikanth, P., Sudharsanam, S. and Steinberg, R., 2008. Bio-aerosols in indoor environment: composition, health effects and analysis. Indian journal of medical microbiology 26: 302–312.

Stark, P.C., Celedón, J.C., Chew, G.L., Ryan, L.M., Burge, H.A., Muilenberg, M.L. and Gold, D.R., 2005. Fungal levels in the home and allergic rhinitis by 5 years of age. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 1405–1409.

Stetzenbach, L.D., Buttner, M.P. and Cruz, P., 2004. Detection and enumeration of airborne biocontaminants. Current Opinion in Biotechnology 15: 170–174.

Stryjakowska-Sekulska, M., Piotraszewska-Pajak, A., Szyszka, A., Nowicki, M. and Filipiak, M., 2007. Microbiological quality of indoor air in university rooms. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies 16: 623–632.

Sudakin, D.L., 2003. Trichothecenes in the environment: Relevance to human health. Toxicology Letters 143: 97–107.

Szponar, B. and Larsson, L., 2000. Determination of microbial colonisation in water-damaged buildings using chemical marker analysis by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. Indoor air 10: 13–18.

Täubel, M., Sulyok, M., Vishwanath, V., Bloom, E., Turunen, M., Järvi, K., Kauhanen, E., Krska, R., Hyvärinen, A., Larsson, L. and Nevalainen, A., 2011. Co-occurrence of toxic bacterial and fungal secondary metabolites in moisture-damaged indoor environments. Indoor Air 21: 368–375.

Thacker, P.D., 2004. Airborne mycotoxins discovered in moldy buildings. Environmental Science & Technology 38: 282A–282A.

Thelandersson, S. and Isaksson, T., 2013. Mould resistance design (MRD) model for evaluation of risk for microbial growth under varying climate conditions. Building and Environment Elsevier Ltd, 65: 18–25.

Thorp, B.D., McKinney, K.A., Rose, A.S. and Ebert, C.S., 2012. Allergic Fungal Sinusitis in Children. Otolaryngologic Clinics of North America 45: 631–642.

Thrasher, J.D. and Crawley, S., 2009. The biocontaminants and complexity of damp indoor spaces: more than what meets the eyes. Toxicology and industrial health. 583-615 pp

Tischer, C., Chen, C.M. and Heinrich, J., 2011. Association between domestic mould and mould components, and asthma and allergy in children: A systematic review. European Respiratory Journal 38: 812–824.

Tönshoff, B., David-Neto, E., Ettenger, R., Filler, G., van Gelder, T., Goebel, J., Kuypers, D.R.J., Tsai, E., Vinks, A. a., Weber, L.T. and Zimmerhackl, L.B., 2011. Pediatric aspects of therapeutic drug monitoring of mycophenolic acid in renal transplantation. Transplantation Reviews Elsevier Inc., 25: 78–89.

Trout, D., Bernstein, J., Martinez, K., Biagini, R. and Wallingford, K., 2001. Bioaerosol lung damage in a worker with repeated exposure to fungi in a water-damaged building. Environmental Health Perspectives 109: 641–644.

Tsai, F.C., Macher, J.M. and Hung, Y.Y., 2007. Biodiversity and concentrations of airborne fungi in large US office buildings from the BASE study. Atmospheric Environment 41: 5181–5191.

Tuomi, T., Reijula, K., Johnsson, T., Hemminki, K., Hintikka, E.L., Lindroos, O., Kalso, S., Koukila-Kähkölä, P., Mussalo-Rauhamaa, H. and Haahtela, T., 2000. Mycotoxins in crude building materials from waterdamaged buildings. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 66: 1899–1904.

U

Ulrich, S., Biermaier, B., Bader, O., Wolf, G., Straubinger, R.K., Didier, A., Sperner, B., Schwaiger, K., Gareis, M. and Gottschalk, C., 2016. Identification of *Stachybotrys spp.* by MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry. Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry

US EPA, 2004. United States Environmental Protection Agency. EPA technology for mold identification and enumeration.

V

Vacher, S., Hernandez, C., Bärtschi, C. and Poussereau, N., 2010. Impact of paint and wall-paper on mould growth on plasterboards and aluminum. Building and Environment 45: 916–921.

Vackova, M., 2006. The occurrence of microscopic fungi in air samples from a transplant intensive care unit. Indoor and Built Environment 15: 115–118.

Van Dyke, M. V, Martyny, J.W., Marola, J., Ramamoorthy, P., Ridder, A., Harbeck, R.J. and Rose, C.S., 2012. Efficacy of occupant-collected dust samples in the evaluation of residential allergen and fungal levels. Journal of occupational and environmental hygiene 9: 14–24.

Van Egmond, H.P., Paulsch, W.E., Deijll, E. and Schuller, P.L., 1980. Thin layer chromatographic method for analysis and chemical confirmation of sterigmatocystin in cheese. Journal - Association of Official Analytical Chemists 63: 110–4.

Van Hest, R.M., 2006. Explaining variability in mycophenolic acid exposure to optimize mycophenolate mofetil dosing: a population pharmacokinetic meta-analysis of mycophenolic acid in renal transplant recipients. Journal of the American Society of Nephrology 17: 871–880.

Van Lancker, F., Adams, A., Delmulle, B., De Saeger, S., Moretti, A., Van Peteghem, C. and De Kimpe, N., 2008. Use of headspace SPME-GC-MS for the analysis of the volatiles produced by indoor molds grown on different substrates. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 10: 1127.

Van Pamel, E., Verbeken, A., Vlaemynck, G., De Boever, J. and Daeseleire, E., 2011. Ultrahighperformance liquid chromatographic-tandem mass spectrometric multimycotoxin method for quantitating 26 mycotoxins in maize silage. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 59: 9747–9755.

Van Vleet, T.R., Macé, K. and Coulombe, R.A., 2002. Comparative aflatoxin B1 activation and cytotoxicity in human bronchial cells expressing cytochromes P450 1A2 and 3A4. Cancer Research 62: 105–112.

Vanhee, L.M.E., Nelis, H.J. and Coenye, T., 2009. Rapid detection and quantification of *Aspergillus fumigatus* in environmental air samples using solid-phase cytometry. Environmental science & technology 43: 3233–9.

Verdier, T., Coutand, M., Bertron, A. and Roques, C., 2014. A review of indoor microbial growth across building materials and sampling and analysis methods. Building and Environment Elsevier Ltd, 80: 136–149.

Veršilovskis, A. and de Saeger, S., 2010. Sterigmatocystin: Occurrence in foodstuffs and analytical methods - an overview. Molecular Nutrition and Food Research 54: 136–147.

Vesper, S., Barnes, C., Ciaccio, C.E., Johanns, A., Kennedy, K., Murphy, J.S., Nunez-Alvarez, A., Sandel, M.T., Cox, D., Dewalt, G. and Ashley, P.J., 2013. Higher Environmental Relative Moldiness Index (ERMI) values measured in homes of asthmatic children in Boston, Kansas City, and San Diego. The Journal of asthma : official journal of the Association for the Care of Asthma 50: 155–61.

Vesper, S., McKinstry, C., Haugland, R., Neas, L., Hudgens, E., Heidenfelder, B. and Gallagher, J., 2008. Higher Environmental Relative Moldiness Index (ERMI) values measured in Detroit homes of severely asthmatic children. Science of the Total Environment 394: 192–196.

Vesper, S., McKinstry, C., Haugland, R., Wymer, L., Bradham, K., Ashley, P., Cox, D., Dewalt, G. and Friedman, W., 2007a. Development of an Environmental Relative Moldiness Index for US Homes. Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine 49: 829–833.

Vesper, S., Wakefield, J., Ashley, P., Cox, D., Dewalt, G. and Friedman, W., 2011. Geographic distribution of environmental relative moldiness index molds in USA homes. Journal of Environmental and Public Health 2011

Vesper, S.J., McKinstry, C., Haugland, R.A., Iossifova, Y., Lemasters, G., Levin, L., Khurana Hershey, G.K., Villareal, M., Bernstein, D.I., Lockey, J. and Reponen, T., 2007b. Relative moldiness index as predictor of childhood respiratory illness. Journal of exposure science & environmental epidemiology 17: 88–94.

Vesper, S.J., Wymer, L.J., Meklin, T., Varma, M., Stott, R., Richardson, M. and Haugland, R.A., 2005. Comparison of populations of mould species in homes in the UK and USA using mould-specific quantitative PCR. Letters in Applied Microbiology 41: 367–373.

Viegas, C., Almeida-Silva, M., Gomes, A.Q., Wolterbeek, H.T. and Almeida, S.M., 2014. Fungal contamination assessment in Portuguese elderly care centers. Journal of toxicology and environmental health. Part A 77: 14–23.

Viegas, C., Alves, C., Carolino, E., Rosado, L. and Silva Santos, C., 2009. Occupational exposure to fungi in gymnasiums with swimming pools. WIT Transactions on Biomedicine and Health 14: 391–399.

Visagie, C.M., Hirooka, Y., Tanney, J.B., Whitfield, E., Mwange, K., Meijer, M., Amend, A.S., Seifert, K.A. and Samson, R.A., 2014. *Aspergillus, Penicillium and Talaromyces* isolated from house dust samples collected around the world. Studies in Mycology 78: 63–139.

Vishwanath, V., Sulyok, M., Weingart, G., Kluger, B., Taubel, M., Mayer, S., Schuhmacher, R. and Krska, R., 2011. Evaluation of settled floor dust for the presence of microbial metabolites and volatile

anthropogenic chemicals in indoor environments by LC-MS/MS and GC-MS methods. Talanta 85: 2027–2038.

Voisey, C.R., 2010. Intercalary growth in hyphae of filamentous fungi. Fungal Biology Reviews Elsevier Ltd, 24: 123–131.

_W___

Wady, L., Bunte, A., Pehrson, C. and Larsson, L., 2003. Use of gas chromatography-mass spectrometry/solid phase microextraction for the identification of MVOCs from moldy building materials. Journal of Microbiological Methods 52: 325–332.

Wålinder, R., Ernstgård, L., Johanson, G., Norbäck, D., Venge, P. and Wieslander, G., 2005. Acute effects of a fungal volatile compound. Environmental Health Perspectives 113: 1775–1778.

Wålinder, R., Norbäck, D. and Johanson, G., 1998. Pulmonary reactions after exposure to 3-methylfuran vapour, a fungal metabolite. International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease 2: 1037–1039.

Wålinder, R., Wieslander, G., Norbäck, D., Wessen, B. and Venge, P., 2001. Nasal lavage biomarkers: effects of water damage and microbial growth in an office building. Archives of Environmental Health: An International Journal 56: 30–36.

Wang, I.J., Guo, Y.L., Weng, H.J., Hsieh, W.S., Chuang, Y.L., Lin, S.J. and Chen, P.C., 2007. Environmental risk factors for early infantile atopic dermatitis. Pediatric Allergy and Immunology 18: 441–447.

Weinmayr, G., Gehring, U., Genuneit, J., Büchele, G., Kleiner, A., Siebers, R., Wickens, K., Crane, J., Brunekreef, B. and Strachan, D.P., 2013. Dampness and moulds in relation to respiratory and allergic symptoms in children: Results from Phase Two of the International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood (ISAAC Phase Two). Clinical and Experimental Allergy 43: 762–774.

Wiktor, V., De Leo, F., Urzì, C., Guyonnet, R., Grosseau, P. and Garcia-Diaz, E., 2009. Accelerated laboratory test to study fungal biodeterioration of cementitious matrix. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 63: 1061–1065.

Wilson, S.C., Brasel, T.L., Carriker, C.G., Fortenberry, G.D., Fogle, M.R., Martin, J.M., Wu, C., Andriychuk, L. a, Karunasena, E. and Straus, D.C., 2004. An Investigation into Techniques for Cleaning Mold-Contaminated Home Contents. Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene 1: 442–447.

Woodcock, A.A., Steel, N., Moore, C.B., Howard, S.J., Custovic, A. and Denning, D.W., 2006. Fungal contamination of bedding. Allergy: European Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 61: 140–142.

World Health Organization, 2009. Dampness and mould. WHO guidelines for indoor air quality: dampness and mould 248.

<u>Y</u>

Yamamoto, N., Schmechel, D., Chen, B.T., Lindsley, W.G. and Peccia, J., 2011. Comparison of quantitative airborne fungi measurements by active and passive sampling methods. Journal of Aerosol Science Elsevier, 42: 499–507.

Yan, F., Yu, Y., Chow, D.C., Palzkill, T., Madoux, F., Hodder, P., Chase, P., Griffin, P.R., O'Malley, B.W. and Lonard, D.M., 2014. Identification of verrucarin a as a potent and selective steroid receptor coactivator-3 small molecule inhibitor. PLoS ONE 9: 1–9. Yang, G.-H., Jarvis, B.B., Chung, Y.-J. and Pestka, J.J., 2000. Apoptosis induction by the satratoxins and other trichothecene mycotoxins: relationship to ERK, p38 MAPK, and SAPK/JNK activation. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 164: 149–160.

Yang, S. and Rothman, R.E., 2004. PCR-based diagnostics for infectious diseases: Uses, limitations, and future applications in acute-care settings. Lancet Infectious Diseases 4: 337–348.

Yang, S.C. and Heinsohn, P.A., 2007. Sampling and Analysis of Indoor Microorganisms. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, NJ, USA

Yao, M. and Mainelis, G., 2007. Use of portable microbial samplers for estimating inhalation exposure to viable biological agents. Journal of exposure science & environmental epidemiology 17: 31–38.

Yap, J., Toh, Z.A., Goh, V., Ng, L.C. and Vesper, S., 2009. Assessment of mold concentrations in Singapore shopping centers using mold-specific quantitative PCR (MSQPCR) analysis. Indian Journal of Microbiology 49: 290–293.

<u>Z</u>

Zain, M.E., 2011. Impact of mycotoxins on humans and animals. Journal of Saudi Chemical Society King Saud University, 15: 129–144.

Zeng, Q.-Y., Westermark, S.-O., Rasmuson-Lestander, Å. and Wang, X.-R., 2006. Detection and quantification of Cladosporium in aerosols by real-time PCR. J. Environ. Monit. 8: 153–160.

Zeringue, H.J., Bhatnagar, D. and Cleveland, T.E., 1993. C15H24 Volatile Compounds Unique to Aflatoxigenic Strains of Aspergillus flavus. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 59: 2264–2270.

Zhen, S., Li, K., Yin, L., Yao, M., Zhang, H., Chen, L., Zhou, M. and Chen, X., 2009. A comparison of the efficiencies of a portable BioStage impactor and a Reuter centrifugal sampler (RCS) High Flow for measuring airborne bacteria and fungi concentrations. Journal of Aerosol Science 40: 503–513.

Zorman, T. and Jersek, B., 2008. Assessment of Bioaerosol Concentrations in Different Indoor Environments. Indoor and Built Environment 17: 155–163.

Żukiewicz-Sobczak, W.A. and Zukiewicz-Sobczak, W.A., 2013. The role of fungi in allergic diseases. Postepy Dermatologii i Alergologii 30: 42–45.

Zuraimi, M.S., Fang, L., Tan, T.K., Chew, F.T. and Tham, K.W., 2009. Airborne fungi in low and high allergic prevalence child care centers. Atmospheric Environment Elsevier Ltd, 43: 2391–2400.